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LOG-EXPORTING PROBLEMS

THURSDAY,: JANUARY 18, 1968

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON RETATLING,
DistriBuTioN, AND MARKETING PRACTICES,
SeLEcT CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUsiness,
f Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 9:30 a.m., in room
318, Old Senate Office Building, Senator Wayne Morse (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Morse and Hatfield.

Also present: Senator Ernest Gruening of Alaska; Representative
John R. Dellenback, U.S. Representative from the Fourth District
of Oregon; Representative Don H. Clausen, U.S. Representative from
the First District of California; Representative Wendell Wyatt, U.S.
Representative from the First District of Oregon; Representative Al
Ullman, U.S. Representative from the Second District of Oregon;;
Representative Howard W. Pollock, U.S. Representative at Large
from Alaska; Raymond D. Watts, Associate General Counsel ; and
Herbert L. Spira, Counsel.

Senator Morse. The hearing will come to order.

Before we begin this morning, I want to announce that we now have
ready the memorandum mentioned previously that sets forth the ques-
tions the chairman has prepared for submission to all the witnesses that
appear before this committee in these hearings, including the Govern-
ment witnesses. ‘

I ask the Associate General Counsel, Mr. Watts, to see that a copy
of these questions 1s mailed to every witness who has appeared and is
on the agenda to appear at these hearings. Those present now will find
copies on the press table.

These questions, as the chairman has explained, are optional as far
as answering them is concerned. As the chairman says at the end of
the memorandum, we would appreciate the cooperation of the wit-
nesses in supplying the committee with whatever information that a
witness wishes to supply the committee in answer to these questions.
This is an opportunity for the witnesses to help the committee make
the full record that the chairman thinks ought to be made before we
go into executive session to evaluate the record. :

I want to thank Associate General Counsel Ray Watts and. Staft
Counsel, Mr. Herb Spira, and the other staff members of the committee
for the rush order work they performed in carrying out the chair-
man’s instructions and in mimeographing these questions and putting
them in appropriate style and form for use by the witnesses. '
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In the first appendix to the printed record of these hearings, when
it is printed, the Chair directs that the text of this memorandum of
questions be reproduced in full, followed by all of the answers that
any witnesses or others voluntarily submit. I think it wiil be most
convenient if we have the questions and the answers all together in
one place, so we shall set aside an appendix to the record, which,
however, will be printed in and immediately follow the hearings
record, as the repository for these questions and answers.! '

Senator Morse. Our first witness this morning will be Mr. Ray E.
Johnson, timber manager, West Tacoma Newsprint Co.

Mr. Johnson, I want to thank you very much for cooperating with
the committee by being willing to let your testimony go over from
yesterday afternoon to this morning. We appreciate it very much.
We are delighted to have you. You may come to the witness chair.
Please proceed in your own way.

STATEMENT OF RAY E. JOHNSON, TIMBER MANAGER, WEST
TACOMA NEWSPRINT CO., STEILACOOM, WASH.

Mr. Jouxsox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First T do want to say that I did not at all mind not appearing
until this morning. We from Washington State very sincerely ap-
preciate the attention that is being given to this prcblem at this
time. You gentlemen from Oregon are certainly delving into it in
depth. We in Washington, as you know, have about two-thirds of
the problem. I will proceed with my prepared statement at this

oint.

P Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am Ray E. John-
son, manager of the timber department for West Tacoma Newsprint
Co. located at Steilacoom, Wash. I am a professional forester and have
been associated with this company for 14 of its 21 years of operation
in its timber program. I am a director of the Industrial Forestry As-
sociation and currently I am serving as chairman of its public timber
sale committee.

The committee’s examination of the log-export problem is most
timely. The situation is urgent due to uncertainty of negotiations with
the Japanese and deterioration in many segments of the Northwest
forest-products economy. _ o o ST,

Late in 1961 our company, with others, in statements to the Sub-
committee on Forests of the House Agriculture Committee, expressed
deep concern as to long-term implications of the rise to over 330 mil-
lion board feet of log exports to Japan during that year. Today, 6 years
later, predictions made then have come to pass with the export in 1967
of over some 600 million board feet of Federal timber alone irom
Washington, Oregon, and California. These circumstances have arisen
by failure of timely and long overdue Government administrative
restrictive actjons.

West Tacoma Newsprint Co. operates a 120,000-ton-annual-produc-
tion newsprint mill with domestic newspapers as its customers. It
employs over 300 in mill operations and provides employment for
over 100 more in the logging industry.

" The company originally was 100 percent dependent upon open
market log sources. Over the period since 1952 it has gradually

1 NoTE.—See app. I, in part 3 of these hearings.
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acquired and placed under intensive forest management, approxi-
mately 100,000 acres of timberland in several counties of western
Washington. These lands were acquired to protect the company’s long-
term raw material needs against periodic or extended open market
log shortages such as those being caused by Japanese log exports.
Basically, however, we must rely on outside sources of logs which are
primarily Federal and State timber. Currently two-thirds of our log
supply comes from outside sources, as our tree farm reserves, pri-
marily second growth, are not yet sufficient to supply the company’s
annual requirements on a sustained basis.

Heavy dependence upon the national forests and other public timber
by companies such as ours, or those with lesser timber reserves, is not
unique. The national forests and other public lands only within the
past two decades have commenced to contribute their share to the
wood processing economy of the region. This came about as the result
of the private lands earlier heavy cutting, including much overcutting
to sustain U.S. efforts in two World Wars. It is upon these expanding
allowable annual cuts from the public forests that much of the domestic
industry, including small- and medium-sized sawmill and plywood
operators have been dependent to maintain operations and provide
much of the Nation’s expanding needs in wood products.

The questions posed in the announcement of hearings dated Janu-
ary 5, 1968, relate directly to the foregoing matters as they involve the
uncertain future of a most important segment of the forest products
industry of the Northwest, the independent log buying mill. We will
attempt to deal with each question in order.

(1) ESSENTIAL FACTS RE EXPORTING OF LOGS

Log exports since 1961, and their increasing impact upon the total
regional economy, jobs, and other interests causes immediate focus
upon the increasing difficulty in obtaining logs at a cost which will
maintain the competitive status of the domestic log user. Intensifying
competition for available market supplies by domestic and foreign
Interests, primarily Japanese log export agents, has increased average
stumpage bid prices more than twofold on timber sold from westside
national forests of Washington and Oregon since 1961. During the past
year in Washington on some forests these avers ge stumpage bids will
be more nearly a threefold increase over 1961 levels. '

Our company, like others, bought hemlock stumpage in the early
1960’s at from $16 to $20 per thousand board feet. Today comparable
stumpage exceeds twice these amounts. We have been successful in
the purchase of one Federal sale in 1967 at which the successful hem-
lock stumpage bid price was $36 per thousand board feet. This was
early in the year, and bidding pressure has been much more intense
as the year has progressed.

We have actively attended over 20 Federal sales in Washington
State during 1967, at which we acquired one sale (as above) but bid
upon many more. We were forced to drop out of contention on all but
this one sale when the stumpage prices were bid up above our economic
limit by Japanese export brokers, or occasionally a domestic firm
which will be forced to sell to them in order to operate a sale.



522

Just as this company had to drop out of contention for sales, so did
other domestic consumers. In many sales bid prices concluded as high
as $48 per thousand for hemlock. Prices of this magnitude far ex-
ceeded levels domestic users of logs could afford and remain compe-
titive with their counterparts in British Columbia. '

This discouraging dilemma has been constant among domestic log
users attending Federal stumpage sales in both Washington and Ore-
gon in recent years.

Further emphasis in the matter of log cost is indicated by Forest
Service statistics showing the average value of hemlock, spruce, and
true fir exported logs (species used by my company) to have increased
34 percent from $64 per 1,000 to $86 per 1,000 in the 1961-67 period.
Obviously these higher raw materials costs, coupled with high wage
levels prevailing, create a condition in the regional wood products
economy rendering it heavily noncompetitive with neighboring opera-
tions in British Columbia, where log exports are permitted only if in
surplus and log prices have not risen correspondingly. Compounding
this dilemma 1s the Jones Act as it affects intercoastal shipments of
lumber, allowing British Columbia operators a distinet additional
advantage over the few remaining green cargo sawmilling operators
of this region in the shipment of lumber products to other parts of the
United States.

Spiraling raw materials costs have already resulted in many wood
processing plant closures, including 25 plywood plants in 1966 and
1967, and if continued unchecked will result in further deterioration
of the regional wood processing economy. The decline in the forest
products economy is shown by the decrease in employment. In Wash-
ington and Oregon the decrease was 6,800 employees from the third
quarter 1966 to the same period in 1967.2 Correspondingly there have
been increases in longshore activity indicated such as 640 more em-
ployed in that work in 1966 than in 1965—Ilatest figures available—
for Washington State, attributable at least in part to increased log
export handling activity.® This increase in port employment even if
sustained in 1967 is not significant when compared to the decrease in
forest industries employment.

The facts clearly indicate that a large segment of the region’s log-
buying mills are increasingly noncompetitive due to the nonrestriction
of Japanese log exports from public timber.

(2) HOW CAN JAPAN PAY HIGH PRICES?

The present economic structure of Japan allows it to pay increas-
ingly higher prices for round logs because of low labor costs, less costly

and complex industrial installations and a high degree of utilization.
This permits the present log price structure to be economically feasible
within their active building market strongly protected by the Japa-
nese against American producers of sawn lumber products.

The attractiveness of the lumber sawn in Japan from American
round logs, particularly western hemlock, creates a great demand for
these woods compared to logs from most other countries. The Japanese

1 Source : Production. prices, employment, and trade, third quarter 1967, Pacific North-
west Forest and Range Experiment Station. . .

2 Source : Production. prices, employment, and trade, third quarter 1967, Pacific North-
west Forest and Range Experiment Station. .

3 Source : Department of Employment Security, State of Washington.
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prefer purchase of whole logs so as to obtain this attractiveness in
specialized sawing as well as to obtain maximum utilization and value
added by manufacture which is of benefit to Japan’s total economy
through the employment of much available unskilled labor there.

The Japanese log exporter in the United States does not need to
have any Investment in plant facilities in this region, nor does he add
value by manufacture to the logs he exports to Japan.

(3) WHAT CAN BE DONE?

The public interest and present enabling law requires public timber
to be used to stimulate and maintain community stability in manu-
facturing operations. Simply stated, Government timber from the
national forests was, under terms of the original act, to be used to
furnish a continuous supply of timber for the use and necessities of
the citizens of the United States. Correspondingly the timber upon
the Oregon and California lands was to be managed for the benefit of
local industries and communities.

The Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management, however, are
not currently imposing any conditions of domestic primary processing
on their timber sales in the region.

The Federal Government has found fit to maintain and stimulate
development of the economy of Alaska by imposing restrictions on
export of round logs from the national forests of that State. In Wash-
ington and Oregon these same restrictions have not been imposed
where there is substantially more established industry than in Alaska,
which is a direct conflict of policy.

The Secretaries of Agriculture and Interior under their existing
authorities can promote regulation to impose the same restrictions
upon the national forests and Bureau of Land Management areas in
Washington and Oregon, or other areas. The same export restrictions
as are used in Alaska should be imposed upon Federal timber in
Washington and Oregon in order to maintain and stimulate the exist-
ing forest products industry under competitive conditions.

We therefore wish to state that this specifically can and should be
done immediately ; that is, for all Federal cutting contracts to include
a proviso requiring first primary processing to be done in the United
States. This is an internal American affair and not a matter subject
to negotiation between the State Department and the Japanese. -

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ,

Senator Morse. Mr. Johnson, I consider this to be a powerful state-
ment in support of the position that has been taken by witnesses who
have preceded you in this hearing, who have advocated that the
Forest Service and BLM should heretofore have imposed restrictions
on the export of logs. They are authorized under existing law to im-
pose such restrictions. I share that point of view. I am going to ask
Senator Hatfield to ask such questions as he cares to at this point,
and then T will follow him with a few questions about the public
policy issues that you raise in your statement, Senator Hatfield.

Senator Hatfield suggests that I go ahead. I want him, however,
to ask such questions as he wants to.

I judge from your statement, particularly the material on page 3,
that you want this committee to conclude that, if the Japanese had
not been bidding on the Government sales to which you refer in your
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statement, the logs would have sold for a much lower price, and would
have been purchased by domestic mill owners. Is that true?

Mr. JouxnsoN. We believe this is true.

Senator Morsk. Is it one of the thrusts of your testimony that the
record of the prices that the Japanese have paid for American logs
shows that they have been willing to pay so high a price that many
domestic mills cannot buy logs at those prices and produce lumber
from them at a profit? Is that true!

Mr. Jomxson. Yes. I would say this. The record of the bid results
would indicate that, if the domestic firms in the many instances which
we have records upon were able to buy those timber sales and operate
them with any level of break-even opportunity, they would have
remained competitive. However, the bid records indicate that the
trading firms were the successful bidders.

Senator Morse. You say on page 3:

Our company, like others, bought Hemlock stumpage in the early 1960’s at
from $16 to $20 per thousand board feet. Today comparable stumpage exceeds
twice these amounts. We have been successful in the purchase of one Federal
Sale in 1967 at which the successful Hemlock stumpage bid price was $36 per
thousand board feet.

What was the appraised value put upon that stumpage by the Gov-
ernment agency that had jurisdiction over the timber?

Mr. Jomxson. My recollection is that the appraised value was ap-
proximately $19 per thousand board feet on the hemlock.

Senator Morsk. In the neighborhood of half that much ?

Mr. Jomnsox. That is correct.

Senator Morse. As a general pattern, have the Japanese been will-
ing to pay around twice the appraised value for the logs they pur-
chase?

Mr. Jounsox. Our experience has indicated this, Mr. Chairman.
We happen to be located, of course, in one of the areas which has prob-
ably some of the heaviest pressure from the buying of Federal timber
for export, this being adjacent to the Snoqualmie National Forest.
The general pattern on all of the timber sales that we have attended
on the Snoqualmie have seen the stumpage bid prices driven to levels
that, based upon what we are aware of in terms of quoted prices by
Japanese buyers, have caused us to question how the successful bidder
for the trading company might come out at the prices at which he bid.

Senator Morse. The record of these hearings to date would indicate
that, even where there have been no Japanese bidders, it still is true that
for some years past the American bidders have been willing to buy logs
and have bought logs at Government sales at amounts substantially
above the appraised value. Do you agree that that is true?

Mr. JorNSON. Yes.

Senator Morsk. Is this the reason : That there have not been enough
logs offered for sale from Government timber to meet the supply needs
of the local mills, and that therefore the result has been to increase the
competition among them for the purchase of Federal logs, which has
raised the bidding prices to a figure substantially above the appraised
value?

Mr. Jorxsox. This is correct. The installed capacity in 1960 and in
1961 as in excess of the available timber supply, and this was at the
time that this increased exporting of logs first came into focus. The
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prices that I mention in this paragraph on page 3, the $16 to $20 per
thousand, were some of the bid prices which perhaps involved four
or five bidders, and at which we were sometimes successful bidders in
buying timber sales at that time.
enator Morsk. This raises a question which the chairman, on be-
half of the committee, wants to pin down in this record before the
Government, witnesses testify, because I want the record as clear and
factual on this issue as it is possible for the witnesses from the indus-
try to make it. I refer to those parts of the record already made that
would seem to indicate that the representatives of the American mills
contend that the Government for some time past has not made available
for.bidding a sufficient quantity of Federal logs to meet the manufac-
turing needs of domestic mills, if they are to process finished lumber
In amounts necessary to meet the domestic demand for lumber. Is that
an accurate conclusion, in your opinion, for the chairman and the mem-
“bers of the committee to draw from the testimony thus far presented
in this case by many witnesses representing the industry ¢

Mr. Jomnson. I think this would be most accurate, The amount of
manufacturing capacity that was in existence or came into existence
and been maintained over this period of time, indicated there was
definitely more installed capacity than the timber sold under the
allowable cuts could provide for.

Senator Morse. In your statement at the bottom of page 8 and the
top of page 4 you say : !

We have actively attended over twenty Federal sales in Washington ‘State
during 1967, at which we acquired one sale (above) but bid upon many more.
We were forced to drop out of contention on all but this one sale when the
stulapage prices were bid up above our economic limit by Japanese export
brokers, or occasionally a domestic firm which will be foroed to sell to them
in order to operate a sale. :

I have two questions on that statement. The first you have already
testified to, but I want to reiterate it for emphatic purposes in the
record. Your statement reasserts the contention and the testimony of
other mill operators in these hearings that at these sales you are fre-
quently forced to drop out of the biddings—in your own case, you
were forced to drop out of 19 out of 20 sales—because the J. apanese
bidders, in their bids, were going above what you call your economic
limit. ‘ .

By that I interpret you to mean that you just could not pay more
and have any chance of even breaking even if you bought the timber
at such a high price. Is that correct ? ,

Mr. Jounsox. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. I would like to even

qualify that further. My company, if it were necessary to live entirely
upon Federal timber at $36 per thousand for hemlock stumpage would
not be able to sustain it, nor would many others, whether in our busi-
ness or in the sawmilling and plywood business. ) )

The fact of the matter is in this particular case we had to bid this
high. We definitely felt we needed this sale to provide for our cutting
program not only for this year but for next year and the year after
that. Therefore it was what you would term a ‘desperation bid to go to
thislevel to acquire the sale.

Senator Morse. I am glad that you made that statement, because
it lays a foundation for the next question I wanted to raise with you.
You had said earlier in your statement, at the top of page 2, that over
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the period since 1952 your company “has gradually acauired and placed
under intensive forest management, approximately 100,000 acres of
timberland in several counties of western Washington.”

These acres are your private timber holdings, are they not?

Mr. Jounsoxn. Yes; they are owned in fee simple.

Senator Morse. And when you buy Federal timber as you did in
the 1967 sale, it being hemlock at $36, the price of that timber really
is mixed with your private timber. That is, for bookkeeping purposes
you take into account what your total log cost is by averaging in the
Federal timber cost with your privately owned timber, which I assume
you acquired at a price less than $36 per thousand board feet. Is that
correct ?

" Mr. JounsoN. Yes; thatis correct.

Senator Morse. You heard other witnesses in this hearing testify
in explanation of the prices that they have been willing to pay, prices
far and above the appraised value fixed by the Forest Service and °
BLM. They have paid those prices knowing full weli that, if they
were to figure their costs based upon those logs alone, they would lose
money on the finished lumber producer therefrom, because they could
not sell the finished lumber at a high enough price per thousand board
feet to balance out the cost of the logs. They buy the logs neverthe-
less because they have some other fiscal problems that confront them
and other obligations that they feel they cannot avoid. For example,
there are maintenance costs of just maintaining their mills, whether
they are in operation or standing idle; they must avoid the loss that
is suffered from an idle mill. They also feel an obligation to their em-
ployees, for if they shut down the mill, those men are out of jobs
for the duration of the shutdown. Not only is there a loss to the men
who suffer unemployment because their mill has shut down, but those
men proceed as best they can to find employment elsewhere. If they
can find employment elsewhere, they move out of the community into
other communities some distance away, and therefore when the eco-
nomic storm disperses and there is some economic sunshine returning
to the community and the millowner decides to reopen his plant,
he sometimes is confronted with the fact there is no manpower in
sufﬁbclient amount to open the plant. He has then a labor-supply
problem.

I could go on and list the rest of the arguments that witness after
witness Has made iii éxplanation as§ to why he has bid far and above
the appraised value, in order to get the logs. You know the account-
ing. Have I given you in the statement just completed a summary
of the position of mill operators generally as to why they have found
it necessary to bid far over the appraised value, in order to get the
ogs? _

Mr. Jounson. Yes, Mr. Chairman, you certainly have. We being
in the locations which we are, causes our company to have operations
of one type either on our own tree farm operations or in logging
of public timber, as T have pointed out, in many locations throughout
western Washington. Accordingly we are acquainted with and rather
familiar in many respects with operators of small mills in some of
the more remote areas of many of the counties, and this is the dilemma
that they find themselves confronted with—to keep these operations
going. . R
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I might just add a further comment here regarding the bidding
problem, and that is that when you have within the allowable cut or
within the sales being offered on a particular forest, certain sales
that have been bid and acquired by interests who are going to export
the logs, there may be some sales from time to time that come up upon
which there is no pressure to bid by the export bidders. The result is
that the remaining mill operators, in the competition to acquire the
timber that they may definitely have a chance at, get into a very
serious bidding proposition also. So a person should not say that in
every instance sales are being bid by export bidders, but then when
when they are not present and not bidding on sales, the remaining
oplerators in the area get into real serious contention to acquire the
sales. :

Senator Morse. In the last part of the comment on page 4 of your
statement you say that occasionally a domestic firm will be forced
to sell to them, meaning the Japanese, in order to operate a sale.

Would you amplify that statement? Are you saying to the com-
mittee that, in some instances even when a domestic firm outbids the
Japanese, they subsequently find that they are going to have to sell
the logs they did buy at that high price to the Japanese by private
negotiations between that mill and the Japanese ?

Mr. Jorwson. The point here is that as the result of the bid prices
that they have paid to obtain the sale, the only way that many of them
can come out is to take some of the high-grade logs off the top, the
higher or better No. 2 saw logs, sell them to the Japanese at the
prices at which the Japanese are willing to buy them, in order to off-
set. their total high log cost from the entire sale. They then put the
remainder into their own milling operations at a level which would be
economic for them to break even. ,

Senator Morse. By that you mean that in some of those instances,
the American firm that buys, let us say hypothetically, 500,000 board
fest logs, will select out of that purchase the top-quality logs, and then
negotiate privately with the.Japanese exporters for the purchase of
those logs at a price sufficiently higher than the price they paid for
the total purchase of 500,000 board feet, in order to cut down the
total cost to them, leaving the remaining logs of sufficient quality to
go through their mill at a price on their books substantially less than
the bid price for the total purchase. Is that the way it works?

Mr. Jomwson. Yes. In rany instances this is what I say has to oc-
cur, in order for the successful bidder on the sale to be able to eco-
nomically operate the sale.

Senator Morse. Has your company, Mr. Johnson, found itself in a
position where, for financial retrenchment purposes or-wise economic
operation of your business, it has been necessary for you to sell logs
to Japan? !

Mr. Jor~Nsox. Mr. Chairman, my company has maintained the policy
since 1961 of attempting in every respect to refrain from dealing in
the export program. We have, however, on limited instances sold
logs te companies which were dealing with or in the Japanese trade,
but it is a very minor percentage of our overall log program, either
from public stumpage or from our private timber.

We have found that within recent years our best realization is to
direct logs into the domestic economy at what are termed “domestic
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prices” with various firms, whereby we are selling them logs that
they need within their processing program, and in turn we are able to
buy from them lower grades of logs for pulping purposes that they are
unable to use in their manufacturing process.

Our need, like many mills of our type, is raw material. We certainly
acknowledge the economic principles involved. However, in order to
sustain the production of the product that is demanded or is needed
by our customers, we cannot run those dollars through those paper
machines. It has to be wood, and we have made every effort to re-
main in this area in our production program.

Senator Morse. Mr. Johnson, I have elicited this last testimony
from you in order to lay the foundation for an observation as well as
for a few other questions I am going to ask you, because I fully expect
that when the Government witnesses take the stand, they will either
point out in their testimony or in their written material and data
they file that many of the lumber operators in Oregon and Washington
have themselves sold logs to Japan. The record shows that, and the
Government representatives have discussed this with me in confer-
ences I have had with them on this problem.

But I want this record to show, as you have just shown it, why
American lumber firms in many instances feel that the policies of the
Government agencies have left them no other course, if they are to
remain in the black or have a chance of remaining in the black. This
is a case in which the very problem that you seek to solve sort of grows
upon itself.

Yes, they sell logs to—and I want your comment on the observa-
tion I am now making—yes, they sell logs to the Japanese, because
from the standpoint of the competition problems that the exportation
of logs itself creates, in many instances they have no other choice,
if they are going to survive economically with respect to the operation
of their mill. You have just explained the language that you use on
the top of page 4, in which you point out that these domestic firms
that pay these high prices at a Government sale are forced to sell
some of the logs, the high-quality logs, to the Japanese, in order to
average out on an operative basis the cost of the logs, so that they can
continue to process lumber in their mill.

But suppose that reasonable restrictions could be placed upon the
exportation of logs, so that Japan would get that quantity of logs
that could be found to be in excess of the need for mill operation pur-
poses during a given period of time. You and other mill operators
would then not be driven into the economic position to which you have
just testified, caused, by the failure of the Government itself to apply
reasonable restrictions, which could be applied under existing law,
upon Japanese log exports. I would like to have your comment on
that observation for the purpose of getting into this record for the
Government witnesses to subsequently give me a reply to, whether or
not you think this failure on the part of our Government to impose
restrictions that the law now authorizes them to impose is resulting
in this kind of a dilemma that mill operators are placed in, in respect
to selling logs to Japanese exporters ? . .

Mr. Jounsox. Mr. Chairman, we have held this position consistently
since 1961. We observed with a great deal of interest the maintenance
of the restriction upon export of round logs from Alaska. My com-
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pany at one time, because of its need, and this is prior to 1961, because
of its need for acquiring certain species, attempted to develop a pro-
gram te bring what were termed surplus logs from Alaska, to try to
work this through and with the U.S. Forest Service. However, we
were unable to do so, due strictly to the situation which prevails there,
one which they have consistently adhered to for a number of years.

We also have had experience in British Columbia. Our experience
there in purchasing logs certainly is, as far as we are concerned, very
definite that you cannot take round logs out of British Columbia un-
less they are in surplus. We think that the circumstances that prevail
where we are located with the established manufacturing capacity,
and I mean our company as well as the rest of the wood processing
industry in Washington in Oregon, with this Government policy
which leaves the door wide open for the export firms into the national
forests of Washington and Oregon is unrealistic. We must consider
that much of the installed capacity in this region was established
there because the owners and the operators were in effect gambling
that they could be successful in maintaining operations by acquiring
much of their needed raw material from these national forests.

In the current situation which you have outlined with respect to
the sale of logs in export, it is one that is certainly brought about by
the attempts on the part of the operators to mainfain themselves in a
competitive position, to keep the mill operating even perhaps on a one-
shift basis upon the poorer grades of logs and then cut down their
raw material costs by exporting the better grades.

I just would like to add another point here, Mr. Chairman, in this
respect. In 1961 my company, when the export of logs began to ac-
celerate, saw that it started out on some of the rather low grades.
However, it did reach up into the No. 2 grades. We were able to shift
somewhat in the quality of log that we could use to a No. 3 grade of
log. However, in the past year or so, the purchasing for export of logs
by the Japanese buyers has definitely reached down, as we put it, into
the grade of log we were able to use, and this has also hampered our
etforts to acquire open-market logs.

We also know that it is a very definite problem for mills, such as
sawmills or studmills that customarily use this No. 3 grade of logs
also, and T am speaking of hemlock, Douglas-fir, and all species, the
competition for all types of logs today is very real.

Senator Morse. Mr. Johnson, first may I say to my colleague, Sen-
ator Mansfield, I apologize to him for taking so much time.

I have a couple more issues I want to discuss with you, but the
reason I am doing it is this: I think we have now reached the point
in these hearings where we have already a sufficient body of testimony
to start drawing the lines together into a condensation of the issues
that have been raised.

I shall get into the Canadian competitive issue with you shortly,
but before I do that I want to continue the line of questioning that
I have been on for the last few minutes.

As you know, members of this committee have made very clear to
the lumber industry and the workers in the lumber industry, and then
to the representatives of the administration, including the group of
negotiators that the administration selected to negotiate with the Jap-
anese in December, that we are not taking the position that all exports
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of logs to Japan should be stopped. In our informal conferences as
well in the record in this hearing the representatives of the lumber
industry have not taken the position that all exports of logs to Japan
should be stopped.

It is true that anyone going through this record with a fine-tooth
comb might pick out a sentence here or there in which a witness now
and then, speaking with rather deep feeling about the economic loss
that the industry has suffered as the result of the exportation, has
given the impression that as far as he was concerned he wouldn’t object
to stopping all exports. But even those witnesses, if you take their
testimony as a whole, haven’t actually advocated such a proposal.

I do not recall that any industry witness yet has testified that he
would not support a ceiling to be placed temporarily to meet what the
witnesses have said is an urgent need now to give some relief to the
lumber mills of Washington and Oregon.

Now, most of the industry witnesses have testified in support of a
ceiling of 350 million board feet, which was the exportation figure
for 1966. Is that correct?

Mzr. Jouxsox. Yes;this is my understanding.

Senator Morse. We had a couple of witnesses yesterday who said
that they would prefer the 1965 figure, which was somewhat under
350 million. I think there was some expression by those witnesses that
they wouldn’t object to even a lower figure but no indication even
from those witnesses that they are not a part of the team, so to speak,
representing industry in support of the 350-million-foot figure. Is
that your understanding?

Mr. Jomxsox. That is correct.

Senator Morse. Now my question to you is do you join in support
of the recommendation of the representatives of industry heretofore
testifying in this hearing, that you think the 350 million board feet
which was the figure of 1966 would be a fair figure as a temporary
restriction, and would bring the relief to the mills that you seek?

Mr. Jomnsox. Mr. Chairman, the position of my company is that
the export from Federal timber can be stopped because the authori-
ties exist to restrict it. Those authorities are not being used. Our posi-
tion is, as has been stated by many other witnesses, that there is a
crisis which exists today.

I know of mills within my local vicinity who were operating as
of December 31 and they are shut down right now. When they will
reopen is uncertain. Probably they will reopen if they can acquire
logs to run the mill. They have the orders. They don’t have the logs.

Our position is taken upon the basis that this crisis does exist. As
I pointed out earlier, it existed in 1960 and 1961, or I should say that
there was more installed capacity then than there was timber from
the local public forests to supply that need. We know this situation
still exists and is magnified by the Japanese log exports.

I would say we are on the team and we are for restriction. Our posi-
tion is stronger than the 350-million-board-foot level. I am stating our
company’s position, and that is, we believe that complete restriction
should prevail until such time that it is shown there is a surplus of
logs available for export from the public forests. This is our position,
Mr. Chairman, and again I wish to reiterate it doesn’t take us off the
team. We think restriction is necessary, and we hope perhaps that
it will go to the level that Alaska currently is. : .
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Senator Morse. Mr. Johnson, T think that is a very fair, clear state-
ment on your part. It is a very intellectually honest statement. We
appreciate it very much. I think I owe it tc the committee to point
out, that the committee has a multiple obligation that it has to carry
out from the congressional level.

We have been very fair with the industry and the lumber workers,
and we have also been very fair with the port authorities and the mari-
time workers from the very beginning in making clear, keeping con-
stantly in mind the foreign trade policy of our Government. But we
hayve to strike a balance between the lumber industry and the maritime
industry, and when I say maritime industry, I include the port authori-
ties and the maritime workers, the longshoremen, the seamen and the
others. We have to find what that figure is, what that level of restric-
tion is that will balance the rights of the two, that will give to the lum-
ber industry the protection that it is entitled to, and more important
than the interests of either the ports or the lumber industry, will recog-
nize and protect the interests of the American public. It is our duty to
urge the adoption of a timber policy that will carry out the trustee-
ship obligation that the Government owes to the American people,
which is to conserve and develop our forest resources on that sound
sustained-yield program necessary to provide future generations of
Americans with lumber products in perpetuity. That is the job of this
committee. It isn’t going to be understood by some before we get
through, I am sure, and probably will be very difficult to represent to
those that will be special pleaders and seek only their immediate eco-
nomic interests. We are accustomed to that as legislative representa-
tives; but we have to place our confidence in what this entire record
proves, not just one part.

I want to say, Mr. Johnson, I think you have been an exceedingly
helpful witness in that you have pointed out the facts from the in-
dustry standpoint. Your statement simply reasserts the position that
we on the committee have taken: We have got to find a balance. You
point out some of the problems of unemployment. You point out also
the competitive disadvantage that you are placed under by British
Columbia and other Canadian manufacturers of wood products: that
as long as you have to pay these high prices for logs, while the Ca-
nadian producers pay, as the record in this case already shows, a sub-
stantially lower price for Canadian' stumpage, you can expect the
competition that you are receiving right now and have been for some
years from the Canadian mills for the eastern U.S. lumber market.
And standing out in the causation of your competitive disadvantage
is the difference in governmental timber policies between the Canadian
Government and the United States. Most important, perhaps, is the
fact that the Canadian Government is not happy with the exportation
of logs to Japan, but enthusiastically supports the exportation of fin-
ished lumber products. ‘

And as was pointed out in the hearing yesterday, although some
logs are exported, the quantity that is exported, when compared with
the quantity that is exported from the United States, Russia, the
Philippines and others, the amount that is exported from Canada to
Japan can be characterized, as we lawyers say, as de minimis. I think
the record is perfectly clear and will be made clearer before the hear-
ing is over, that Canadian logs are not exported in large quantity be-
cause such exports are not received with any enthusiasm on the
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part of the Canadian Provincial governments and the Ottowa Gov-
ernment, Those governments do not stand by and see that kind of de-
pleticn of their natural resources.

Do you share the analysis that the chairmean has just made of the
record on the subject matter that I discussed ?

Mr. Jounson. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman. If I might, I would just like
to make an additional comment with respect to some of your remarks.

My company, as I have indicated, is a newsprint producer. We are
oSne of a rather limited amount of newsprint production in the United

tates.

As T think perhaps you are aware, Canada produces approximately
75 percent of the newsprint used in the United States. In this respect
again I think I can point to the competitive position which exists.

Just as the lumber producers today are subject to their prices being
established in many instances by the Canadian production, cur prod-
uct is also subject to the same situation. Qur price is, in effect, set by
the Canadian producers, because of their domination of the news-
print market in the United States.

I just might add a further comment that came to my attention yes-
terday and that is the matter of chip exports which is questioned
rather extensively. For some period of vears chips have been flowing in
export from British Columbia into the pulp économy of the North-
west, particularly in Washington State. However, the installed ca-
pacity in British Columbia of pulping facilities has been enlarging in
recent years, and the general understanding that we have—and we
think it is very significant—is that the export of chips from British Co-
lumbia %fn the near future may be subject to being substantially reduced
or cut off.

Now, the point I want to make here is that our concern is that if the
supply of chips is reduced from British Columbia, this would be a fur-
ther burden upon the domestic wood supply for the existing pulping
operations in our region, particularly in Washington State. I thought
it was perhaps worthy of bringing to the attention of the committee
at this time with respect to the policy of export on chips as it per-
tains to British Columbia.

Senator Morse. I am very pleased that you brought that out. I
have not heard that mentioned before; I think it is a new fact to be
included in this record.

I have only one other observation to make for your comment
and then I will turn the examination over to Senator Hatfield. This
records shows that industry vwitness after industry witness has ad-
vocated seeking an understanding with the Japanese that they will
increase the purchase of finished lumber in the United States as part
of an agreement that a specified quantity of logs will continue to be
exported to Japan. Do you find yourself joining with the other indus-
try witnesses in urging that our Government seek to work out such
anegotiated settlement with Japan?

Mr. Jouxson. Yes, I do.

Senator Morse. We will hear from the port authorities and from
the longshoremen and from other maritime union representatives their
position on the point I now raise with you: the effect of the shipment
of an increased amount of finished lumber upon total employment on
the docks and on the ships compared to the shipment of an increased
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quantity of logs. But with your experience in the industry, are you
prepared to answer the question I now put to you?

If it were possible to work out an understanding with Japan, where- . -

by they would agree to take increased quantities of finished iumber
from the United States, and especially an increased quantity of finished
lumber from Oregon and Washington, as they now purchase finished
lumber from Canada and Alaska, would not there be more employ-
ment on the docks and on the ships that would compensate at least
to a substantial degree for any loss of employment on the docks and
on the ships that might result from a restriction on the quantity of
logs below the figure of logs now being exported ?

I am not prepared to say whether 1t would be more jobs or fewer
jobs, but it at least would be more employment than would exist if
you didn’t have the agreement to increase the shipment of lumber,
but followed only a restrictive policy of decreasing the amount of the
logs. Are you prepared to say from your experience in the lumber
business that the shipment of 1ncreased quantities of lumber to Japan
would compensate at least in some degree for the loss of jobs that would
flow from restricting the shipment of logs? '

Mr. Jornson. I would certainly believe that the effect would be a
compensating one. I am not in a position to give any figures as to
the amounts. ! ‘

Senator Morsk. I am not, either. :

Mr. Jounson. The man-hours and employment that might be in-
volved. I am not certain as to specifics in terms of hours for handling
of lumber commodities. f :

Senator Morse. I am not, either. This is a very important fact we
have got to get into the record. But I raise the question with you be-
cause I think the industry is entitled to-have this record show that it
is not seeking to depress the ports, and it is not seeking to throw mari-
time workers out of jobs, but it is seeking to balance the interests be-
tween the ports and the maritime workers and the mills and the lumber
workers in those mills. Is that not the position as far as policy is con-
cerned on the part of the lumber industry representatives participat-
ing in this hearing? ’

Mr. Jomnson. Yes;itis. .

Senator Morse. One final question. You spoke in your testimony
about the dimensions of the problem from the standpoint of the State
of Washington as compared to Oregon. You pointed out that up until
now, at least, a substantially larger quantity of logs has been shipped
out of the State of Washington than out of the State of Oregon, but
is it not true that in both States the quantity is sufficiently high so that
it is damaging the economic welfare of mills in both States? And,
therefore do not the representatives of both States have a common
obligation to do what we can to work out this balanced figure that the
representatives from Washington and the representatives from Oregon
have heretofore gone on record in support of ? .

Mr. Jouxnson. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The impact has accelerated and
moved into Oregon so rapidly within the past 2 years from the original
concentration in the Washington area, we certainly feel that any re-
duction-—and as stated earlier our position is a reduction, in effect, to
surpluses—but I might add a wider geographic distribution would
even be very helpful to the industry in our State.
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Senator Morsk. I want to thank you very, very much.

I now ask Senator Hatfield to ask such questions as he cares to.

Senator Harrrerp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Johnson, on page 1 you describe some of the type of operations
which you represent. I assume that when you are talking about 120,000
tons of annual production of newsprint, this is your primary product,
that you are in that as the total of your organization indicates.

Mr. Jouxsox. Yes, Senator, that is our only product, newsprint.

Senator Hatrierp. Your only product. Could you tell me a little
bit about the ownership of your company? Who owns your company ?

Mr. Jounsox. My company is owned by 41 newspaper publishing
firms located in the nine western continental States and Alaska.

Senator Harrizrp, Could you name some of these for us as examples
of who is involved in your company ¢

Mr. Jonnson. They are as indicated distributed throughout Wash-
ington, Oregon, California, and other States. Some of them would be
the Eugene Register Guard, the Aberdeen World, the Everett Herald,
and then on into California.

Senator Harrierp. Is the Eugene Register Guard the only Oregon
newspaper involved in the ownership in the State of Oregon?

Mr. Jonwnsown. I don’t have the list with me, but others in Oregon
are members, including the Medford Mail Tribune.

Senator Harrrerp. So that it is a significant resource and product
which you are involved with as it relates to the newspaper printing
world in other States that you mentioned. It is a very significant sup-
plier of newsprint?

Mr. Jomxsox. Yes, it is. The percentages of newsprint from our
firm used by each newspaper varies of course with the size of the
publishing firm. I do point out, however, that we as a domestic pro-
ducer do not supply any one of our newspapers with their entirve
supply of newsprint.

Senator HATFIELD. You mentioned about the increasing problem or
potential problem, I should say, of chips as it relates to British
Columbia supply. Did you hear testimony yesterday in which it was
indicated by some of our witnesses that there is a great untapped po-
tential in our own forests for the supply of wood chips which would
lead to pulp and so forth, and therefore when you raise the question
about the possible cutoff of British Columbia resources, would you
care to comment as to what effect you would think this might have
upon the development of a greater wood chip program here in the
States of Oregon and Washington ? :

Mr. Jounsox. 1 think it would have a tendency to stimulate the
utilization of additional waste wood, also the utilization of more thin-
nings from second growth stands.

Senator Hatrierp. As a professional forester, Mr. Johnson, do you
feel that there are other ways that we could stimulate this greater
utilization of this resource, without facing the crisis of a cutoff or
great reduction from British Columbia sources? Do we have to wait
for that crisis, in order to develop greater use of this resource?

Mr. Jouwsox. No. I don’t believe that we have to wait. There are
substantial movements underway within private ownerships, also with-
in the Government agencies, to work toward more complete utiliza- .
tion. It does certainly stem to available markets which may not at the .
present: time -exist, but-if jmproved techuniques for harvesting and..
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salvaging these materials can be developed so that the additional
material taken from them is brought in at a level of economies that will
be operable, I think we are golng to see increased utilization take
place. ;

Senator Harrierp. So actually we are moving on this, we are
progressing in the development of this full utilization concept, and
the Government could not use as an excuse such a possible crisis
with British Columbia or other Canadian interests, could not be used
as an excuse to fail to take action here that we are talking about in
relation to export of logs.

Mr. Jouxnson. I am not certain that T understand the question.

Senator Harrierp. Do you feel this is a program that we are mov-
ing on now in the full utilization, so that the Government could not
use as an excuse, well, Jet the American interests move into some of
these other areas of development to greater utilization and compen-
sate or balance off some of their economic problems they now face
with Japanese log exports?

Mr. Jonunsox. I think that our degree of utilization within the frame-
work of our existing equipment and operational techniques is very
high at the present time.

Senator Hatrierp. On page 6 and page 7 you talk about the pur-
poses of the original acts. Then following that you state that you be-
lieve the same export restrictions as are used in Alaska should be im-
posed upon Federal timber in Washington, and Oregon, in other
words, to maintain and stimulate the existing forest products industry
under competitive conditions.

Would you expand and clarify for me at least the idea that you
are expressing here as the same export restrictions that are used in
Alaska? You are talking now about the specific existing Alaska re-
strictions, or are you talking about the general concept of restric-
tions?

Mr. Jornson. The idea that we have is that our experience insofar
as reviewing contracts that have been proposed to be entered into be-
tween the IForest Service and the purchasers of Federal timber in
Alaska specifically provide that the export of round logs will not be
permitted unless by permission of the Forest Service, by permit, and
this is our idea with respect to the national forests of Washington
and Oregon. L

Senator Harrrerp. Then as I understand it, you want to go one step
further than that which we have heard discussed before this committee
as to restrictions based upon some sort of level, like, for instance, the
1966 level of 350 million board feet. You want to go one step further,
tc make all logs, all round logs exportable only under special permit,
is that the proposal that I understand you to malke?

Mr. Jorxsox. Thisis correct, Senator.

Senator Harrierp. Do you then not feel that the so-called tempo-
rary restriction based upon the 1966 level would correct the problem ?

Mr. Jornsox. It would help to correct the problem.

Senator Harrizrp. But you feel that it really, to be a long term ad-
justment here, can only be achieved under a total ban with the ex-
ception of a permit,?

Mzr. Jounson. Yes. ‘

Senator Hatrierp. Of round logs?

Mr. Jorxson. This is correct,
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Senator Hatrrerp. Would you care to comment about the so-called
primary manufacturing arrangements which permit the squared-off
logs to be shipped abroad, which means that we get one shot at the
so-called mill level of a step toward manufacturing, before Japanese
buyers can export the logs? Would you care to comment on that?

Mr. Jouxson. I am not very familiar with this. T wouldn’t care to
make any comment upon it.

Senator HaTrrerp. But would you not agree that this proposal that
has been discussed, I don’t believe before this committee as yet, the
idea that certain primary manufacturing arrangements that are now
existent in Alaska might be imposed upon Washington and Oregon
Federal lands, such arrangements meaning that no round logs are
exported but only those which have been squared off, do you feel that
this general principle or this general economic concept might help
cure this problem ?

Mr. JoansoN. We believe it would help to stimulate industry in the
wood products field within our State and within the State of Oregon,
not only maintain it but stimulate it and develop it, and this is the
reason for our position. This is the intended purpose of the restriction
upon the export of round logs from Alaska.

Senator HatriELp. So we are getting down to actually round versus
square log concept here. Mr. Johnson, do you know, have you had an
opportunity to discuss this log problem with officials of your State
other than congressional officials?

Mr. JounsoN. Yes, we have discussed it with the State land com-
misisoner at various times.

Senator HarrieLp. Did you hear the State land commissioner’s views
expressed before this committee, I believe it was 2 days ago now?

Mr. Jounson. Yes, I did.

Senator Hatrrerp. Would you care to give us an evaluation of that
position that he expressed to us?

I am not attempting to put you on the spot. Do you feel that this
puts you on the spot?

Mr. Jouxnson. No.

Senator HaTtrrerp. If you do, I don’t want you to respond.

Mr. Jounsox. No. I would only respond in this respect. We under-
stand the position which Mr. Cole is taking. We understand that
there are some constitutional questions connected with this but as far
as the export of logs from State lands is concerned, we feel that these
too might logically be regulated in some manner.

The reason we take this position is that just as in the case of Federal
timber, there are some areas of our State which are heavily dependent
upon the sustained yield cut from the State forests, and again these
contribute to the wood-processing economy of those particular areas.
1 think this is about as far as I would want to comment upon this
testimony.

Senator Harrierp. I gather then that you do not agree with some
ofd11i520011c1usions as they relate to the plight of the lumber industry
today ? -

Mr. Jornsox. This is correct.

Senator HaTrierp. And you feel that these matters which you have
discussed more clearly represent the interests of the lumber industry
and perhaps a consensus of other than yourself, others in the industry
than just yourself? ‘
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Mr. Jounson. Yes. ‘

Senator Harrrerp. I have no further questions. Thank you very
much, Mr. Chairman. |

Senator Morse. One more question, Mr. Johnson, but first I want
to thank Senator Hatfield for asking such helpful questions. He did a
very fine job in examining you.

I'am going to ask you this question and I am going to ask other
witnesses this question. I want Mr. Hagenstein’s attention. This is
one of your term papers, and I will be glad to receive the answer from
other representatives of industry. I cover the matter in the memoran-
dum of questions which will be on the table in front of you before the
day is over. The memorandum is being processed now. But I want to
leave no room for doubt that the committee is asking to have the
record contain a reply to a certain portion of Mr. Houlihan’s argument
yesterday. You heard Mr. Houlihan, Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Jounson. Yes; I did.

Senator Morse. On page 3 of his statement under the subheading
“Price” he said, and I quote:

Despite the massive propaganda to the contrary, I would again maintain that
the price impact of exports is not substantial, whether considered in terms of
the whole Pacific Northwest regional or localized areas. For example, the over-
bids which take into account quality, the difficulty of access and other relevant
factors are generally lower in western Washington where approximately 75 to
80 percent of the exports originate than they are in western Oregon. A more
specific comparison isbetween the overbids in the Gifford Pinchot National Forest,
which is Washington’s forest with the most sales, and a significant portion of the
exports, and the Willamette National Forest, which is Oregon’s forest with the
largest sales but the source of insignificant exports. The overbids have been
generally higher in the Willamette Forest during the period of exports than
they have in the Gifford Pinchot Forest.

Now, this statement by Mr. Houlihan draws an issue in conflict with
the position taken on the price issue by industry witnesses. And sitting
on the committee where we have to render a final judgment as to what
policies we should advocate, I think it is very important that, the
1ssue having been drawn, the position of the respective sides on the
issue be set forth in detail in the record of the hearing.

I do not ask you at this time, Mr. Johnson, to go into the detail that
you may want to go into after you have given further study to Mr.
Houlihan’s comment that I have just read, but I would like to have
you say anything at this point that you may wish to say in regard to
his argument, in which he seeks to support the premise that the over-
bids leading to the higher prices really are not a factor that should be
considered of controlling importance in the consideration of the issue
as to whether restrictions should be placed upon exports of logs to
Japan. ;

What do you have to say about that ?

Mzr. Jomnson. Mr. Chairman, the experience that we have been con-
fronted with leads us to completely different conclusions insofar as
the western Washington national forests are concerned. However, our
principal experience has been in bidding within our more approximate
geographic area. The amount of overbids on the Gifford Pinchot as
compared to the Snoqualmie, I am not in a position to comment upon
at this point, nor am I necessarily able to make any kind of a compari-
son to.the Willamette Forest. I think perhaps the best thing that we
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could do at this point is to supply you our observations after a more
intensive review of these bid records. '

_Senator Morse. But Mr. Johnson, when Mr. Hloulihan said that over-
bids which take into account quality, difficulty of access and other
relevant factors are generally lower in western Washington, where ap-
proximately 75 to 80 percent of the exports originate, than they are
in western Oregon, does that change in any way the fact of the testi-
mony that you have already given, that the bids 1n western Washington
are so high that it puts the mills in a position where they cannot op-
erate in the black, if they pay the prices that the Japanese paid for
timber, for logs in western Washington ? Isn't that the issue that faces
you rather than a question whether or not the bids somewhere else
may be lower or higher? Your testimony is that what you have to pay
in western Washington, taking into account the very factors that Mr.
Houlihan testified about—access and the problems of getting out the
timber, whatever they may be, but also the Japanese bids—is a price
so high that you can’t buy the logs and operate your mill economically.
Is that true or not true?

Mr. Jomxsox. Absolutely true.

Senator Morse. And therefore it doesn’t make any difference to you,
buying in western Washington, what the bids may be in Willamette
Forest or any other forests. The only issue you have to face as a mill
operator is whether or not the high Japanese bids in the particular
sales in which you have to bid against. them in order to try to get logs
happens to be so high that you ecan’t operate economically. Is that true?

Mr. Jouxsox. That is correct.

Senator Morse. And you have already testified that in 20 sales in
which you bid, you found the price so high that you could buy only in
one sale, at 836 for hemlock. And that price, you testified, was so high
that it resulted in economic problems for you in manufacturing that
hemlock into finished lumber. Am I correct ?

Mzy. Jomxsox. Yes.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much. I want to thank you very
much for your testimony.

Mr. Jouwnsox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Before I call the next witnesses, I want to put in
the record a statement from Congressman Brock Adams. In fact, since
Congressman Adams couldn’t be here this morning, I think it will be
helpful to those in attendance at the hearing to know the contents of
his statement. It is only two and a half pages. I am going to read it.
I have already put in the record the statement from Congresswoman
Hansen. Mr. Counsel, we are about to hear a series of Washington
witnesses, of whom, incidentally, Mr. Johnson was one and Mr.
Thompson yesterday and Mr. Bert Cole the day before. T would like
to put all the Washington congressional statements that are filed in the
record at this point. T have been informed this morning that some mem-
bers of the delegation will appear personally to testify before the hear-
ings are over, but as of now I would like to read Congressman Brock
Adams’ statement, as it will take me only a few minutes to read it.

The Congressman says:
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MANAGEMENT OF TIMBER RESOURCES IN THE FACE OF RISING JAPANESE DEMANDS
FOR LUMBER

The timber resources of the United States should be managed so as to provide
the raw material necessary for use within the United States as a first priority
and thereafter to provide an exportable commodity which will improve America’s
trade balance.

The problem has both short-term and long-term aspects which must be rec-
ognized if a true solution is to be found. The immediate short-term problems
involve (1) an artificial raising of stumpage prices in the Pacific Northwest which
is pricing the lumber industry out of the American market, and (2) the present
shortage of lumber in Japan which it is estimated will last until the year 1980.
At that time the flow of Japanese timber products from their forests will replace
to a greater extent the necessity for heavy imports of American, Russian and
Southeast Asian timber.

The problem should be solved through bilateral discussions with the Japanese
since our trade problems with Japan involve many products in addition to our
wood products. There are further discussions to be held with the Japanese on
the 20th of February, but prior to that time the United States should develop
internally a position that limits on the export of raw logs from the Northwest
will be imposed unless he Japanese are willing to make certain agreements on
limiting their total importation of raw logs to a reasonable figure and accept
in the future a mix of logs and sawn lumber products.

This internal United States position will involve changes in a number of
present American federal governmental policies, ranging all the way from
management of timber lands in Alaska and in the Pacific Northwest through
changes in the restrictions of the Jones Act on shipment of lumber products
from Alaska and the Pacific Northwest to the Bast Coast of the United States.

There is a potential for an increase in the export of raw logs by means
of a mix of raw logs and sawn lumber from Alaska to Japan. This can be done
by changes in Forest Service policies in Alaska but only if stumpage prices in
Alaska can reach a reasonable level through allowing Alaskan lumber to com-
pete with Canadian lumber through amendment of the Jones Act on the shipping
of lumber to the Hast Coast of the United States. This would take pressure
from the raw log sources of the Pacific Northwest and constitute a positive
offer to the Japanese of the needed relief in their market. It will also strengthen
the Alaskan economy by providing for competitive Alaskan mills.

It is also possible during the period between now and the early 1980’s when
the Japanese demand for lumber will be at its highest to change certain manage-
ment policies in the forests of the Pacific Northwest to make available certain
overage timber and thus increase the availability of timber resources for
American industry during this period without injuring at all the sustained yield
potential of the American forests during the period from now through the
year 2000.

It should be indicated to the Japanese that the United States is willing to
provide a mix of raw logs and sawn lumber to the Japanese markets so they
can maintain the 1966 level of imports, but any additional increases in the
Japanese consumption of American wood products from the year 1968 onward
would require them to continue to accept a mixture of logs and processed
lumber from Alaska and thé Pacific Northwest.

The unavailability of the Japanese market through controls by the major
Japanese trading companies must be corrected by the Japanese if we are to
continue to provide log and,lumber exports to Japan. The area of compromise
should be decided in the February 20th negotiations with the Japanese and if
the Japanese government refuses to make any concessions at that time, then
the United States government should make it clear that it will be forced to
consider unilaterally establishing the same type of log export controls as
presently exist in Russia, Canada and the Philippine Islands.

I hope it will not be necessary for the United States to take unilateral action
because the .general trade we enjoy with Japan is important to the United
States and Japan has been one of our strong allies and friends in the Pacific
since World War II. The log export problem is only one part of a very large
relationship, but I do not believe the United States is being unreasonable to
request access.to the Japanese market on a free trade basis for our lumber
products in return for maintaining the free trade principle of making American
forest products ¢logs and sawn lumber) available to Japan.
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The committee appreciates very much receiving Congressman
Adams’ statement and I thought it particularly appropriate that T
should read it into the record just preceding the testimony of Wash-
ington witnesses.

We are going to have a panel to testify now, and I am very glad to
call on Mr. Ray Heinke, Mr. Henry E. Soike, and Mr. Donald Van
Brunt. Will you come forward?

Mr. Heinke is representing the port of Tacoma, Mr. Soike is repre-
senting the port of Grays Harbor and Mr. Van Brunt is representing
the ILWU, the Longshoremen’s Union.

Gentlemen, on behalf of the committee I welcome you. We are de-
lighted to have you with us. It is very important that we receive for
the record statements from port atuhorities and from maritime worker
representatives as to what they think ought to be a reasonable and fair
solution to the problem that confronts the committee. You may proceed
in your own way.

STATEMENT OF HENRY E. SOIKE, MANAGER, INDUSTRIAL DEVEL-
OPMENT DIVISION, PORT OF GRAYS HARBOR, ABERDEEN,
WASH.

Mr. Sorxe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to submit my prepared statement for the record and to
review it at this time.

My name is Henry E. Soike and I am manager of industrial devel-
opment for the Port of Grays Harbor. I am here today representing
the Washington Public Ports Association and speaking for those
major ports in our State who provide public facilities for waterborne
commerce and are extensively engaged in the log exporting movement
to Japan. The ports to which I specifically refer include: Bellingham,
Anacortes, Everett, Seattle, Olympia, Port Angeles, Willapa Harbor,
Grays Harbor, Longview, Vancouver, and Tacoma—who is repre-
sented hetre today.

As a result of the telegram received by our association, soliciting
testimony at this hearing, representatives of these ports met as a group
to assist in preparation of the statement I am making here today.

I must first state the Washington Public Ports Association is op-
posed to restrictions upon the export of logs. In a resolution passed by
the association November 29, 1967, it reiterated its opposition to the
restraint of trade, the restriction of log exporting, and the imposition
of Federal quotas, and urged the U.S. Department of State to seek
from the Japanese elimination of trade barriers that presently impose
restrictions detrimental to free exchange of commodities. Our opposi-
tion to export restrictions is based upon a confident knowledge of the
economic benefit of the free exchange of commodities, and the insistence
that full consideration must be given to the following factors:

1. The importance of foreign trade to the Pacific Northwest
economy.

2. The millions of dollars of port plant investment.

3. The thousands of jobs, and the millions of dollars in payrolls
directly attributable to the log export movement.

4. The economic devastation which could result if the proponents
of trade restrictions are heeded.
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. The public ports in the State of Washington are realizing revenues
directly attributable to log export movements which at the present
time are at the rate of $4,078,416 annually (1967). This substantial
revenue has provided a firm base allowing the ports to embark on capi-
tal expenditure programs to provide much-needed facilities for all
types of commerce. These capital expenditures, made possible by log
export revenue, today is in excess of $42 million, with additional new
prejects being developed. In most cases the financing of these capital
expenditure projects is being provided by revenue bond issues which
are conditioned upon the continuing high level of port revenues. The
statement presented by the port of Tacoma here today will more de-
finitively outline the impact of log export on a port and its surrounding
community. Further testimony will divulge that more than 7,000
new jobs have been created by log export and in excess of $106 mil-
lion in new money was generated to the local economy in 1967. (Figures
developed from report by Bureau of Business Research, University
of Oregon.) Statements have been made that 4,000 jobs have been lost
due to sawmill closures. We quote from the report by Mason, Bruce,
& Girard, consulting foresters, dated October 12, 1967, and titled “A
Comparison of Economic Conditions and Trends in Four Selected
Communities in Relation to Log Exports,” and we quote:

Total estimated wood mapufacturing employment has remained about con-
stant, changicg from 9,726 to 9,615.

The impact and importance of log export revenues goes much deeper
into community affairs than is sometimes realized. One particularly
revealing facet is the importance of these revenues to our schools.
Figures developed by the Washington Education Association have
shown that $38/ million in 1967 went into the common school fund
in tglle State of Washington derived from timber sales from Federal
lands.

The most interesting aspect of this economic hoom is the self-
replenishing ability of the resource, unlike coal, petroleum, and ores.
Our forests are being managed by the Federal and State Governments
and by private industry on the basis of “annual allowable cut” which
is the estimated annual crop which can be obtained without endanger-
ing the even flow in future years. The annual harvest has not yet
reached that level. The “Treasury Department Staff Report on the
Pacific Northwest Log Export Problem” reveals some interesting and
outstanding facts which should be given full consideration, and we
wish to quote directly from that report, and we quote:

At present, roughly 35 percent of the annual growth of our forest inventories
are lost to fire, disease, and other sources of timiber mortality.
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An intensified forest stand improvement program can, according to the Forest
Service, considerably reduce these mortality losses. In a recent public letter to
Congressman Wyatt, the Forest Qervice estimated that the annual allowable
cut could be increased by about 500 million board feet (log scale) per year.

In addition, the Forest Service has an aerial balloon logging technology under
development, as do the Canadians. This technique is considered promising,
particularly for logging presently commercially inaccessible steep slopes (areas
supporting very substantial timber volumes not currently a part of the annual
allowable cut). A 1.0 billion board feet increase in the allowable cut in Wash-
ington, Oregon and Alaska shouid be possible as a result, according to published
Forest Service estimates.

And we continue to quote:

The scope of the forest-stand improvement measures, and the harvesting of
dead timber, could be considerably expanded, if completion of the already-
planned network of forest access roads on public lands were to be accelerated.
No estimates of costs and benefits with respect to an expanded road network
are available to us. We would hazard a guess that an additional 0.5 billion
boara feet per year, berond above estimates, could be obtained for annual
expenses of $5 million per year for road maintenance and forest management
in these presently inaccessible areas, and a one-time investment of $50-$100
million for roads. The value of this timber, in domestic terms, easily could ap-
proach $20 million per year.

The increased yields set forth above pertain to Federally-owned timberlands.

All of the above measures have the advantage of being within the present
framework of Federal timber management policies.

The report, recognizing that these programs will take time, further
states, and we continue to quote:

An additional cut is currently needed. However, there now exists a very large
inventory (relative to needs) of overmature wood. With the assurance that the
above programs will be placed into effect, the inventories could permit some
immediate adjustments of the allowable-cut rates.

Timber will rot on the forest floors in Washington, Oregon, and Alaska, under
present policy.

The Department of Agriculture publicly has stated harvesting this presently-
wasting timber through an accelerated cutting program would substantially
increase the available supply of timber over the next few decades without any
diminution thereafter from the presently planned sustainable yields.

A rationale appears to be avoidance of disruption of the economic situation
of the local communities, through a “temporary” economic boom of over 40
years duration, based on “catch-up” cutting. The Forest Service thus appears
to be advocating the waste of as much as 160 billion board feet of timber, worth
a conservative $8 billion, to avoid prosperity now, and dislocation 40 years hence.

It is worth emphasizing that no significant economic dislocation need occur
from an accelerated cut to harvest this U.S. timber. The Japanese import require-
ments bulge through the 1980’s, and then taper off. By the late 1980’s an
increasing stream of harvests of native Japanese timber, now being developed
under an intensified forest management program, will permit a tapering off of
imports.

Thus the bulge in the American cut can be tailored to the bulge in Japanese
import needs, with benefits to both countries. To the extent that some of these
exports are in the form of logs no “temporary” dislocation of sawmill communities
would result.

Here we end our quotes of the Treasury Department’s report, but
urge that the report in its entirety be studied by this committee. We
took the liberty of quoting from the report quite extensively, as we
believe that it offers the most promising and logical solution to the
problem of log supply as expressed by the sawmill and plywood
interests. Certainly the restriction of log exports is not a solution, but
increased harvesting promises the best, long-lasting results.

Representatives of the ports extensively engaged in log exporting
activities have indicated that no economic depression exists in their
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port districts; in fact the opposite is true. Prior to the recent emphasis
on log exporting, many of these communities, which in all cases are
timber processing communities, were designated by Federal agencies
as economically depressed areas and qualified to receive Federal aid.

We trust the action taken at the Federal level will not return these
areas to their prior depressed status.

Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank you and the committee for the
opportunity of presenting this testimony for your consideration.

Senator Morse. Mr. Soike, we are happy to have your testimony. I
am going to continue the panel discussion. We will hear the other two
witnesses and then all three of you will be open to such questions as
the committee may wish to ask.’

Therefore our next witness will represent the Port of Tacoma, Mr.
Ray R. Heinke, manager, terminal division of the Port of Tacoma.

We are delighted to have you. You may proceed with your statement.

STATEMENT OF RAY R. HEINKE, MANAGER, TERMINAL DIVISION,
PORT OF TACOMA, TACOMA, WASH.

Mr. Heinge. Senator Morse and members of the committee, I am
Ray R. Heinke, manager, terminal division of the Port of Tacoma,
Tacoma, Wash. We are the port of Pierce County.

You have heard previous testimony from Mr. Henry Soike, repre-
senting the Washington Public Porfs Association. He outlined basic
policy of the association and the overall impact of log export on the
deepwater ports of the State of Washington. I propose to outline for
you specific data on the impact of log exports on the Port of Tacoma
and the contiguous area. f
PORT POLICY

The Port of Tacoma is chartered by the State of Washington to
primarily provide two services:
1. Provide land developed and siutable for acquisition by in-
dustry and industrial development.
2. Provide public facilities in support of waterborne commerce
engaged in import-export activities.

FACTORS TO CONSIDER

This committee has heard, and will hear considerably more, data con-
cerning the economics of manufacture versus exporting, changing
economic patterns.as they affect the wood products industry, com-
petition from other building materials, the sustained yield, harvest-
Ing, and many others. I, as a port manager, am not fully qualified 1o
discuss these factors completely. However, I can give this committtee
a detailed account of the impact of log exporting on the Port of Ta-
coma and Pilerce County. I also propose to raise one other point that
I do not believe has been brought to the attention of the committee as
yet. That is the strategic importance of port development.

ECONOMIC CONSIDERATIONS

The Port of Tacoma does not look upon log exporting as a separate
entity, but rather as one of the substantial building blocks in overall
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port development. Revenues from log exporting, which has increased
rapidly in the past 6 years, has been the base for expansion and mod-
ernization of the terminal facility. It has also provided a base for the
sale of revenue bonds with which to provide terminal facilities and
development of a growing industrial district. For the terminal divi-
sion, we have under construction two pier complexes. Our pier 7 com-
plex consists of three 600-foot berths; one warehouse; six cranes, one
of which is the most modern on the Pacific Coast; some 45 acres of
backup area; and an additional 800-foot berth presently on the draw-
ing board. This pier complex has a value of $7.8 million. Our pier 4
comﬁlex, which 1s now under construction, consists of two 700-foot
berths, one 150,000-square-foot warehouse, a container crane in the
design stage, and 27 acres of backup land. This pier complex, which
will have the capability of handling a multitude of cargoes, will have
a capitalized value of $4.5 million. This provides a service facility to
the area and jobs for the people.

PORT CARGOES

By utilizing log exports for a base of terminal development, the
port has been able to utilize the pier 7 complex for handling a multi-
tude of cargoes. Many of the import cargoes fall within the critical,
strategic material category. Cargoes handied over this pier complex
consist of logs, lumber, ore concentrates, heavy equipment, steel, alu-
mina, aluminum, fertilizer, and general cargoes. The port would not
have had this complex without the log-handling revenues as a base.

ECONOQMIC IMPACT OF LOG EXPORT

In the year 1967, the Port of Tacoma provided facilities over which
227.7 million board feet of logs, Scribner scale, were moved. Since it is
customary in port operations to convert miscellaneous items into tons
for comparative purposes, this amounts to 1.1 million tons. Utilizing
factors developed in two recent studies on the economic benefits of port
operations, they revealed that each ton of logs handled had an economic
benefit of $16 per ton to the community. This includes port revenues,
wages paid to longshoremen, and others involved in the handling of
logs at the port. For the Port of Tacoma, this amounts to $17.8 million.
The two reports from which these data were derived were “Research
and Promotion Burean, Delaware River Port Authority,” and “Bu-
reau of Business and Economic Research, University of Oregon.”

Utilizing the factors referred to in the previous economic value
studies, the overall economic benefit of the port to Pierce County,
based on total tonnages moved, would be approximately $38.3 million.

I would like to point out to the committee that 4 years ago Plerce
County was a depressed county under the definition of the U.S. De-
partment of Labor. It was largely the development of industrial lands,
which have been sold to some 101 industries, together with the port
terminal activities, that have been instrumental in changing this
picture. '

STRATEGIC IMPORTANCE

The Port of Tacoma, in order to support its log export market,
developed berths with high bearing capacity, and large open areas
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immediately adjacent. During the recent Vietnam buildup of troop
units and heavy equipment, originating from Fort Lewis, 15 miles
from our terminal facility, the Port of Tacoma was found ideally
suited, and ably prepared, to support these military operations. The
heavy cranes used for the log movement were readily adaptable to the
heavy lifts required by the military. We were told that the 4th Divi-
sion, and numerous nondivisional units, would have been hard pressed
to move without our port facilities.

We are still continuing to provide facilities for the movement of
military cargoes to support the Southeast Asian areas.

OTHER ANCILLARY BENEFITS

The Port of Tacoma has utilized its facilities and expanded its base
of operation to where it has now stabilized the longshore industry in
Pierce County. The port has also aided the wood products industry
by sending its sales staff to Japan to assist in selling lumber products,
particularly plywood. While our sales staff found Japan to be quite
receptive to importing softwood plywoods for structural purposes, the
demand for metric dimensions apparently constitutes a problem for
U.S. manufacturers. It is our opinion that the market is there if prop-
erly exploited. ‘

U.S. AGREEMENTS

The General Agreement on Tariff and Trade (GATT), signed by
the United States and some 60 other countries, is dedicated to reduction
of tariffs and other trade barriers. To curtail log exports would conflict
with this basic policy. )

To quote from remarks made by Mr. H. R. Josephson, Director,
Division of Forest Economics and Marketing Research, Forest Service,
USDA, while appearing before a recent meeting of the pulpwood
industry in Tacoma, Wash.:

Part of the difficulty in establishing controls on log exports stems from the fact
that the GATT requires that an exporting nation, placing controls on exports of
an exhaustible natural resource, must also restrict domestic consumption. The
Export Control Act does not include authority to impose such domestic controls.
Also, it’s a pretty safe assumption that controls on domestic production or con-
sumption would not be welcomed by U.S. timber industries. And, restrictions on
volumes of timber cut would certainly be opposed by many landowners and other
" economic groups who benefit from log exports.

CONCLUSIONS

1. Pierce County has not, in recent years, had any of its wood
products industries closed as a result of log exporting. Consequently,
log exports are added incomes over and above the domestic market.

2. Facts have not been developed to date to warrant restrictions on
log exporting.

3. If log exporting is substantially curtailed, Pierce County will
probably again become a depressed area.

4. Without the log export base, Port of Tacoma would have to rely
upon tax revenues to provide funds for expansion and capital im-
provement. ‘ :
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RECOMMENDATION

That the committee find that log exporting is generally beneficial to
the overall good of the national economy, and that exporting not be
curtailed.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much, Mr. Heinke. We are glad to
have your testimony as part of the panel contribution.

Now, I am pleased to call upon Mr. D. W. Van Brunt, representa-
tive of the International Longshoremen’s and Warehousemen’s Union.
Mr. Van Brunt appeared before us, not this committee but members
of the Oregon-Washington delegation. We had two conferences there
and he has made very significant contributions to those conferences.
We are very desirous to have you, Mr. Van Brunf and other repre-
sentatives of your union as well as the other maritime unions appear
or file statements for the record. I think you may find it desirable and
feasible to take advantage of the ruling that the Chair gave yesterday
that the record will be kept open until 5 p.m. January 30. I would like
to have Mr. Heinke and Mr. Soike keep this in mind too, if there are
any supplemental statements that you may want to file for the record.
I will close the record at 5 pam. January 30. I will close the hearings at
the end of our hearings next Tuesday. We will run as Jong as neces-
sary to hear all the witnesses.

Now, Mr. Van Brunt, you may proceed in your own way.

STATEMENT OF DONALD W. VAN BRUNT, REPRESENTATIVE,
INTERNATIONAL LONGSHOREMEN’S & WAREHOUSEMEN'S
UNION, SAN FRANCISCO, CALIF.

Mr. Vax Broxt. Thank you, Mr.- Chairman and members of the
committee.

My name is Donald Van Brunt. I represent the Columbia River and
Oregon District Councils of the International Longshoremen’s &
Warehousemen’s Union and the Puget Sound District Council of the
Tnternational Longshoremen’s & Warehousemen’s Union.

The ILWU locals of Oregon and Washington, having received a
telegram from Senator Morse dated January 5, 1968, submit the follow-
ing in answer to his three questions:

(1) What are the essential facts of log exports in terms of the total.
regional economy, jobs eliminated, jobs created, interests aided, and
interests injured ?

(2) How and why do the Japanese pay the prices they do?

(3) What can and should be done by Government to minimize detri-
mental effects of log exports and maximize whatever benefits may be
involved ? What is your view of the proper, equitable balance to be
struck between conflicting interests? And what are the best methods
for achieivng balance?

In answer to the first question, we have prepared the attached statis-
tics, showing the footage shipped from each port in Oregon and Wash-
ington, the revenue received by each public port authority, the hours
worked, and wages received by the loggers and trucks who cut the
timber and haul it to the sorting yards and ponds, the hours and wages
of the men who sort, grade, and move the logs to the shipside, the
hours and wages of the longshoremen who load the logs on the ships,
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the hours and wages of all administrative and clerical employees who
are directly involved in the exporting of the logs.

Senator Morse. What you have just described, Mr. Van Brunt, iden-
tifies for the record “1967 Log Exports,” and this will be inserted in
the record at the conclusion of your statement.

Mr. Vax Brunt. Thank you.

The total in man-hours to the two States is 15,086,371 and the total
wages involved amount to $57,578,519.60, plus $5,386,284.92 income in
" revenue to public port authorities. o

Figuring 2,000- hours as an average year’s work, there are 7,543
people employed as a direct result of log exports.

As to the interests aided besides those mentioned above it is to the
interest of everyone in the two States to see that we do not lose the
$57,573,519.60 income we have from log exports in hopes that someone
may be able to reemploy some of the unemployed from the lumber
industry which has been a developing problem since the mid-1950’.
We find the basic problem is in marketing of domestic lumber and
plywood products, as well as transportation, high interest rates, com-
petitive building products, low housing starts and increased imports
of Canadian wood products. ‘

In answer to the second question, we can only say that the Japanese
manufacturing methods provide them with a somewhat better return
in lumber products than does the American method and there is a
market for the lumber in Japan that there is not in the United States.

In answer to the third question by Senator Morse, several things
could be done by various Government agencies to help the Northwest
lumber industry:

1. The U.S. minimum wage could be raised in order to bring the
southern U.S. competition closer to the northern wage standard.

2. There could be an equalization of freight rates between the West
and the East and the South and the East. :

3. There could be a tariff placed on the import of lumber products
from Canada which would give the Northwest a better chance at the
east coast market.

In view of the domestic market, the declining annual cut, the lack
of an existing foreign market, and the U.S. import of lumber products
from Canada, and the Forest Service statistics showing that the allow-
able cut under our sustained yield program is increasing annually,
We can see 1o reason to restrict any portion of the log exports.

I would like to add for the record, Mr. Chairman, that early in the
1960’s the longshore industry of the Northwest was very depressed.
The longshoremen in 10 out of the total of 16 ports in the Northwest
were not, able to make a living. As a matter of fact, in 1962 the Pacific
Maritime Association and the LL.W.U. were trying desperately at
great expense to move the longshoremen from the depressed ports to
the more prosperous ports, in an effort to retain the many skills and
years of experience in the industry.

Today, with the exception of Newport, Oreg., which by the way
does not ship any logs and has never shipped logs, every one of those
ports in the Northwest are blessed with full employment, and are
the highest earning ports in the longshore industry on the Pacific
coast of the United States. And were log exports to be severely cur-

89-248.0—68—pt. 2——3
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tailed, or curtailed to any great extent, it would have an immediate
effect on the economy of those ports. Willapa Harbor, Grace Harbor,
Port Angeles, Anacortes, Bellingham, Olympia, Everett, Coos Bay,
Oreg., and Astoria, Oreg., would immec:ately become depressed ports.
Where we were moving people in the early sixties from those ports
as well as from one port in Alaska and Hawaii to other places in order
to retain their employment we have added to every one of these ports
manpower, in order to meet this demand. We feel, as we said in our
December 5 letter-statement to you, we feel that very careful delibera-
tion should be given to what now exists prior to any restriction being
placed on log exports.

Senator Mogrse. Mr. Van Brunt, T would like to include that letter
in the record at this point, that is your letter of October 5

Mr. Vax BroxT. December 6 I think it was. :

Senator Morse. See that counsel is supplied with a copy of it. It
ought to be made a part of your testimony. It will be inserted in the
record at this point.

(The letter and the table of statistics referred to follow:)
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CINTERNATIONAL
LONGSHOREMEN'S & WAREHOUSEMEN’S
150 GOLDEN GATE AVENUE, SAN FRANCISCO 2, CALIFORNIA, PROSPECT 5-0533 UNIOI\\T

. HARRY BRIDGES J. R. ROBERTSON LOUIS GOLDBLATT
President Vice-President Secretary-Treasurer

December 6, 1967

TO: Art Greeley, Associate Chief, Forest Service,
Department of Agriculture.

Boyd Rasmussen, Director of the Bureau of Land Management,
Department of Interior.

Stanley Nehmer, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Resources,
Department of Commerce.

Mr. Paul Heise, Department of Labor
1lth and Constitution N. W., Washington, D. C.

Joseph A. Greenwald, Deputy Assistant Secretary for International
-+ Trade Policy, Department of State.

Washington State Senators.
Ofégon State Senators.
VWashington State Congressional Delegation. -

Oregon State Congressional Delegation.

Dear Sirs: - Re: Log Exports

The I. L. W. U. locals of Oregon andVWashinéton have carefully studied
all the material presented by the lumber and plywood industry at the hearings
in Washington, D. C. as well as spending many countless hours of research
over the past years and particularily in the past six months on the subject
of Log exports, their effect onthe sustained yield, their effect on employ-
ment in the North West, and their effect on the ‘lumber and plywood industry
in general,

We would like to point out some facts that we feel you must give great
consideration too prior to your making any final decision on this subject.

Longshoremen in Oregon and Washington earned $1L,687,383.60 in wages
from log exports in 1966 (See attached) and loggers and haulers earned
$27,98L,62L.00 from the same logs for a total income to the two groups of
$L2,672,007.80. In addition to this, tug boat crews, sorting yard employees
and truckers sued to move the logs to ships side earned an additional
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Page Two - Re: Log Experis
December 15, 1957

L} million dollars in wa

s, or a total of L7 million dollars in wages.
In 1967 this income has increassd by approximately 30%.

In the early 1960's the Longshore industry in the North West was very
depressed, the longshoremsn in 10 out of the total of 16 North West ports
were nob able to make a living. In 1952 the Pacific Maritime Association
and the I. L. W. U. were tryi tely to move the longshoremen from
depressed ports to the more prosperous ports in an effort to retain their
many skills and years of experience in the industry. Today with the
exception of Newport, Oregon, the only port that doesn't export logs,
the ports in the Korth West are blessed with fvll employment and have had
to add to their work force in order to meet the manpover demands.

Since the increase in log exporting, the public perts have invested
in excess of 12 million dollars in facil s and equipment to handle logs.
The maintenance and operation or these facilities has created a substantial
income for many port cmployees in addition to the longshore income involved.

N .
The stevedore companies have invested in new equipment and wmachinery
that has again created inceme over and above the longshore income.

Records of the log shipments made, show that in excess of 80% of the
total log exports are now Hemlock, which is not used to any large extent
by the small saw mills who are claiming they are being deprived of logs
to saw in their mills.

U. S. import records show that the United States imported over 800
million feet of finished lumber products from Canada in 1956, of that sum
Weyerhzeuser imported 280 million, yet they are ons of the many firms that
complain of a poor domestic market.

Many of the firms thal were represented in the VWash
meeting of Wovember 27 and the Portlan
(copy of names attached) claimed that rere unable to buy public
timber beocause the export market was forcing the prices steadily upward,
yet in the graph they preparzd (copy attached) the price has steadily
dropped in the year 1967, while the volume of exports from public lands
steadily increascd. :

ngton, D. C,
Oregon meeting of December 6

., 0

In conclusion we find that the problem in the lumber and plywood
industry has been develeping since the mid 1950's and that the basic
problen is in marketing of lumbcr and plywoed products, as well as
transportation, high interest rates, competitive building products,
low housing starts, and increased imports of Canadian wood products.
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Page Three - Re: Log Exports
- December 15, 1957 - , .

We vrge the United States State Department to seek from the Japanese
Government elimination of trade barriers that presently impose restrictions
detrimental to free exchange of cormodities, and particularily forest products,
and that the importance of foreign trade to the Pacific Northwest's economy,
the millions of dollars of investment, and the additional millions of dollars
of employment created by the log export movement be given full weight in
any deliberations concerning foreign commerce.

Very truly yours,

7 /

; . 7 ;
l/f? {,/{Jf I//ZE»“"(‘
D. W, VAN BRUNT,
For I. L. W. U, Locals of
Oregon and Washington
1330 Spruce
Longview, Washington 98626

DWV:edf
ptoeu #11
Enc., 3 .
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PEOPLE IN ATTENDANCE LOG EXPORT "I

HELD DECEMPER 6, 1957

IN HILTON HOTEL, PORTLAWD, OREGOMN

NAME ADDRESS

D. W, Van Brunt 1330 Spruce

Longview, Wash. 98632

210 E. Union
Olympia, Wash.

Richard Ford

L. L. Stewart Culp Creek, Orezon

Viendell B. Banes Yeon Building, Portland

Jim Bailey ,

Ted Prusia
Jamgs Bledsoe

Kenneth Davis
Joseph W. McAadren

Ray C. Qwaﬁson

John C. Hampton -
" B. L. Orell Tacoma, Wash.

Don Baskes

REPRESENTING

ILWU

Wash. Public Ports Assn.

Western Wood Products Assn.
Westzrn Wood Products Assn.
United Brotherhood of
Carpenticrs and Joiners

of America

Western Ccuncil of Lumber
& S=zwmlll Viorkers

Western Council of Lumber
& Saumill Workers

Bro. Carpenters
Vestern Forest Ind, Asen.

Swanson Bros. Lumber Co,
Western Forest Ind. Assn.

Willamina Lbr. Co. & WWPA=

Weyerhaeuser Company

Cabas Mills

Barker-Willawette Lbr. Co.
(North West Timber Assn.)



0. D. Hallin
¥,0. Hegensiein
R. F. Duyer
John Brardis

Stanley Bishoprick
Ellis Bischoff

W, Swindells

Donald J. Hurray
Ed Garrison )
E. L, Perry

Fred RL.Smith
Neill Whisnant
M, Stewart
Gene V. Sibold

Del Bausch |

Paul H. Conner
Michael 9. Benett
E. W. Clacksin

Jack O. Hudson

Robert E. Dillman

554

ADDRESS

San Fraencisco

Portland
Portland

2000 S. V. Sth Ave.
Portland, Orcgon

e 3, Box 6856
Salem, Oregon

1002 Executive Blds.
811 s.
910 Fifth Ave.
Seattle, Wash. 98104

P. O. Box 1563
Tacoma, wash,

P, 0. Box 1612
Tacoma, Wash.

Pertland, Oregon’
Seattle, Wash
Olympia, Wash.

111 W. Thurston -
Olympia, ¥%ash.

Rte 1, Box 60
Pert Angeles, Wash.

Bell St. Terminal
Seattle, Vash.

P.0. Box 660
Aberdeen, Wash.

Lith & Arderson
Coos Bay, Orezon

290 S. Lth St.
Coos Bay, Oregon

V. 6th, Portland

REPRESEHTING
Crown Zellerbach

Industrial Forestry Assn.

Brand-S Corp.

Dant & Russell, Inc.

Mountain Fir Lumber Co.
Willamette Ind.

Wash, Education Assn.
Resource & Trade Committee
Port of Tacoma

Seattle Stevedore Co.
Brady-Hemilton Stevedors
Seattle Stevedore Co.
Port of Olympia

ILWU Local h?
Statebchresentative
Port of Seattle

Port of Grays Harbor
Port of Coos Bay

Port of Coos Bay




NAME

Keith Hansen
Sam Konnie

Arthur Lindley
John A. Davenport
Vayne Gaskins
Bronscn Lewis
John Martinson

Mrs. Paul Collins
Mrs, Herbert E, Evans
Mrs. C, R. Bryant

Charles E. Young
T. L. Bentley

Chas. Mann
Darrell Robinson

Ed Vesterdzahl
Kess Cannon

Paul King

W. F. Newell
C. E. Hodges

Wm. J. Moshofsky
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ADDRESS

3070 M. W. Front Ave.
Portland, Oregon

2010 Graham Drive
Eugene, Oregen

Dexter, Oregon

Portlend, Oregon
Portland, Oregon
Portland, Oregon
Portland, Oregon

6101 N. E. Shth Ave.
Vanoouver, Vash,

348 Tenth St.
Washougal, Wash.

12716 N.W.31lst Ave.
Vancouver, Wash.

Portland, Orecgon
6637 S. E. 100th

252 Broadway
Tacoma, Wash,

2525 S. W. 3rd
Portland, Oregon

State Capitol
State Capitol

700 Yeon Bldg. -
Portland, Oregon

State Capitol

Poriland Public Docks--

Suanson Bros. Lbr.
Noti, Oregon
Kimball Bros. Lumber
WFIA

VFIA

APA

Anacortes Veneer Co.

League Women Voters
League Women Voters
League Vomen Votlers

WWPA
APA and Publishers Paper

Log Export Council
Western Lbr. Marketing Assn.

Governor's Office

Governor's Office

WWPA

Governor's Office
Port of Astoria

Georgia-Pacific Corp.
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Average Stumpsge Prices For Sawticber Sold From National Forests
Region Six
1961-1967

Douglas Fir-West Side

$50 7 -
~ .o
$254
$0 T T T T T T
1961 1962 1963 1964 1965 1966 1967
' (3 Qrtrs.)

D. F. West $27.60 $24.80 $28.00  $38.10 $42.60 $50.00  $41.60

Douglas Fir-East Side

1961 1962 1963 l 1964 1965 1966 ' 1967
(3 Qrtrs.)

D. F. East § 9.10 $ 6.90 $ 5.80 $10.90 $10.20 $11.80 $ 8.60

Western Hemlock
' $25

- T T T T T
1961 1962 1963 1964 1965 1966 1967
(3 Qrtrs.)

West. Hem. §$ 9.70 $ 3.90 $10.40  $13.30 $19.10 $20.60  $22.20

“production, Prices, Employment and Trade in Pacific Northwest

Forest Industries'
Pacific Northwest Forest and Range Experiment Station

Source:
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Mr. Vax Brouxt. I would also like to point out that relative to the
market, we believe the industry, the lumber and plywood industry, the
U.S Government, your committee in particular, the public port author-
ities, the longshore stevedoring industries, are all busy defending
their own individual positions. Most certainly as you know T have been.
T think we are all missing a great opportunity. The Japanese are
doing something with this material, and that which they are doing
could be done by us perhaps. But I find no studies, and I think I have
almost the same truckload of material you have, I find no studies as to
the specifics, grade, price, et cetera that the Japanese might be
interested in, in finished products. And I note, and I think it should
be corrected for the record, that on several occasions people have
referred, including yourself, to the finished lumber shipped from
Alaska. Rest assured there is nothing, and I have been to every one of
those mills and have watched personally the loading of the cargo from
every one of them in Alaska, there is no one stick of what you or any-
one else could possibly consider to be finished material shipped from
Alaska to Japan. :

Senator Morse. What about Canada ?

Mr. Vax Bront. Canada not as you and I or the general public would
consider finished material, although theirs is far closer to finished ma-
terial than is anything shipped from Alaska. Alaska they are not even
shipping what the industry considers to be general cants. They are not
four-sided surfaces. They are only two-side surfaces, and sometimes
you must have a vivid imagination to even see those two sides that
have been touched with a saw. They are what is termed primary pro-
cessed, that is they have been touched in some manner by a saw. I have
seen some of them or a great number of them that were sawed into
three pieces, and the center piece most certainly was sawed on two sides.
But the two outside parts that were back on it were simply slabs.
However, this is not the average. The average is canted, that is it is
two sides cut, not surfaced, and these are then put into rough packages
and shipped to Japan, and they are then cut into some type of finished
product. However, in Canada you will find that there is a 5 by 6,6 by 6,
4 by 8, something you could recognize as a dimension. There 1s not true
from Alaska. It is merely enough to get by the regulation. It is not
sawed lumber, and in my opinion some money, some time, and some
effort should be spent in determining the Japanese need in specifics of
actual finished product, and then we must be prepared to give them
what they want, not what we want to sell.

Senator Morse. I think this is very important testimony, Mr. Van
Brunt. You are quite right. The committee has got to get all the in-
formation. You are saying to the committee that so far as your observa-
tions are concerned, and your knowledge is concerned, when you come
to the question of lumber that Canada exports to Japan, it is not fin-
ished Tumber in the sense that we ordinarily think of it. It is not in
the form in which it can go directly into, let us say, house construction
or office building construction without further processing in Japan.

Am T to understand, Mr. Van Brunt, that so far as your observa-
tion and knowledge are concerned, that the lumber that is shipped
from Canada to Japan is not in the form of finished 2 by 4, finished
2 by 6’s, panels, rounds, all the other dimensions of lumber that are
used in house construction and office construction, warehouse construc-
tion, and other building construction?
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Mr. Van Brunt. As you know, Mr. Chairman, T visit periodically
the Port of Vancouver, British Columbia, for the purpose of deter-
mining exactly what is being loaded on the vessels to Japan, and I am
not saying that there are niot small amounts of finished product. T am
saying that there is no measurable amount of finished product as we
know it shipped to Japan from Canada.

Senator Morse. This record shows in part thus far that one of the
reasons that Japan buys finished lumber from Canada is that the Cana-
dian mill operators will cut to J apanese dimensions. American wit-
nesses have said, “Give us the orders in those quantities necessary to
Justify whatever revisions are necessary in our mills and we will cut
to any dimensions that the Japanese order.”

One of the conclusions I am drawing from your testimony is that
the orders from Japan to Canada are not in accordance with the dimen-
sions that the Japanese actually use in their construction, but are
orders for really unfinished lumber in various dimensions that needs
to be finished in the Japanese mills. Is that correct ?

Mr. Vax Broust. As we call it, remand, right. It goes through a
réemand plant.

Senator Morse. And your testimony is that in Alaska the lumber
that is shipped to Japan is even less finished than the lumber that is
shipped from Canada ? ‘

Mr. Vax Bronr. It is cut to the absolute minimum requirement in
order to meet the term “primary process,” and this is not the answer.

Let me say that what I am saying—and I am sure that the public
port authorities, the stevedoring companies, the steamship people, and
all people involved in our so-called side of the industry would be most
happy to ship lumber products. We do not, feel that you can or should
curtall any part of log exports. Rather, what should be done is to
develop a market in Japan and actually begin to ship a finished prod-
uct, and that this will curtail automatically the shipment of such large
numbers of logs in the round, and that this will then cause no delay,
no stoppage of employment in our portion of the industry as it begins
to pick up the unemployed, if they exist in this form, and I have some
real doubt that this is true as it is painted to be, in any other industry
that is involved.

In other words, shut off nothing. Simply begin to develop a market

based on the need, and it will take care of itself.
- Senator Morse. Going back to Alaska for a moment, would it be
correct and appropriate for me to gather from your testimony as
to your observations of the shipments of lumber from Alaska, that
it is shipped in the form in which, for all practical purposes, it could
be said that Alaska does ship logs in substance? Is it your testimony
that the form that the logs are in, when they go on the hoats out of
Alaska, is such that it requires the Japanese mill to redlly do all the
processing of the log, and that this primary finishing in Alaska is more
a matter of form than substance ?

Mr. Van Bruw. It is more a matter of form than substance. )

Senator Morse. Would I be too far wrong if I interpreted your testi-
mony to say that what is happening in Alaska is a policy of shipping
~logs in a form that constitutes an escape from the restriction that
logs shall not bé shipped, but only lumber ?

Mr. Van Browr. That is all that is being done,
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Senator Morse. Senator Hatfield.

Senator HatrieLp. Gentlemen, I do not think it is necessary to reiter-
ate in great detail the fact that over a number of years I have shown
a great deal of interest in port development and port facilities, the
development of the river section in the Port of Portland I think has
become recognized as a great port and industrial area of the Pacific
coast, the long-term port commission study that we organized and set
up to make plans for long-range development of our ports in Oregon.
All of these things I think should indicate to you my deep and long
interest in port programs.

I do not think that here on this committee, or really for that matter
those who have testified thus far before the committee, do any of us
feel that this is a matter of either being for the lumber industry or
for the maritime ports, but rather that we are seeking through in-
formation and data to resolve the basic problem with the lumber in-
dustry relating to log exports, and not to the detriment of port or
maritime interests. OQur desire—as I know Senator Morse has expressed
many times, and I also—is to resolve this in such a way that everyone
is helped where there is need and no one is hurt. All these interests
must. be considered. We are not here to set up any kind of program
which is going to help one at the expense or the hurt of someone else.

That is why on November 27 when we held a session here in Wash-
ington, I posed as merely points of discussion and possibly points for
departure for further discussion, four suggestions which were de-
veloped and organized under this basic philosophy which I have just
expressed, of recognition first of all of the problem that the Iumber
industry faces today, and second, to try to incorporate within some
sort of approach an understanding of all the interests that are involved,
not just one but all interests.

At that time, Mr. Chairman, you had indicated the other day
that you would like to make this a part of the record, and I am honored
to étccede to your request. I felt this might be the appropriate place
to doso.

Senator Morse. I am glad to have it.

(The document referred to follows:)

RECOMMENDATIONS OF SENATOR MARKE HATFIELD FOR COMPROMISE SETTLEMENT OF
PROBLEMS ARISING F'ROM L0G EXPORTS TO JAPAN

1. That the annual- volume of log exports from Washington and Oregon to
Japan be restricted to the 1966 level of log exports (1.1 billion feet) under a
system administered by the United States Government.

2. That for every additional 1,000 board feet of export logs purchased by the
Japanese in Washington and Oregon over the 1.1 billion foot restriction, the
foreign buyer be required to purchase an equivalent amount in manufactured
lumber of plywood from within the same state in which this additional log supply
originates.

3. That together the Congressional delegates of Washington and Oregon execute
a program whereby the federal agencies controlling government timberlands in
all western states will be required to place on the market each year for open
sale, including export to Japan, those portions of their sustained yield annual
allowable cuts which were not offered or were unsold in the preceding year.

4. That together the Congressional delegates of Washington and Oregon, the
two states now most adversely affected by log exports to Japan, set and transmit
to the State Department a specific time limit in which to conclude a practicable
voluntary agreement on log exports to Japan prior to the initiation of new legis-
lation to provide the curbs considered necessary.
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Senator Hatrrerp. I would like to have, with the approval of the
chairman, the insertion in the record of text four points, merely to
again indicate the interest of this committee in resolving the problem
with all interests involved and consideration for all interests, because
in these four suggestions, it was indicated that there might be con-
sidered a temporary restriction placed upon the shipment of logs, not
to cut off shipment but rather to temporarily hold it to the 1966 level.

In my concept, it seemed to me that we should deal with both public
and private lands. There are those who disagree with me on this point,
but in my own view I think that we must find some practical way,
though it may appear difficult at this moment, if we are to place restric-
tions we must, I feel, consider and incorporate in any such program
both private and public.

This figure would be at 1.1 billion feet, which is the highest level
for the 1966 level. ‘

Secondly, it seemed to me we must be flexible on whatever we do on
this, and again to indicate flexibility was the second point or the second
recommendation, that we could ship more logs than the 1.1 billion foot
restriction, but it would be tied to a Japanese purchase of manufac-
tured products, some formula. There is no set idea here, but some
formula for each additional 1,000 board feet of logs, for instance, there
would be required an equivalent amount of manufactured lumber.

This would be used to encourage, as Mr. Van Brunt indicated a

moment ago, the expansion of markets for the American manufactured
lumber product. ‘
- Thirdly, again recognizing what points you have already indicated,
all three of you, and other witnesses, that we try to rate the amount of
the resource available for market. I have indicated here in this third
point the idea of open sale, including the export to Japan of those
portions of the same yield annual allowable cuts which were not offered
or were unsold in the preceding year.

During the witnesses’ testimony before this committee, it has been
indicated, and again today, that there is professional base upon which
we could move for increasing allowable cuts, maintain our commitment
to the sustained annual yield program and good conservation practices,
and this indicates one such thoug%t.

Fourthly and lastly was the idea expressed here that we work
through the Department of State, with certain time limits involved,
with the Japanese toward a voluntary agreement on log exports, not
only to get an agreement in terms of specifics, but to sense a spirit, with
which we are working in attempting to solve this problem. In other
words, that we act in the national interest, yes, but we also act with the
consideration for the needs of the Japanese people in meeting their own
requirements for lumber products, their general economic needs.

Well, I only indicate at this point in our testimony, Mr. Chairman,
these points because I had the privilege of visiting, after that Novem-
ber session with some of the members of this panel here and other peo-
ple as well, and at that time I sensed in their thinking and their ex-
pressions as well as today a desire to help resolve this conflict or this
problem outside of conflict as between interest groups, and today I
merely would like to follow through by asking Mr. Van Brunt specifi-
cally as relates to his last line of his last page of his statement when he
says, “We can see no reason to restrict any portion of the log exports
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based upon® certain applications as previously stated in that para-
graph, do I understand, Mr. Van Brunt, that you are not categorically
or adamantly opposed to some comprehensive program, recognizing
many factors, both economic and political, that might include a tem-
porary recession? Do I understand that or do you feel that under no
circumstance, regardless of what combination of factors might be in-
volved or formulas, that you would support a restriction?

Mr. Vax Brunt. Senator Hatfield, we have studied this from every
possible angle, and feel that a restriction, and I am not sure what you
mean by temporary, would not solve the problem of the lumber and
plywood industry. We feel that the only solution is to obtain or is to
enter into that market that exists in Japan, and that this must be done
without the restricting of log exports. This automatically comes as you
begin to sell or fulfill some part of their need in a finished product, you
will automatically reduce their need for logs in the round, and that this
is the approach. Thus it will reduce in time automatically the logs ex-
ported, but it will increase substantially the wood product exported,
and thus employ people in the lumber and plywood industry, while it
continues to employ those that are now employed in the maritime end
of the industry, and that the chopping off of some portion of log ex-
ports will bring no immediate market in Japan. It is more apt to cause
Thostilities and reduce our chances of coming to an understanding with
them as to their actual needs in the finished product.

We are better off to leave that situation alone and pursue vigorously
their needs in finished product, vigorously, earnestly and rapidly.

Senator Hatrierp. Mr. Van Brunt, I am informed by the Chairman
about procedures which we would like to follow, and I will either con-
clude at this point my questions or I would pursue them, whatever is
your desire.

Senator Morsk. If it meets with the convenience of my colleague,
T would like to recess the hearing until 2 o’clock, and ask you three
gentlemen to return to the witness stand at 2 o’clock for further
questioning, if that is convenient to you. We will recess until 2 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the subcommittee was recessed, to re-
convene at 2 p.m. on the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator Morse. The hearing will come to order.

I want to express to the panel my regret that we could not start
right on time but it was impossible.

Senator Hatfield, do you have further questions of the panel? I want
you to take your time.

Senator Hatrmerp. I would like to ask one or two more brief ques-
tions of the panel. '

Before we took the break for lunch, Mr. Van Brunt, you were com-
menting to me on the question I had posed to you about the circum-
stances or if you could conceive of circumstances, combination of
circumstances under which you might support a type of restriction or
a form of temporary restriction. You responded to the effect that it
would not be necessary to consider any restriction as I recall, if we
pursued more aggressively the development of Japanese markets for
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our manufactured products, along with increasing our allowable cuts
and other such factors. :

Would you agree that there might be a transitional period before
some of these other factors, such as the development of such a market
for manufactured goods or the increased allowable cuts could take
place, in which there might be some temporary measures taken to
assist the present plight of the lumber operator ? '

STATEMENT OF DONALD W. VAN BRUNT—Resumed

Mr. Vax Brunt. We feel that these pressures, Senator, even though
temporary, would result in lost man-hours to those people not only
employed and unnecessarily so in that no one involved, either as I
stated from the Government’s side, the maritime industry or the
lumber industry have pursued aggresively a study, and a real effort
to develop a market for the finished product, and that if we attempt
to force in effect the Japanese to purchase products by cutting off some
portion or any or all of log exports, I think that we then begin our
negotiations or discussions for the sale of finished products from an
adverse position. That we are better off to leave things as they are,
and immediately and as I stated aggressively and jointly, all people
concerned, pursue the idea of developing a market. I am sure that all
the people that I am directly connected with would participate in this
type of a group. I see no reason why the Government agencies would
not, and I certainly see where the plywood and lumber industry would,
because we realize that they have a problem. We just do not agree with
them on what the problem 1s,

Senator HarrreLp. Or how best to solve it.

Mr. Van Brunt. Or how best to solve it. We think something that
can be done together, something we can all do and something that we
can all see again for all concerned in is something that should be done.
We feel that pursuing this market, we know it is there, is the answer.

Senator Harrierno. We had witnesses testify to the effect that either
they themselves or colleagues of theirs in the industry were confronted
with the question of closing their mill or keeping it open on the next
go-around on bidding for new log supply. That matters had reached
the point where things were that acute, and that on each time that
there has been a new log bid program, some mills have just not been
able to survive up to that point without the acquisition of additional
and new logs. Now, how would you respond to that situation con-
fronting these particular mills which are now functioning and work-
ing on a log supply that they obtained at a bid some time back, and
realizing that it does take time to develop these markets, whatever
product you are working with, you are still involved with time, the
time factor, and you are still involved with a time factor before you
could actually achieve an increase in the allowable cut on the part of
the Federal agencies, if they were so persuaded to do so?

Mr. Vax Brount. Senator, the answer to the question, No. 1, let me
say I have a list as you have, and produced by the same people show-
ing the number of softwood plywood plants that have closed in let
us say the period of 1960-66. I also have a list here prepared by the
American Plywood Association and data from Southern States of the
U.S. Department of Commerce to show that the total number of ply-

89-248 0—68—pt. 2——4
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wood plants in production at the beginning of the year 1988, since
we are concerned with the years beginning primarily with 1961 or
1960, I will refer to those. In the State of Washington in 1960 there
were 34. Today, according to those statistics, there are 37. Yet we have
listed many that have closed. But apparently the ones that have closed,
there are still more in production than there were at that time.

Also I note that the production has increased annually, both in
lumber and in plywood in the years 1960-66. All of the Department
of Commerce, the Forest Service and the lumber industry itself all
agree to this. At least whether they agre to it or not, the facts they
publish say this.

Senator Harrrerp. That production has increased ?

Mr. Vax BronT. Right, production has increased, and if the pro-
duction has increased:

Senator Hatrrerp. But in how many mills or operations?

Mr. Vax Broxt. Right. The number of mills has declined, there is
no doubt about it, but the amount of production has increased. Now
to open or to further enlarge the number of mills or the production of
the existing mills, we must first and foremost get a market. These
mills that are closing are not closing solely or even in my opinion to
the greatest extent because of log exports. If they were open, who is
going to buy what they produce? Is there a shortage of lumber and
plywood products on the American market? The facts that we have
again say that there is not a shortage. As a matter of fact, they have
difficulty in the sale of it. Their own statistics show this. So our
answer 1s not in my opinion, and from all the statistics and material
that we have gathered in cutting off log exports, or even in reducing it.
What will this do to give them a market to sell what they have?

Senator Harrrero. How do you account for the number of wit-
nesses we have had before this committee who almost unanimously
have indicated that mill closures or their own individual economic
problem was directly related to the log export situation, and that if
those logs had not been purchased by the Japanese at these rather
erratic prices, that they would have purchased such logs? They are
going to find some relation between buying a log and selling a product,
aren’t they?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. That is my point exactly. What would they have
done. What will they do with it if they produce it today ? Who is going
to buy it? This they have not shown us. Are they talking about reduc-
ing the retail price and hopefully this will increase the housing starts
in the United States? We have pointed out that we think this is one
of the problems. We do not think it is the high price of their lumber
but the high price of interest that is causing a lack of housing starts as
well as the high price of lumber, and that the entire picture is the cause
of the problem, not. just log exports. We feel that we would like to help
them, but we feel we can only help them by helping them to develop
a market that if they had every log at any price that they wanted
to pay for it, they would still have in a very short time the identical
problem that they have now, because they have no market, unless they
can get into the Japanese market, and I say a concerted effort on
the part of everyone concerned, the ports, the stevedore companies,
the plywood industry, the lumber industry, and the U.S. Government
must pursue this point.
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. Senator Harrrerp. I could not agree with you more, and that is
just what this committee is trying to do. One question as it relates to
your chart that you have attached to your testimony: You talk here
In your summary about total employees based on 2,000 hours per
year, and then that figure has been corrected on my copy, I believe,
to read 7,543.

Mr. Va~n Bruxt. Correct.

Senator Hatrierp. This table is headed “1967 Log Exports.” Am I
to interpret that to mean that there were such number of employees
through the longshoremen’s union who were directly related to log
export business?

Mr. Van Brunr. No, sir.

Senator Harrrerp. How am I to interpret that ?

Mr. Vax Brunt. Longshore logging and hauling to the barn, sorting
and racking, hauling to the ship, administrative and cargo personnel
all combine as it relates to-log export. The longshoremen, in order to
determine the number of men, you would take the total man-hours
which were 2,765,126 and divide it by 2,000, and it would tell you how
many were longshoremen. The same thing under logging and hauling
will tell you how many were involved in that. The same thing in sort-
ing, rafting, administration.

Senator Hatrrern. How many of that total figure would possibly
have been involved in the same handling, if the purchaser had been an
American firm operating within that area or that region?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. How many ? If we put it into a sawmill instead of
onaship?

Senator Hatrierp. Yes.

Mr. Vax Browr. 4.5 thousand approximately.

Senator HaTrierp. 4.5 thousand ?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. We still have to cut it and haul it.

Senator HaTrieLD. Yes. Then what would happen say to the remain-
der of that group, 3,000 others? Would you care to give us a guess-
timate as to what they might have been doing or might not be doing?

Mr. Vax Brunt. No. We would have continued our program which
we began in 1960 of moving the longshoremen, in the case of Willapa
Harbor, our intention was to close the longshoremen there out and
in Grays Harbor we would have moved Port Angeles and Belling-
ham, Everett we would have moved the men either into the Seattle- -
Tacoma-Longview area, which we could not have, we were already full,
but to California which we would have done. In the case of Astoria
and Newport, Oreg., we would have continued to move men out of
there as we did, and try to place them in other ports. We were out of
ports in the Northwest, so we would have gone to California.

As to the ports of Rainier, Oreg., and iSt. Helena, as you know, we
did close them, and there are no longshoremen there. They now travel
there from other places. We would continue that program.

Senator Harrierp. So from the employment approach or from the
employment aspect of this, it would have been necessary to replace -
in employment or to shift to other places for employment a total of
about 3,000 men ?

Mr. Vax Bront. Well, I point out that we have added men. We
would have had about half that number to move but we have added
about half the number since, we have had another 1,500 to have done
away with, that we would not have employed in the first place.
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Senator Hatrierp. So log exports then would have accounted for
3,000 men working in the areas where they were working, who would
not otherwise have been working there, 1,500 regular former members,
and 1,500 new members?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. Well, of course part of the 1,500 new come into
this sorting, rafting, and moving to the ship.

Senator HarrreLp. So actually then as far as prelogging exports
it would only have involved about 1,300? :

Mr. Van Broxnt. Right.

Senator Harrrerp. About 1,500 men whose employment might have
been affected by nonexport?

Mr. Vax BronT. Who would have been affected because we were in
the process at the time that the log exporting picked up of moving
them, and this is a slow process.

Senator Hatrerp. Would it be fair then to try to draw a certain
parallel or analogy here of how many men we are dealing with as
far as potential unemployed men or actual unemployed men due to
mill closures? T am looking here at the regional economy and not any
one town or one community. We would be then using the figure 1,500
as it relates to the maritime industry that you represent?

Mr. Vax BronT. Right.

Senator HarrieLp. 1,500 men as it might relate to whatever other.
figure could be proven as it involves men out of work because of mill
closures?

Mr. Vax BrunT. Right.

Senator Hatrrep. That would be accurate?

Mr. Vax Brunt. We feel, however, very strongly that with some
concerted effort of all concerned, that we can retain all 7,000 of those
people who are through, plus developing additional employees in
the lumber and plywood industry, if everybody works together at that
alm.

Senator Harrrerp. And that is exactly what our hope is. It is not
to take an either-or position, but rather to increase employment in all
phases of the economy involved in this issue we are discussing. I have
no more questions at this time.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much, Senator Hatfield.

Congressman Wyatt, do you have any questions?

Representative Wyarr. I just would like to ask Mr. Van Brunt
you understand, I do not think anybody is advocating the termination
of log export from Oregon and Washington to Japan. But our concern
is with the geometric increase in the last 2 years and the plans that
are forthcoming. Do you have that clearly in mind?

Mr. Vax Brunt. Yes, I understand that. We, however, are not in
agreement if there must be any restriction that it be on just public
lands, as we stated in previous testimony.

Senator Harrrerp. Yes, I understand.

Mr. Vax Brunt. We think any restriction must be an overall
restriction. .

Senator Hatrrerp. I understand. I wanted to be sure that that point
was clear and understood, Mr. Van Brunt. T appreciate your testi-
mony. Thank you. ,

Senator Morse. Congressman Clausen.

Representative CLauseN. I recall from your previous testimony that
~ your comments are consistent here today. I note, however, that you
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have not included anything in your report relating to the Humboldt
County, Calif., area. Did you do this on purpose?

Mr. Vax Bront. I kept to the report only to answer the questions as
they were received by me from Senator Morse, the question as I under-
stood him referred to Oregon and Washington, and I therefore con-
fined ow answers to Oregon and Washington.

. Representative Crausen. I am assuming that your comments relat-
ing to Oregon and Washington would affect California in a similar
fashion, right?

Mr. Van Brunt. Yes, similarly.

Representative DeLLENBack. And you thus were left with the man-
the timber-producing areas of northern California.

Mr. Vax Bruwnt. Right.

Senator Morse. Congressman, I want to thank you very much.

Congressman Dellenback.

Representative Devrensack. Thank you.

Thank you, Senator. May I clarify a number of points in my mind.
I did not hear Mr. Van Brunt’s direct testimony but T had a chance
to read the statement. As against this may I ask when you answered
Senator Hatfield’s question, Mr. Van Brunt, as to your computation
as to what portion of the 7,500 would or would not be covered, I
gather you did this on the basis of looking to your chart and taking
that column on logging and hauling to yard?

Mr. Vax Brouwnt. Right.

Representative DELLENBACE. And taking that out?

Mr. Vax Brunt. Right.

Representative DeLrenBack. And you thus were left with the man-
hours of direct longshore and sorting, rafting and hauling, and all
administrative and clerical, so that if there were to be replacement
in administrative and clerical work—let me rephrase the question.

Would there be any other portions of those tasks that would have
had to be performed anyway, of either the administrative or clerical,
or the direct longshoring, that had there not been this export would
still have had to have been done so that some of those jobs would

- have remained in existence? Or do you feel that all, the entire amount
in those three columns would have come out?

Mr. Vax Brunt. We were very careful to include nothing in those
columns except what was directly related to the existing log exports.

Representative DeLLENBACK. So that there are not any man-hours
in any of those as you have computed them that dealt with long-
shoring or anything else on other products than log exports?

Mr. Vax Brunt. No. This we were very careful to see that nobody in-
cluded them, because we waited and assumed that the Senator in his
questions wanted just that which related only to log exports.

Representative DELLENBACK. The other point that I just wanted to
explore a little bit further, and as Congressman Wyatt has pointed out,
we are all aware that we are not talking about a banning of exports,
but we are talking about whether or not there should be any meaning-
ful restrictions put on these, and if the restrictions, if there should
ultimately be any, if they were placed on a basis of 1967 figures, you
would find that there would be no loss in any of this, is that correct ?

Mr. Vax Brunt. If there was a ban placed or a restriction placed at
the 1967 level ?

Representative DeLLeNBACK. Right.
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Mr. Vax Bruxt. There could be none then.

Representative DELLENAcE. You would be going on exactly so there
would be no log whatsoever, so if it were to be decided ultimately that
there would be no attempt to roll back but merely to place some sort of a
limitation on further increases in log exports, there would be no loss
in any of this employment to which your figures pertain ?

Mr. Vax Brux~t. Right.

Representative DELLENBECK. Isthat correct?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. Correct.

Representative DELLENBACK. Have you made any computation of
what the 1966 figures would be ? .

Mr. Vax Broxt. You have that. Each of you received a similar draft
from me either at the hearings we had in late November or in the mail
immediately thereafter, and they are available.

Representative DELLENBACE. It is a comparable set of statistics based
on 1966 ¢

Mr. Vax BrUNT. As it relates only to longshore logging hauling. In
1966 we did not take the sorting, rafting, hauling, administration and
clerical into account. We were not able to obtain the figures early
enough in the year to be of any value.

Representative Drrrensack. Do you have any fairly accurate fig-
ures that would tell us what number of employees would be comparable
to this 7,548 figure that you have in your 1967 figures?

Mr. Vax BruxT. For 19667

Representative DeLLeNBack. Correct.

Senator Morse. Congressman Dellenback, my face is red with Senate
embarrassment. There is a little procedural battle going on over on
the floor of the Senate, and a live quorum has been called for. I will try
to demonstrate how fast I can get over and get back, but I am going
to have to recess the session, I hope for not more than 10 minutes, while
my colleagues and I can go over and answer the live quorum.

(At this point in the hearing a short recess was taken.)

Senator Morse. The hearing will come to order.

Congressman Dellenback, you may proceed.

Representative DeLLENBACK. If I may just briefly, Mr. Van Brunt,
so that we may see it at this point in the record in comparison with
the 1967 figures, what are the comparable figures that you have for 1966
on %xports so far as the total of longshore and logging and hauling
are?

Mr. Vax Bront. In 1966 there were 10,857,718 man-hours, in 1967
12,300,000 man-hours.

Representative Dellenback. So that the total of the two columns
that were involved in your 1967 figure would show a total of about
12,200,000 I get by rapid addition?

Mr. Vax Bruxt. Right.

Representative DELLENBACK. And you have for 1966, 10,957,000
man-hours?

Mr. Va~ Broxt. Right.

Representative DeLLENBACK. So that to the degree that these figures
remain constant, and I recognize that the per thousand figure might
fade off at any given time, but to the degree that there was a constancy
in the underlying factors, if there were to be any restriction placed
on log exports based on 1966 log exports in the area of longshoring,
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logging, and hauling to pond, there would be a falloff of only 1,400,000
man-hours out of the total of 12,200,000 man-hours, so that the bulk
of the man-hours would still be involved, if we were to roll back to
1966 export total; am I correct in this?

Mr. Vax Brunt. Correct.

Representative DerrenBack. And if T would ask you how many em-
ployees that would mean would actually be displaced, you would work
1t out by a proportion I assume between this and you would find out
what 1.4 million percentage was out of 12.2 million and it would be
a port of production ? ‘

Mr. Vax Bruxr. 700.

Representative DeLLENBACK. So that again emphasizing the point
that, both Senator Hatfield and Congressman Wyatt just made—and
I am sure it has been made by other members of the committee ear-
lier—that if we are not talking in this context about eliminating
log exports, but either staying with the 1967 figure, in which case
there would be no loss of employment whatsoever, or going back to the
1966 figure, in which there would be only perhaps 700 as opposed to
whatever else might happen in the loss to the lumber industry, we
are not talking about 7,500 jobs, we are not talking about 8,000
jobs, we are not talking about 1,500 jobs, we are talking about ap-
proximately 700 jobs, am I correct in that ?

Mr. Vax Brunr. If you were to roll it back to 1966, yes; plus the fact
that there are port employees that would be involved.

Representative DELLENBACK. We ought to have those in the record
at some time, too. Rather than going on at this time, I will look over
the other testimony and see whether those figures are already in
the record.

Thank you, Senator Morse.

Senator Morse. Congressman Pollock?

Representative PorLock. Mr. Chairman. Mr. Van Brunt, I did not
hear your earlier direct testimony, but it is not clear to me whether
you are distinguishing at all between the export of round logs and
the timber upon which there has been any primary manufacturing
process. .Have you pooled these figures here or are you talking
about just one? !

Mr. Vax Brunt. Just talking about logs.

Representative Porrock. Just round logs. Do you have any com-
parable figures for processed logs, processed timber?

Mr. Vax Bruxnt. For lumber or plywood figures?

Representative PoLrock. Yes, or sided lumber.

Mr. Vax Brunt. Department of Commerce records are very de-
tailed, the exact footage shipped on each.

Representative Porrock. I was just trying to get it for comparison -
with the figures you were talking about, because, again, you are con-
cerned with the shipment of product, whether it is processed or
unprocessed here, are you not ?

Mr. Van Brunt. Correct, and this is something that we must make
clear, that we cannot stress too hard: that we are desirous of joining
the lumber and plywood industry and the Government, not only the
union but the stevedores and the port people concerned, in an effort
to increase the market so that it will increase the tonnage shipped.
We could not care less in what form it is shipped. We only encourage
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that this be done prior and without curtailment of log exports, so
that there is no loss in the interim period at all, and we think that
this is something that either by oversight on the part of all concerned
or lack of sufficient thought in advance we have not done so thus far.
T have searched very hard—as have many other people—for such a
report, and one does not exist that I can find, and there are Govern-
ment agencies who make marketing studies that I have on fish and
all kinds of products produced in the United States, but T do not find
one on this subject, and it is one that these people are in dire need
of at this moment, and one that we can assist them in as far as shipping
costs and handling costs and so on are concerned, and are very willing
to do so, and we think that this is the solution to the problem, to get
a market, because we believe that, if we shut off any portion of log
exports tomorrow, that they still could not produce something with 1t
unless they had a market, and the market does not exist. We have to
develop it. -

Representative Porrock. Thank you very much, Mr. Van Brunt.
I would just like to speak as an Alaskan and say while you may not
care in what form your timber is shipped out we in Alaska do. We
like to have it processed in whatever port it goes.

Senator Morse. Senator Gruening, do you want to ask these wit-
nesses any questions?

Senator Gruenine. No questions.

Senator Morse. Mr. Soike and Mr. Heinke, do you know what the
position of the Oregon port authorities is in regard to the Japanese
export log program?

Mr. Sorge. Senator Morse, in prior hearing here at the end of No-
vember, a representative from the Oregon port was in attendance.
He did not state their position at that time, but endorsed the one
that I made for the Washington Public Ports Association, and I
felt sure that he had forwarded some information back to your office
as a result of that hearing.

Senator Morse. Counsel tells me that the port authorities were in-
vited to send witnesses, and that they are sending a statement. The
statement has not arrived. I wanted to know whether or not you
had been in communication with them. The statement from the Oregon
port authorities—counsel will take note—will be inserted in the record
when it arrives at the conclusion of the testimony of you three gentle-
men.?

Mr. Van Brunt, I think I will read to you a letter that the chair-
man has received from Cliff R. Taro, president and general manager,
Southeast Stevedoring Corp., the Wrangell Stevedoring Co., Ketchin-
kan, Alaska. I think you are entitled to an opportunity to make what-
ever comment you wish about it:

DeAR SENATOR MORSE: As President and General Manager of the only two
contracting Stevedoring Companies in Southeast Alaska, comprising the ports
of Ketchigan, Wrangell, Juneau, Haines and Sitka. We have been operating in
Alaska for 16 years. I would like to point out some figures to show the growth
of the various ports during these years—which has been due to the export of
timber products from these ports to the Pacific Rim countries.

Ketchikan:

1953—10 regular employed longshoremen, deriving earnings from weekly supply
vessels from Seattle—averaged two days work per week.

17The information subsequently sﬁbmitﬁed' for.'thé.record by the Qregon Ports Associa-.
- tion will be found in app. 2.
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1967—With the establishment of Ketchigan Pulp Co. and the Ketchigan
Spruce Mills entering the export lumber market, the employment and earnings
have continually increased to provide steady employment for 35 longshoremen.

Gross earnings for Ketchikan : 1967—$330,000.00.

Sample earnings of two average regularly employed longshoremen :

1967—$11,458.39 & $10,576.80

Wrangell :

1955—6 part time longshoremen—averaging one day’s work per week. Prior to
the arrival of the first vessel in July 1955 at Wrangell Lumber Co. Export Mill.

1967—With the continued expansion of Wrangell Lumber Co.’s exports and
the establishment of Alaska Pacific Lumber Co.

Gross earnings for Wrangell 1967 : $728,000.00

Steadily employed 48 longshoremen

Sample earnings of the average regularly employed longshoremen :

1967 : $13,454.68 & $14,343.89

Juneau:

No export mills

1955—12 part-time longshoremen -

1967—10 part-time longshoremen

Sample earnings of the average regularly employed longshoremen :

1967: $1,899.57 (Some small additional earnings from tourist ships)

$649.32 (Some small additional earnings from tourist ships)

Sitka :

1959—10 regular employed longshoremen averaging one or two days’ work
per week.

1967—With the construction of Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co.s Mill in 1960 the
steadily employment of longshoremen increased to as high as 48 men loading the
export product for Japan.

Gross earnings for Sitka 1967 : $387,000.00 .

Sample earnings of the two average regularly employed longshoremen :

1967—$9,439.43 & $10,348.36

Haines:

Prior to the establishments of the two export lumber mills, Schnabel Lumber
Co. and Alaska Forest Products, there were 8 part-time longshoremen working
one day every two weeks. :

1967—Gross earnings for Haines $380,000.00

Steadily employed 37 longshoremen

Sample earnings of the two average regularly employed longshoremen :

1967 : $8,738.43 & $9,434.87

As you can see from the above, the development of the export mills in South-
east Alaska, has created from practically no longshore employment a few years
ago to the. present, and still increasing, employment of approximately 200 reg-
ularly employed longshoremen with a payroll of nearly two million dollars per
year.

It is my personal belief should the export of bound logs be allowed from
Alaska, aside from the fact that it would curtail the production of the existing
export mills, the payrolls created by loading the round logs would :

1. Be lost from the existing ports as the vessels would tend to load at the
source of the logs. (Thus eliminating the towing and rafting—there are very
few roadsin Southeast Alaska for trucking).

2. With the innovation of special log carriers plus the use of large floating
cranes for lifting maximum loads aboard ship, the payrolls (left in Alaska) per
thousand board feet would drop considerably from that now derived from load-
ing processed lumber. ;

3. There would be a continued tendency, as has happened on export shipments
of round logs from private lands in ‘Southeast Alaska, for the logs to be moved
from Alaska to Canada, either by self-loading barges or towed, for loading on
vessels at their ports. Thus taking the much needed payrolls and employment
from Alaska.

Yours very truly,
SOUTHEAST {STEVEDORING CORP. &
WRANGELL STEVEDORING ‘Co.
CLIFF R. TARro, President, General Manager.

I thought you should have the opportunity to make whatever com-
ment you care to in regard to Mr. Taro’s observations.
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Mr. Vax Broxt. Mr. Taro’s observations are most certainly correct
on southeastern Alaska. I spent a lot of time with Mr. Terrell, Senator
Gruening, the past Governor of the State of Alaska, some years ago
on this subject in Alaska, and as I stated earlier, I visited each of the
mills and locations in Alaska, where they ship out the timber product.
His statement about it being finished lumber is rather erroneous. You
can’t hardly consider what they do to it as any form of finishing. But
they certainly have developed from this shipment a great deal of
employment in our industry.

As to what would happen if they shipped round logs, I am not in
agreement with him. If they shipped logs in addition to what they
have, they would increase their employment considerably. I think that
there is a lot of room for increased production in southeastern Alaska
of either logs or some type of finished product.

As T stated earlier, we are interested both in Alaska, Oregon. Wash-
ington, and California, anywhere in the United States in helping
develop a market for a finished product, but I think that we should
pursue the market of actual finished product both for Alaska, Oregon,
and Washington, rather than the cants that are being shipped from
Alaska now, and the logs that are being shipped from Orecon and
Washington. But T think this can be done. and effectivelv reduce the
number of logs exported automatically by obtaining the portion of
the market of finished product in Japan. I think Alaska has a lot of
room. They have got an advantage over Oregon, Washington, and
California in shipment time, ship turn-around time from Japan, and
that our efforts, if we put them forth to get into finished products in
Japan will probably result in a greater economic increase to Alaska
than it will Oregon and Washington to begin with.

- Senator Morse. I wanted to give you an opportunity to make the
comments that you made. You know in my responsibility as chairman
I have to see to it that the record receives all points of view, and that
the people that are involved in the pros and cons in those points of
view are given an opportunity, in all fairness, to respond. I have one
more letter I want to read in the record for your response, Mr. Van
Brunt. It comes from the International Longshoremen’s & Ware-
housemen’s Union, Local 62, 728 Water Street. Ketchikan, Alaska,
President George Inman, Secretary Sayers McAlpin, signed by the
secretary, Mr. McAlpin:

DEAR SENATOR MORSE: Please accept this letter as our opposition to round log
export from the State of Alaska.

It would appear quite impossible to export 700 million board feet of round logs
from Alaska in 1968, as recommended in the Treasury Department Staff Report
on the Pacific Northwest Log Export Problem, without causing a disastrous
economic situation in the communities involved in the processing of timber.

Industries which process timber in Alaska have spent, and committed, large
sums of money to become and remain established. The export of round logs from
Alaska will result in the reduction of logs processed in Alaska because specula-
tion in log export markets always leads to inflated log prices with which saw
mills will no longer be able to compete.

The U.S. Treasury Department Staff Report on the Pacific Northwest Log Ex-
port Problem recommends Federal administrative and legislative changes which
would allow the export of round logs from Alaska. We feel that this would im-
pose upon Alaska the same situation which was allowed to occur and is now a
serious problem in the States of Washington and Oregon, the closures of estab-
lished timber processing industries.
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We, too, would like to see benefits from the green gold referred to in the report,
but not at the expense of sacrificing industries so widely established through-
out southeastern Alaska.

Instead of exporting round logs, we advocate an expansion in the exoprt of
processed timber for which a Japanese market has been developed and expanded,
leading towards greater economic stability in our communities. Let the export of
processed timber from Alaska be expanded to the extent necessary to be of the
same benefit to the U.S. balance of payments referred to in the report.

Sincerely yours,
SAYERS MCALPIN.

Whatever comments you wish to make about that letter you are
welcome to do so now. |

Mr. Vax Brouxt. I have been in Ketchikan with local 62 on several
occasions, and they have consistently taken the position that any log
exports would reduce the number of footage or the amount of footage
of export in cants and so on from southeastern Alaska.

As I repeat, the only answer is to get into the finished product
market in Japan. If they were finishing what they are shipping right
now from Alaska, it would greatly increase their man-hours, their
number of employees in the lumber and sawmilling industry. It is
true it wouldn’t do anything for the longshoring industry but it is
not the longshore industry that we are here concerned with as far as
loss of jobs is concerned. We feel that Alaska is not cutting and their
records show they are not cutting anywhere near what they could
cut, and that some of the pressure could be relieved from the export-
able round logs from Alaska. The State of Alaska in its entirety does
not agree with the shipment of round logs, I can tell you from experi-
ence. I have been to the office of these gentlemen up there, both in
Alaska and here, and our people there feel the same way as is stated
in the letter. ’ ;

I think that with development of the market in Japan, that it will
increase the longshore activity as well as the lumber mill activity
in Alaska. Again we have to get into the market.

Senator Morse. I have one more topic I want to raise before I dis-
miss this panel, and you may comment on it now, any that care to,
and you can supplement your comments with a written memorandum
between now and the closing of the record.

As you heard me say this morning, the hearing will close Tuesday
night of next, week. The record will close at 5 pm. on January 30.
That gives you time from the closing of the hearings to the closing
of the record to file any memorandums by way of rebuttal statements
that you may wish to file.

With this chairman in this case, as in all hearings, he wants to see
to it that the parties have complete opportunity to get into this record
any point of view, any arguments, any data that they want to present
to the committee for 1ts consideration when we come to decide in ex-
ecutive session what our recommendations to the administration will be.

Throughout these hearings, may I say to the three of you, there has
been a considerable amount of discussion of a matter of national
policies relating to the administration by the Federal Government of
Federal forests. I am not presenting an argumentative statement, but
just a report of what I think is a fair summary of the views that have
been expressed in regard to this particular issue or subject that I now
raise.
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I think it is fair to say that the record will show the point of view
is shared by many that the very purpose of our Federal laws estab-
lishing our national forests in the first place, providing for their
maintenance and administration in the second place, and setting up
the Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management within the
Departments of Agriculture and Interior, respectively, was for the
purpose of carrying out a governmental trusteeship obligation to the
American people, who from coast to coast own these forests.

These forests are not owned by the States of Oregon, Washington,
Alaska, California, Idaho, Montana, and any other State in which
a national forest is located. They are owned Dy all the people of this
country, and the argument is, the point of view is, that the purpose
of our whole legislative program for the administration of these for-
ests is to carry out a congressional and governmental responsibility
to administer them in the interests of the owners of forests, all the
American people, and that that trusteeship obligation carries with
it a legislative intent which it is argued is clearly expressed over and
over again in the various pieces of legislation that have been passed
over the years by the Congress relative to the national forests. The
overriding policy is that those forests are to be maintained in a man-
ner that will provide the American people in perpetuity with an
adequate. timber supply to meet their lumber product needs.

Arguing from that major premise, it is contended that these forests
do not exist for the purpose of having foreign countries obtain the
trees from those forests in various ways to meet the needs of their
people, if by so doing a sound conservation program for the benefit of
the American people is interfered with.

Therefore, it is argued further, that there is a question of fact
that the Congress must always face up to when it is concerned with a
problem that affects the administration of the national forests; namely,
do the facts in a given operative case show that a policy of exporta-
tion of logs, as in this case, contravenes a protection of the interests of
the American people in their forest rights? Is the exportation of logs
in excess of the quantity of logs that should be allowed to be ex-
ported if the lumber rights and interests of the American people are
to he protected ’

Now, I have condensed in that very brief statement, let me assure
vou, a very detailed statement of American national forest policy.
‘Along with that the witnesses have testified that the Department of
Interior and the Department of Agriculture have not been carrying out
their responsibilities under existing legislation in respect to protect-
ing the American people in connection with this matter of export of
logs to Japan.

They argue further that Japan is not entitled as a matter of right
to a single log, and no American exporting company is entitled as a
matter of right to the exportation of a single log, if that exportation
contravenes this overall national forest policy of the Federal Govern-
ment in relation to Federal forest lands. ‘

So it is argued by these witnesses that the responsibility of the Con-
oress, if the administration continues, as they allege, not to carrv out
their responsibilities, under existing law, to do what we can as legis-
lators to see to it that that responsibility is carried out. If we fail by
persuasion and suggestion and recommendation to get the adminis-
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tration to carry out its responsibilities, then we should follow the legis-
lative route, which all of us think should be avoided if at all possible.

May I say that in what I have said there is an assumption of a good
many facts, and we are arguing about facts in the course of these hear-
ings, but the assumption of cerfain facts (which various witnesses may
not be willing to assume) doesn’t change the major premise of the
remarks that the chairman has made about Federal national policy
and responsibility over Federal timberland.

Therefore, putting yourself for a moment in the seats that the mem-
bers of this committee occupy, which are not characterized by coolness,
what would you do if you came to the conclusion, after weighing all
the evidence, that the degree to which we are exporting logs does in
fact contravene the rights of all the people of this country that own
these forests to have the Government follow a policy that will re-
strict the exportation of logs, at least to the degree to which they
have been exported since 19607

It is possible that in a given period of time there has been a lessen-
ing of domestic needs for our forests’ logs because there was a slump
in the building of housing under the tight money policy of the admin-
istration, or because there was an impounding of funds appropriated
by the Congress for homebuilding, or because of some other admin-
istrative policy on the partof the Government ; but that doesn’t justify
our exporting a quantity of logs in excess of what may be found as a
matter of fact a sound conservation policy in respect to the protecting
of the trusteeship obligation that the Government owes to the Amer-
ican taxpayer owners of the forests.

Do you deny, if we assume those facts, that this committee would
be following a mistaken course of action if we didn’t seek to mediate
this dispute by working out what I have called the balance formula ?
That refers to a formula to balance, interests, and protect to the max-
imum_extent, possible the jobs and the developments in the ports and
the jobs and the development in the mills and in the woods, until there
can be worked out a negotiated trade agreement with J apan that will
resolve, or help resolve the problem in connection with other facets
that are involved.

That is a somewhat cumbersome statement but T don’t think a single
one of you have any doubt as to its meaning, and I would be very
glad to have your comments,

Representative Derrensack. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Congressman Dellenback.

Representative DeLLensack. May I just make a brief addition to
what I think has been a very well-put statement. As you have referred
to the objectives of the National Government in dealing with the na-
tional forests, there are those, of course, who sometimes in this con-
text link the national forests which are within the province of the
Agriculture Department and the national forests within the province
of the Interior Department, so that there may be at this point in the
record—may we refer back to the testimony which Mr. Hagenstein
gave our very first day, that dealt as you have so eloquently stated—
mn dealing with the national forests stressing the point that a major
objective was to furnish a continuous supply of timber for the use and
necessities of the citizens of the United States. So far as the objectives
of the Congress were concerned in vesting the O. & C. lands, how-
ever, there was the point made that the objectives here were that
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these lands were to be managed for the purpose of providing the
permanent source of timber supply and contributing to the economic
stability of local communities and industries.

So there was a deliberate difference in the thrust of the Congress
when instead of taking the vested O. & C. lands, instead of putting
them into the national forests, they put them in a separate ownership
which dealt with the specific areas where those forests lay, so far as
the O. & C. lands were concerned, and so far as the national forests
were concerned, they dealt with the citizens of the United States in
general. .

T am sure that this was not anything that you meant to contradiet in
this very fine statement that you have just made.

Senator MorsE. It supplements, Congressman. what I have said. T
include all the various features of our Federal legislative forest poli-
cies, which includes the O. & C., on the basis of the premise that all
of those separate programs were adopted by the Congress because
they were necessary to promote the national interest. When you pro-
mote the O. & C. program, you are promoting the national interest.
The lands can be used for the specific purposes for which they are
earmarked.

T want to get credit for the fact I was as brief as I was, and didn’t
cover all of the details, because that is quite a speech. But I only
wanted to get to my witnesses here this economic philosophy in re-
lationship to our Federal timberlands.

T did not go into the partnership that is created, in a sense, be-
tween the owners of private timberlands and the Federal Government,
when those owners of private timberlands seek to obtain Federal
stumpage to supplement their own land. But that is incorporated,
too, by reference.

A1l T want to hear from vou is what your position is in regard to
the Federal policy, which as I have pointed out is contended to be the
intention of congressional legislation on the books, and whether or not
you quarrel with the right of the Government in administering the
FTorests to impose such restrictions as other witnesses in this hearing
are advocating that this committee recommend.

Senator HatrieLp. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Senator Hatfield.

Senator Hatrrern. May I suggest that the witness be restricted to a
yes or no answer. [ Laughter.]

Senator Morse. No, I am a great one to protect the witnesses. I
have already suggested to them very tactfully that I want them to be
as brief as the chairman and to supplement their views with a written
memorandum.

Mr. Van Brunt.

Mr. Vax Broxt. No yes or no answer. I am afraid that would be
a loaded question if you did ask for a ves or no answer. :

If the facts-4ndicate that we are depleting our national forests, then
you and all concerned should of course make any and all restrictions
necessary. I do not feel that the record shows that we are depleting and
thus depriving the people of what they should be guaranteed and were
by that trusteeship, and therefore I would say that the solution is still
in obtaining a market.
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They are not saying that we are depleting it. They do not want to
stop cutting it. They want to stop cutting it for the purpose for which
we are cutting it. I think that the purpose for which it was set aside
or put into this trusteeship is being fulfilled, and that there is no danger
of our not being able to fill the needs of the people of the United States
at any time. :

But if it should be getting to this point, then of course such action
would have to be taken. No one here has said that this is occurring.
They are objecting as to whom we want to sell, and again I say that
there is no shortage of the finished product, either paper, plywood, or
lumber in the United States. If there was, you would have no choice,
nor would we. But we do not see that this is a part of the problem.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much. Mr. Heinke? Mr. Soike?

Mr. Sorke. Mr. Chairman, from the Washington public ports stand-
point, we oppose a restriction on a single ownership of timber. If, in
your judgment, after all of the facts are in, there has to be some
limitations placed, we feel very strongly that it must be on private,
State, and Federal ownerships alike. We cannot see a two-price system
functioning properly in this country.

I can appreciate the complexity of the problem, and I am sure that
you gentlemen will carefully evaluate many of the things that have
been said in testimony here. I think one of the real significant things
that has been brought forth in these discussions is in the past several
months the reforestation practices that are now coming into the scene
in our forests. :

We talked about tree farms. Now we are talking about high-yield
forests, and this certainly is an opportunity to put a great amount
of additional wood fiber into the marketplace in the years to come, if
we follow the practices that are now being developed.

Certainly new logging techniques are being developed that are bring-
ing out material that is suffering from natural mortality, as was indi-
cated by the Treasury Department’s staff report.

I think, too, that we have to give consideration to the fact that
there has been a lot of material left laying on our forest floors histori-
cally to rot that should come out and should be utilized by industry.
We have an example. of that in the community that I come from,
Grays Harbor, where in February the U.S. Forest Service is going to
hold a public hearing.

They are going to consider for the first time the advisability of
declaring wood chips a primary process and allow them to be exported
from a working circle. The world market conditions indicate that
material can be brought out of that working circle, chipped and ex-
ported. This is a complex problem, but certainly it doesn’t make good
sense to many of us in that community to leave that material lay
there and rot when it could come out ‘and be used for the benefit
of mankind. ‘

I certainly can appreciate the chore that the committee has in the
subject we are discussing today, and I would hope that if there are
limits placed on log exporting in the future, that consideration will be
given to the many millions of dollars that ports have invested in
public facilities to handle this commerce, and it has built up rapidly
In the past few years, and there are long-term obligations to the
ports to pay these facilities off.
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Thank you. _

Senator Morse. Gentlemen, I thank you very much. The various
questions that have been raised and which we have been discussing this
afternoon, I want to hear the Government witnesses discuss next
Tuesday. They are the ones that ought to bring to us the most reliable
expertise in the field. Then after we hear them, weigh their testimony
in regard to whether or not there is a short supply of logs, as some
of these witnesses testify as far as domestic needs are concerned, and
all of the other questions that are involved in this whole matter of
complaints concerning the present administrative policies in respect
to the Federal forests, we will be in a better position to come to a con-
clusion as to what the factsare.

Thank you very much, gentlemen.

(The subcommittee subsequently received supplemental documents,
as follows:)
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INTERNATIONAL
LONGSHOREMEN’S & WAREHOUSEMEN’S

LOCAL___21, 627 - 1lth, Longview, Washington 98632 UNION
M. F. BANISTER ‘

PRESIDENT.

ALFRED ERICKSON .
SECRETARY. I

January 26, 1968

Senator Wayne Morse, Chairman
Senate Small Business Sub-committee
Washington, D. C.

Dear Senator Morse:

As president of Local 21, ILWU, I feel compelled to aprize
you of the position of the some 500 members of our local,
regarding the curtailment of ‘log shipments to Japan.

A thorough study by this Local would indicate that the

plight of the small mill operator is not unlike it was several
years ago before log buying by the Japanese had any material
effect on the supply of logs to these mills. We, therefore,
believe that to restrict the sale of logs to Japan would not
necessarily relieve the present condition of the small mills
and would actually eliminate many of the jobs that are now
supported by these sales. The elimination of present jobs
in a rather doubtful hope of creating more jobs in the mills
would not seem to be the logical approach to the situation.

Wie feel that among the many suggestions offered to alleviate

the plight of the small mills we could come up with one which
could guarantee an improved employment picture than the proposed
ban on log exports. !

Very truly yours,

Wb F e
mmm

IOCAL 21, ILWU

MFB:edf
ptoeu #11

5

89-248 0—68—pt. 2
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International Longshoremen's and Warehousemen’s Gnion
LN

\ -y
: e
/‘:,‘;Eug DISTRICT COUNCIL

AFFILIATED LOCALS

ASTORIA—18 and 50 COLUMBIA RIVER N N

LONGVIEW, WN.—21 and 43 E%\‘X! § Ed Mapes

NEWPORT—53 A e
NORTH BEND—12 t‘ President
PORTLAND—8, 40 and 92 - -

VANCOUVER, WN.—4 oy _A. F. Stoneburg

Secretary
2805 N. E. 25th
Portland, Ore. 97212
Jamary 26, 1968

RE: LOG EXPORTS

The Honorable Wayne Morse, Chairman
Senate Smell Business Subcommittee
Senate Office Building

Washington, D. C.

Dear Senator and Members of the Committee:

We have previously covered this subject with you. B ut
in view of the publicity given adverse testimony and the fact
that the deadlime for filing supplementary statements is fast
approaching, I am obligated to reiterate views and facts you may
already have had presented to yous namely that the economy of
tidewater communities located in Oregon and Washington are
almost or in some cases entirely dependent upon the log shipments
to Japan. I would call this vital cargo in maritime statese

There is no question at all that the handling of this
vital commodity has been a major source of income to ocur own
members, as well as to loggers, tug boatmen, boommen and truckers,
and indirectly of the greatest benefit to small bushesses in
Coos Bay, Astoria and Portland, many Washington ports, including
Tacoma, and is of potential value to the Oregon port of Newport,
where expenditure and planning has gone into the development of
facilities for log loadinge

Al Hartung, past president of the Tnternational Woodworkers
of America, in his testimony before your committee, emphasized
that the tight money situation has decimated the lumber industry's
prime outlet -- building construction. It does not seem fair to
imperil existing payrolls when factars other than the exports have
been listed as causative to the lumber industry slumpe.

T have always felt that any curtailment or an embargo relating
to foreign commerce is contrary to the best interests of a
great trading nation, especially when we are today acknowledged
as one of the leading manufacturing countries, as well as having
other products,in addition to logs, in an unprocessed state
which it is necessary for us to export. Just recently (on January
19) a trade team, including two Fortland members, left Seattle
on a wheat export promotion mission to Japan, Korea, the
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To Senator Morse
Page two
January 26, 1968

Philippines and the Republic of China, This selling trip
apparently was brought about due to the world-wide bumpe r
crops of wheat amd the increased competition expected in the
cash market,

U. S. Department of :Commerce figures show Japan is one
of our best foreign customers. It is not unreasonable to assume
that Japan might seek her grain shipments from other sources.

For these reasons, any hasty action or severs curtailment
at any time in the future might result in our losing not only
the cash for the logs but in our grain elevators standing idle,

Senator, I most respectfully urge your consideration and
the consideration of your committee on our views,

Very truly yours,

(3f{~iifzﬁ<i§;inv‘i ~ (‘f;fif~—\\

AFS skr Ao Fo S“{'I’oneburg, SECRETARY 7

CC: ILWU Locals -
8, 8-A, 12, 21,
40, 43, 50, 53,
92, Columbia River
Pensioners Memorial Assn,,
and IIWU Auxiliaries 5, '5=A,
1, 11, 14, and 42,
Int, f‘ep. James S, Fantz.
Domald Van Brunt,
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Senator Morsk. The next witness is the Honorable C. Girard David-
son, former Assistant Secretary of Interior, known to the members
of this committee. T am going to call him to the witness stand now.
I want to thank him for coming, and T want also to thank him for the
record of contribution that he has made in public service to this coun-
try, not only in respect to Department of Interior affairs but a good
many other affairs of our Government. .

You may proceed in your own way.

STATEMENT OF C. GIRARD DAVIDSON, ATTORNEY, DAVIDSON,
SHARKEY & CUMMINGS, WASHINGTON, D.C, AND PORTLAND,
OREG.

Mr. Davipson. Thank you very much.

Mr. Chairman, Senator Gruening, and members of the committee,
T address myself to the subject of log exports today in the dual role
of an Alaskan and an Oregonian; as a recent sawmill operator; and
as a former official of the Interior Department, where years of my life
were involved with the development and conservation of resources.

I speak today with no vested interest, and for myself only, and
shall make, therefore, a somewhat philosophical statement, knowing
that others present in industry have reams of valuable information
for your consideration.

In the last 10 years in Wrangell, Alaska, I built a sawmill from
scratch, in which there is now invested over $6 million to manufacture
lumber in keeping with Forest Service requirements. I—and all others
in the lumber business in Alaska—utilized the tree from its natural
state in the primeval forest, through primary manufacture to the
export of the product to Japan. '

1 state “Japan” flatly, because it is a sad fact of life that the Jones
Act virtually precludes Alaska from the U.S. market; and I should
say “sadly,” because it is uncomfortable to sit beside Prince Rupert,
British Columbia, knowing that Canada supplies 15 percent of the
U.SS. domestic needs and British Columbia sends 65 percent of its
lumber production to the United States and knowing, also, that Japan
is, in truth, Alaska’s only market.

As an Alaskan and Oregonian, but most of all, as an American, I
am concerned about the Pacific. Northwest and Alaska becoming a
_ “tree farm” for Japan.

There isn’t anything wrong with being a tree farm if we can afford
to stay in the business of cutting down trees. :

Tt is perfectly true: We have the “woodpile” and Japan wants our
‘wood. The question is how we can deliver to them a reasonable supply
“of our vast resources without being stagemanaged out of business.

The Japanese in their anxiety to get logs at this time have:

‘1. Outbid the domestic market, leaving it inadequately supplied;

2. Run up the price of logs so that hundreds of independent opera-
tors in the Northwest can no longer afford to operate ;

3. Moved in on Alaska where there is now a monopsony ; '

é(ti Threatened our Government into a panic about trade relations;
an

5. Succeeded in getting Oregon and Washington into a cat-and-dog
fight with Alaska on how to resolve the problem.

v
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Clearly, it is time for our Government to set down tough guidelines
for trade which will safeguard our resources and economy. We need
not leap into cutting off exports—although I think the idea of a
moratorium on log exports is fair enough. But we do need to reevalu-
ate many questions such as:

1. Why haven’t we protected our domestic lumber producers?

2. Why won’t we permit west coast producers to supply our eastern
seaboard market ? ' )

3. Why have we created a vacuum in developing Alaskan resources
which Japan has quickly met ?

Without being shadowboxed into psychedelic fears about losing
Japan as a trader or as a friend—Ilet, us remind our Government today
that Japan wants what we have and we want them to get what we
have—but not at the expense of our economy or at an unfair price.

We are talking about several different problems at this hearing:

L. The political and fiscal one involving trade relations with J. apan
and balance of payments; ‘ :

2. The domestic economic crisis in the Pacific Northwest with mills
closing down because of inflated log prices due to the Japanese de-
mand ; and \ ’ ,

3. The conservation and domestic moral issue of using up our trees
for foreign export, when we are not supplying American needs or
creating jobs with our own resources.

I do not believe the answer to exclusive J. apanese sales and soaring
prices lies just in limiting the export of logs. .

I most certainly do not think it lies in the peculiar demand that
Alaska be released from its primary manufacture requirement so it
will cut its standing trees to make up Japan’s deficiency from Oregon
and Washington. !

Therefore, not in any spirit of “tit for tat,” but rather that of con-
structive suggestion, I submit that Oregon and Washington curtail
their log exports and create additional manufacturing plants and pay-
rolls, and open up those sawmills that have shut down by insisting on
primary processing within these States prior to supplying the
Japanese needs. :

The answer to our difficulty in Oregon and Washington is not in
pulling the rug out from under Alaska’s economy by wiping out saw-
mills and undermining resource development there, but to be pro-
ductive where the bite is—in the Pacific Northwest. ‘

We must remember that Alaska is now the “tree bank” of the
Nation. The Nation should not be too anxious to overdraw on its
account yet.

This is not a new concept for Oregon whose State law in effect pro-
hibits the export of round logs.

When we stress the priority of primary manufacture in this country
rather than Japan, the frequent comment is made that logs are highly
priced regardless of Japanese export. Of course, the timber-owning
giants with private timber holdings, can equalize their cost of log pur-
chases from Government stands and afford to pay high prices. They
do very well in the open market today selling logs directly to Japan.

“ But of even more importance is the effect of high prices on the capital
gains tax which works to the advantage of the biggest operators in the
mdustry but does little to help the hundreds of small businessmen who
are going under.
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No one wishes to deprecate the role these Titans played in World
War II when they logged exhaustively to provide the Government’s
needs at a time when Government timber holdings were inaccessible
by road.

However, there always comes a point in history when the pacemakers,
no matter what they have added to, or subtracted from, the national
economy, must stop to listen to the greatest voice of the national
interest. In this case it is the economic tragedy of a regional-national
industry that is cut off from its domestic market by the Jones Act
philosophy that makes domestic shipping prohibitive—and outpriced
in the foreign markets, by our do-nothing policy which favors the
cheap manufacturing labor in Japan.

As far as losing Japan as a customer for our resources is concerned,
it seems reasonable to me that Japan would continue to buy lumber
from Oregon, Washington, and Alaska rather than take chances in
other exotic and less reliable markets—at least at the present time.

The fact that Japan has invested heavily in Alaska indicates that
requirements for primary manufacture have not inhibited them from
tapping our woodpile.

Tt is true that Japan is developing its own timber supplies in Japan
for the future, as well as flirting with all potential tree donors.

But I don’t know of any law that can insure customers for the indefi-
nite future either here or in any other country. Unreasonable adjust-
ments of our economy to secure future trade, unless it is tied down to
specific treaty obligations, is like taking a mortgage on the wind.

‘We know Japan cannot obtain any substantial quantity of timber
from British Columbia or Canada.

As for Japan’s latest threat—to turn from the United States to
Russia—TI ask, “Will Japan really play Russian roulette?” For exam-
ple, the December issue of the Mitsui Trade News says:

Logs from the Soviet Union, together with those from the United States, play
an important role in supplying the domestic supply of building materials. How-
ever, the Soviet Government controls exports of timber products and contracts
are made on an annual basis so it is hard to influence transactions from the
Japanese side.

The Japanese economy, which this country has brought to its pres-
ent healthy state through our dollars, and through Japanese ingenuity
and hard work, is too sound to put its chips on a wheel of uncertain
supply in an unpredictable manner, from a nation whose production
they cannot control, and whose contracts are uncertainly honored.

Our generosity to a fallen foe is unprecedented in history. Obviously,
one cannot buy loyalty or friendship. I do not know what we could do
for Japan in the future that we have not done in the past 25 years.

These intelligent and resourceful people are just as interested as we
are in maintaining the nearly equal import-export ratio we hold. They
will not eliminate their No. 1 customer by crippling any vital segment
of U.S. industry.

As our chairman has indicated, this country should affirm its foreign
and fiscal policies on the basis of what is good for this country, and
this will also be good for our neighbor and friend, Japan. Japan
would not want to be confused with the many hippie nations who bite
the open hand of Uncle Sugar as if they are “high on pot.”

If Uncle Sugar ever gets hungry, the whole world will tighten its
belt. Tt is difficult for many nations to dig the “hangup” of a great
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power with no colonial ambitions, a nation that wants to raise the liv-
ing standard of the world. :

But in order to be that generous “Uncle,” we must husband our re-
sources, nurture our plantings and our people, and sometimes force
feed both, in order not to squander our heritage or the security which
enables us to absorb, without taking it too seriously, silly talk from
friend and foe alike.

. __Senator MorsE. Before calling on my colleagues for questions, Mr.

Davidson, I must say that I consider that statement not only a bril-
liant argument in support of the thesis which you defend, but it has
many aspects of a literary gem as well. I commend you. I am glad you
came before us.

Senator Gruening, do you have any questions to ask Mr. Davidson ?

Senator GrueniNe. I have no questions, but I want to join the
chairman in congratulating him on a most eloquent, pertinent, and
excellent presentation, of the overall situation. T am very proud that
Mr. Davidson is now an Alaskan as he was a former Oregonian.

Senator Morse. Congressman Wyatt.

Representative Wyarr. I have no questions. I would like to com-
mend Mr. Davidson upon a very clear and fine statement.

Mr. Davipson. Thank you, Congressman.

Senator Morse. Congressman Clausen.

Representative CLausen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would join my colleagues in commending you for a very interest-
ing statement. I wonder if I could have a little clarification on page 4,
the third paragraph down, the third sentence :

In this case it is the economic tragedy of a regional national industry that is
cut off from its domestic market by the Jones Act philosophy that makes do-
mestic shipping prohibitive, and outpriced in the foreign markets by our do-
nothing policy which favors the cheap manufacturing labor in J apan. :

Could you spell that out ? Are you referring to the administration, to
the country,to your own organizations?

Mr. Davipson. T have no lumber organization at this point. I am
just back practicing law. But I was involved with producing lumber.
I built this sawmill, and recently sold it, about a year ago, to two
cooperatives, one of which is in your district, Congressman Dellen-
back, Western States Plywood, and the other is in Tacoma, Wash.,
Puget Sound Plywood. They are now operating as a sawmill and
eventually will use the trees i addition to make veneer and ship the
veneer to their plants in Port Orchard and in Tacoma, to make it
up into plywood. They purchased this saw mill because of their dif-
ficulties of trying to find timber in Washington and Oregon.

Now, what I referred to in one of the first paragraphs of my state-
ment was the fact that I sat in Wrangell, Alaska, having only one
customer, Japan. We could not compete with British Columbia. We
could compete with Prince Rupert mills, except for the $10 or $12
per thousand board foot difference in our shipping costs to the east
coast. You cannot send rough green lumber to the east coast by rail
because the cost is prohibitive. We could do it by water, if we could
use foreign bottoms such as the Canadians can. But as you know,
the Jones Act prohibits any shipment between American ports on
any ships except American bottoms, and the cost of American ships
runs around $10 or $12 a thousand more than foreign vessels. So we
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could not compete. That is what I was talking about, the Jones Act
philosophy keeps us out of the domestic market.

And then in the other part of the statement, that we are outpriced
on foreign markets because the Japanese can come in and pay $80
or $90, $100 a thousand for logs, and take them to Japan, where
they do not have our minimum wage, and where they have cheap
labor. They can process these logs in their mills and then send them
back to us finished, and that is what permits them to outprice us.
And we have what I consider a do-nothing policy, when the State
Department or Treasury or someone else objects if the Department of
Agriculture, the Forest Service, and the Department of the Interior
attempt to put on regulations in effect which would require primary
manufacture of those trees which come from the national forests or.
from the O. & C. lands. That is what T call a do-nothing policy on the
part of our Government.

We should act. We should put some regulations in effect that would
require primary manufacture, and I think that should be done in
Oregon and Washington as that policy exists in Alaska, not vice versa.

Do not make us in Alaska, where we have a sound policy, get into
the same trouble that Washington and Oregon are now in. You are
letting the round logs go out from below. Fortunately we are a young
State. You know the problems, Senator, and I know you do, Con-
gressmen. We tried to get a new constitution in Oregon. We could
not. We have too much history back of it. In Alaska we have the
finest one in the country. It is a new State. Similarly, we were in a
position in Alaska for the Forest Service to put in the kind of regu-
lations which require primary manufacture. We had no history built
up, where the stevedores who testified a little while ago, or the various
port authorities and everybody else with a vested interest, were trying
to keep the status quo, because they are making a few bucks off of it.
Now, please do not come asking us to change a sound policy to get
%ntp the unsound one. You ought to join Alaska in its type of regu-
atron.

Senator Morse. Congressman Dellenback.

Representative DeLLexBack. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is a
good statement, Mr. Davidson,and we appreciate it.

Mr. Davipson. Thank you.

Representative DeLLexsack. When you talk on page 3 of your
statement about Oregon and Washington creating additional manu-
facturing plants and payrolls by curtailing their log exports, you are
not suggesting that the States have the power, or should take this
action by themselves? You are not talking, in effect, about actions
that should be taken by the Federal Government to assist those States,
because as you point out in your statement we are aware of the fact
that Oregon has its State law for timber from State-owned lands right
at the present time.

Mr. Davsow. You are correct. Thank you for the correction.

Representative DeLLENBACE. 1 thought you were saying that in
effect.

Mzr. Davipson. Yes.

Representative DeLiensack. But you are curtailing log exports in
the States of Oregon and Washington, rather than looking to the
States to correct this themselves.
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Mr. Davipson. Right, although the State of Washington could do
this on their State Iands. I think they should. I think the State of
Oregon has-a sound policy of prohibiting exports, in effect, from the
State’s lands. T
Representative DeLLeNBACK. And in Washington it would have a
more substantial effect, as I understand it?

. Mr. Davipson. Yes.

Representative DeLrensack. Because the State lands in Washing-
ton are considerably more extensive than the State lands in Oregon.

Mr. Davipson. Yes.

Representative DeLLENBACK. Since you have touched on these two
points, may T ask, while we are looking at this total picture, as the
chairman has pointed out a number of times we are striving to do,
are you recommending that there be an amendment of the Jones Act ?

Mr. Davipson. Yes, I certainly think there should be an amend-
ment of the Jones Act.

Representative DeLLexsack. Would you see it as a repeal of the
Jones Act, or would you see it as a specific amendment to permit.
Alaska to do something expressly?

Mr. Davipson. No; I think the change ought to apply for Oregon
and Washington as well. We are precluded from these States getting
rough, green lumber to the east coast and the change ought to apply
everywhere. I understand this Treasury recommendation is just a very
minute change applicable to Alaska. Anything is better than nothing,
let me say, and if you can get the Treasury Department to go along
with anything, I am in favor of it.

Representative DeLenpack. But some modification would have
to—

Mr. Davipson. Some modification is essential since the Jones Act
particularly hurts Alaska, because as T pointed out there is a monop-
sony in Alaska. We only have one purchaser in all of it, and this is
because of the failure of the United States to provide any capital. The
Japanese will finance new sawmills up there, but not our Government.
I think this is a wrong policy. I think the U.S. Government ought to
devote more attention to what it is doing in Alaska, because this is
the only remaining tree bank, and a big one.

Representative DeLienpack. I think that in passing we commend
you not only for the erudition showed by that seldom used but very
eloquent word, “monopsony.” You are making the effective point that
Alaska is trapped into the situation of not being able to look elsewhere
to sell the product, except either within Alaska, or in effect, to Japan
under these circumstances.

May I ask just a question about primary manufacture in Alaska?
How far does it go, Mr. Davidson? s it as extensive as it should be?
Is it major or is it not? I do not know, not having been in the State,
and had the privilege of seeing this.

Mr. DavipsoN. Primary manufacture? I would say that in this past
year around 200 million board feet of lumber has been exported from
Alaska. There are six sawmills in Alaska, two at Haines, two at
Wrangell, one at Ketchikan, and one at Petersburg.

Representative DeLLENBECK. Are these mills taking it through to
finished lumber? ‘ ’

Mr. Davipson. Yes.
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Representative DELLENBacK. Or are they making just stabs at it?

Mr. Davibsox. Yes; this gentleman who preceded me is just wrong
in his statement about what happens in the manufacture of cants n
Alaska. He sounds like one of those people who comes up and becomes
a 1-day expert on Alaska. It is a big State. The mill I built has been
operating at least several years. We have never cut any cants except
for a few clears. Our entire production, and this year under the new
owners, Alaska Forest Products, which 1s operating it, it will produce
between 35 and 40 million board feet of primarily 4 by 4's; 4 by 4’s are
packaged, loaded on the ships, taken to Japan, and go right to the job
to build the houses. The 4 by 4 is the chief structural member of a house
in Japan, and they are as widely used as 2 by 4's are in this country.
We have never cut anything else, and we have had contracts with
the Japanese for quite sometime, and I would say that mill accounts
for approximately 20 percent of the lumber production of Alaska.

Representative DELLENBACK. So that you feel the primary process-
ing law of Alaska really brings forth work in the mills rather than
just being a token requirement that can easily be brushed aside?

Mr. Davipson. Yes. Let us not discuss my mill. Let us discuss
Wrangell Lumber Co., which is completely Japanese owned. It
produces only cants. They have about 120 working in that mill. Very
few of them are Japanese. Practically all are Americans.

Now, this is what we say should occur in Washington and Oregon.
Just because you square up the log, at least you are getting it through
a sawmill, and are providing employment, whether you are making
chips or you are making cants. As a matter of fact, the cants load
easier on a ship because you can load them tighter than the logs.

You heard from a stevedoring company of Alaska, how the lumber
production has gone up. If this gentleman who preceded me had ever
gone out to take a look at my mill, or my former mill, and its loading
facilities, he could not have made the statement he did. We have a
lumber carrier coming direct from Japan to the mill. The 4 by 4’s are
packaged and put on the ship and it goes off, and it comes back for
2 load of about 3 or 4 million every month to 6 weeks.

Representative DeLLeNack. We hope you have the same difficulty
breaking your relationship to the State of Oregon that you are having
breaking your relationship to that former sawmill of yours.

So you are saying then that because of this primary processing, and
because a great deal of your sales end up going to Japan, that is there
is not a loss of longshoring work, or stevedoring work, or port work,
because of what is happening in Alaska. You are saying that there
probably is as much as there would otherwise have been if not more
than there would otherwise have been, and in addition thereto, we
are finding that there is a great deal of employment in the State of
Alaska which would otherwise not be the case if we were shipping the
raw log?

Mr. Daviosox. Right.

Representative DeLuensack. Thank you very much.

Representative Crausen. Would the gentleman yield? Could you
apply what you have just said to the hypothetical situation of a saw-
mill owner in Oregon or Washington? Are you telling me that they
can anticipate or enjoy a part of the business by getting involved In
this primary processing of growth that you are discussing? Apply
this to the Oregon situation, or the Washington situation, or the
northern California situation, for that matter?
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Mr. Davioson. Congressman, this is my belief. As I point out I have
no statistics to back me up, but I believe that if Washington and Ore-
gon manufactured cants and chips, that the Japanese would buy from
us, because as I point out in my statement, they have no other place,
really, to buy. Based on the statistics which I understand were given
the committee osme time ago, I think in 1966 that the Japanese bought
about 1.1 billion board feet of logs from the United States, about 3.5
billion from the Philippines, a half billion from Indonesia, and about
2 billion from Russia which makes a total of 7 billion.

Representative CLausen. What species are you talking about, would
this be hardwood ? :

Mr. Davipson. From the Philippines it would be hardwood, and
about 3 billion from Russia. As Mitsui points out in my statement and
the Japanese that I have talked to say they cannot depend on the
deliveries from Russia. They will get a contract to deliver logs on such
and such a date and it does show up. They would much rather deal
with Americans. And I think they will pay the additional price, and
would go for buying that same quantity of cants and chips. We in this
country would then get the benefit of primary manufacture. We would
get the jobs of primary processing. We can still send the product over
there and help their economy. Let them then manufacture it down to
the small sizes that they use. If you have been through a Japanese
sawmill, you can see how many people they keep employed, and how
they tailor its production to their needs. But there is no point in our
not getting the benefit of the employment of primary manufacture
which is more than just cutting down the tree and getting a few steve-
dores jobs Ly loading logs on the ships.

Representative Crausen. Is it your opinion that some of these saw-
mills that are now in difficulty, that they would be brought out of their
current difficulties ? Is this what you are recommending ?

Mr. Davipson. Yes, I certainly do think they would come out of
their difficulty, and I think if we had a requirement for primary man-
ufacture for every stick of wood that came out of the national forests
and O. & C. lands in Oregon and national forests in Washington, I
think we would open up a lot of those closed sawmills, because then
they would only be competing with people in the same relative position
and would not have to compete with this export market to Japan.

Representative Crausen. What would be the net effect then, as-
suming that the President’s predictions last night during his state of
the Union, that we are going to have all sorts of housing in the United
States come true, what would be the net effect in the future ?

Mr. Davipson. We could supply lumber for our own domestic mar-
kets. We would have the trees to do it with, manufactured in our own
mills, and it wouldn’t have to be going over to Japan, and then we try
to do it some other way. We can try to take care of our own require-
ments now. As I said, 65 percent of British Columbia’s manufactured
lumber comes into the United States. Why can’t we supply some of
that, rather than have our mills closing down, and shipping our logs
off to Japan ? It makes no sense to me.

Representative Crause~x. In your judgment, in keeping with your
background, is there ample resources in Alaska and here in the States
to be able to supply the continuing demands that might be made by
working with the Japanese lumber industry, and then a market under
good conditions here in the States?

Mr. Davipson. I think there is. I think there would be sufficient
demand, and I think in Alaska if we did not have the competition of
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sending all of these round logs over to Japan from Oregon and Wash-
ington they would be buying more lumber from us in Alaska.

Representative Crausex. The reason I am asking the question is,
would we be correcting an international problem by helping to develop
the board lumber industry in their area and then all of a sudden have
to, in effect, have a recall situation to meet the local domestic demands?

Mr. Davipsox. No, I do not think so. .And look, let’s put it this
way. There is about three-quarters billion feet a year that goes to Japan
in round logs, pretty close to it, from private timber holdings and
from the State lands of Washington. I think it is around 750 million
to 800 million, something like that.

Now, we are talking about a 350 million limitation on national
forests on Federal lands. I say cut it all out. It can live on that three-
quarter billion.

Let me make one other point while I am thinking about it. When
our negotiators go to Japan, we should not be scared to death in
talking to them. If anybody ever goes into a negotiation, and at some
point is not willing to walk out of it and go home, you are beat before
you start. And this is what I am afraid of. We are so scared that they
might run away from us. Well, I say, one, where are they going to
run, because they need our resources, and two, I do not believe Japan
feels that way. They feel close to us. They appreciate what we have
done for them over the past 25 years, and they do not want us to go
down any more than we want them to go down.

But I think our State Department has got to get tough. I do not
think we can flop around on this question.

Representative Cravsen. Have you approached some of the people
in the State Department ?

Mr. Davipson. Look, as I tell you, I have no business being here. I
am here in Washington and in New York on other business. I have a
client called the city of New York that I am working for and these
hearings were coming up so I came down to make a statement. I have
some familiarity with this field T think, and I just happened to be here
¢o I came in and said what I think. T have talked to nobody. No, I have
had no reason to. I have had nobody to talk for.

Representative Crausex. And this applies to your comments with
respect to the repeal of the Jones Act as well ?

Mr. Davipsox. Oh, sure, this is correct. I represent no one that is in
any way affected by this, or the Jones Act, I saw what the Jones Act
did to me in Alaska. It made me completely dependent on one buyer.
Sure, I would go to him when I was about to go broke, and they would
go up. They would pay me $60 and then they went up to $62 and $65
for 4 by 4%. Now, it is up to about $70 and they keep you going.

Representative CLausex. But you did not either verbally or through
correspondence transmit your message to any of the administration
officials? '

MF Davipsox. T certainly did. When I was running the sawmill I
used to be raising Cain every chance I got. )

Representative Crausex. To whom did you direct these communica-
tions?

Mr. Davipsox. Senator Gruening, Senator Bartlett, Senator Morse,
Senator Neuberger before Senator Hatfield was here, everybody who
would listen, because I have always said this, Congressman. The Jones
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Act makes no sense for the west coast, and I wish we had enough
muilcle to do something with the southern pine interests and the rail-
roads. ‘

Representative Crausen. Did you communicate directly to the
administration ¢ ‘

Mr. Davipson. Well, what do you call going directly to the adminis-
tration? Look, I was Assistant Secretary of the Interior for a long
time. People used to come in, you would talk to them, you might see
them at a_cocktail party, you might see them anywhere. You go to
:11111.yli{ody that you know is involved in this. You tell them what you
think. |

Representative Crausen. I see. I think this comment, Mr. Chair-
man, with respect to primary processing does bring into the hearing
some rather interesting prospects, and I would be personally interested
in hearing some of the Oregon and Washington sawmill people on
this very subject which is very interesting.

Incidentally, T have been in Alaska visiting with the distinguished
Senator, and also the very distinguished Congressman from your area,
so I am alittle bit familiar with it.

Mr. Davipson. I recognized that from the questions that you asked
of the other witnesses before I got here. Thank you very much.

Senator Morse. Congressman Pollock.

Representative PoLrock. Mr. Davidson, I would like to say that I
think not only was your statement a very excellent one but your testi-
mony has been terrific. There is no way any of us from Alaska could
have said the story better than you did. For my colleague Congress-
man Dellenback I would like to say that the Jones Act has been a thorn
in our side for many many years. We have a very serious problem.
Alaska happens to be the only State in the Union separated from her
sister States by a foreign nation, and yet we cannot ship from one
American port to the other in foreign bottoms. We have been forced
to the only market we have, Japan. I think the statement was very
eloquently made. "

Mr. Davibson. Thank you very much.

Representative PorLock. I think you have done a marvelous job
and I certainly appreciate your being here and I would like to say,
Mr. Chairman, I do not know how many of our 16 Alaskans that are
here that will be testifying, but they will be talking about the primary
processing and what it has meant for Alaska.

Representative Wyarr. Will the gentleman yield ?

Senator Morse. Congressman Wyatt.

Representative Wyarr. Mr. Davidson, I just have one question that
has occurred to me. The mill that you have been interested in, or were
interested in up there, operated I assume as these other mills do on
Forest Service timber, on U.S. Government timber ?

Mr. Davipson. Right, exclusively.

Representative Wyarr. Now, what I fail to see, and perhaps there
is an answer, is how mills in Oregon and Washington could compete
with the manufactured product of the Alaskan mills, in view of the
great difference in the stumpage paid by people such as yourselves in
Alaska, and the stumpage paid in Oregon and Washington ?

Mr. Davmson. Congressman, it is not the stumpage. It is the log
cost at the time the log gets into the mill. And the logging costs in
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Alaska are considerably higher than the logging costs in Washington
and Oregon.

Representative Wyarr. Isn’t there still a great disparity though,
between the cost of the log at the mill?

Mr. Davipson. Well, there is when they are run up to $90 and $100.

Representative Wyart. That is what we are facing.

Mr. Davipson. Yes, but that is because of a condition which I am
saying that you all should rectify. If you do not allow this com peti-
tion of round logs, your stumpage prices would come down to where
you have a comparable figure. You must also realize that we are far
from any markets. All of the lumber comes up to Alaska that is needed
for kiln-dried lumber. There are no kiln-drying establishments in
Alaska. All comes from the lower 48. We must have transportation be-
fore Alaska can compete. You have to go 600 or 800 miles further by
ship just to get down to Vancouver and the Seattle area. Japan is a
natural and logical market for Alaska, and I do not want to have any
misunderstanding of that, and it is one that we appreciate and like.
But we would like a little competition.

To specifically answer your question, I think that it might make us
a little more competitive to Washington and Oregon, but we have a
long way to go to get our costs down.

Representative Wyarr. You talk about what should be done, and
your proposed solution is very interesting, but I am sure you recog-
nize, as well as anybody, how difficult of solution this is as an accom-
plished fact?

Mr. Davipson. Yes, I do.

Representative Wyarr. And that as a practical matter it is impos-
sible to solve it this way, then we would have a situation where you
would have a great disparity in stumpage costs?

Mr. Davipson. Congressman, this is the great Iuxury one has when
he is not a Congressman and not a Senator and not a Government
administrator. One can say—why don’t you do it ?

Representative Wyarr. You are not interested in a mill at the pres-
ent time? You are not an operating millowner at the present time?

Mr. Davipson. I am just trying to practice law.

Representative Wyarr. Thank you, sir.

Senator Morse. Congressman Ullman, do you have any questions of
Mr. Davidson?

Representative UrLaan. Mr. Davidson, I regret I did not hear all
of your testimony, but I have read your statement and I think you
have made a very valuable contribution. I would just like to know
this. We are talking about primary manufacture. We are talking about
cants, aren’t we?

Mr. Davipson. Yes, cants are included in primary manufacture. The
Forest Service defines what is primary manufacture. They can bring
it down to the baby squares which our mill is producing, or they could
leave it at what it is, 8 inches or 12 inches wide. In other words, what
is termed primary manufacture is somewhat flexible. It means, though,
that in addition to cutting the tree down, it is going through another
process. It goes through a sawmill or goes through a chipping plant
or goes through something. :

Representative Urraan. Is it your feeling that the rule for primary
manufacture should be the same in Oregon and Washington as it is
in Alaska?
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Mr. Davipson. Yes, that is my position.

Representative UrLman. I may have some great reservations about
that. I think primary manufacture might be a good solution, but the
reason that you go to that, Alaska needs to overextend itself to lower
the barriers is because it so desperately needs to attract industry and
I for one want to help the people of Alaska in every way that I can,
because I am well aware of their problems. We in Oregon have com-
parable problems, but on a lesser scale. And so for those who are strug-
gling to get along I think it is great.

But in the State of Oregon we a have much more advanced lumber
industry. Don’t you think there could be a justification made for a
different scale of primary manufacture?

Mr. Davipson. Congressman Ullman, perhaps you misunderstand
me in the definition of primary manufacture. I do not mean to preclude
it going further. I just say that as a minimum the log has to go through
a sawmill or chipping plant. Now, this does not mean that in the Ore-

.gon and Washington sawmills one would not go on and produce dimen-
sion lumber—that you would not produce the kind of lumber needed
for the house construction. That is much better—much better for the
economy than only primary manufacture.

Representative UrLman. Do you think a possible point of negotia-
tion would be one whereby you instituted your kind of primary manu-
facture, but made it clear that over a period of years you would grad-
ually scale up the minimums?

Mr. Davipson. And this is exactly what we think the Forest Service
will do in Alaska. Now, they are willing to let us get by with the big
cants. I do not think any intelligent person in the wood products in-
dustry in Alaska thinks that this is going to continue forever. As we
get more mills in there, greater competition for the timber, their re-
quirements will get tougher, andi t may very well be that in Washing-
ton and Oregon they would require that primary manufactures con-
stitute something more than in Alaska.

Representative UrLman. This is my original question. I appreciate
your bringing it up.

Mr. Daviosow. Yes. But the only point I am making in this testi-
mony is that the present policy of letting round logs go out of Wash-
ington and Oregon to Japan has as its consequence that the mills are
shutting down in Washington and Oregon, because they cannot com-
pete with the round logs going to Japan. To me this is a very foolish
policy, because we need the jobs and we should supply our own market.
Let us not throw these things away.

Representative ULrman. I think that is good. However, I don’t know
completely about the economics of the matter, but it would seem to me
that if you are just talking about cants, which is such a primitive type
of manufacture, that the difference in what they get for a log, a round
log, and what they get for a square one probably is not enough to make
this a major source of payroll. :

Mr. Davipson. T am glad you brought this out, because I want it
definitely on the record that this is just a minimum requirement. I
would say rather than a round log gomg out now, bring it down to at
least a cant. But I would make primary manufacture go as much fur-
ther as you possibly could.

Representative UrLyan. But then the way we could salvage the in-
dustry would be to start with the very minimum.
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Mr. Davipson. Yes.

Representative ULraan. In the way of cant on year, the next year
raise the minimum levels, and over a period of years you could thus
get to a finished lumber sale which would be beneficial to both Japan
and the United States.

Mr. Davipsox. Cant and chips. Even if you send the logs through
a chipper, you are at least providing jobs here before the wood goes
over to Japan. I say do everything we can here, but do not just let
the logs go out of Washington and Oregon when you have mills
shutting down because of nologs.

Representative Urraran. Turning to a different matter on the point
of the Jones Act, have you followed the efforts that have been made to
charter ships that have, in effect, circumvented the Jones Act?

Mr. Davipson. Not closely. There would be problems of doing that
from Alaska, because we have a much longer run to get up there, and
it 1s hard because of the lack of financing to build up a sufficient inven-
tory and just keep it there until you can get a ship in. The Japanese
finance our inventory, but we have not found anybody in America that
will. Before you came in, I think it was, I made the statement that
this country is not doing enough to develop the resources of Alaska,
and therefore we of Alaska are very grateful to the Japancse, because
they have come in. They have put in the biggest industry up there.
They have provided us the market, they have provided the financing.
And why this Government does not do it is a mystery to me, and it
should.

Representative UrLaax. Do you think that if we did find some way
of shipping in bottoms, that we could retain with Alaska timber as
well as Pacific Northwest timber the east coast market ? '

Mr. Davipson. Yes, I think we could. I think we could retain the
east coast market, if we could eliminate the Jones Act. At least we
could compete with Canada. Now, I know my former mill up there
could certainly have competed with British Columbia and Vancouver
British Columbia mills. I could have gone through the Panama Canal
back to the east coast. I had a lot of business lined up in New York,
New Jersey, and along the Atlantic seaboard. But when we got to
figuring the additonal cost of shipping it on American bottoms, we
could not cut the mustard. .

Representative UrLaax. Thank you. You have been very helpful.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much; I have one question, Mr.
Davidson. You served with distinction as Assistant Secretary of the
Interior under Secretary of the Interior Oscar Chapman, and our
State is greatly indebted to you and Oscar Chapman for the services
that you rendered, on the basis of facts, for our problems in the fields
within the jurisdiction of the Interior Department. During those years
that you were Assistant Secretary of the Interior, did you have an
opportunity to familiarize yourself with the Federal timber policy
of the Department of the Interior?

Mr. Davipson. Yes. I supervised the Bureau of Land Management
among my other agencies, and I think it was when I was Assistant Sec-
retary under Secretary Krug that we had the hearings on the O. & C.
Jands on the first sustained yield units we were trying to set up in
Oregon. And T remember at our first hearing I was practically run
out of Eugene on a rail because I was sent out there to defend the
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policies of the Department of Interior, which made absolutely no
sense. Subsequently we got it changed. ) o

Senator Morse. Your statement setting forth your qualifications in
the area of the Bureau of Land Management problems when you were
Assistant Secretary of Interior makes it unnecessary for me to ask
the other questions that I was going to ask to lay the foundation for
your qualification to answer the question that I pose to you now.

As a former Assistant Secretary of Interior, as an exceedingly able
lawyer, who I happen to know has had a practice that deals in the
field of litigation and the great problems that involve national re-
sources, is it your opinion that the executive branch of our Government
has under existing law, which deals with the administration and main-
tenance of our Federal forests, the legal authority to place restric-
tions on the exportation of logs from Federal timberlands?

Mr. Davmson. I appreciate your kind remarks, Mr. Chairman, and
to give a yes or no answer I will, but then I think I would like to make
a comment. The answer is “yes.” There is presently sufficient authority
within the various agencies of Government to take the type action I am
recommending. .

I think we must understand though that any government adminis-
trator finds himself very much in the position of a Senator or a
Congressman but a little different. A Senator or a Congressman has
the national interest and he also has a constituency interest.

Senator Morse. There is one difference——

Mr. Davipson. And he gets elected.

Senator Morse (continuing). One difference, the administrator can
get fired. We can get defeated.

Mr. Davipson. Right; but you are both out of office then. But the
administrator in looking at the problem is faced with the same kind
of conflicts and the same kind of arguments, coming from all sources
that you have experienced here in these hearings. .

Now, the administrator is only human also, and he is also a political
animal. As you say, he can be fired. He wants to do the right thing
just as the Senator and the Congressman wants to.

But for him to sign a paper saying do this, when he is going to have
the longshoremen- and the ports, and everybody on his neck—when
he is going to have the State Department on one side and the Treasury
on the other, to ask the Chief of Forest Service or the head of the
Bureau of Land Management to take specific action is asking them
to do quite a job, unless he can get considerable support from the
Senate and House, or some of the committees of the Congress.

Therefore, I think these hearings are excellent. But I think you
could help tremendously, and it is necessary, because I doubt that the
administrators are going to take action unless they know they are
going to have some defense over here when all hell breaks loose.

Senator Morsk. I asked the question, Mr. Davidson, to elicit from
you the response that. you have given. Neither the Chief of the Forest
Service, the Director of the Bureau of Land Management, the Secre-
tary of Agriculture nor the Secretary of Interior should be expected
to proceed with laying down administrative regulations unless he
knows those regulations are approved by the administration that he
serves. I understand that, I think we all understand that. And the
administration is not going to give authorization to carry out the
policy, which is discretionary, without taking some cognizance of

89-248 0—68—pt. 2—6
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what the attitude is going to be in the legislative branch of the Gov-
ernment. And in essence that is what your answer adds up to.

However, we as legislators have the responsibility of reaching a
conclusion as to whether or not the power, the authority exists in the
executive branch of Government in connection with the operative
facts of this instant case to impose the restrictions that would help
resolve to a degree, and I think a great degree, the problem that
confronts this committee in respect to the export of logs to Japan.

Speaking only for myself, T am satisfied that the Forest Service
and the Department of the Interior know that. I am satisfied that the
State Department and Commerce and Treasury Departments and the
White House know that. The power does exist. Therefore I happen
to be of the opinion that in my capacity as a Senator from Oregon,
and I think others in the Congress will join me in it, I have a duty
to make clear that we think the administration ought to impose those
restrictions.

I happen to think that they would have been imposed by the
departments some days ago, if the administrative officials superior to
the departments had been willing to have them imposed, and I think
one of the responsibilities of this committee in bringing forth our
report will be to cover with complete clarity this legal issue, and let
the owners of the public timberlands, the taxpayers of this country,
know that this administration has the authority to impose the regula-
tions if it wants to follow that course of action.

That does not mean that they are compelled to. They have to stand
on their own record of public policy. But I think it is very important
that it be pointed out, the answer that you made to my question, which
other lawyers who have testified before you have agreed with: that
there already exists the authority to impose some degrees of restric-
tions on the exportation of logsto Japan.

Tt is the position of the senior Senator from Oregon the imposi-
tion of those restrictions is long overdue, and should not wait, should
not ﬁfait for negotiations in Tokyo on February 20. Thank you very
much.

Mr. Davipson. Thank you.

Senator Morst. Some days ago when the Senator from Alaska, Mr.
Gruening, was advised that these hearing were to be held, he called
me and said that a group of witnesses from Alaska would like to be
heard. I made clear to him, and thought it was clear to all—except
for what I understood was the point of view of one witness today
that was laboring under the impression that these hearings were
limited to Oregon and Washington problems—I thought it was clear
to all that these hearings involved log export problems wherever there
is Federal timber, California, Montana, Idaho, Washington, Oregon,
Alaska, or any other location of Federal timber that was involved
in the issue of exportation of logs from those federally owned forests
to Japan. So I assured Senator Gruening that these hearings covered
Alaska problems as well as Oregon and Washington and other States.

With that assurance on my part, he made a request that time be set
aside for the hearing of witnesses from Alaska. A group of witnesses
came to Washington. They are here. I apologize to them for the fact
that we have not been able to get to their testimony earlier. I com-
mend them for their patience. On the other hand, T have the respon-
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sibility of making a complete record here, for this is not a hearing
in which the committee only has the responsibility of seeing to it that
the legal requirements of a public hearing are met. It is not that type
of a hearing. i

This is a hearing for the purpose of making a detailed record of all
available information, evidence, and data that the parties interested
in the subject wish to submit to the committee. That is why it might
be described as a “slow bell” hearing. We certainly owe it to the parties
at interest to give them whatever time is necessary to change the rec-
ord. That is why I have not put on the pressure to shut any witness
off or to put any time limitation on the questioning period.

I am now ready to hear the Alaskan witnesses. I turn this part of
the hearing over to my great. friend and distinguished colleague from
Alaska, Senator Gruening. I am going to ask him to make whatever
kind of a statement he wants to, and present the witnesses. After he
makes his statement and before he presents the witnesses, I want to
read a letter from Senator Bartlett, insert a statement into the record
that he wishes to file for the record, and make a brief comment on his
statement, which I appreciate receiving very much. But having men-
tioned Senator Bartlett’s name, I want to make this report to those
present.

I am delighted to be able to report that he is making a very rapid
recovery from his recent illness, that it is only a matter of a few days
before he will be back in his Senate seat on the floor of the Senate, and
to his Alaskan constituents let me say, as you will note from the in-
sertions that I shall describe later when I insert his material in the
record, Senator Bartlett has stood shoulder to shoulder with us over
the years as we have battled away here in the Senate to protect sound
policies for the administration of our Federal forest lands.

I am very delighted now to turn the hearing over to Senator Gruen-
ing for any statement he wishes to make and for the introduction of
his constituents as witnesses.

STATEMENT OF HON. ERNEST GRUENING, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF ALASKA

Senator GrueNiNG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and mem-
bers of the committee. It is my privilege today to introduce to you and
this distinguished committee a most important group of Alaskans
representing the lumber manufacturing and logging industry of my
State. These representatives of a vital industry in Alaska can, I believe,
make an exceedingly useful contribution to the record of these val-
uable hearings by presenting this committee with certain basic facts
concerning the forest products industry in Alaska and the position of
the Alaska industry on matters affecting Alaska uniquely.

Although the industries based on timber resources in the Northwest
are of comparable importance in the States of Oregon, Washington,
and Alaska, the status of the industry in Alaska differs significantly
from that existing in Oregon, Washington, and California. In Alaska,
the forest products industries are just beginning to develop into an
economic factor of significance. The full growth of a flourishing econ-
oi:ny&]inlwhich these industries will take their place, lies in the future
of Alaska.
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Our status as a State has existed less than 10 years. The impetus
to the development of a viable economy that statehood provides has
been barely felt. We look ahead to a time when the forest products
industries, as, also, others, will thrive and grow strong. Now, however,
Alaska industries are young and in quite different position from that
of our sister States of the Northwest. In Oregon and Washington
numerous and vigorous manufacturing establishments have been built
by the firms represented at these hearings as well as others that have
not appeared but which are, likewise, dependent upon the resources
of the forests. These are, except for the difficulties explained to the
committee in the last few days, strong and prosperous enterprises.

Also, Alaska differs from her sister States of the Northwest in that
not some, but virtually all forest land is under the control of the
Forest Service, and, to a lesser extent, the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment. In Alaska, the Federal Government owns more than 98 percent
of the land of the State, as reported by the Bureau of Land Manage-
ment in its compilation of statistics of public domain for 1966. This
statistic is cited in comparison with the 52.160 percent of federally
owned land in Oregon, and 29.441 percent in Washington.

Thus, in Alaska, the attitudes and official policies of the Federal
Government toward management of the land and resources of our
State assume exceedingly great importance and are possibly the most
significant determinants of the extent and rate of growth of com-
merce and industry. Insofar as concerns the industries which are the
subject of these hearings no Federal policy is of greater importance
than that traditionally applied by the Forest Service, prohibiting the
export from Alaska of “round logs.” Without firm and unswerving
adherence to the policy that requires some processing lumber in Alaska
before it may be exported e would indeed, except for logging, have
no industry at all.

This being the case, it can be well imagined what a disturbing im-
pact was made upon the sensitivities of the Alaskan forest industries
when word was spread of that imaginative bit of original thinking
known generally as the Treasury Department staff report on the Pa-
cific Northwest log export problem. We are all aware of the urgency
in the executive branch of the Government to improve the American
balance of payments. I have my own—differing—ideas as to how
this might be accomplished. .

However, Alaska has no intention of sacrificing its logs and its
infant forest products industry to, at best, an exceedingly dubious
scheme for reducing our national trade deficit. We will not allow
our forest industry to be impaired and seriously injured by the whim-
sical proposal of an agency having no responsibility for the care and
use of forest products and no expertise with which to make decisions
in this important segment of our economy. ' .

We realize fully that these hearings were planned to examine the
very real problems of the forest products industries of the Northwest
caused by greatly increased prices of lumber long before the staff of
the Treasury Department undertook to offer its ill-considered advice
on the subject. However, since the emergence of the Treasury’s effort,
that Department’s views have become inextricably entangled in the
subject matter of these hearings. Accordingly, the State of Alaska
and its forest products industries find it necessary, as I find it neces-
sary, to make it perfectly clear we are in total opposition to that part
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of the Treasury Department report suggesting removal of the restric-
tion against export of unfinished logs from Alaska forests.

Fortunately, the Secretary of Agriculture and the Forest Service
agree with the Alaskans. I would Iike to request that the record in-
clude the text of a letter addressed to me by the Secretary of Agri-
culture advising that the Department has no intention of changing its
policy in this matter, together with the text of a telegram from the
Forest Service to Mr. Don Bell, secretary, Alaska Loggers Associa-
tion, reaffirming this. :

Senator Morsk. The letter and the telegram identified by the Senator
from Alaska will be inserted in the record at this point.

(The documents referred to follow :)
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P DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE P
WASHINGTON 25, D.C.

JAN 15 1968

Honorable Ernest Gruening
United States Senate

Dear Senator Gruening:

This responds to your telephoned request for information about the Staff Report
prepared in the Treesury Department concerning U. §. log trade with Jepan and the
management of Netional Forests in Alaska and in the Pacific Northwest.

We received a copy of the Report. It was prepared as a staff paper in the office
of the Assistant Secretary for International Affairs in the Treasury Department.
It was intended only to be a basis for discussions between the two Departments,
and we expect to have such discussions.

However, the Report has received public distribution. It has raised questions
in many minds as to whether the Department of Agriculture will abruptly meke
drastic changes in forest management policy. Consequently, it seems necessary
that you and others who are greatly interested in management policies for the
National Forests know our reaction to the major points in the Report. Ve have
had the Report only a few days and have not analyzed it thoroughly, but we can
give you our initial reactions.

The Report emphasizes the Treasury Department's concern in finding solutions

for the current balance of payments problem. In this context, those who prepared
it are looking for ways to increase exports. The Report dwells only on ways

to continue a high level of exports from National Forest lands, and does not

give attention to other objectives in their management. We construe the Report
as a request for us to think about ways in which the balance of payments problem
might be helped by the menner in which resources are managed. This does not
mean that the Department of Agriculture is considering any basic changes in

the objectives for which the National Forests are being managed.

The Treasury Department's staff has made some suggestions which are mostly matters
we have thought about before. Some are things we have been pushing for, and

we intend to keep pushing for them as rapidly as budget considerations will permit
For example, these include more access roads and additional funds for intensifi-
cation of management of the National Forests.

There are some reccmmendations on proposals we have previously considered and
have decided to not adopt. One of these, for instance, is the suggestion that
we should plan timber harvests on a 65-year rotation rather than the current
range of 90- to 120-year rotations now in effect. Another is the suggestion
that we should so menage the National Forest timber so as to earn a ma¥imnm vrate
of interest, regardless of other considerations. We have explored what can be
done with shorter rotations. Rotation lengths must be geared to the site
quality of the land and objectives of management. Site qualities in Alaska
are such that rotations as short as 65 years would not produce very large
sizes of sawtimber nor necessarily the highest interest returns on forestry
investments. In any event, it is not our intention to set rotations so as to
obtain the highest financial return. It is not the objective of National
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Forest management to do this and no change in this objective is contemplated.
If we find in future examinations that rotations can be shortened somewhat,

it would be done only with balanced management of all the multiple uses in mind,
together with providing proper protection for soil and water.

We think the Report's discussion on Alaska is only a partial presentation of
Alaska's problems. Much that is desirable could be lost by changing the pro-
hibition ageinst export from Alaske of unprocessed logs. Instead, it seems to
us that if there is to be a change from present practices, it should be to ob-
tain, by agreement with the Japanese, shipment from Alaska of processed lumber
rether than logs. This possibility is largely overlooked in the discussion in -
the Treasury Department Report.

Another major recommendation of -the Treasury Department proposal is the repeal

of the Jones Act, or its modification to exempt Alaska from its provisions. Ad-
ministrationof the Jones Act is not one of the responsibilities of this Depart-
ment, and it seems inappropriate for us to comment on that part of the proposal.

You have specifically asked if we intend to change the policy in Alaska and meke
it possible to export from Alaska, in unprocessed form, logs that have been cut
from the National Forests. We do not plan any change in this policy.

Sincerely yours,

/s/ Orville L. Freeman
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TELEGRAM

C11011 MSCEV175662

RAAUTJHZ RUEVDEJ00O03 0151612-UUUU-RUWLRAA.

AFSR

FM A.W, GREELEY US FOREST SERVICE WASHINGTON DC/AFSR/

TO RUWLRAA/2/DON BELL SECRETARY ALASKA LOGGERS ASSOCIATION
KETCHIKAN ALASKA

BT

THE TREASURY REPORT WAS PREPARED AS A STAFF PAPER FOR DISCUSSION WITH AGRICULTURE.
UNFORTUNATELY, IT RECEIVED PUBLIC DISTRIBUTION RATSING QIjESTIONS WHETHER
AGRICULTURE WILL MAKE ABRUPT CHANGES IN ITS MANAGEMENT POLICIES. TREASURY
OVERLOOKS ATASKA'S EXPANDING JAPANESE TRADE IN CANTS AND SQUARES AND THE
DESIRABILITY OF INCREASES, ALSO OVERLOOKED ARE MULTIPLE USE AND TECHNICAL
CONSTRAINTS ON REDUCING TIMBER ROZATIONS TO PERMIT HIGHER ANNUAL CUIS.

WE DO NOT PLAN ANY CHANGE IN THE PRIMARY MANUFACTURE POLICY IN ALASKA.

BT
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Senator GrueNine. In addition to the communications from the
Department of Agriculture that have been inserted in the record, I
should also like to request that the record include letters, telegrams,
agid other statements on the subject which have been received in my
office.

Senator Morse. Fine. Without objection, we’ll insert it right here.

(The correspondence referred to by Senator Gruening follows: )

WRANGELL, ALASKA, January 10, 1968.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,
U.8. Senate, New Senate Office Building,
- Washington, D.C.: ;

Wrangell Chamber of Commerce strongly opposes any action by the Federal
Government to allow round log export to Japan. If allowed it would create an
economic disaster to our area. :

‘WRANGELL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
EpwArDp J. BRADLEY, President.

KETCHIKAN, ALASKA, January 10, 1968.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING, )
U.S. Senate, New Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.:

The Greater Ketchikan Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors opposed to
the export of round log from Alaska. Copy of Resolution 68-1 follows.

F. A. SEYMOUR, Manager.

KETCHIKAN, ALASKA, January 10, 1968.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,
U.8. Senate, New Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.:

The mayor and City Council of Ketchikan oppose the proposal of the U.S.
Treasury Department to the export of round logs from Alaska to Japan. This
could seriously affect the economy of the Ketchikan area. We request your sup-
port in opposing this proposal.

ORrAL E. FREEMAN, Mayor.

JANUARY 7, 1968.
Hon. OrvILLE FREEMAN, ‘
Secretary of Agriculture, Department of Agriculture,
Washington, D.C.: .

Alaska Loggers Association, which was founded in 1955 and represents 56
independent logging operators in the Tongass National Forest who supply all the
logs to southeast Alaska’s growing wood products industry, has historically
opposed round log export, and is shocked by the release attributed to Joseph
Barr, Under Secretary of the Treasury, who reportedly recommended log export
to you. The Japanese have been and are buying all the lumber Alaska can supply,
therefore, the balance-of-payment situation will be improved by the several
million-dollar investments in new mills and facilities which are in process be-
cause the Japanese will buy the increased lumber production. It follows that the
Japanese will buy logs in preference to lumber if the recommendation is adopted,
with the result Alaska mills will close, and communities, school systems, the
State and its citizens will be critically damaged. Your regulation requiring manu-
facture is in the best interest of Alaska, and we urge that it not be disturbed.

ArAsKA LOGGERS ASSOCIATION,
By Do~ BEeLL, Secretary.
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JANUARY 6, 1968.
Re Treasury Department balance of trade and Alaska round log export proposal
to Department of Agriculture Secretary Orville Freeman.
Hon. JOSEPH BARR,
Under Secretary of the Treasury, Department of Treasury.
Washington, D.C.:

Round log export from national forest lands in Alaska will force immediate
and permanent closure of all of Alaska’s sawmills and will prevent construction
and operation of new sawmills now in planning stage. Long standing U.S. Forest
Service policy of requiring primary manufacture of logs in Alaska has enabled
the members of the Alaska Lumbermen's Asvociation to develop a vigorous and
expanding sawmill industry in Alaska based upon export of manufactured timber
to Japan. Continued growth of this industry ix essential to the economic well
being of all of Alaska. Our association ix totally opposed to your Alaska round
log export proposal to Secretary Freeman. Balance of trade and Oregon-Washing-
ton export problems should not be ~olved at the expense of Alaxka’s sawmill in-
dustry. We believe development of a Japanese export sawmill manufacturing
industry in Washington and Oregon to be the only practical and fair solution
and one which would serve all segments of the National and Northwest economy
rather than only the favored few. We stand ready to make our experience avail-
able to you as an aid to your further consideration of the matter of round log

export from Alaska. Letter follows.
’ ArLASKA LUMBERMAN'S ASSOCIATION.

JuNEAU CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
Juneau, Alaska, January 11, 1968.
HeENRY H. FOWLER,
Secretary of the Treasury,
Washington, D.C.:

Greater Juneau Chamber of Commerce urges retention of Forest Service Regu-
lation providing for primary manufacture of logs harvested in Alaska. Removal
of this regulation would seriously affect economy of Alaska industry now engaged
in such manufacture for export. We see no advantage to anyone in export of a

raw product rather than a processed product.
RoBERT A. WELLS, Manager.

JuNEAU CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
Juneau, Alaska, January 11, 1968.
ORVILLE L. FREEMAN,
Secrctary of Agriculture,
Washington, D.C.:

Greater Juneau Chamber of Commerce commends and urges continuation of
Forest Service regulation prohibiting export of raw logs from Alaskan forests.
Development of forest product industry in Alaska is vital to our future and would
receive a severe setback with any change in this regulation.

RoBERT A. WELLS, Manager.

NEws FroM ALASKA’S GOVERNOR WALTER J. HICKEL

January 8, 1968.

JUNEAU.—Gov. Walter J. Hickel emerged from an emergency session today
with executives of Alaska’s timber industry and officials of the U.S. Forest
Service, declaring the state will do everything possible to head off what may be
a federal effort to ease the U.S. balance of payments situation at the expense of
the Aaska timber industry.

Hickel called the meeting after receiving reports that the Treasury Department
has proposed a plan for improving the U.S. balance of payments—a plan appar-
ently keyed to the opening of Tround log exportation from Alaska to Japan.

The proposal, reportedly backed by some Pacific Northwest members of Con-
gress, appears intended, Hickel said, to hold log exports to Japan from Wash-
ington and Oregon to a 1966 level, while allowing exportation of enough round
logs from Alaska to give Japan as many logs as it imported in 1967.
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“On the surface,” Hickel said, “this proposal might appear to be favorable
to Alaska—but that could hardly be further from the actual situation.

“If the federal government takes steps leading to the export of round logs from
Alaska, while holding the line on Washington and Oregon exports, we will
witness a severe and possibly disastrous blow to the Alaskan timber economy.

“This move could destroy primary timber processing and close down our
mills simply for a ‘quickie exploitation’ of our long-term log resources.”

The Governor continued, “A serious question for Alaskans is this: ‘In the
event we would export round logs from Alaska, what reason would we have for
expanding our timber manufacturing facilities? ”

John Daly, president of Ketchikan Spruce Mills and the Alaska Lumbermen’s
Association, and a member of the Governer’s Timber Task Force, told Hickel he
believes all saw mills in Alaska would close down within six months if round
log export to Japan were permitted, putting several hundred Alaskans out of
work.

Others present at the meeting included Commissioner Frank Murkowski of the
state Department of Economic Development ; Howard Johnson, regional forester
for the U.S. Forest Service; Russ Lockhart, Johnson’s assistant; Art Brooks,
Ketehikan Pulp Co. vice president; Clarence Kramer, administrative assistant,
Alaska Lumber and Pulp Co.; Chuck Cloudy, attorney for the Alaska Lumber-
men’s Association, and Cliff Reeves, president of Alaska Lumber Products of
Haines.

After the meeting, the Governor contacbed Price Daniels, head of the Office
of Emergency Planmng, asking Daniels to carry the state’s appeal for caution
of any change in log export from federal]y-owned lands in Alaska directly to
President Johnson.

Hickel also said the state and the Alaskan timber industry will send repre-
sentatives to testify in Washington on Jan. 16 when Oregon Sen. Wayne Morse,
chairman of the Senate Small Business Sub-Committee, will hold hearings on
the Treasury Department proposal. |

Hickel said, “If Washington and Oregon would adopt a policy of primary
manufacturing such as Alaska follows, they would have no problem.

“This would help the balance of payments, relieve unemployment by reopening
mills in the Northwest, and contrlbute to increased sales of timber products
from all three of our states.”

“I cannot believe,” Hickel added, “that any proposal to help Washington
and Oregon at the expense of Alaska’s lumber industry could be acceptable to
Congress. It certainly isn’t to Alaskans.”

JANUARY 11, 1968.
Hon. WALTER J. HICKEL,
Governor, State of Alaska,
Juneau, Alaska:

Reurtel concerning Treasury Department internal staff study proposing changes
in domestic timber and shipping policies. I will oppose any effort to sacrifice
Alaska’s interests and have advised Commissioner Murkowski that I will intro-
duce Alaska representatives at Senate small business hearing on log export
problem when they testify. Please have Commissioner Murkowskl wire pertinent
data re round log export from Alaska.

ERNEST GRUENING, U.S. Senator.

: JUNEAU, ALASKA, September 10, 1967.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,

New Senate Office Building,

Washington, D.C.:

The following message was sent to Mr. Corman, office of E. L. Bartlett, Wash-
ington, D.C. :

“Reur wire on round log export the State, timber industry representatlves.
and service industry association will appear at subcommittee hearings to voice
vigorous opposition to round log export from Alaska. The continuing growth of
our lumber export economy pomts the way to a solution of the balance-of-trade
problem as well as the depressive effect of round log export on Oregon-Washing-
ton economy. The disastrous loss to Alaska’s economy bound to result from round
log export will completely offset any benefits to either national or local economy
otherwise anticipated. i

WaALTER J. HICKEL, Governor of Alaska.
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Mr. ROBERT BUTLER,
Director, Small Business Administration,
Anchorage, Alaska. :

DEAR MR. BUTLER: You may have heard about the proposal of the U.S. Treas-
ury Department to open Alaska to the Export of round logs. A hearing on this
matter has been called in Washington by the Small Business Administration
before a Senate Committee headed by Sen. Wayne Morse of Oregon. Many saw-
mills in Oregon and Washington have already closed because of round log export
to Japan and others are being threatened with closure. Seems that the Japanese
need the round logs and will pay almost any price to get them.

The S.B.A. wants to help them and it is a critical situation. To keep the
mills of Oregon and Washington operating they insist on rolling back round log
export to the 1966 level, which they say they can live with. Then, to offset the
reduction of export logs from Oregon and Washington, they propose to make up
the difference by exporting the required quantity of round logs from Alaska.

In theory this may seem well and good. It would satisfy the Treasury Dept.
by keeping the export dollars flowing in. It would be allright with Oregon and
Washington Mills as many of them feel that Alaska has had preferred treat-
ment from the U.S. Forest Service. But such a plan, if carried out, would be the
height of folly and would not accomplish the objective. It would cost the U.S.
Govt. more direct dollars than it would receive from the export of the round
logs. It would be like killing the Goose now laying golden eggs. Here is the
situation.

1. Alaska is rapidly developing logging, sawmills and pulp mills. This is due
to the wise policy of the Forest Service in requiring primary manufacture in
Alaska. This provides thousands of jobs for Alaskans and many direct sources -
of tax revenue to the U.S. Govt., the State of Alaska and local towns and
Burroughs. .

2. Open Alaska to round log export and you will kill this growing industry. No
doubt about it. How could we possibly compete on any subsequent timber sale
when we would have to bid against Export operators. Our mills, and possibly
the pulp plants, would grind to a stop in less than a year. We could not afford
to saw our $50.00 logs when we could get $80.00 by exporting.

3. Export logs from Alaska! I say what logs? Those not familiar with Alaska
say “they have great quantities of unused timber rotting on the stump”. What
foolishness ! The facts are that we are nearing the allowable annual cut of both
the U.S. and State Forests in Alaska. With the placing of the Admiralty Block,
now up for contract, and the Afognak Timber coming up for sale March 1st, it
does not leave a great volume of timber available. This remaining volume is
being prepared for bids by the U.S. Forest Service and will find a ready sale
in Alaska as fast as it is ready for bids.

4. To cancel the carefully worked out plans of the U.S. Forest Service for
harvesting the Alaska timber would be about the worst mistake the Administra-
tion could make. Not only would it ruin our Forests, denude our land of timber
faster than it could be regrown, but it would be unfair to the generations of
Alaskans to come. This is part of their heritage. We cannot fail them because
of the current pressure to develop some export dollars.

5. We should thank and encourage the officials of the U.S. Forest Service for
their wise management of Alaska Forests and then let these experts decide
what can and cannot be done in the best interests of all concerned—the U.S.
Treasury Department included.

6. We can do this: Request the Forest Service as rapidly as possible to allocate
the remaining timber under the present allowable cut schedule. We can and we
will produce more lumber and more export cants and thus provide the additional
export dollars. But we will do this as now being done—by primary manufacture
in Alaska—the only fair and right way. In doing it the Forest Service will make
provisions for the existing mills, setting up blocks of timber to give them a
backlog of timber, permitting them to stay iri business. Some of the existing mills
will need to expand. Other sawmills may have to be installed, possibly at Juneau,
Sitka and Yakutat, in addition to the ones projected for Afognak and Seward.
But this will do the job and will keep Alaska moving forward.

7. In conclusion we urge you to present these facts at the hearing in Wash-
ington, D.C. on Tuesday, Jan. 16th and to do all you can to prevent the easing of
the present export restrictions on round logs from Alaska.

Sincerely,
CorLuMBIA LUMBER CO. OF ALASKA,
THos. A. MORGAN, President.
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MoorE CLINIC,
Sitka, Alaska, January 11, 1968.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C. ) :
DEAR Sir: We are writing to you to urge you to join the efforts of many
Alaskans in protesting the round log exports. :
We feel that devastation of Southeastern Alaska would quickly follow the
wholesale logging that would ensue. There is already problem enough with
clogged salmon streams, erosion, and the sheer ugliness of logged-off areas
without hastening the process.
At present the sawmill owners are protesting; in a few years, when the pulp
mills and loggers move out for lack of trees, it will be the entire area.
Alaska is the last chance of this country to treat a large wilderness area wisely
and well, to avoid the rapacious tactics that have ruined so much else.
Knowing that you love Alaska as we do, we are hopeful, as private citizens,
that you will help.
Sincerely,
Dr. and Mrs. G. H. LONGENBAUGH.

KrLAWOCK, ALASKA, January 9, 1967.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DeAr SENATOR: The West Coast Development Association has taken a stand
against exportation of our Alaskan round logs.

We feel exportation of round logs to Japan will not contribute to the develop-
ment of home industry in our state, Log exportation is contrary to the program
that our organization has presented. We will continue to seek and encourage
primary and complete manufacture plants to locate here, thus providing more
jobs per thousand board feet of timber harvested than would be derived from
the export of round logs.

We were sorry you avere unable to attend the west coast hearing on Janu-
ary 2. We feel much valuable and pertinent testimony was given regarding the
timber industry in southeastern and the tremendous need and potential for new
timber industry here in our west coast communities. As soon as we can get a
copy made, we plan to send a tape recording that we made of the complete
proceedings in the Jan. 2 meeting in Craig. We have asked Senator Bartlett
to share it with you and Representative Pollack so that our complete Alaska
delegation will be fully informed on what went on that day.

We do not intend to diminish our efforts in the least in this matter. We realize
there is much hard work still to be done in order to get the wheels rolling on
a concrete plan of action for west coast industry. We are not discouraged by
the negative thinking of some individuals. We are certainly grateful for the
encouragement and assistance we have received from many. We thank you for
your help and hope you will continue to give us your support in this matter.

Sincerely,
WEsT CoAST DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION,
FRANK PERATROVICH, Chairman.

RESOLUTION OF THE GREATER KETCHIKAN CHAMEBER OF COMMERCE, KETCHIKAN,
: ALASKA

Whereas, the long-standing United States Forest Service policy of requiring
the manufacture of logs in Alaska has encouraged and developed an expanding
timber manufacturing industry in Alaska based upon the export of manufactured
timber to Japan ; and

Whereas, due to the very low cost of Japanese labor, no sawmill products
would be purchased by the Japanese if they could obtain round logs and process
them in Japan; and :

Whereas, continued growth in the timber manufacturing industry is essential
to the well-being of all Alaska ;and

Whereas, increased round log export could conceivably force a closure of all
Alaska’s sawmills selling to the Japanese market, and could prevent construc-
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tion and the operation of new timber manufacturing facilities in the planning
stages; and

Whereas, increased round log export would result in an exploitation and deple-
tion of Alaska’s long term timber resources;

Now, therefore, be it resolved by the Greater Ketchikan Chamber of Commerce
that the Chamber is totally opposed to round log export from the forests of
Alaska and that the Chamber favors and heartily endorses the long-standing
policy of requiring primary manufacture of logs in Alaska.

PETER ELLIS,
President, Greater Ketclhilian Chamber of Commerce.
Date: January 9, 1968.

Attest:
F. A. SEYMOUR,

Manager, Greater Ketclikan Chamber of Commerce.

BoARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE GREATER KETCHIKAN CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
KETCHIKAN, ALASKA—1968

Peter Ellis, President, Ziegler, Ziegler, Cloudy & Ellis, Box 1079, Phone CA 5-4145.
Owen T. Hunt, First Vice Pres., Tongass Trading Company, 312 Dock, Phone
CA 5-5101.
Robert BE. Gray, Secretary, Southeast Stevedoring, Box 1411, Phone CA 5-3030.
R. E. “Bud” Steffen, Second V.P., Ketchikan Pulp Company, Route 1, Box 635,
Phone CA 5-2151.
Kenneth Thynes, Treasurer, Alaska Coastal Airlines, Box 1059, Phone CA 5-3161.
John Berkey, Immediate Past Pres, Transamerica Title Insurance, Box 2614,
Phone CA 5-2936.
DIRECTORS

James G. Barry, McGillvray Bros. Gen. Contractors, Box 2667, Phone CA 5-2665.

Donald A. Bell, Alaska Loggers Assoc., Box 425, Phone CA 54171

Robert K. Buchanan, First Nat'l. Bank, Totem Branch, Box 2407, Phone CA
5-2168.

Kenueth Burns, The Bon Marche, Box 297, Phone CA 5-2165.

Dale P. Harlow, Salmon Derby Chairman, 1217 Water Lavr., Phone CA 5-4891.

William M. Hardesty, Western Airlines, Box 17, Phone CA 5-3138.

Teonard C. Laurance, Alaska Line, Box 78, Phone CA 5-3151.

Fred Miller, Jernberg & Miler, Box 1769, Phone CA 5-2149.

Carl H. Porter-Spaulding-Milligan Ins., Box 778, Phone CA 5-3164.

Kenneth L. Shrum, Cordell Transfer Company, ,128 Front, Phone CA 5-2161.

Lew Williams, Jr., Ketchikan Daily News, Box 79, Phone CA 5-3157.

Paul Wingren, Wingren’s Food Stores, Box 377, Phone CA 5-2385.

(Ex-Officio Member) James R. Eide, Manager, City of Ketchikan, Box 1110, Phone
CA 5-3111.

CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF PETERSBURG, ALASKA,
. January 12, 1968.
Hon. ERNEST GRUENING,

House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear SIR: Your attention is called to the Federal proposal for unrestricted
round log export from the State of Alaska.

The Petersburg Chamber of Commerce continues to support the primary manu-
facture regulations that are in effect in the State of Alaska at the present time,
and vigorously opposes any change in these regulations for the following reasons:

1. Existing processing plants and their employees would be placed in
severe jeopardy.

2. Any additional expansion of processing facilities would be ruled out.

3. Wood processing plants are becoming a major factor in the economy
of Alaska towns and their loss would be a severe blow to the economy of
Alaska.

4. The wood products industry is experiencing a stable and continuous
growth. The proposed changes in the primary manufacturing regulations
would create a chaotic condition.

We solicit your support in opposing any changes in the present raw log
export regulations.

Sincerely,

RoBERT M. THORSTENSON, President.
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KETCHIKAN, ALASKA, January 1}, 1968.
Senator ERNEST GRUENING,
Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.:

Urge you oppose round log export from Alaska. Letter follows:
SECRETARY,

Local 62, International Longshoremen’s and
Warelhousemen’s Union, Ketclhikan, Alaska.

INTERNATIONAL LONGSHOREMEN’S &
WAREHOUSEMEN’S UNION, LOCAL 62,
. Ketchikan, Alaska, January 15, 1968.
Senator ERNEST GRUENING,
Senate Ofice Building,
Washington, D.C. :

Dear SENATOR GRUENING: As constituents of your for these many years, we
urge you to oppose round log export from the State of Alaska as recommended in
the Treasury Department Staff Report on the Pacific Northwest Log Export
Problem.

The economic impact of round log export in the States of Washington and
Oregon has been so detrimental as to result in closures of some long established
timber processing industries and narrowing profit margins and short time
employment in others.

It appears there must be a way of resolving the Pacific Northwest Log Export
Problem other than imposing upon Alaska the same situation which caused dis-
rupbion of the economic situation 'of the local communities in the States of
‘Washington and Oregon. : :

Locally, the Ketchikan Spruce Mill has developed and expanded the J apanese
market for processed timber (cants) from 10,321,744 board feet on 5 ships in
1963 to 38,719,615 board feet on 13 ships in 1967 with prospects of shipping 70
million board feet in 1968. This indicates a sizable sum of money spent and
committed for plant improvements and production expansion. In that round
log export leads to inflated log prices with which sawmills are unable 'to compete
it will quite likely result in sawmill closures.

The report recommends the use of resources in Alaska to benefit U.S. balance
of payments. As the report indicates the domestic Japanese market for sawn
lumber is bouyant, we urge that any Federal administrative and legislative
changes made in the export of timber from Alaska remain in keeping with
present policies of exporting processed timber only and that his type of export
be expanded to the extent that it will include all timber in Alaska referred to in
the Report as necessary added annual cutting.

Sincerely yours, ‘
SAYERs MCALPIN, Secretary.

WRANGELL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
Wrangell, Alaska, January 11, 1968.
Hon. WALTER J. HIOKEL,
Governor of Alaska, Juneau, Alaska.

DEAR GoverNOR HICKEL: The proposed change in log export regulation could
mean financial disaster for this community of 2,500 persons.

One-fifth of the residents of Wrangell are in millworkers’ families. A total of
150 persons are employed by the island’s two mills—Wrangell Lumber Com-
pany and Alaska Wood Products. |

Last year the community’s two mills produced nearly 100 million feet of lum-
ber for the Japanese market and paychecks for 150 families. .

Wrangell Lumber, the city’s largest taxpayer, provides 1215 per cent of the
city’s property taxes on its plant which is valued at $2 million. Actual value of
the improvements are approximately $4 million, with another $750,000 in work
under way.

Wrangell Lumber employs 100 workers, 40 more than a year ago. It went onto
a second shift during 1967. ;

The Wrangell plant won its designation of “E” mill in June of 1962 when the
last President John Kennedy selected it to receive the E-for-Export award for
significant contributions to the export expansion program of the United States.

At Alaska Wood Products, the force of 50 workers is scheduled for expansion
this year as that firm goes onto a second shift. Plans also call for addition of
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a plywood veneer plant which would provide veneer for shipment to the lower 48.
AWP’s plant and facilities is worth approximately $2 million.

A change in the present regulations on export of lumber would undoubtedly
mean a drastic eutback in both operations or permanent closure. The economic
impact upon the community would be immense. Service businesses would suffer
extreme setbacks.

Lumber processing provides Wrangell with a stable, year around industry.
It is complemented by fishing and sea food processing. Both of these industries,
however, are seasonal in nature.

The reasoning behind the change in ruling is hard for residents of this com-
munity to grasp. At present, almost 100 per cent of all the lumber shipped from
Wrangell is sent to Japan. How changing the type of product being shipped
would mean an increase in the balance of payments picture is very difficult to
understand.

It would mean the death of Southeastern Alaska’s primary year around
business.

And it would mean financial disaster to this community. .

With few exceptions, the residents of Wrangell are 100 per cent behind you
in your opposition to this change. We feel the balance of payments within our
community and state are our primary interest. We feel we have been doing our
part for several years as one of the few areas that has been able to export goods
and at the time provide local jobs and economic growth with the same industry.

Tt is our feeling that without such an industry, Southeastern Alaska would
become economically depressed to such a degree as to become a financial burden
to all levels of government.

Sincerely yours,
EpwArDp J. BRADLEY, President.

NEwWS FROM ALASKA’S GOVERNOR, WALTER J. HICKEL ; JUNEAU, ALASKA ; JANUARY
15, 1968

PorTLAND.—Alaska Gov. Walter J. Hickel called on the Oregon and Washing-
ton timber industry here today to join Alaska in opposing a federal plan which
would permit the export of unprocessed, round logs from the 49th ‘State to
Japan.

‘Speaking before the Portland Chamber of Commerce, Hickel said the Pacific
Northwest timber industry could ease pressures on its own timber market better
by increasing production of “cants”—logs which have gone through primary
manufacture, rather than by supporting round log exports from Alaska.

The Governor said such development would encourage new sawmill construc-
tion and raise employment levels in the Pacific Northwest, while also easing price
pressures on Oregon’s and Washington’s domestic timber markets.

Hickel said Alaska continues to strongly oppose a proposal by the Treasury
Department which would permit round log exports from Alaska, because “We
have found it good business to require primary manufacture in Alaska, and I
am sure your timber people would too.”

“In fact,” Hickel added, “we suggest that your timber industry follow our
program, and further develop the export of processed lumber to Japan.”

Hickel said such a policy would “assist our government’s effort to maintain
a more favorable balance of payment policy,” while “revitalizing sawmill pro-
duction and stimulating employment” in Oregon and Washington.
 Outlining the administration’s reasons for opposing round log export from
Alaska, Hickel said, “We made commitments to American and Japanese firms to
provide them with a sustained-yield supply of timber in return for building plants
in Alaska.

“We will not turn our backs on these commitments. The plants are good for
Alaska—good for Japan— and good for the United States.”

Hickel repeated an Alaska timber industry warning that round log exports
from the 49th State could result in “closure of every sawmill in Alaska within
xix months.”

And the Governor continued: “Any plan to restrict log exports from Oregon
and Washington and open up log exports from federal lands in Alaska will ruin
cur timber industry.”

“We cannot stand idly by,” Hickel added, “while our timber resources are
sacrified—rather we would ask that you join us in what we believe would be a
successful solution to the problem you face here.
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“We urge you to work for the prohibition of round log exports both from
Alaska and from your state. I guarantee you will find it economically veward-
ing.”

Hickel was scheduled to depart Portland later today for Fairbanks, where
he is to stay tonight.

Tuesday morning the Governor will drive to Nenana to witness the departure
of the first field team of the North Commission, which is heading into the Arctic
to blaze a trail for an extension of the Alaska Railroad.

The Governor will fly back to Juneau later Tuesday.

KETCHIKAN BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION
TrADES CouNciL, ARL-CIO,
Ketchikan, Alaska, January 15, 1968.
Senator ERNEST GRUENING,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DeArR SeEnATOR GRUENING: The Building and Construction Trades, at their
last meeting unanimously agreed to ask your support in barring any means to
export round logs from the state of Alaska; to do so would be detrimental to
many of our workers who are engaged in the wood industry as a whole, and
would place many on the out of work list.

Thanking you kindly, we remain,

President, Ketchikan Building and Construction Trades.

KEercHIRKAN CENTRAL LABOR CoUNCIL, AFL~CIO,
Ketchikan, Alaska, January 15, 1968.
Senator ERNEST GRUENING,
U.8. Senate, Washington D.C.

DEAR SENATOR GRUENING : The Ketchikan Central Labor Council, unanimously
ask you to please use your influence to bar any legislation or agreement in ex-
porting round logs from the state of Alaska, as this would put many of our peo-
ple out of work in our state. ;

Thank you, Senator Gruening.

i JoHN W. MoLr,
President, Ketchikan Central Labor Council.

Senator GrRuENING. The Alaskans who are here today to testify be-
fore this committee wish to present formal statements from representa-
tives of the group. After statements have been presented, it is the wish
of the witnesses that, when questions affecting specialized interests of
the industry are directed, that other individuals among the delegation
be allowed to present answers when this would clarify the record to the
fullest extent possible. It is my hope this method of testimony will be
agreeable with the committee.

Senator Morse. Entirely agreeable. That is just how I planned to
handle it anyway.

Senator GrueNiNe. Those from Alaska who will present statements
are: John O. Daley, president, Alaska Lumbermen’s Association; A.
M. Brooks, vice president, Ketchikan Pulp Co.; Charles MacDonald,
vice president, Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co.; A. Momma, executive vice
president, Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co.; Patrick Soderberg, president,
Alaska Loggers Association ; Jackie Reekie, senior vice president, Na-
tional Bank of Alaska on behalf of Alaska Bankers Association ; Clar-
ence . Kramer, president, Alaska State Chamber of Commerce; Frank
Murkowski, commissioner, Department of Economic Development,
State of Alaska. ;

Thank you very much for giving me this opportunity to appear be-
fore you today.

89-248 0—68—pt. 2—7
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Senator Morse. Thank you again, Senator Gruening. I doubly
thank you for the unfailing cooperation you give to the chairman in
conneotion with handling all of our forestry problems. Will the wit-
nesses that Senator Gruening has just named come forward and take
seats at the witness table as a panel.

Senator GrueNING. I believe that the order in which I read them
they would like to appear. That would mean that the first would be Mr.
John O. Daley, president of the Alaska Lumbermen’s Association.

Senator Morse. I would like to have you all up here at the same
time.

Representative CLAUSEN. Would the chairman yield for a point of
personal privilege

Senator MorsE. Yes.

Representative CrLausex. Mr. Chairman and my distinguished col-
leagues from Alaska, I would like to take this opportunity, and this
will come as a surprise to him to ask that you pay particular attention
to the gentleman who is the president of the Alaska Loggers As-
sociation. He is a former Californian. I am referring, of course, to Mr.
Patrick Soderberg. He was formerly from the Humboldt-Del Norte
Counties in California, and I might add that he enjoys one of the fine
reputations of the logging community. He certainly left the area with
the kind of reputation that we in California are very proud of. In
other words, Alaska’s gain certainly was California’s loss and I wanted
to make sure I had this opportunity to introduce a very close friend of
mine, Pat Soderberg.

Senator Morsk. We are delighted to have that statement. If the fa-
cilities were available I would be very glad to buy a cup of coffee for
this distinguished Alaskan for the tribute that has just been paid to
him, deserved I am sure, by the gentleman from California. But jok-
ing aside, in all seriousness, I am delighted to have this distinguished
former Californian with us, Congressman Clausen. I am glad to have
each one of you here. I am going to really turn the running of this
part of the hearing over to the senjor Senator from Alaska. I am also
pleased to have Congressman Pollock here. I want him to feel free
to, in a sense, take over this part of the hearing, along with Senator
Gruening. I do think, however, before you start, the chairman should
read the letter that Senator Bartlett asked me to read. I do so at his
request. The letter is addressed to me, and reads:

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS,
January 18, 1968.
Hon. WAYNE MORSE,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Retailing, Distribution and Marketing Practices,
Senate Select Committee on Small Business, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR MorsE: First, I want to thank you for the kindness you showed
the delegation from Alaska when you agreed to meet with them at the con-
clusion of your hearings Tuesday evening. I know that the delegation also
appreciated your thoughtfulness.

Second, I want to compliment you for taking the initiative to call these hearings
to 100K into the very real problem of log exports from the Pacific Northwest.

Finally, I want to compliment your personal staff and the subcommittee staff
who have cooperated in every way with members of my staff in arranging for
the appearance before your subcommittee of the delegation from Alaska.

I have enclosed a statement and some other material which I would greatly
appreciate having placed in the record of these hearings.

I regret that I cannot take part in these hearings, but as a member of the
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Senate Select Committee on Small Business. I am looking forward to working
with you on this problem in the very near future.
With best wishes, I am,
Sincerely yours,

E. L. BARTLETT.

Senator Bartlett’s statement will be included at this point in the
record. It deals with some of the problems that we have been discussing
In connection with Alaska interests in the export log problem. It deals
also with the Treasury’s staff report. I think this would be the appro-
priate place also, Mr. Counsel, to insert into the record a copy of the
Treasury’s staff report that has been supplied the committee, because
I understand that some of these Alaskan witnesses will be discussing it.
So we will put that in the record following the insertion of the Bart-
lett material. It is understood, of course, that when the Treasury
witnesses come before the committee, we will receive any statement
that they make in regard to the status of that staff report or any
modifications or qualifications they may wish to make in respect to
it, which might have developed since they first submitted the report.

In the Bartlett material, in addition to his prepared statement,
I include at his request a speech that he made on April 1, 1966, in
the Senate of the United States on balloon logging. T include also
a speech that Senator Bartlett made in the Senate on October 14,
1966, on the subject of “Save Our Forests.” I insert in the record
Xeroxed copies of certain correspondence in the form of letters as
well as telegrams that the Senator from Alaska, Mr. Bartlett, wishes
to have included in the record. I insert all those materials, followed
by the Treasury staff report, at this point.

(The statement for the record, speeches from the Congressional
Record, and correspondence furnished by Senator Bartlett follow:)*

STATEMENT oF Hon. E. L. BARTLETT, A U.S. SENATOR FROAM THE STATE OF ALASKA
RouNDp LoGs AND ALASEA

Mr. Chairman, we Alaskans appear before you at this meeting of your sub-
committee of the Select Committee on Small Business to discuss not small busi-
ness, but big business. The subject that engages our attention is the export of
logs from the United States to Japan. This is big business because we are told
that substantial increases in round log exports from the Pacific Northwest
states are doing tremendous damage to the domestic industry there. We know
that it is big business in Alaska because there our timber resources constitute
one of the principal industries in the State with an almost unlimited growth
potential if unnecessary and unwise government action does not take place.

Alaskans sympathize with their neighbors to the south. They know that the
more unprocessed logs which are shipped to Japan, the more difficult it is for the
State lumber industry to operate profitably.

What brings about this appearance before the subcommittee at this time when,
I am told, 18 Alaskans have come from the 49th State to protest against any
change in exising Forest Service regulations?

A primary source of their concern, to the best of my knowledge, was a
recently issued memorandum by an unidentified group within the Treasury De-
partment bearing on this subject. :

This is rather a novel departure from the manner in which government
usually operates, if I may say so. but I shall add quickly that in these days
one must be prepared to expect anything.

What we have is the Treasury. Department—officially or unofficially. I am
not sure which—proposing that by following its formula, which includes exporta-
tion of round logs from Alaska, there will be a substantial improvement in our
balance of payments position.

1 Note.—Correspondence duplicating; materials previously inserted by Senator Gruening
omitted. | .
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What we have is the Treasury Department instructing the Forest Service
how more trees may be grown.

What we have is the Treasury Department displaying a complete lack of
knowledge of why the Forest Service regulation prohibiting the export of round
loﬁgs from the national forests of Alaska came into being and why it is still in
effect.

Long ago—about 40 years ago—it was decided that if Alaska timber within
the national forests were to be utilized in accordance with Forest Service pro-
cedures which have proved to be so sound, that timber in suitable blocks would
have to be held intact so that private enterprise firms interested -in building
pulp mills in Alaska for the production of paper and by-products could be
persuaded to locate there. It was not easy. Early efforts failed. Admittedly,
there are certain disadvantages in Alaska. Among them are higher production
costs.

Tinally, and as a result of the Forest Service’s adherence to its sound policy,
capital became interested and the first pulp mill was built at Ketchikan. That was
followed by the construction of another mill at Sitka.

One big stand of timber for a third mill remains up for bid. Let us examine
this situation for a moment or two. One company bid on this timber block and
held it for years before pulling out. More recently, another company successfully
bid for the timber and then gave up the project. If this stand of timber is held
intact, there are still very reasonable prospects that a third mill will be built in
Southeastern Alaska. Interest has been manifest.

The Treasury “forest experts” have called for an increase in national forest
stumpage fees in Alaska. Comparatively they are low in the 49th State. They
have to be low if capital is to be interested, granted the competitive disadvantages
existing in Alaska.

Every attempt should be made to find an equitable way of correcting these
serious problems which obviously exist for an important segment of the economy
of the Pacific Northwest.

It is clear as clear can be, despite the “findings” of the Treasury Departmert
experts to the contrary, that the policy banning the export of round logs from
Alaska has been a major factor in the development of a successful timber in
dustry in Alaska. All of the timber processed in the Sitka pulp mill, the logs
which undergo primary processing at Wrangell and elsewhere, are shipped to
Japan, thus creating for Alaska and for the nation a plus in the balance of
payments situation. I am told that further help in this direction is given by the
fact that much of ‘the production from the Ketchikan pulp mill is sold to South
America.

All thoughtful Americans recognize the balance of trade problem and what
‘that problem can mean to the strength of the dollar and, therefore, to the
strength of the free world. Ve all have an interest in improving our balance
of trade, but in a way that is fair to domestic interests and does not increase
pressures for increased trade restrictions which would be harmful to both
Japan and this nation, and within this nation, perhaps especially to Alaska.

At this point, I want to consider the implication in the report that opposition
to a change in the log-export policy in Alaska is against the national interest.

That implication is made on page 5 of the Treasury Department report, or
memorandum, or call it what you will: .

“If negotiations on the log problem remain at an impasse, export quotas on
log exports to Japan may be imposed. We will be in the position of—

cutting exports to Japan, and at the same time,
requesting balance of payments accommodation from the Japanese.”

Without having been made privy to secrets locked deep perhaps within admin-
istration circles, I should think the last thing this government would want to do
would be to cut off exports of any kind to Japan. I should think so because every-
thing that is exported by us to Japan redresses in some degree our unfavorable
balance of payments situation and because Japan is one of our best customers.
If we act against what Japan considers to be its essential interests, there may
be a reaction harmful to us.

The Treasury Department blithely proposes a solution by changing the Forest
Service policy in Alaska. 1 wonder if the experts there have made any effort to
discover whether Japanese interest would lag if the Alaska policy, namely,
primary processing, were required in the Pacific Northwest states as it is in
Alaska. It is conceivable that the Japanese would be altogether willing to import
logs so treated.
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There is every reason to believe that an increase in the quantity of logs which
have undergone primary processing in Alaska can ease the pressure on round
logs in the Pacific Northwest even if no decision is made to have primary process-
ing there. .

I reject the implication in the Treasury report that accommodations should
be made in areas other than in the export of round logs, particularly when the
export of processed logs and other processed timber will do more good for our
balance of trade than does the export of round logs.

I have not gone into any great detail about the importance of the ban on
round log exports from Alaska to our timber industry, about the possibilities of

. increasing the annual yield in Alaska, or about the nature of the industry’s trade
relations with Japan. These tasks will be accomplished in exemplary fashion by
the delegation from the Alaska timber industry which will testify at these
hearings. Their experiences in this field make them more qualified than I to
discuss the full ramifications of the present policy and what any change would
mean. ‘

This delegation opposes any change in the log export policy, as do I. To
indicate the breadth of support for this position in Alaska, I ask unanimous eon-
sent that the attached telegrams and letters from Alaskans be made part of the
printed testimony of these hearings. These letters are from persons from many
walks of life—from management, labor, service organizations and individually
concerned citizens. They are all opposed to the export of round logs from Alaska.
I expect to receive several more letters on this subject and ask unanimous con-
sent that any letters received before the record is closed be included in the
record of these hearings. :

I do want to call the committee’s attention to the telegram from the Wrangell
Chamber of Commerce, for it spells out in dramatic fashion the importance of
the timber industry and the ban on round log exports to the economy of that
city. i .

Before closing, I want to turn to a number of the proposals contained in the
Treasury Department’s staff report on the Pacific Northwest log export problem.

The report proposed that as part of the package to accompany a change in the
log export policy in Alaska, the nation’s cabotage laws be amended to allow the
shipment of Alaska timber to the East Coast in foreign bottoms. The report
contends that such an exemption would make Alaska lumber competitive with
Canadian lumber on the East Coast, thereby opening new markets for Alaska
processed timber. ;

Ignoring the very real political difficulties involved in getting such an amend-
ment approved by Congress, the facts do not support a conclusion that Alaska
lumber will become competitive. The report does not take into consideration that
production costs are higher in Alaska than in Canada, that Alaska timber still
would have to be carried 700 miles farther than Canadian lumber and that thére
is no East Coast market for the types of timber harvested in Alaska. In addition,
the report makes no mention of the fact that our balance of trade would suffer
if Alaska lumber were carried in foreign bottoms. .

‘When those facts are considered, I think it is quite clear that this suggestion
offers no help to the Alaska timber industry.

The Treasury report proposed a number of programs to increase the annual
vield from our national forests. Few, if any, of these suggestions were new.

For instance, as a member of the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee for the
Department of the Interior I have supported increased appropriations for build-
ing access roads. :

On April 1, 1966, I pledged my support for appropriations for research in
balloon logging, and on October 14 I outlined activities in and pledged support
for appropriations to finance research in ways of saving our forests. In the
latter statement, I noted that by the year 2000 the world may be facing a timber
shortage.

It is my great hope that now the Treasury Department has ventured into the
area of timber production, we can count on the department’s support for well
thought out programs to increase the annual yield from our national forests
while still retaining the principle of sustained yield.

I ask unanimous consent to include in the record copies of the statements
I made on the Senate floor entitled, “Save Our Forests” and “Balloon Logging.”

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for your kindness in accepting the state-
ment and want to praise you for taking the initiative in calling these hearings.
I believe these hearings will provide the forum for a full discussion of the log-
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export problem and of the Alaska timber industry. I am confident that when these
hearings are completed, all will have a better understanding of the log-export
problem and of the Alaska timber industry. At that point, I believe all will see the
case for continuing the Forest Service’s ban on round log exports from Alaska
and we will be able to come up with a solution to the problem in the Pacific
Northwest.

[From the Congressional Record—Senate, Apr. 1, 1966, p. 70S6]
BALLOON LOGGING

Mr. BARTLETT. Mr. President, for some time now I have been keenly interested
in various aerial logging techniques. More recently, my interest has been directed
to research developments in the field of balloon logging for reasons I will explain.

First, I am interested in timber and logging techniques because the timber
products industry in my home State of Alaska is currently developing in a very
big way. With two major pulp mills already in operation, the St. Regis Paper
Co. was recently awarded an 8.75-billion-board-foot timber contract which re-
quires construction of a third mill by July 1, 1971.

The St. Regis plant is expected to add more than $30 million to Alaska’s ex-
panding economy and provide more than a thousand new jobs in the mill and
woods combined.

Much of this timber development is taking place in southeast Alaska, and
most of it there within the Tongass National Forest. Therefore, receipts from
ghe timber harvested go into the U.S. Treasury through our agent, the Forest

ervice.

The topography of the Tongass National Forest is generally mountainous
and rough. Logging is extremely difficult and a portion of the marketable
timber is impossible to reach or at least economically unfeasible to harvest by
conventional methods.

Balloon and other aerial logging systems offer excellent possibilities for eco-
nomically harvesting timber from difficult access areas while protecting mul-
tiple-use values. Conventional logging methods on these areas of difficult access

and steep terrain are very costly and tend to increase soil erosion, landslides,
and flood damage. In addition, conventional logging and roadbuilding are not
always compatible with the high demand for scenic and recreation areas, also im-
portant resources in the Alaska economy.

Developments in aerial logging to date have been accomplished by cooperative
efforts between the timber and equipment industries and the U.S. Forest Service.
These efforts have shown balloon logging to be feasible.

With industry-developed equipment and Forest Service systems engineering
research, basic information has been obtained for laying out and operating sky-
lines and balloon logging systems. Having demonstrated the technical feasibility
of balloon logging, further research is needed to make the system economically
operational. Studies are needed on balloon configurations, development of gas
supply systems, means of deicing, ground handling and transport facilities, and
other performance tests.

The substantial progress made to date with the limited resources available for
this work is indeed a tribute to the ingenuity and dedication of both the industry
and Forest Service engineers working on this vital project.

I think the time has now come for the Federal Government to make an addi-
tional contribution to the aerial research work. In my view we should step up

_our efforts in this area. My motives are somewhat selfish, in that the development
of a commercial balloon logging system would be a great boost to the Alaska
timber industry, but there is more to it than that.

1t is estimated that development of balloon logging or other aerial logging
systems could capture an additional 440 million board feet of annual allowable
cut irr Alaska on National Forests alone. None of this timber could be logged by
currently used conventional methods. Over $1 million per year additional would
be realized in stumpage receipts; three-quarters of that amount would go into the
Tederal Treasury. The remainder would be added to the income of local Alaska
governments. Even more important perhaps is the fact that several thousand
new jobs would result in Alaska from the harvesting and processing of this extra
stumpage.

Mr. President, the promise which balloon logging holds is by no means confined
to Alaska. For example, the Forest Service estimates that such a system would
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capture 500 million board feet annually of allowable cut lost on timberlands not
now loggable in the Douglas-fir region. Timber harvesting on an additional 17
million acres of currently nonloggable lands in western United States would be
possible with less road construction and better protection of water and soil
resources. :

In conclusion, I would like 'to say simply that I consider any Federal money
spent on additional aerial logging research a god investment. By increasing the
amount of timber harvested annually we will experience direct returns to the
Treasury, at least with respect to that timber harvested on national forest lands.
The additional jobs created by the harvesting of previously impossible-to-reach
timber will return income to the Treasury in the form of taxes on wages and
salaries. Moreover, balloon logging promises to further Alaska’s economic de-
velopment, a matter of considerable Federal concern.

None of this even goes to the conservation benefits that accompany aerial
logging techniques. Balloon logging, for example, reduces the need for logging
roads.by about 50 percent. Bach mile of road permanently destroys 10 acres of
trees—trees which naturalists enjoy and trees which could be harvested again
in the future.

I urge for an increase in Federal participation in aerial logging research at
the earliest possible date.

[From the Congressional Record—Senate, Oct. 14, 1966, p. 258491
SAVE OUR ITORESTS

Mr, BARTLETT. Mr. President, in the near future, America and the world may
be confronted with a very serious problem—the problem of a timber shortage.
Although presently there are large timber resources in the United States, and
throughout the world, the world’s timber needs are growing. It is probable that in
another 10 years our supply will meet our demand and that by the year 2000 there
will be a timber shortage. We must recognize this problem and prepare for it.
Not only must we try to conserve our current sources but we must also try to find
new sources.

Mr. President, my State, Alaska, provides these new sources; it is perhaps the
only undeveloped potential source left in the United States. There are 40 mil-
lion acres of untapped timber resource in Alaska which is thought to be of use
commercially. However, conservation of this land presents a grave problem, for
Alaska has always been plagued by forest fires. In the last 10 years many thou-
sands of acres of forest land have burned in Alaska, and in 1966 vast acreages
have been burned over with threat to life and property. One reason for the ex-
tent of this burned acreage is that a fire in Alaska frequently spreads to thou-
sands of acres if it is not controlled within the first 300 acres. An average of 4,400
acres per fire are destroyed in Alaska as compared to a 30-acre average in the
rest of the United States. :

Such high statistics are due to a variety of conditions typical only to Alaska
in the United States. Weather conditions constitute one of the major reasons.
Glaciers can cause extremes in weather ; their presence may affect wind velocity,
giving it added force and increased irregularity. The winds tend to become
stronger in late afternoon at which time most lightning storms occur. These
storms account for a large percentage of burned acreage because controlling
methods are not always as available to areas with lightning fires as they are to
areas with man-caused fires. Remote, uninhabited areas are susceptible to light-
ning fires but not to man-caused fires. Air pressure units, which affect the strength
and development of the fire, also tend to build up in sections of Alaska. Grass,
moss, and other rapid burning plants are present in all of Alaska’s vegetative
area. The enormity and lack of communication facilities in some of the more
sparsely populated areas of Alaska increase the problems and the necessity of
better detection methods. ' ’

The need for improved fire detection methods exists not only in Alaska but in
.every one of the 50 States. Each year million of acres of valuable forest land
are destroyed by fire. With the increasing need for timber we must conserve as
many of our timber resources as possible. Even if enough new sources were found
and utilized there would still exist the exigency of preservation. In the past
people have relied upon visual observation for fire detection. This has proved
ineffective for obvious reasons. Weather conditions, illumination, topography and
even the extent of the delay from the time the fire ignites until it is discovered
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are the most prevalent reasons. Realization of visual limitations and concern
over our growing timber needs have resulted in great progress in new detection
methods. The Northern Forest Fire Laboratory began a research program in the
latter part of 1961 which has resulted in newly developed detection systems using
remote sensing. These new methods of remote surveillance make detection not
only of going forest fires foreseeable in the future but also the possibility of
mapping a fire and of locating storms resulting in fire. Let me briefly describe
some of the more promising and advanced methods.

The most developed and effective of the new remote sensing detection systems
is an infrared system. Infrared is the name assigned to a “specific wavelength
region of the entire electromagnetic radiation spectrum.” Its value is in its ability
to detect fires by the energy emitted from the fire by wavelengths rather than
by illumination. Thus problems of night detection would be eliminated as would
the problem of discovering fires which went unobserved until after a previous fire
had been controlled because of heavy smoke. The infrared system also provides
a method for measuring the size of the fire and for mapping its location to the
extent that rivers, roads and other landscape characteristics are shown. The
fire’s exact location is then determined and the best approach to the fire is re-
vealed. The intensity and velocity of a fire can be calculated by this system.
The infrared system is being experimented with in aircraft ; the system requires
an unobstructed view of the source of the energy or heat to be effective and thus
a high observation point is essential.

Radar and sferics are two types of remote sensing being tested for use in
tracking lightning storm situations. Radar is employed by the U.S. Weather
Bureau to track “cumulonimbus cloud formations, normally associated with
thunderstorm activity.” The radar set operates by transmitting pulses of micro-
wave energy in a narrow beam and detecting the energy reflected by a target.
Radar is quite effective in determining the location of a possible storm but it
cannot, as of now, distinguish between an actual storm and one that does not
develop.

1t would thus be used primarily as a planning method in detection and as a
study device to learn more about “the specific nature of fire-setting lightning
storms.” From the knowledge, techniques can be developed for early storm warn-
ings and evaluations of wet or dry storms, fast or slow moving storms, and
severe and moderate storms. Sferics is a mtheod of tracking lightning by means
of electromagnetic energy discharged by the lightning and carried in wavelengths
of the radio wave spectrum. This travels along the earth’s surface, as well as a
straight line, giving the sferics device the ability to detect lightning from thou-
sands of miles. This, in addition to a very low cost as compared to radar, cause
the sferics equipment to be considered quite important. Television is also being
considered. Although, it has the same limitations as a human, it has the added
advantage of being used in uninhabitable region. .

And so, Mr. President, it is clear just how far fire-detection methods are pro-
gressing. The potentialities of remote surveillance are enormous. They broaden
the scope of fire detection immensely.

I commend the Northern Forest Fire Laboratory for its outstanding work thus
far and urge that these efforts continue. This research merits our full support.
Preservation of timber resources from fire now appears in the realm of the
possible. As a member of the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee handling
Forest Service appropriations, I pledge my support to the continuation of these .
efforts.

WEST CoAST DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION,
Klawock, Alaska, January 9, 1968.
Hon E. L. BARTLETT, .
U.S. Senate, o . .
Senate Office Building, A . . ,
Washington, D.C. ' h

DeAr SENATOR: The West Coast Development Association has taken a stand
against exportation of our Alaskan round logs to Japan.

We feel exportation of round logs to Japan will not contribute to the develop-
ment of home industry in our state. Log exportation is contrary to the pro-’
gram our organization has presented. We will continue to seek and encourage
primary and complete manufacture plants to locate here, thus providing more
jobs per thousand board feet of timber than would be derived from the export
of round logs.
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In regard to the Department of Agriculture hearing held in Craig at our re-

quest on January 2, we plan to send a copy of the very good and complete tape
recording that we were able to make of this meeting to.you very soon. We

be nothing more than stop gap and temporary measures for the problem.

timber industry in the Tongass National Forest.
We certainly appreciate your interest and help in attacking these problems.

Thank you. We hope you are making good recovery from your recent illness
and wish you well.

Sincerely,
FRANK PERATROVICH, Chairman.

[Telegram]

‘WRANGELL, ALASKA, January 15, 1968.
Hon E. L. BARTLETT,

U.8. Senate,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.:
Economic reasons we oppose log exportation proposed by Federal Govern-
ment. R
LocAw 87, INTERNATIONAL LONGSHOREMEN’S
& WAREHOUSEMEN’S UNION.

) CHAMBER OF COM MERCE,
Petersburg, Alaska, January 12, 1968.
Hon. Bor BARTLETT,
U.8. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: Your attention is called to the Federal proposal for unrestricted
round log export from the State of Alaska.

The Petersburg Chamber of. Commerce continues to support the primary manu-
facture regulations that are in effect in the State of Alaska at the present
time, and vigorously opposes any change in these regulations for the follow-
ing reasons:

(1) Existing processing plants and their employees would be placed in
severe jeopardy.

(2) Any additional expansion of processing facilities would be ruled out.

(8) Wood processing plants are becoming a major factor in the economy
of Alaskan towns and their loss would be a severe blow to the economy of
Alaska.

(4) The wood products industry is experiencing a stable and continuous
growth. The proposed changes in the primary manufacturing regulations
would create a chaotic condition.

We solicit your support in opposing any changes in the present raw log ex-
port regulations.

Sincerely,

ROBERT M. THORSTENSON,
President.

Letters also sent to: :

Hon. Howard Pollock, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Hon. Ernest Gruening, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Hon. Wayne Morse, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Hon. Joseph Barr, Undersecretary of the Treasury, ‘Washington, D.C.

Hon. Orville Freeman, Secretary of Agriculture, Washington, D.C. -
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Moore CLINIC,
Sitka, Alaska, January 11, 1968.
Hon. BoB BARTLETT,
Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: We are writing to urge you to join the efforts of many Alaskans in
protesting the round log exports.

We feel that devastation of Southeastern Alaska would quickly follow the
wholesale logging that would ensue. There is already problem enough with
clogged salmon streams, erosion, and the sheer ugliness of logged-off areas
without hastening the process.

At present the sawmill owners are protesting; in a few years, when the pulp
mills and loggers move out for lack of trees, it will be the entire area.

Alaska is the last chance of this country to treat a large wilderness area
wisely and well, to avoid the rapacious tactics that have ruined so much else.

Knowing that you love Alaska as we do, we are hopeful, as private citizens,
that you will help.

Sincerely,
Dr. and Mrs. G. H. LONGENBAUGH.

P.S.—Hope your health is improving rapidly.

INTERNATIONAL LONGSHOREMEN'S &
TWAREHOUSEMEN’s UNION, LOCAL 62,
Ketchilkan, Alaska, January 15, 1968.
Senator E. L. BARTLETT,
Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR BARTLETT: We take this opportunity to urge you, who has done
so much for the economic development of Alaska, to oppose round log export
from this State of Alaska.

Much has been done in this community by the Ketchikan Spruce Mill to
develop and expand exports to the Japanese Market in processed timber. A
sizable amount of money has been spent and much more committed for plant
improvement and production expansion. The recommendation of the Treasury
Department Staff Report on the Pacific Northwest Log Export Problem to
export round logs would likely result in sawmill closures and other economic
disruptions similar to those which occurred in the States of Washington and
Oregon.

We feel that some method of utilizing timber resuorces in Alaska to benefit
U.S. balance of payments can be developed without imposing the same situation
upon Alaska which proved disastrous to long established timber processing
industries in the States of Washington and Oregon.

Rather, we wish to see expansion of the export of processed timber to the
extent needed to accommodate all timber in Alaska referred to in the Report
as necessary added annual cutting, and in volume large enough to benefit
U.S. balance of payments. '

Sincerely yours,
SAYERS MCALPIN.

[Telegram]

JUNEAU, ALASKA, January 10, 1968.
Mr. CORMAN,
Office of Sencator E. L. Bartlett,
Senate Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.:

Re your wire on round log export, the State timber industry representatives
and Service Industry Association will appear at subcommittee hearings to voice
vigorous opposition to round log export from Alaska. The continuing growth of
our lumber export economy points the way to a solution of the balance of trade
problem as well as the depressive effect of round log export on Oregon-Wash-
ington economy. The disasterous loss to Alaska’s economy bound to Tesult from
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round log export will completely offset any benefits to either national or local
economy otherwise anticipated.
‘WALTER J. HICKEL,
Governor of Alaska.

'[Telegram]

KETCHIKAN, ALASKA, January 1}, 1968.
Senator E. L. BARTLETT,
Scnate Ofiice Building, Washington, D.C.:

Urge you oppose round log exsport from Alaska. Letter follows.

‘ SECRETARY,
LocAL 62, INTERNATIONAL LONGSHOREMEN’S
& WAREHOUSEMEN’S UNION.

[Telegram]

KETCHIKAN, ALASKA, Jenuary 13, 1968.
WAYNE MORSE-BoB BARTLETT,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.:

Appreciate your invitation to present testimony on log export. Prior commit-
ment precludes my attendance. Have designated John Reekie to attend and repre-
sent Alaska Bankers Association.

A. D. ROBERTSON,
President, Alaska Bankers Association.

INTERNATIONAL WOODWORKERS OF AMERICA,
; . Locar 3-193,
Ketchikan, Alaska, January 15, 1968.
Senator E. L. “BoB” BARTLETT,
Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR BARTLETT: The matter of raw log exports has become a very
controversial matter over the past few years and there are many mixed feelings
over it, not only among employers but the bargaining representatives of their
employees as well.

Our International Union feels that there should be a very thorough study of .
the matter and solid facts established before the matter is changed materially.
This is pointed out in a wire from International President, Ronald Roley, to the
informal hearing held by the Oregon and Washington ‘Congressional Delegates
on November 27. (A copy is enclosed herein.) The Local Union membership in
Alaska support this and request that any further legislative action be held up
until facts covering the entire picture are known.

We in Alaska have a vast timber resource and wish to attract new industry
within our State boundaries. The Local membership, while only a part of our
International Union, feel that the export of raw logs from Alaska will make it
unnecessary for foreign capital to invest in manufacturing or primary manu-
facturing plants in Alaska as they now indicate the interest to do. It would also
tend to discourage domestic capital from investing in Alaska, either on a new
venture basis or expansion of existing operations. :

After the facts are all known we will then be in a position to act more positively
and cooperatively in the industry, however until the entire matter is clear we
are opposed to the export of raw logs from Alaska.

To cite one example of what we are talking about, we will have a mill in the
City of Ketchikan which employs approximately 60-70 people. They plan to
expand to a double shift very soon. This mill is in the export business and is at
present applying the primary manufacturing aspect to these logs before the
lumber is shipped. They have installed a chipper and are in the process of install-
ing a barker. If these logs are shipped in the round it is quite clear what will
happen to the employment at this mill. ’

Thanking you for your interest and attention we are,

Sincerely
Ep DECKER,
Financial Secretary.
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International President Roley’s telegram to the members of Congress follows:

“This wire conveys the deep appreciation of more than 100,000 members of the
International Woodworkers of America, AFL—CIO for the invitation extended to
us to testify before the Oregon and Washington congressional delegations on
November 27 on the log export issue.

“We deeply regret our inability to be with you personally today due to our
specia: meeting of IWA’s International Executive Board on November 28 during
which our referendum-elected international officers will be sworn into office for
a two-year term. .

«While these occasions often simply formalize the reinstallation of the existing
officialdom, such is not the case in this instance. Of the four constitutional offices
involved, one represents a change in the international presidency while another
entails installation of a new second vice-president.

«his is relevant to your deliberations because the incoming administration
has for some time been committed to the need for a thorough going re-examina-
tion of this union’s long-standing policy with respect to the log export issue. This
is not to say that a major departure from our past position is necessarily in the
making. But it does reflect our awareness that past policy was established by
our memberhip quite a number of years ago when many of the relevant cir-
cumstances differed in significant detail from those of 1967.

“As a consequence, we recognize that the complexities of the issue are such
as to require a new in-depth study to assess the public interest as well as that
of our membership under these changed conditions. The fact that the employer
community itself is divided on the issue confirms the fact that circumstances
have been so profoundly altered as to warrant more than an automatic reaffirma-
tion of our past position or a superficial reformulation based on inadequate
study or monetary impressions.

“An in-depth study of the problem has in fact been contemplated as one of
our major research efforts during 1968. But unfortunately these hearings are
taking place prior to the time that such a reevaluation of the problem is possible
on a basis where all factors can be adequately taken into account.

“We can nevertheless unequivocally advise the department that our long-
standing policy in support of the AFL-CIO’s free trade position with respect
to our own industry is being subjected to serious scrutiny for the first time by
our membership.

“This questioning has developed quite recently due to the unparalleled unfold-
ing of four concurrent developments: (1) The severe decline in the housing
market; (2) The very substantial escalation of log exports from the Pacific
Northwest to Japan; (3) The sharp increase in log prices that this expansion
of exports has helped bring about; and (4) The growing threat of resource
depletion particularly with respect to old-growth timber.

“These developments affecting the welfare of U.S. Woodworkers and the com-
munities in which they reside unquestionably justify a searching look at existing
policy. They have already precipitated employment cutbacks in the Pacific
Northwest.

“Perhaps more importantly, the long term survival of the industry in this area
could be placed in serious jeopardy through gradual depletion of its timber
resources. Nor does our advocacy of such a course of action compromise our
traditional support for free trade principles due to the federal government’s
dual role as guardian of timber resources owned directly by the American people
and as the principal supplier of such resources to the export market.

“This role of the federal government differs quite sharply from virtually every
other export industry where international commerce involves the marketing
of privately owned raw materials and finished products. This is a profound
difference, in our view, and it matters little that some of the exported logs
actually come from private holdings since almost invariably they are replaced
by the seller from public timber sources.

“We are therefore suggesting that, in such a context, the federal government
has a totally different responsibility if its own economic studies conclusively
demonstrate that publicly owned timberlands are being manipulated as the
source of supply for rapidly increasing log exports at the expense of the public
interest, i.e., the people employed in that industry and the communities dependent
upon a prosperous lumber economy in the Pacific Northwest.

“In closing, we would like to thank you for conveying the content of this wire
to the November 28 conference and to assure all of you of our hope to participate
personally in future proceedings on this issue.”

(The text of the Treasury staff report, preceded by a Treasury De-
partment transmittal memorandum, follows:)
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TREASURY DEPARTMENT
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20220

Treasury Department Staff Report on the

I Pacific Northwest lLog Export Problem

Attached is a copy of a staff report prepared by
economists in the Office of the Assistant Secretary for
International Affairs. The Treasury Department is inter-
ested in the Pacific Northwest log export problem because
there are ways in which this problem can be handled so as
to ‘help the nation's current balance of payments difficulties.

The Treasury Department is asking the Departments of
Agriculture and the Interior to consider the proposal in the
staff paper, along with other proposals now before the
Government, as a possible long-range solution to the present
log export problem Some of the recommendations would
require obtaining changes in existing legwaatzon Other
recommendations would require changes in long-standing admin-
istrative policy that has been sanctioned by the Congress.

The Staff of Office of Assistant Secretary for i
International Affairs believes that implementing the plan
could bring about significant benefits to U. S. balance of
payments and could be useful as a solution to the current
problem of log exports from the Pacific Northwest. The urgent
need to improve this country's balance of payments position
was underlined by the President's statement of January 1, 1968.

The Treasury Department believes that significantly
increased investments for intensified forest management
constitute an important balance of payments measure as well
as being justified on their own merits.
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Jmproving the U. Si_Zalance of Payments in Lumber -
A Major New Balance of Payments Initiative

SUMMARY

The follcwing pickage is set forth as illustrative of
the possibilities of solving the political and econcmic
problem in the Pecific Nortlmeést znd at the same time
significantly improving the U.S. balance of payments in
wood products:

ON_THE DEMAND SIDE

I  Permit Japanese purchases of unprccessed logs,
from Alaska and the U. S, Pacific Northwest
togethex, up to 1.7 billion beard feet per year,
the present limit from Washington and Oregon:

1.0 billion from the Pacific Northwest
0.7 billion from Alsska

11  Permit in additicn Japanese purchases of cants
(simply processed logs) from Alacgka to continue
at present limits of

0.4 billion board feet per year

IITI  Persuade the Japanese to take part of the growth
in their wood needs cut of Alaska, in the form
of sawn lumber. The sawn lumber purchases
should be understood as a quid pro quo for the
continuation of log exports. Given the lumber
potential in Alaska, this could provide an
additional 1.0 billicn board feet of lumber.

I At a minimum, these steps require:

1. An administrative decision by Agriculture
and Interior to permit log exports frcm
Alaska.
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An informal understanding with the
Japanese on log and lumber purchases.

An acdministrative decision by Interior
and Agriculture to raise the allowable
cut in the rain forests in the southeast
of Alaska at least to 1.8 billion board
feet a year -- a level which certainly
conforms to their present management
philosophy.

An executive branch decision to support
maintenance of more intensive forest
nanagement levels, both In Alaska and
in the Pacific Northwest.

Under this minimum program, an increzse in
stumpage prices on Alaskan timber is needed,
to obtain full payments benefits from exports
to Japan. It would be preferable to let

free market forces bring this about, through
a cabotage exemption for Alaskan lumber, but
more realistic Forest Service price practices
might also serve,

II The full program:

To obtain the full potential payments benefits,
the allowable cut in both Alaska and the Pacific
Northwest should be moved up by the amount of

3.5 billion board feet a year -- the Duerr Report
philosophy.

The level of forest management would have
to be raised; and a fertilization program
should be instituted,

The Federal Forest Extension Service
should be intensified.

Additional forest access facilities should
be providad.

The cabotage laws should be amended.



626

benefits of $250-500 wmillion
ng on the mix of policies

Ongoing balance-of-pz
per year may be realized,
chosen for this Full program.

CORCLUSION
Despite the problems in getting the full program
(I1 above) thwough, it is strongly recommendad. It
both substantially benefits our payments positionm, and
results in more rational use of our econcaic resources.

BAGKGROUND

Japanese purchases of the cream of the Pacific Noxthwest
annual log harvest have risen frem under 0.1 billion bosr
feet (log scale) in 1960 to 1.0 billion in 1966 to an estimated
1.7 billion in 1967. The Japanese purchases now ccnstitute
in excess of 15 percent of the harvest in the Pacific Nor th-~
west; the impact of their purchases is much higher west of
the Cascades, where the bulk of industry complaints originate.
The cost of logs to our mills in the Pacific Northwest has
risen sharply--from $49 in 1560 to $69 in 19566, per
thousand board feet of hemlock--a 41 percent increase; see
Table 1,

The rise in raw material costs hits the U.S. Pulp/Paper,
Plywood, and Saw Mills partially or entirely dependent upon
public timber--in excess of 90 percent of the number of
operating mills--psrticularly hard. Prices for their
manufactured products have not kept pace with their log costs.
On the product side, sawmills face competition in U.S.
markets from Canidian sown lumber, and the plywood plants
face competition from new U. S. southern pine plywood mills.

-- Canada effectively limits log expoxts;
Canadian logs have not jumped in price, and
Canadian sawamills across the border in British
Columbia have obtained a net competitive
advantage.

~-- Southern pine logs are not wanted by Japanese
importers.
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The Japanese demand for imports of logs likely will
continue to grow substantially, because of their constrxuction
boon, and tie rapid pace of general economic growth, which
stimulates demand for a range of softwood products, including
pulp and paper. The domestic Japanese market for sawn lumbe
is bouyant, and prices quite high, because their building -
boom is coupled with effective restrictions on imports of

& lumb2r., The Japanese prefer Lo process impoxted logs
into sawn lumber in Japan. Largely informal impout
restrictions effectively limit the ability of U. S. sawmills
to compete in product markets in Japan; Japanese trading
covpanies control the import of logs into the high-priced
Japanese market and effectively control through financing
many of th2 domesztic Japonese mills, and as a result the
Japanese trading ccompanies can outbid U. S. mills for the
desirable good quality logs produced from U. S, timber stands.

This situvation is damaging in terms of:

-- Domestic politics. The Pacific Northwest
Congressional 'dzlegations -- both parties --
are demanding corrective action. An export
quota bill, to reduce log exports, may be
introduced. Some sawmills have closed and
other are experiencing narrowed profit margins
and short~-time employment.

-- Oux Balance of Pavyments. The U.S. has a large
and growing deficit--$1.1 billion in 1966--
in timber, wood, and products. Our exports of
logs to Japan are replaczd by imports of higher-
valued sawn lumber from Canada, which does not
permit unrestricted log exports but does sell
increasing quantities in Japan.

~-- The Forthcoming U.S.-Japanese Balance of Payments
Discussions. ' We hope to arrange offsets for the
U. S. balance of pzayments effects of U. S.
military expenditures in Japan.

89-248 0—68—pt. 2— g
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If negotiations on the log problem remain in

an jimpasse, export quotas on log exports to Japan
nay be irposed. We will bz in the position

of

-- cutting exports to Japan, and at the
same time,

-+« yeguesting balance of payments
acccmmocdation from the Japanese.

The above preblems possibiy can be resclved with ongoing
benafits to the U.S. balznce of payments in the range of
$250-500 miliion pe ¥, dependix °

. 00 miliion per year, ending on the particular mix
of policies used. : . :

The key--and solvable--element is the unnecessary
shortage of top-quality U. S. logs available to domestic mills.

This shortage contributes greatly to our imports of lumber

from Canada--now rumaing at about $400 millica per year--
and underlies the strongly hostile reactions of the Pacific
Norvthwest sawmill indusiry to the increasing pace of U. S.

log exports to Japan.

The available supply of U. S. logs directly depends
on the land-management policies cf the U. S. Forest Service
(Agriculture), and the Bureaus of Land Managemcn t and Indian
Affairs (Interior). Together these Agencies administer

roughly 71 pzrcent of thc timber inventory available in the
Pacific Northwest and Alaska. (See Table 2)

The explicit management go2ls of these agencies are the
maintenance of a relaleelv steady crop of harvestable gocd
quality timber, into the distant future. The so-called
a1lowable cut' is the estimated annual "crop' which can be
obtained without endangering the even flow in future years.

Tiwber is a crop. The amount of the harvest does
depend, as the Forest Service has noted in public documents,
on the level of forest management and on the harvesting
techniques.
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Forest stand improvewent measures include control of
fire, disease, and insect damage; cutting cut weak trees
and excessive vegetative cover; replanting harvested or
burned-out areas preoaptly with commercially superior
varieties; and harvesting overage stands of trecs, which
have a negative growth rate, before the harvest of younger
stands in which the net volume of usable wood is still
increasing. . -

The harvest of dead or fallen timber also adds
significantly to commerciaily usable timber suppliecs.

At present, roughly 35 percent of the annual growth
of our forest inventories are lost to fire, discase, and
other sources of timber mortality.

An intensified forest stand improvement program can,
according to the Torest Service, considerably reduce these
mortality losses. In a recent public letter (copy attached)
to Congressman Vlyatt, the Forest Service estimated that the
annual allowable cut could be increased by about 500 millicn
board feet (log scale) per year. The budgetary cost is
estimated at $80 million, spread over 10 years. The balance
of payments value of this increase in harvest is in the
range of:

-~ $40 to $80 million per year, in the form of
log exports (depending upon species and grade
of log, etc.)

-~ $70 to $100 million per year, in the form of
sawn lumber and plywood exports.

In addition, the Forest Service has an aerial balloon
logging technology under development, as do the Canadians.
This technique is considered promising, particularly for
logging presently commercially inaccessible steep slopes
(areas supporting very substential timber volumes not
currently a part of the annual allowable cut). A 1,0 billion
board feet increase in the allowable cut in Washington,
Oregen, 2nd Alaska should be possible as a result, according
to published Forest Service estimates. The budgetary cost
of the necessary final developmental work is estimated at
$2-3 millien.
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The scope of the forest-stand improvement measures,
and the harvesting of dead timber, could be considerably
expanded, if completion of the already-planmned network of
forest access roads on public lands were to be accelerated,
No estimates of costs and benefits with respect to an
expanded road network areavailable to us, Ve would hazard
a guess that an additional 0.5 billion board feet per year,
beyond above estimates, could be obtained for annual
expenses of $5 million per year for road maintenance and
forest management in these presently inaccessible areas,
and a one-time investuwznt of $50-$100 million for roads.
The value of this timber, in domestic terms, easily could
approach $20 million per year.

A fertilizer program could increase timber yields per
acre by as much as forty percent on an average tract, accord-
ing to expert opinion, Available data suggest that log
prices may be approaching a level at which use of fertilizer
is profitable on a purely commercial basis, The size of
the potential increase in yield suggests that very serious
consideration be given the immediate implementation for
Federal forests of such a program, and further, that ways
of encouraging use of fertilizer on private lands be
examnined. This latter point could possibly include
expansion of the Forestry Extension Service's "in-depth"
programs, and adequate tax offsets. A fertilizer program
merits consideration as a balance-of-pavments measure, even
if on purely commercial grounds it should not at present be
fully justified,

All of the above measures have the advantage of being
within the present framework of Federal timber management
policies. )

The net increase in harvestable timber could easily be
in the range of 1.0 to 2,0 billion board feet (log scale) a
year -- encugh to deal with the problem immediately at
hand. Howsver, the expected growth in the Japanese economy,
and in Japznese timber needs, in two years time might again
be pressing against these expanded supply possibilities.

The increas

ields set forth azbove pertain to
Federally-ownad erlands

ed y
timb nds, But much of the high quality
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timberland in the Pacifie Noxthwest is cwned by the States
of Washinton and Oxegeon, and by private forest operators
The private holdings range in size from small urmanaged

timber lots to very rcial holdings, owned by the

arge lumber ccmpan and operated on a oustaﬂrcd-yield

basis. The bestemans ged large commercial holdings are

perated successfully at intensities of forest managemeat
ts.

higher then that now practiced on the Federal fores

;-) «

-

Q

Tae qualily of resource management on these non-Federal
timbeclands also varies widely., There may be considerable
room, through the use of natching Federal funds, to induce
impr vements in the quality of forestry operations on the
state and private lands., No infoiratien now is available on

he costs ox expected yields of such a program. The
possibilities however merit inquiry in view of the potentially
large increases thereby obtainable in our met internaticnal
trade position on timber and wood products.

The mejor immzdiate question for timber-stand improvemert
programs, access road investwsnt, ete., is timing. An
additional cut is currently needed. However, there now
exists & very large inventory (relative to needs) of over-
mature wood. With the assurance that the above programs
will be placed into effect, the inventories could pemmit
come immediate adjustmente of the allowable-cut rates.

Much larger, immediately available, increases in supplies
of top-quality ccmmercial timber can be obtained, however,
if present concepts of forest management are revised,

The major issue is the computation of the allowable cut,
which is intended to obtain a steady yield of timber over
time. Under present policy, much good timber may be
pexmanently lost, and the growth capacity of the forest
lands never realized. Timber will xot on the f r:st floors
in Washington, Oregcn, and Alaska, under presen- -olicy. 1In
part, it is not adequately recognized that new ...ads of
trees grow fairly rapld]V"'l e., have a positiv.  ueal rate of
1nt°reqt and the old, overripe prime forest actually has a
negatlve rate of 1nterest—-morta1ity losses over time

exceed new growth, and therefcie the usable volume of
harvestable timber is reduced,




632

cy will yield lavger
decadas, by:

-~ reduction in mortality losses from overage stands;

-~ making timber available now, through more rapid
use of existing large inventories of timber
(simiiar to shifting tex revenues forward in time
on a once and for all basis);

-- realizing the growth potential of the forest
land; a stand of timber increases only for
120 years or so--if the timber is not then
harvested no new growth can-take place on the
land. The old stand does not grow and no new
stand can be planted,

The basic notion is to maximize the economic value of
the trees harvested from a tract of forest land, in coantrast
to maximizing the timber grown in a given stand of trees.
Forest land will grow successive stands of trees, Further,
the economic value of a 75 year old tree, harvested now,
likely easily exceeds the economic value of the same tree
at 120 years growth--even though the tree is larger, unless
the rate of interest is very low, The meaning of interest
is that goods today are more valuable than goods tomorrow,
and much more valuable than goods forty years from now,

The level of interest rates is a key factor in any
economically rational decision as to when to cut down a
tree, In a recent study, it was suggested, for example,
that at a 5 percent rate of interest, the subject forests
should be harvested roughly every 65 years. Of course,
interest rates in the U, S, now are in the range of 7
percent for good quality long-term corporate bonds--and
corporate bonds probably are a much less risky investment
than stands of trees, Allowing for risk, the applicable
rate of interest possibly should be in the range of 9
percent, At such a rate, a forest should be harvested
roughly every 50 years, to maximize the economic returns

. from timber lands, Such a computation would appear to
strongly support an accelerated cut policy, designed to
harvest mature Federal timber stands and reduce present
rotation periods.



633

It should be ewphasized that questions of aesthetics
and conservation apparently are not at issue, The present
policy is defended on the grounds that a sustained yield of
timber can be attained over Lhc years,

Reputable independent graduate foresters, including
the present head of the School of Forest Economics at the
Syracuse University College of Forestry, have described this
policy as unnecessarily wasteful, A competent study, prepared
for the TForest Service, suzgests that the net waste of timber
under present policies could average 3 to 5 billion board
feet a year over the next several decades.

The Department of Agriculture publicly has stated
harvesting thlS presently-wasting tiwmber through an acceler-
ated cutting program would substanitia ily incvg ase the available
supply of timber gver the next few decadss without any diminn-

Ltion thereafter from the ﬁLesenLTy pl mied sustainaple yields,

A raticnale appears to bc ‘avoidance of disruption of
Lhe economic situation of the local communities, through
a "temporary' econowmic boom 0f over forty years duration, based
on "catch-up" cutting., The Forest Service thus appears to
be advocating the waste of as much as 160 billion board feet
of timber, worth a conservative $8 biliion, to avoid prosperity
now, and dislocation forty years hence,

The greatest part of this timber is exporiable on very
competitive terms--oxr could replace imports we otherwise must
obtain, because of our oro\llng net deficit position on timber
and wood products,

On world export marketé, in the form of sawm 1uwber,
this wood at present prices possibly would earn in excess of
$10 to $12 billion, Literally green gold.

~ It is worth emghasizing that no significant economic
dislocation need occur firom an accelerated cui to harvest
this U,S, timber. The Japanzse iuport wequirements bulge
through the 1980's, and then taper off, By the late 1980°'s
an increasing stream of harvests of native Japanese timberx,
now being developzd uader an intensificd forest management
program, will perait a tapering off of imports,
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Thus the bulge in the American cut can be tailored to
the bulge in Japanese import needs, with benefits to both
countries. To the extent that somz of these exports are
in the form of logs no '"temporary' dislocation of sawmill
conmunities would result. Logging camps sre more temporary
and portable. It should also be pointed out that sawmills
now tend to be centrally located, just to avoid undue
dependence on particular timber stands or subregions.

Modification of present policies, taken together as
a package, may offer a key to both the Japanese problem and
to a major sustainable improvement in our balance cf payments.
These policies include:

-- the overly conservativs limits on timber
harvests described above;

-- the Jones Act, or cabotage laws, which keep
Alackan lumber from competing with Canadian
lumber on the U.S. East Coast;

-~ the Forest Service administrative policy
(favored by the Government of Alaska) which
prevents log exports from Alaska; and

-- Forest Service timber pricing practices in
Alaska, under which the Japanese obtain
valuable Alaskan timber at prices far below
those they are willing to pay, in return for
doing some minor processing of the timber
in Alaska.

Appropriate adjustments in this mix of U.S. policies
can yield very substzntial U.S. balance of payments gains.
Each policy is discussed below.

ALASKAN TIMBER POLICY

Shipment of logs from state and Federal timberlands,
either abroad or to the continental United States, is cur-
rently prohibited. The ratinnale of this administrative
policy of the U.S. Forest Service and of the State Government
of Alaska is to increase value added and employment .in Alaska.



635

The policy does not achieve its goal. The cabotage
laws make Alaskan lumbor non-competitive with Canadian
lumber ia the rest of the U.S.A. As a result Alaska has
been able to market only a limited awount of crudely
processed logs, nearly all of which go to Japan. Under
present policies, then, even the present very conservative
allowable cut cannoi bé marketed or harvested, and a good
portion of Alaskan timber resources is permanently lost
every year through fire, insects, and mortality related
to the fact that Alaskean forests are over-mature. Thus,
from its southern rain forests, Alaska sells (almost
e?tirely to Japan) about 400 to 500 million boaird fect of
s1?ply processed logs, only half the present allowsble
cut.

Alaska has a lumber potential in excess of 2.3 billion
board feet per year (log scale), on the basis of present
lumber inventories exceeding 180 billion board feet.l/ such
a cut rate would, in expert opinion, be well within Alaskan
capacity for sustained timber harvests, over the next few
cdeczdes.. :

To realize the full commercial and balance of payments
potential in this presently wasting national asset, a
package of Federal administrative and legislative changes
are necessary:

I Exports of logs from Federal forests in
Alaska should be permitted. Existing author-
ity would permit this. Japanese purchases
of logs from Alacska and the Pacific Northwest
together should be held to 1967 levels--about
1.7 billion board feet per year (excluding
cants). : :

The projected increases in Japanese needs
should be in the form of sawn timber. The
Japanese have indicated that taking the
growth in their needs in the form of sawn
products is acceptable.

1/ One board foot log scale cquals about 1.4 board feet
lumber scale.
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For us, the advantages ave twofold:

II

-~ sawn products exporis yield much moice in
foreicn exchinge eernings than do 10g
xports. The increase in Japanese savn
lumber purchases should epproximate 1.0
billicn boerd feet (lunber scale)--
equivalent to $65 to $120 wmillion of
foreign exchange earnings, exclusive of any
Federal tax revenueg from the Japanese
subsidiaries now operating in Alaska.

he lower figure assumes continuation of

ple eni: cheap stumpage values; the higher
prive represents the compatitive valuve of
the luuber, if Forest Service appraisals
reflected Japanese warket prices; modifica-

_ tion of the cabotage laws (described balow)
would be of service in establishiung the
higher market value of this timber

-~ on political grounds the Alaskan desire
for sawmills will be met; and the pressure
on log supplies in the Pacific Northwest--
where the present political pressure comes
from--will be reljeved, and sawmill employ-
ment in that area will increase.

Full market value should be realized on log sales
for export. Appavrently this is not the case now.

Japanese trading firms may be getting an excessively
good bargain in Alaskan timber. Forest Service
timber destined for export to Japan now is being
sold in the range of $3 to $5 a thousand board
feet; identical timber stands, across a bay,

fetch ten times as much. The higher-priced

timber is owned by an Indian tribe and managed

by the Bureau of Indian Affairs. The Bureau is
under a legal requirement to strike the best
possible bargain for the Indians. The price
difference, in balance of paymﬁnts terms, probably
means U.S. loss on the order of $15 million per
year. The reasoas for this pricing anomaly
require esxplora ti on. There appear to bz two basic
factors:
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-~ The U.S. czbotage laws make it uneconomic
to ship Alaskan sawn lumbar down to the
rest of the U.S.--water rates from DBritish
Colunbia are roughly $12 to $15 cheaper per
thousand board feet of identical lumber,
because the U.S. cabotage laws do not apply
to shipments from foreign points into
the U.S.

The Forest Service may feel justifiied in
setting a low appraisal on the Alaskan
timber because of the absence of alter-
native markets. Modification of the
cabotage laws--recommanded below--well
might result in competitive bidding for
this timber.

Alaskans have fought for years for a general exemption
from the Jones Act, which effectively limits their access to
the wider U.S. market, and considerably raises the cost of
living and of production in Alaska. Unlike other avecs of
the U.S., adequate rail transport is not available as an
effective substitute.

Market forces therefore do not price Alaskan resources
at their potential value, in the context: of the U.S. econony.
The Japanese to an increasing extent are benefitting from
this situation=-in effect Alaska may be in the way of
becoming an unduly cheap raw materials supplier to Japan;
and the foreign exzchange earnings of the U.S. from this trade
would be lower, than if the cabotage laws could be changed.

The Maritime Commission has recently completed a study
which deals with the effects of shipping costs on Alaska.
The study would appear to support the view that unduly high
transport costs are a major factor limiting increases in
Alaskan sales to the rest of the U.S. Industry sources have
conmented that large increases in Alaskan sales of lumber to
the rest of the U.S. can be obtained, if these laws can be

-modified. A general exemption fov Alaska from the cabotage
laws, which would make economic sense in view of the absence
of the alternative of rail shipping to Alaska, possibly
cannot be obtained. ‘
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motion for, say, shipping 1.5
billion board feet per year of lumber between Alaska and
the U, S. East Coast should be considered.

III Cabotege laws affecting Alaska should be
amended,’ Such an amendment would be of an
advantage in several quite important respects:

-~ Alaskan lumber could become very competitive

in U. S. mavkets; the resulting sawmill
employment should be of help in getting

Alaskans to accept limited exporis of logs

to Japen, Such exports are now opposcd
by the State Goverameni,

--  Themrorpsonistic hold of the Japanese on

" Alasken tiwmber resources would be broken,
by the natural operation of market forces.
A better price oun exporis to Jepan would
result,

-~ The U. S. now is a net importer of high-
quality lumber from Canada. A poriien
of these imports could be displaced from
U, S, markets by Alaskan lumber, by the
operation of markei forces.

-- A more rapid economic development in Alaska,

and a much more efficient utilization oi
our natural resources, would result,

No U, S. shipping interests would be adveirscly affected
by such a change -- at present there is no significant
through service between Alaska and the U. S. Last Coast.

Precedents exist for such linmi
; a

imited exemptions, when
ng intcrests are

adversely affected,

) The exact size of ‘the emxemption will pose problems,

1f the exeaption applies only to Alasksn lumber, rather than
also to lumber from the U, S, Pacific lNorthwest, U. S.
Jumber interests in Washingion and Oregon mey experience a
considerable disadvautage in East Coast markets. But too
small an exemption poses other problems.
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Table I

Exomples of Average Log Price Increnses 1/

Hemlock - #2 Srvmill Grede Year®

e Dovglas Fix - #2 Sawmill Grade
Puget Scund Creys Harbour Puget Sound Greys Harboux
$48.95/M $45.36/M 1960 - $64.81/H $54.80/M

| $69.48/1 $64.77/M 1966 $69.93/M $72.14/M

%

In dollars per 1,000 board feet, scribmer scale.

1/ Industrisl Forestry Association, Open Market Log Price Report
(published in Portland, Oregon).
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Table IT

of Sawtimber Ownexships

, Oregon, & Washington)

feet, Internaticnal 1/4=-inch rule)
Totul Federal Fedexal 7, of Total
Alaska 4/ 183,422 168,315 92.0
(Coastal only)

Oregon B/ 515,879 380,000 73.7
Washington R/ 358,661 200,090 55.8
1,057,952 748,815 70.8

A/ Alaska's Forest Rescurce, U.S. Forest Service, P.N.W. Bull
#19, 1967, Table 10.

B/ Timber Rescurce Statistics, U.S. Forest Service, P.N.W.
Bull #9, 1965, Table 10.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
FOREST SERVICE,
Washington, D.C., April 27, 1967.
Hon. WENDELL WYATT,
House of Representatives.

DEAR MR. WYATT: This is in further reply to your letter of March 17 asking
for a plan to modernize the Program of Reforestation and Timber Stand Im-
provement of the National Forests of Oregon and Washington and to complete
the work in six to eight years. !

Our current estimate of the total amount of this work to be done in the two
States is 171,000 acres of reforestation (tree planting and tree seeding) and
1,525,000 acres of timber stand improvement (thinning and release). These
acreages include areas cutover by sale of timber for which K-V funds are not
available. K-V collections are generally adequate to do the needed work on sale
areas in Oregon and Washington, and we do not anticipate that future timber
sales will make any significant addition to the acreages to be financed with
appropriated funds. Acreages are added at times because of forest fires and
periodic changes are made as surveys produce more accurate information on the
size of areas to be treated. '

The location of the work by States and Sub-regions is shown in the attached
table No. 1. .

The “Bast Side” Sub-regions are East of the Cascade Summit where the
predominant species is ponderosa pine. The “West Side” Sub-regions are West
of the Cascade Summit where the predominant species is Douglas-fir.

All of the acreage in Oregon and West Side Washington is in our Forest
Service Region 6 under the direction of the Regional Forester at Portland. The
“Bast Side” Sub-region in Washington includes the Colville and part of the
Kaniksu National Forests which are under direction of the Regional Forester in
Missoula.

The estimated cost of doing all of the work is about 80 million dollars. About
20 million dollars would be used for tree planting and tree seeding and 60
million dollars for release and thinning to increase growth in young stands.
About 48 million dollars would be needed to do the work in Oregon and about
32 million dollars in Washington. '

About $2,750,000 of the $17,640,000 in the F.Y. 1967 ¥orest Service budget for
reforestation and timber stand improvement is being used for this work on the
National TForests in Oregon and Washington. A program to complete the work
in eight years would require an average of 10 million dollars per year.

A workable program to complete the job in eight years is developed in the
attached table No. 2. Attached tables 2a and 2b show how it probably would be
divided between the two States in carrying out the individual National Forest
programs. The $2,980,000 shown in the tables for F.Y. 1968 is the amount planned
for the work in Oregon and Washington under the present 1968 Budget Request of
$17,640,000. Allocations would be increased each year on a graduated scale.
This would be better than a sharp increase from the current program to 10
million dollars per year. It takes two or three years to grow the additional trees
in our nurseries for a larger planting program, work areas would have to be
laid out and other preparatory work would have to precede a much larger over-
all annual program. Timber stand improvement work can be expanded faster than
reforestation because it requires less preparation work. This is illustrated in the
above referenced table No. 2. :

We estimate the eight year program will result in the following increased
timber growth and an equivalent increase in allowable annual cut.

Increased annual

Acres Cost grow!
(million board feet)
Reforestation:
130, 000 $14, 950, 000 70
41,000 4,715,000 20
171, 000 19, 665, 000 90
Oregon. ... ... 832, 000 33,280, 000 225
Washington.____.______________________ ' 693, 000 27,720,000 190
Total stand improvement______________ 1, 525, 000 61, 000, 000 415

Total program._____._._.__. e leae - 1,696,000 80, 665, 000 505
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We have been working with the Department’s Program Evaluation and
Planning Staff during the past year to develop economic evaluations for our
reforestation and timber stand improvement work. Preliminary findings indi-
cate that nearly all of this kind of work in the commercial timber types of Oregon
and Washington will yield internal rates of return to Management intensification
ranging from a minimum of 39 to 9%. These rates of return are for timber pro-
duction. without credit for benefits to other Forest values and uses that result
from the work.

We appreciate your interest in this program. If you desire additional infor-
mation, we will be glad to furnish it.

Sincerely yours,
A. W. GREELEY,
Associate Chief.
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TABLE #1 -

1T}
LOCATION OF ThF WOl MCRES AS CF
e TLON
West Side Qregen 3 ' 45,000
East Side Oregon 85,000 _ 514,000
Total Gregon : 3 139,000 832,000
Vest Side Weshington 22,000 153,000
1 (2}
Eact Side Washington : 19,000 __ 540,000
1) : ()
41,000 693,000
’ (€Y )
Total Oregon & Washington ' 171,000 1,525,000

(€D

Ircludes 7,000 acres in R-1

(2)

Includes 275,000 acres iun R-1

89-248 0—68—pt. 2——9
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Senator MorsE. T also want to include in the record at this point
a joint statement by all the groups represented by the witnesses before
us this afternoon. This is a joint statement that they submitted to the
chairman of this committee upon their arrival in Washington Tuesday
afternoon. I want that statement in the record.

The chairman met with the Alaskan group Tuesday evening. I hope
I helped clarify for them the purposes of this hearing, its jurisdiction,
the areas that are covered, which as I just said a few minutes ago
covered any area of the country in which the Federal forests existed.

Other members of the Oregon delegation were present. Congress-
man Clausen was present. The staff members of some of the Oregon
delegation offices and Washington delegation offices were present, and
the chairman of the committee assured the Alaskan group that he
would send a memorandum to each member of the Oregon and Wash-
ington delegations containing the prepared statement that the Alaskan
group filed with him.

I nsert my memorandum and the joint statement of the Alaska
groups in the record at this point.

(The memorandum and joint statement referred to follow :)
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‘ MEMORANDUM
70: - ALL ME/BERS OF THS ORDEOH AND WASHINGTON DELEGATIONS

FROM: WAYNE 14ORSE
SUBJECT: ALASKAN VIEWS ON TRE LOG EXPORT PROBLEM

Following the first day of bearings yesterday before my

‘Senate Small Business Subcommitsee on "The Impact of Increasing

acific Northwest," I met

g

|

Log Exports on the Econcmy of the !
informally with the group of Aleskens who have journeyed to '
Washington to testify at +he hearings tomorrow, January 18. ,
The Aleskans requested this meeting with "all members I

the Oregon and Weshington delegations or persons from their !
|

staffs" through Senator Gruening.

Your office was notified of this request and the schedu

meeting by telephone on Tuesday afternoon, but, with such short’

notice, attendence wes small.
I am enclosing a copy of a joint statement of position

the several governmental and private interests from the State

oI

Alaska in attendance at the hearings. Also cnclosed is a copy of

slon ot the hewrloes, Wil

the witness list for Lhe Tmrsday o

will identify the Alaskens who are +o be heard in person.

cc: Honorable EBrnest Gruer ing
it

Honorable B. L. Bartietl

ch
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Joint statement of:
Alaska Lumbermen's Association
Alaska Logger's Association
Ketchikan Pulp Company
Alaska Lumber & Pulp Company
Alaska Banker's Association
Alaska State Chamber of Commerce
Governor of Alaska's Timber Task Force
The State of Alaska :
On Log Exports From Alaska
Washington, D.C.
January 16, 1968
1. Long standing and historic policy of U.S. Forest Service and State of Alaska
prohibiting export of round log spruce and hemlock from either National Forest
or State lands in Alaska is responsible for the development of a stable, vigorous,

and expanding primary manufacturing timber industry in Alaska presently based

upon the manufacture of pulp, lumber, and other wood products,

2. Export of round logs from Alaska will wipe out the existing Alaska timber
industry and will frustrate steps now being taken by industry to open Alaska's

forests to their fullest development.

3. Contrary to popular belief outsidg of Alaska, there is no surplus of timber
on National Forest lands in Alaska. If an additional 700 million board feet per
year is available to the Alaskan timb;er industry on a sustained yield basis from
these lands, the industry is prepared to absorb this cut into its primary manu-
facturing processes. In any event, ti\e industry is willing to absorb and has
long asked for the full harvest of the;allowable cut on a sustained yield basis
which looks to the highest and best use of these forests through the development

of a fully integrated timber industry based upon primary manufacture.
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4, The Alaskan timber industry is fully aware of the need to establish and
maintain favorable trade balances. As a consequence, the industry has
consistently opposed any proposal which looks to the export of unprocessed
timber resources from Alaska because favorable trade balances are better
encouraged through the export of a resource which has been increased in
value by primary manufacture rather than through the export of an

unprocess ed resource.
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Representative PorLoox. Mr. Chairman, I very much appreciate the
information you have given us, that the record will close on the 30th of
January at 5 p.m., and I would reserve the right, with your permis-
sion, to prepare a statement later for submission in the record after
the Government witnesses have testified next Tuesday.! :

Senator Morse. We will be very glad to receive the statement. I
have an announcement to make now in regard to the hearings tomorrow,
which not even the staff knows about, but it is necessary for us to do it
this way to keep the record straight. I wanted the official reporter to
hear. The hearing will continue tomorrow morning at 9 o’clock in this
auditorium. It is now apparent that we are not going to be able to
finish with all the Alaskan witnesses tonight, so I am going to ask
them, or as many of them as can, to come back and continue with the
testimony at 9 o’clock tomorrow morning. We shall continue tonight
until 6 c’clock. ‘

Senator GruENING. Mr. Daly.

STATEMENT OF JOHN 0. DALY, PRESIDENT, ALASKA LUMBERMEN’S
ASSOCIATION,; KETCHIKAN, ALASKA

Mr. Davy. Thank you, Senator.

My, Chairman and members of the committee, my name is John
Daly. T am a lifelong resident of Ketchikan, Alaska. I am also general
manager of the Ketchikan Spruce Mills, a sawmill which has been in
continuous operation, through three generations of ownership of my
family, longer than all but a few sawmills on the Pacific coast—this
mill having been founded in 1898. During the 69-year history of
Ketchikan Spruce Mills, this mill has been in and out of the lumber
export markets of the world with shipments of lumber to England,
Australia, Korea, France, Italy, Okinawa, Guam, and Japan.

Although I am appearing here on behalf of the Alaska Lumber-
men’s Association, out of the necessity of experience, my remarks in
some respects will be made with reference to the experience of Ketchi-
kan Spruce Mills.

The Alaska Lumbermen’s Association includes in its membership
five of the six sawmills operating in the Tongass National Forest.

Mr. Chairman, at this point I would like to depart from my pre-
pared statement for a moment. . .

Senator Morse. The witness’ prepared statement will be inserted in
the record and the witness is free to summarize it in any way he cares
to. ‘

Mr. Davy. I would like to finish it, Mr. Chairman, but at this point
I would just like to make a remark.

Senator Morse. You may depart from your prepared statement at
any time. ‘ ' )

Mr. Davy. These were some statements made yesterday, Mr. Chair-
man, that I unfortunately don’t have with me, and I can’t quote them
from memory. But basically the implication was that the Japanese
have a monopoly of the lumber manufacturing industry in Alaska, that
they control thisindustry.

Mr. Chairman, this is not a true statement. This is not the case. T
just wanted to set that straight at this time.

1 The statement referred to will be found at the end of part 3 of these hearings.
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Senator Morsk. I am delighted that you made that record. :

Mr. Dary. Membership in our association is open to all sawmills in
Alaska; however, due to the fact that almost all of the presently mer-
chantable timber in Alaska is located in the Tongass National Forest,
no sawmill industry of consequence has as yet been developed outside
of the Tongass Forest, and all of the sawmills in our association are
totally dependent upon the U.S. Forest Service for their timber. I have
a map of Tongass National Forest for inclusion in the record, if that
is permissible, as an aid to the committee in orienting themselves to
the geography of this forest.

T have two maps here, Senator, of the scutheastern Alaska region
that I thought perhaps the committee would like to see.

Senator Morse. We will receive the maps to be kept as appendixes to
the record, but not printed in the record. They will be available to the
committee for consideration in our executive sessions.

This is a regular practice because of the difficulty of getting the maps
into the printed record. ) ‘

Mr. Davy. I understand.

The members of our association have long been engaged in the de-
velopment of a Japanese lumber market. As early as 1956, experimental
shipments of lumber were being made to Japan for the purpose of
exploring this market. Since that date, this market has grown to the
point where 200 million board feet of lumber swere shipped to Japan in
1967. During 1968, Alaska sawmills expect to ship 300 million board
feet of lumber to Japan. Since 1960, three ships specially constructed
for the ocean shipment of lumber have been constructed by the Jap-
anese for this trade. A fourth ship is under construction and a fifth
such ship is on order for delivery in 1970, in addition, five conventional
Japanese ships have been and continue to be engaged in this trade
under full-time charter. The impact of this development on the com-
munities of southeastern Alaska located in the Tongass National Forest
cannot be overstated. It has stabilized the economy of two of the com-
munities located in the Tongass National Forest. It has strengthened
the economy of the largest community in the Tongass.

Although comparisons can be misleading, I believe the comparison of
a few of our association’s sawmill economy statistics, as they developed
for the year 1960, the year in which a firm attachment to the Japanese
market was first accomplished, with similar figures for 1967, fairly rep-
resent the economic impact of this sawmill development on the com-
munities located in the Tongass National Forest. The following com-
parisons relate only to sawmills which are members of the Alaska
Lumbermen’s Association and do not include such statistics as might
be Ziifaill{able for the small mills of limited volume otherwise situated
in Alaska.

1960 1967
Gross sawmill payrolls. .. . ... $1, 000, 000 $1,300, 000
Gross longshore payrolls__.__._________ R $250, 000 $2, 500, 000
Export lumber volume (million board feet)_ .. 2814 200, 000, 000
Plant investment_._ ... __________ - $1, 800, 000 $12, 750,000
7-year total lumber export volume (million board feet)___._..__..__. 500 ool

1The maps referred to are retained in the committee’s files as an unpublished appendix,
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Plant expansion undertaken by the sawmills of our association since
1960 includes deepwater dock facilities able to handle oceangoing
lumber ships presently capable of lifting 514 million board feet of
lumber; Ketchikan Spruce Mills is again expanding its deepwater
dock facilities to handle the Ketchikan Maru, a special lumber ship
now being constructed in Japan with a capacity of 7 million board
feet. Wastewood recovery systems, which include barkers, chippers,
and barge-loading facilities, are being installed in all the sawmills of
our association. Our 1968 production which will be sold to the two
pulpmills located in the Tongass National Forest, is now projected
at the rate of 70,000 2,000-pound bone-dry units per year with an
annual gross sale value in excess of $1,200,000.

The sawmills in Alaska have been looking to the day when they
could develop the Japanese lumber market to the point where our
mills could go on a double-shift operation. As any sawmill man well
knows, a double-shift operation is a necessity if the profits necessary to
the success of a sawmill are to be realized. T am happy to report at this
time that two of the largest sawmills in Alaska will be going on a
double-shift operation in March or April of this year.

I have a number of photographs of my sawmill taken in the past
few years which show the size and nature of our operation. Although
I realize these cannot be included in the record as such, I offer them
to the committee for their consideration. The photos are representa-
tive of the other large sawmills located in the Tongass National
Forest. ‘ 1

Senator Morse. The photographs, appropriately identified by the
witness, will be made a part of the appendixes filed with the hearing
and will be considered by the committee in executive session.!

Mr. Davy. They are identified, Mr. Chairman, and one of the rea-
sons I thought they might be appropriate is that they show the type
of lumber we produce. If there is any question, you can just take a
look at it as shown right here.

Senator Morse. We will be glad to receive them. I think it would
be wise if counsel would get those so we can see them now.

Mr. Davy. Sawmill people in Alaska are of the positive belief that
we have barely scratched the surface of the Japanese lumber market.
We are actively pursuing the means of developing a further refine-
ment of our position in the Japanese lumber market through the use
of spruce side cuts and hemlock lumber. All of us are looking to the
day, in the not too distant future, when these market demands will
Increase to a point in excess of the cutting volumes available in Alaska.
Our association has consistently pressed the U.S. Forest Service to
further open the Tongass National Forest to sawmill cutting on a
basis which will not only allow further expansion of the existing mills
and ownerships but which will permit a competitive entry into Alaska
by Northwest operators who are looking for a challenge in this mar-
ket. To further highlight these developments, T want to mention that
when the members of our association leave these hearings, we will
be going directly to Japan on a long-scheduled trip designed to further
explore the Japanese lumber market.

1 The photographs referred to are retained in the committee’s files as an unpublished
appendix to the record. i
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This growth has not been without an uphill struggle. Although all
of the mills in our association are presently operating at a profit, oper-
ating losses in excess of $2 million were sustained during the develop-
mental stages of our entry into the Japanese lumber market. T mention
this in order to bring to your attention that you cannot expect to leap
into the Japanese lumber market and realize instant profits. Even
though Ietchikan Spruce Mills, under the ownership of my family,
had been in the world lumber markets for 60 years before we probed
the Japanese market, we sustained annual losses at the rate of $50,000
to $100,000 per year during our “break-in period.” During this same
time, the Japanese sawmill at Wrangell, Alaska, even though under
the leadership of one of the most experienced sawmill men in Alaska,
lost in excess of $900,000. As Mr. Park observed the other day in his
testimony, although in another context, “you have to have a deep
sock.”

The members of our association have followed with more than a
passing interest the round log export controversy which has made
headlines in Washington and Oregon the past few years. The growth
of the Alaska sawmill industry which I have outlined could not have
taken place without the protection and encouragement of the long-
standing and historic policy of both the Forest Service and the State
of Alaska which prohibits the export of round log spruce and hemlock
from either national forests or State lands.

At this point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to mention in the case
of the State this has been a State policy since statehood under two
administrations of both parties, or former Governor Egan for 8 years
was very much in favor of our round log export ban, if you will,
and our present Governor, Governor Hickel, is also in favor of it.

Senator Morse. Mr. Daly, may I interrupt before you proceed, be-
fore I pass these pictureson?

I hold in my hand these photographs of pictures taken on the dock
of Alaska Lumber Mills, about which you have been testifying. The
pictures show what I judge to be, 4 by 4’s and I would guess 4 by 8’s
and other dimensions of lumber that has gone through your sawmills
and that would meet the definitions of finished lumber. In fact, I think
three or four piles that I am looking at in one picture are obviously
2 by 4’s and certainly dimensions other than 4 by 4’s.

I hold in my hand another picture that shows piles of lumber that
I would describe as boards.

Is it your testimony that these piles of finished lumber shown in
these pictures are piles of lumber of the identical types that are
exported out of Alaska to Japan?

Mr. Davy. No, those pictures, the big pictures, show my sawing
The large piles of lumber you see in there are basically the type we
cut for Japan, 6 by 6 by 20, to 20 feet long. The piles of finished lumber
you see there were manufactured in my sawmill for the local retail
lumber trade. We have a retail yard right close to our sawmill which
is why they are in the same picture.

Senator Morse. You heard Mr. Davidson testify that his mill, when
he was operating it at Wrangell, finished 4 by 4’s that were put in so-
called package form for loading on the vessels and went directly from
the docks in Japan to the building sites, ready to go into houses. Does
your lumber mill produce any such lumber as that for export to
Japan?
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Mr. Davy. Not for Japan. No; our lumber is remanufactured in
Japan. He produces hemlock 4 by 4’s, what is commonly known as a
baby square. We produce spruce cants for remanufacture in J apan.
Most of our lumber, the high grade, goes into panels, sash and door,
and that type of thing which requires quite a bit of refinement.

Senator Morse. Do some of the lumber milis in Alaska, other than
the Tumber mill about which Mr. Davidson testified, process 4 by 4’s
and a number of other dimensions that go to J apan?

Mr. Dary. No; they don’t right at the moment, Senator. The hem-
lock baby square market has not been a good lumber market, and Mr.
Davidson has been in it for a number of years, but our mills have not.
Our mill, my sawmill, is primarily a spruce mill, and that is what we
cut. Mr. Davidson started on hemlock. Some of the other mills—the
Wrangell Lumber Co. is cutting spruce and hemlock, and I don’t
know whether they are cutting baby squares or not.

Senator Morse. You describe the lumber that you ship to Japan as
lumber partially finished in your mill to be further processed in
Japanese mills. ‘

Mr. Davy. It is a fair sample of primary manufacturing; yes, as we
doitin Alaska. ‘

Senator MorsE. You may go ahead.

Mr. Dary. We have been keenly aware for some time that some of
the opponents of round log export from Washington and Oregon have
suggested that Alaska round logs should be exported as a means of
saving the sawmill industry in Washington and Oregon. We have
been shocked by the staff proposals of the U.S. Treasury which pack-
age a solution to the round log export and trade balances problems by
calling for the export of 700 million feet of round logs per year to
Japan from the national forests in Alaska.

Round log exports from Alaska will force the immediate and per-
manent closure of all sawmills in Alaska. The very same log price
squeeze confronting the Oregon and Washington sawmills today will
work with an even more ruthless efficiency on the Alaska sawmill
economy than it has on that of Washington and Oregon. None of our
sawmills presently have a long-term, high-volume timber sale contract ;
consequently, we would immediately be priced out of the market by
the impact of round log export sales. Due to the fact that Alaska
has a population of less than 300,000 people scattered over an area one-
fifth the size of the continental United States, we would not be able
to turn toour domestic markets for even intermediate relief.

Senator Morst. The chairman wishes to interrupt again, Mr. Daly.

The paragraph you just read at the top of page 6 is a very, very
serious statement from the point of the alleged effect of the policy
recommended by the Treasury Dspartment’s staff report. You say,
“Round log exports fiom Alaska will force-the immediate and per-
manent closure of all sawmills in Alaska.”

Did anybody from the Treasury Department confer with the sawmill
operators in Alaska prior to the publication of this report?

Mr. Dary. Not to my knowledge, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Do you have any written communications from the
Treasury Department asking for your opinion as to what the economic
effects upon your sawmills would be if the recommendations of the
Treasury Department were put into effect ?
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Mr. Davy. No.

Senator Morse. You may proceed.

Mr. Dacy. In this connection, the statement made by the Treasury
staff that a repeal of the Jones Act would enable Alaska sawmills to
enter the domestic markets of the east coast of the United States is
ridiculous. The 69-year experience of my company in the world export
markets has been one of necessity rather than of choice. Alaska saw-
mills cannot even compete with Oregon and Washington sawmills for
the domestic Alaska lumber market, let alone compete with Canadian
sawmills for east coast markets. For example, my company operates
three sales yards in Alaska and we import lumber from Oregon and
Washington for resale in these yards because our sawmill cannot meet
the price. Two years ago I told my yard managers that they were to sell
lumber to make a profit; I did not care whose lumber, or where it came
from. Since that day, our sawmili has not sold a stick of lumber to any
of these yards.

- For this reason, a repeal of the Jones Act as it applies to Washing-
ton, Oregon, and northern California so as to enable their hard-pressed
sawmills to compete with Canadian imports, makes a great deal more
sense to me than does the Treasury staff proposal for Alaska.

To conclude these remarks, which describe the sawmill economy of
Alaska, based as it is on the export of lumber to Japan, and which
states the disastrous effect round log export from Alaska would have
on our sawmilis, our association believes that we have the answer to
the basic question implicit in the stated purpose of these hearings; that
is, how to rescue the sawmills of Washington and Oregon from destruc-
tion at the hands of round log export. Our answer, simply stated, is
to prohibit round log export, and to develop what we know to be the
expanding Japanese lumber market.

Senator GrUENING. Mr. Daly, thank you for a very excellent state-
ment. I would like to make this comment at this time. This dire
calamity that brought this distinguished delegation from Alaska is
not going to happen. Those of us who are familiar with Alaska in
recent years know that arbitrary, ruthless, and unwise actions have
often been taken by Federal agencies, but we are not going to allow
this to happen. So I would like to say at this point, because I would like
to relieve whatever tension or fear may be in the minds or hearts of
this delegation, we are going to oppose it so unqualifiedly that it is not
going to be mentioned again, but it is interesting that it has come up,
because it enables us to discuss our problems and find ways in which
the industry feels present conditions can be improved.

At present, the opinion seems to be that the status quo is pretty
good, but we may find that there are ways in which that can be further
improved.

I have to express my regret that I have got to leave. I have a number
of people waiting for me in the office, but I shall try to be back tomor-
row and attend part of these hearings. Unfortunately, being in the
Senate is not a two-ring but a 10-ring circus, and we have many over-
lapping engagements which we can’t always fill.

Mr. Dary. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Morse. We are delighted to have you with us, Senator,
and look forward to having you with us tomorrow.

Congressman Pollock, any questions?



657

Representative Porrock. I have no questions. I think it was a very
excellent statement and I am looking forward with interest to hearing
the rest of the Alaskan witnesses.

Senator Morse. Congressman Wyatt.

Representative Wyarr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to
ask Mr. Daly just a few questions here.

Is it your statement, Mr. Daly, do I understand, that sawmills in
Alaska do not have long-term contracts with the Forest Service?

Mr. Davy. That is correct, sir. We bid on our normal timber sale
contract maybe 2 or 8 years.

Representative Wyarr. How many sawmills in total are in Alaska,
would you say ?

Mr. Davy. T couldn’t say. There are six operating in the Tongass
National Forest Service in southeastern. There are a number of very,
very small one- or two-man operations throughout the interior.

Representative Wyarr. Your main sawmill industry is in this one
area that you have described, is that right ?

Mr. Davy. At the present time it is concentrated there, although
there have been some moves.

Representative Wyarr. Is that where the bulk of your sawmill
industry is, is that fair to say ?

Mr. Davy. Yes.

Representative Wyarr. And none of these mills have 35- or 50-year
contracts with the Forest Service?

Mr. Davy. Not the sawmills, no.

Representative Wyarr. Well, has the

Mr. Davy. Pardon me, one exception. It is not a member of our
association but Mr. Davidson’s mill does have a contract.

Representative Wyart. How long is that ? Do you know?

Mr. Davy. Well, it is 1 billion feet of timber, I understand, his ex-
mill, Tunderstand. It is, T understand, a billion feet.

Representative Wyarr. Has the Forest Service given out contracts to
others other than the one you have just mentioned, to anyone else,
whether it is a sawmill or not, on a long-term basis?

Mr. Davy. Pulp mills have long term, yes.

Representative Wyarr. Do you know how long they are?

Mr. Dary. I believe they are supposed to be 50-year allotments.

Representative Wyarr. But the sawmills themselves have no long-
term contracts?

Mr. Davy. No.

Representative Wyarr. And so that is why you say, you conclude,
that if the export of logs in the round were permitted, that you would
have the same kind of competition that we have been experiencing in
Oregon and Washington ?

Mr. Davry. That is correct. There is no private timber either, so we
are immediately under the gun for our increase.

Representative Wyarr. First, I would say to you that I sympathize
with your point of view, and I certainly agree that it is far better
to export the manufactured product than the logs in the round, but
unfortunately Oregon and Washington aren’t in that favorable
position.
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Would it be possible in your judgment to have certain areas in
Alaska from which you could have sales for export, reserving other
areas for your own domestic sawmills? ‘

Mr. Davy. In my opinion, no. We have had a quite a bit of dis-
cussion among ourselves on this in the last year or so, and my firm be-
lief is no. But I think when some of these other gentlemen get done
testifying, they are much more knowledgeable about timber volumes
and contracts, and you may have a better understanding of why I
say that.

Representative Wyart., Do you know approximately how much
lumber was produced in Alaska 1 1967 in round figures?

Mr. DaLy. Well, we shipped 200 million to Japan. Now, there is
more than that produced. because my company ships high-grade
timbers and cants and so forth to Seattle and so forth for remanu-
facture there also.

) 2Represent-ative Wyarr. You don’t know what the total manufacture
1s?

Mr. Dary. No. We just split out the Japanese shipments.

Representative WyaTr. Do you have a rough estimate as to what
percentage of your lumber manufacture in Alaska does not go to
Japan, what percent of the total, just in a rough way ?

Mr. Davy. Maybe 10 percent.

_Representative WyaTr. In other words, about 90 percent of the
lumber sawmill production in Japan, or rather, in Alaska, goes to
Japan?

Mr. Davy. Yes.

Representative Wyarr. What are the mechanics of your sales of your
lumber to the Japanese? Will you describe them for the record?

Mr. Dary. I can describe our mill, yes. I can’t describe the others,
because I am not really familiar with them, but I will tell you how
ours works annually.

Representative Wyatr. That would be helpful.

Mr. Davy. For a number of reasons, but we sell through a Japanese
company, and Wrangell Lumber Co., and we sell our lumber to them,
and we negotiate with them annually for price and volume. The vol-
ume of course is somewhat flexible, depending on log supply, weather,
and what have you. The price is fixed for the year.

Representative Wyart. Is that fora year?

Mr. Dary. Yes, it usually runs I think from April to April, and we
prefer it this way and so do they.

Representative Wyarr. One other question on this original subject.
Do the pulpmills have long-term contracts with the Forest Service?
Are they permitted to resell any part of their timber to the sawmills?

Mr. Dary. Oh, yes, practically all my timber comes from the Ketchi-
kan Pulp Co.

Representative Wyatr. In other words, your timber is coming in-
direcely through from long-term Forest Service contracts?

Mr. Davy. Well, for me, yes, but not for all of the mills.

Representative Wyarr. What about the rest of the industry?

Mr. Davy. No, I think we are about the only one that gets practically
all. We have a rather unique situation because I just sold my mill to
Georgia-Pacific which is a part owner of Ketchikan Pulp Co. That is
why I get all my timber there.
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Representative Wyart. Do the other mills in this area get substa.
tial quantities of their logs from the pulp companies?

Mr. Davy. Not off the pulp allotments, no.

Representative Wyarr. What do you mean by the pulp allotments ?

Mr. Davy. Well, the 50-year contracts.

Repruesentative Wyarr. You would not say that they get a sub-
stantial amount of their logs from the pulp allotments or the pulp
companies ?

Mr. Davy. No. ‘ '

Representative Wyarr. Just in your particular case are your logs
from the pulp allotments from the Forest Service, Forest Service pulp
allotments ¢

Mr. Davy. I would have to defer that question to Art Brooks. He
is the logger manager for the Ketchikan Pulp and he can probably
tell you a lot more about my logs than I can as to what sale they
would come off of, because they don’t get all of their timber off of their
50-year contract either.

Representative Warr. They have other Forest Service purchases?

Mr. Davy. That is correct.

Representative Wyarr. None of this timber is private timber, is it?

Mr. Davy. No, there is no private timber.

Representative Wyarr. It is all Forest Service.

Mr. DaLy. A very, very minor amount. It doesn’t even qualify.

Representative Wyarr. Do you know the average stumpage price
that 1s being paid on Forest Service contracts?

Mr. Davy. On the 50-year contracts?

Representative Wyarr. Yes.

Mr. Davy. Or on the recent sales?

Representative Wyarr. Well, give me, if you can, the average figure
on each; I would appreciate it for the record.

Mr. Davy. I can’t tell you on the 50-year contracts because I don’t
know. It is none of our business. But the most recent sale that we bid
on was somewhere around $15 a thousand, if I am correct.

Representative Wyarr. This is a smaller scale and shorter term
Forest Service sale.

Mr. Davy. Oh, yes; this was a 60-million-board-foot sale.

Representative Wyarr. Mr. Chairman, at this point, I wonder if
I might make a personal request that we ask the Forest Service to
furnish to us its average stumpage price on their 50-year contracts.
I think it would be a useful part of this record.

Senator Morse. Counsel is directed to send a communication to the
Forest Service requesting that information.

89-248 0—68—pt. 2——10-
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(Counsel subsequently furnished a memorandum, as follows:)

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
February 7, 1968.
MEMORANDUM

To: Hon. Wayne Morse, chairman, Subcommittee on Retailing, Distribution, and
Marketing Practices.

From : Raymond D. Watts, Associate General Counsel.

Subject: Average stumpage prices, Forest Service 50-year contracts, Alaska
timber.

The Forest Service, at my request and as directed by you, has provided, over
the telephone, the following information responsive to the question Representa-
tive Wyatt discussed with Mr. Daly.

Prices of stumpage in selected Forest Service 50-year contracts:

[Price per 1,000 board feet]
1. Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co. contract :

Species :
Spruce - - $2.90
Hemlock 1.75
Other __ N e 1. 65
2. Ketchikan Pulp Co. contract :
Spruce N 2.24
Hemlock ___ 1. 82
Cedar 1.75
Other SR 2.25
3. U.S. Plywood-Champion Papers, Inc.,, contract (announced Feb. T,
1968) :
Spruce - 6.54
Hemlock ___ 5.10
Other - _____________________ Ut 1. 00

Representative Wyarr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t suppose
you have too much information as to the logging costs. We are inter-
ested in the cost of the log to you.

Mr. Davy: Cost of the log delivered to the mill is what I am inter-
ested in. There are some other gentlemen here who have been logging
for quite a while who can tell you about that.

Representative Wyart. I think that is all I have of Mr. Daly.

Thank you very much.

Senator Morse. I thank you, Mr. Daly. I thank you, too, Congress-
man Wyatt.

I shall be very much interested in the comments that the Treasury
Department and the Forest Service and BLM make to your state-
ments. I shall, of course, give them an opportunity to comment on your
testimony.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Davy. Thank you.

Senator Morse. The next witness will be Mr. A. M. Brooks, vice
president, Ketchikan Pulp Co.

Mzr. Brooks.

STATEMENT OF A. M. BROOKS, VICE PRESIDENT, TIMBER DIVISION,
KETCHIKAN PULP CO., KETCHIKAN, ALASKA

Mr. Brooxs. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name
is A. M. Brooks and I am vice president, timber division, in charge of
the log supply for Ketchikan Pulp Co., Ketchikan, Alaska.
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I am here to present our company’s opposition to the export of spruce
and hemlock logs from Alaska which have not received at least primary
manufacture within the State of Alaska.

In June 1951, our company signed an agreement with the U.S.
Forest Service covering 81/ billion feet of timber on the Tongass Na-
tional Forest, previously bid in at public auction. This timber was to
be harvested over a 50-year period.

This contract required the construction of a pulpmill of 525 tons per
day in capacity for which three-quarters of the log supply was to come
from the contract area. j

The Ketchikan Pulp Co. mill was completed in 1954 at an original
cost of $55 million and an additional $29 million has since been ex-
pended to bring it to its present capacity of 650 tons per day.

During that period we have increased our employment in the mill
and the Ketchikan Pulp Co.’s direct logging operations from 540 peo-
ple to 790. Indirectly our log supply now requires approximately an-
other 500 men employed in contract logging upon our sale area and in
independent logging wherein the logger purchases his own timber
from the Forest Service and we purchase the logs.

Our direct annual payroll has grown from $2,350,000 in 1954 to
$7,650,000 in 1967, and our present expenditures in the Ketchikan
area for logs, supplies, and materials are $1,250,000 per month, which
has provided this community with a sustained prosperity it would not
have otherwise enjoyed.

People in the contiguous 48 States and even in the Pacific States
are often uninformed and misinformed about Alaska. Its vast size
of 586,000 square miles contrasts sharply with a population of
270,000—a population less than a modest city in your area.

It is necessary, therefore, to use comparisons to bring to your at-
tention that an industry or firm which would be of little consequence
in your area is of real importance to our State. Thus, the fact that
in 1965 Ketchikan Pulp Co. alone paid 25 percent of the total State
corporate income tax on a modest profit, and that the annual gross
sales value of our product is approximately one-third as large as our
State’s yearly budget may serve to illustrate the importance of the
timber industry to Alaska.

To revert to our timber sales contract and the manner in which
these long-term timber sales operate in Alaska under the Tongass
Timber Act : i

This contract guarantees us 75 percent of the timber from the pulp
timber allotments in the South Tongass National Forest to operate
at the rate of 525 tons per day for 50 years.

We have a relatively modern dissolving pulpmill, one which has
been improved and updated throughout the period of operation.
Nevertheless, due to the high costs prevalent in the Ketchikan area,
and a continuing depression in the dissolving pulp market since 1958,
it has been necessary to increase our capacity to 650 tons per day
%n order Yo compete in the world markets and avoid operating at a

0ss.

The timber for such added capacity must come from timber sales
on the uncommitted areas of the Tongass National Forest and we
have been assured by the Forest Service that our position would be
- recognized in allocating the annual allowable sustained yield cut
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thereon. To date there have been no operable national forest timber
sales that have not been bought at appraised or higher prices.

However, we are most concerned with this situation, and the recent
Treasury Department staff release recommending the export of round
logs from Alaska as a means of building a more favorable balance
of trade has brought home to us the necessity of bringing to the atten-
tion of all interested parties the actual timber situation in Alaska,
particularly that situation with respect to the coastal forests of south-
eastern Alaska which are the subject of the Treasury Department staff
report.

The Treasury Department staff report apparently overlooked the
fact that two large pulpmills have been established in Alaska under
Forest Service timber management which together manufacture 25
percent of the U.S. production of dissolving pulp.

Practically all the pulp manufactured at Sitka by Alaska Lumber
and Pulp Co. is exported to Japan; and a $5 million net favorable bal-
ance of trade comes to the United States annually from foreign ex-
ports by Ketchikan Pulp Co.

Our company has the greatest amount of experience in large-scale
logging operations in Alaska. We have logged 1,750 million b.f.m. from
our own contract area and have produced 2,220,000 tons of pulp. Recent
evaluation of the remaining timber and area left within the boundaries
of our contract based upon our recovery to date have brought to us the
realization that the 8.25 billion feet b.m. originally estimated thereon
was actually only 5 billion feet of operable timber.

At intervals during our logging operations we have checked this
situation jointly with the Forest Service and each time a lower esti-
mate of the remaining volume of timber has resulted. .

A difference of opinion exists as to what additional timber may be-
come available in the future through new techniques in logging, but
‘as one who has spent a lifetime in the industry and who has explored
with an eager mind every new method proposed to increase the re-
covery of timber and reduce the cost of logging, I can see little in the
foreseeable future which would significantly increase the recovery
from the southeastern Alaska timberlands.

Furthermore, a general knowledge of the forest areas outside our
immediate area leads me to believe that the relation of timber esti-
mates to actual operable timber in the other areas of the Tongass Na-
tional Forest will prove them to be at least equally as deficient in com-
parison to Forest Service estimates and probably more so.

There have been numerous references in the press and trade publica-
tions concerning the advantages enjoyed by Alaska timber operators
over those in the other Pacific Northwest States. It is very true that we
have a favorable stumpage cost in comparison to those people who are
bidding against the log exporters. However, we feel certain that those
who make such references have not investigated the unfavorable fac-
tors offsetting the stumpage or realize what few advantages we would
have if we were forced to compete against round log export.

In the first place we in Ketchikan have a 26-percent higher wage
rate in logging and manufacturing than is current down South and
all payroll-related costs are based on this high rate. In addition, almost
all logging operations are conducted on a 6-day basis which means 52
hours’ pay for 48 hours’ work.
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Operators in Washington and Oregon have practically forgotten
the added expense and the myriad problems involved in running a
lo,g(,r:ging camp ; yet almost every logger in Alaska faces these problems.

apital investments in our type of logging operations are probably
four times the amount required for the same annual production in
Washington and Oregon. There are other problems in Alaska but T
fully believe that the industry people both in manufacturing and
logging have just recently achieved control of the situation, and these
people and others who desire to come to Alaska, who are competent
and have a sincere desire to come to Alaska and to put their ability
and capital into the industry, should be afforded an opportunity to
develop the industry to the fullest extent under the timber programs
presently in force in our State.

As for our company, I also believe that the U.S. Government
through the Forest Service has not only a commitment for the con-
tractual volume of timber but also for the additional volume of timber
necessary to the continued operation of our mill at an economic level,
provided, we maintain an efficient operation and that.until such time
as it can be determined beyond any reasonable doubt that timber
is available for that purpose there should be no consideration of
round log export from Alaska.

If the national forests in Alaska were opened to log export within
the sustained yield management thereof it would inevitably follow
that the sawmill industry would be forced out of business as is oc-
curring to the Washington and Oregon mills.

Unless the Alaska sawmill industry continues its vigorous growth,
we will not be able to develop the waste wood recovery system so vital
to the continued health and growth of our Alaskan pulp industry.

Even without the log cost-price squeeze which would result from
round log export, the continued success of our Alaska pulp industry
is in part directly related to the fully integrated utilization of our
Alaskan forests through maximum development of sawmills, chipping
facilities for sawmill wood waste for pulp use, and pulpmaking.

It is very doubtful that our company could operate at a profit in
competition with log export prices for the approximately 38 percent
of our log supply which must come from national forest timber out-
side our contract area.

The prohibition against log export brought our company to Alaska,
but it is certain that the removal of this restriction would either put
Ketchikan Pulp Co. out of business or would greatly shorten the life
of our operation. '

In summation, we would like to emphasize the following points:

(1) There is no surplus of operable timber on the Tongass National
Forest at the present time on the basis of the annual allowable sus-
tained yield capacity.

(2) If any surplus was made available it could be absorbed by ex-
pansion of the existing manufacturing facilities more rapidly than
by any other means.

(3) The U.S. balance of trade is presently favorably influenced by
the export of timber products from Alaska and any increase in manu-
facturing would go into the export market thus improving this situa-
tion and at the same time the economy of the State of Alaska would be
improved. ' ‘
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(4) The Ketchikan Pulp Co. is unequivocably opposed to round log
export from the State of Alaska.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I would like also to present to the
committee some pictures of our mill and the logging camp that may
interest you, for the record.

Senator Morse. The Chair will be very pleased to receive the pic-
tures, properly identified by the witness, and they will be made a
part of the unpublished appendixes to the record. We are very glad
to have them.

Congressman Pollock.

Representative Porrock. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. This is a very fine statement, Mr. Brooks. I am glad
that you bore down on this matter of whether or not there is a differ-
ential in cost in getting the log to the millsite between Oregon and
Washington on the one hand, and Alaska on th other. You set forth
some of the higher costs that confront you in Alaska. Mr. Davidson
this afternoon testified on the same lines that you did on this point. He
also mentioned more specifically than you do that there are greater
costs in getting the logs out of the woods to the mills in Alaska than
out of the woods to the mills in Oregon and Washington.

Are you familiar with those differences sufficiently to verify or
comment upon Mr. Davidson’s testimony on this point ?

Mr. Brooks. Mr. Chairman, I spent 25 years logging in the State
of Washington and about three and a half years in the State of Oregon,
and I have now spent 15 years in the State of Alaska, all in the logging
business, and I can assure you that our costs are exceedingly high in
comparison.

In the first place, I gave you the figures on labor, which is a large
part of the logging operation. Our cost of developing our roads in the
Tongass National Forest in Alaska is astronomical compared to the
cost incurred in Oregon, for instance, and we have so many other
costs. For the people who are operating in the logging industry and
in the sawmilling and pulp manufacturing industry in the lower 48
States, it is hard to conceive of the actual difference. I am sorry that
the Congressman left, because we do have a very modest stumpage,
and for the record I would say that our stumpage is at the present;
time on pulp timber sale averaging $2 a thousand. It is made up of
$1.50 for hemlock and $38 for spruce stumpage. But by the time we get
the logs to the mill, we have a problem of making a reasonable profit
on our end product, because the price of our end product is determined
on the world markets. We can do nothing about that, and we just have
to be within it, and it is not an easy thing to make a go of it in Alaska,
T can assure you of that. My people tell me every time I see them how
high our costs are and that we ought to do better.

Senator Morse. It is obvious to you because you live with it but it
may not be obvious to some of my colleagues in the Senate who may
come to read the transcript of these hearings in preparation for a dis-
cussion of this problem so far as legislative policy is concerned.

Mr. Daly:testified that he wasn’t qualified to particularly comment
upon the itemization of the costs of getting the logs out of the woods
to the mill. His interest was confined to the cost of the log to him at
the millsite, and he suggested that we defer our questions on that mat-
ter until you were on the stand.
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In the course of your testimony you talk about the lumber camp.
You point out that your lumber colleagues from Washington and
Oregon are of this generation and don’t remember the lumber camp
problems of the earlier days in Oregon and Washington. Our modern
transportation makes it possible for our loggers to work in the woods
during the day and spend the evening with their families; modern
automobile transportation and road facilities make this possible now,
but it was not always so.

You didn’t go into any detail in regard to the lumber camp in
Alaska, I suppose, because as a veteran in this field you just took it
for granted that everybody would know about it, but of course they
don’t. Would you take a moment to discuss in more detail the cost of
the log operator in maintaining a log camp? Those costs have to be
considered in computing the cost of the log to the millowner at the
site of the mill. ‘

Mr. Brooxs. I believe that Mr. Soderberg, who will follow me has
something on that. I don’t think I will take anything away from him.

Senator Morse. You would prefer to defer it. I just want to be sure
we get it in the record.

Mr. Brooxs. I would like to take a minute, if you don’t mind. I do
hope you will take a look at these pictures which are taken at our
logging camp which is 40 miles from Ketchikan, and is reached only
by boat or airplane. It is the 30th largest city in Alaska. We have over
500 people at our Thorne Bay Camp, including 85 families. We have
all the facilities of any town to prepare for them, and it is a great ex-
pense. I would make an estimate it runs $2.50 to $3 a thousand just for
the operation of the camp itself. This is over and above the people
that live there, the people that work and live in the bunkhouses, pay
board and room. It costs us a great deal more; in fact it costs us double
the lﬁmount they pay in support of the camp. I would like to conclude
on that.

Senator Morse. I want to say, Mr. Brooks, that all one has to do is
to look at the pictures and read the description at the bottom of each
picture to understand what you are talking about when you say the
maintenance of the log camp sites increases the cost of the logs at the
mill site. When I see the size of these small towns, I am surprised
it isn’t more than $2 or $3 a thousand board feet, which is your testi-
mony.

Thank you very much for the pictures. It has been very helpful testi-
mony. , :

Our next witness will be Mr. A. Momma, resident vice president,
Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co.

You may proceed in your own way, Mr. Momma.

STATEMENT OF A. MOMMA, RESIDENT VICE PRESIDENT, ALASKA
LUMBER & PULP CO., INC., SITKA, ALASKA

Mr. Moanra. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am A.
Momma, resident vice president of Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., Inc.,
Sitka, Alaska, and of Wrangell Lumber Co., Wrangell, Alaska.

The two companies are owned by Japanese interests and run by
American staff and workers. More than 95 percent of the production
of both companies is being exported to Japan.
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I feel it a great privilege and honor to join the delegation from
Alaska representing the said two companies.

Briefly, I would like to state how Japanese capital came to par-
ticipate 1n the development of Alaskan timber.

As you all know, Japan was under occupation in about 1950, and
was hard pressed with the lack of timber which was needed for the
rebuilding of the nation. Under such circumstances, a request was made
to the Supreme Command for the Allied Powers for the importation
of logs from Alaska.

There are two letters on the diplomatic level between Japanese Gov-
ernment and Supreme Command for the Allied Powers which tell the
story :

1. Letter dated January 25, 1952, from Minister of Agriculture and
Forestry of Japanese Government to SCAP.

Subject : Plea to the U.S. Government to export softwood timber of
the Alaska Tongass National Forest.

In the said letter, Japanese Government openly requested “to be
permitted to have the softwood logs of your Alaska Tongass National
Forest imported to Japan on a large scale.”

2. In the reply to the above letter, the Japanese Government re-

ceived a letter from the U.S. Embassy, dated June 9, 1952, which
reads:

The Embassy of the United '‘States of America presents its compliments to the
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and has the honor to transmit the following informa-
tion relative to the joint petition for the import of softwood timber of Alaskan
Tongass National Forest * * * 25 January 1952, addressed to General Head-
quarters Supreme Commander for the Allied Powers.

The Department of State informs the Embassy that it is feasible for Japan
to procure forest products from Alaskan National Forests and considers that
the most practical method for Japan to participate in Alaskan timber develop-
ment would be by the incorporation in the United States of a United States
or Japanese company to produce lumber, pulp or other processed items.

To promote such an action, the United States Forestry Service has several pulp
timber units for sale to an organization planning to establish a newsprint or
pulpwood mill in '‘Alaska. A timber unit is immediately available in the vicinity
of Juneau where there are dock facilities and arrangements can be made for
an adequate supply of power. ,

In view of the indicated favorable consideration of the Japanese Government’s
petition to secure softwood timber from the :Alaskan national forests, it is sug-
gested that an application for a timber concession, together with a specific
development plan be submitted to the Department of State through the Embassy
of Japan-in Washington. : : o c

Through this letter and through several meetings with American
officials, we Japanese have learned that the primary manufacture
policy has been maintained over 30 years and greatly contributed to
the introduction of industry and labor in the less populated and re-
mote locations such as Alaska. )

As a consequence, Japanese were obliged to give up the idea of
importing round logs from Alaska, and in order to comply with the
primary manufacture policy proceeded to build a sawmill at Wrangell
and a pulpmill in Sitka. )

Needless to say, Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., Inc., is a U.S. corpora-
tion, financed with Japanese non-Government capital, and she has
acquired a pulp unit in the Tongass National Forest through public
bid conducted by the U.S. Forest Service. )

What I would like to say most here is that the primary manufacture
policy has been most successfully carried out in Alaska and has been
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the basic understanding upon which Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., was
organized.

peaking of balance of payments, or protection of the U.S. dollar,
now on issue, the exports of pulp and lumber from both Alaska Lum-
ber & Pulp Co., and Wrangell Lumber Co., although as far as pulp
business is concerned is not yet financially successful due to high cost
of manufacture in Alaska, were $250 million in total for more than the
past 10 years. In 1968 alone, the sales production of both companies is
estimated to be about $50 million.

Wrangell Lumber Co., was honored by the U.S. Secretary of Com-
merce with an “E” flag in 1962 for its contribution to U.S. export, of
which we are most proud as an outstanding event in the history of the
two companies. ;

Should the export of round logs be permitted in Alaska, we are most
positive that we would be confronted with the similar experience which
Oregon and Washington are now undergoing and that we would be
forced to shut down our mills within less than 6 months. The impact
of this to the United States will be loss of U.S. dollars.

I am also positive, as one of the operators in Alaska, that the loss of
- the primary manufacture policy which has been maintained for almost
40 years in Alaska will be a great detriment to the United States.

Senator Morse. Thank you very much.

Congressman Pollock.

Representative Porroox. Mr. Chairman, I would like to certainly
congratulate Mr. Momma. I think this is a most unusual kind of testi-
mony. Here is a man from Japan who has indicated that he and his
colleagues have invested money in Alaska because they were obliged
to give up the idea of importing round logs from Alaska, and in order
to comply with the primary manufacturer policy they proceeded to
build an industry. They put a sawmill in Wrangell and a pulpmill in
Sitka, and it has worked out very well for them, has assisted our bal-
ance of payments and I think particularly, Mr. Momma, the statement
that you have made on page 4, the second to the last paragraph I think
1s extremely important.

Should the export of round logs be permitted in Alaska, we are most positive
that we would be confronted with the similar experience which Oregon and
Washington are now undergoing and that we would be forced to shut down our

mills within less than six months. The impact of this to the U.S. will be loss of
U.S. dollars.

I think it is rather to be expected that people of the United States
would come and make testimony as we have heard here today. I feel
it is a privilege for the committee and certainly for me as one of the
Members of Congress to hear you come and join with the other people
of the State of Alaska in making the kind of testimony you have.

I congratulate you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Thank you, Congressman.

Senator Hatfield.

Senator HaTrreLp. No questions.

Senator MorsE. I just want to take a minute longer because I want
to hear as many of the witnesses as possible before we recess.

I agree with Congressman Pollock. I think this is very weighty testi-
mony. It needs to be considered very carefully by the State Depart-
ment and Treasury Department in respect to the balance-of-payments
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problem. So that I maybe completely within the realm of accuracy
so far as my own deductions are concerned, although you won’t say 1t
just this way, I want to know if I could accurately draw this conclu-
sion from your testimony: that if, instead of exporting from Alaska
to Japan the pulp that your company now exports and the lumber
that goes through at least the so-called primary processing, Alaska
exported round logs, the result would be that the United States would
be the loser in respect to the balance-of-payments issue. Am I correct
in concluding that the United States receives more dollars from the
export of pulp and the primary processed lumber than she would
receive if she exported round logs to Japan? Is that true?

Mr. Monnza. Because of my language barrier, I would like to make
sure of your question.

Mr. MacDoxawp. I am Charles P. MacDonald. I am vice president
of the Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., of Sitka, Alaska. Tf I may, I don’t
think he fully understood your question. May I repeat it as I under-
stood it ?

Senator MorsE. Yes.

Mr. MacDoxarp. I believe your question was, Would the United
States lose dollars by shutting down the pulpmill at Sitka, Alaska, and
converting to a straight round log export position, is that right?

Senator Morsk. The United States doesn’t at the present time permit
the export of round logs out of Alaska, but as Mr. Momma testified, it
was the United States, in the exchange of these letters that he refers
to in his testimony that said to Japan, “If you want softwood from
Alaska, come on over and build a lumber mill and build a pulpmill.”

I am condensing it but that is what we said. And you did that.

Now, if we hadn’t followed that course, but had answered the other
way when the Japanese asked for softwood from Alaska, and if we
had instead shipped them round logs, I want to know—from the
balance-of-payments standpoint—whether we are obtaining more
money from shipping the pulp and the primary processed lumber than
we would if we conformed to the request in the first place and author-
ized the shipment of round logs.

Mr. MacDowxarp. I believe we are receiving more dollars this way,
and I think that was what you intended to testify to, but please correct
me if T have misspoken.

Mr. Moxaza. I believe that if we comply with these policies, that we
can get more money from Japan.

Senator Morse. I want to make one other comment about your testi-
mony.

Congressman Pollock referred to this. Without referring by way of
identification to a great Japanese industrialist who also has financial
interests in Alaska and the Untied States, I had the privilege of talking
with him some days ago, and he said exactly what you say: that he
would be opposed to the shipment of round logs out of Alaska, and he
would favor the position taken by the overwhelming majority of wit-
nesses appearing before this committee to date in these hearings. He
believed that certainly an understanding should be reached with Japan
for striking this balance that the chairman and other members of my
committee have talked about so many times, a balance between the
exportation of finished lumber and the exportation of logs from Oregon
and Washington.
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Here is an exceedingly responsible Japanese industrialist, who, when
he comes to look at the problem from the side of the United States,
reaches exactly the same conclusion that you lumbermen in Alaska
have reached in respect to how best to handle your timber resources,
and the same position that the lumbermen in my State have reached,
and the lumbermen in Washington, when it comes to handling the
timber resources of Oregon and Washington. I think that is very im-
portant that I find today, from Mr. Momma, this verification of the
viewpoint expressed to me by another Japanese industrialist just a
few daysago when I was in Oregon.

T only want to say good naturedly for the record : State Department,
Treasury, Commerce, Forestry, Interior, and White House, please take
note. If1t is the balance-of-payments issue that you are concerned with,
then to follow the policy that Mr. Momma has supported and that
other witnesses have supported before my committee 1s going to give us
more benefit in solving that problem than would a policy of shipping
round logs to Japan, the course of action that you have recommended.

Whatever other policies are involved, we certainly also want to work
out amicable trade relations with Japan, but they have to be bottomed
upon seeing to it that those trade relations do not do injury and place
in jeopardy legitimate economic interests of our own industries in our
own country. Whenever the State Department proposes to do that, then
it must be opposed. ‘

It happens to be my judgment, although I will be glad if they can
show me that I am wrong, that the State Department has not evidenced
yet a clear understanding of the principles the chairman has just -
enunciated, I think, as has been said earlier by these witnesses, we have
got to follow a course of action in the resolution of this problem,
wherein we say to the Japanese Government, “This is the floor below
which we will not go, and you have got to face up to that floor of ours
as your ceiling, when it comes to the matter of the exportation of round
logs. We are willing to enter into an agreement with you for exporta-
tion of round logs to that amount that can be shown will not do damage
to the trusteeship relationship of our Government to administer our
natural resources in a way that will protect the longtime interests of
the American consuming public in having available to them in per-
petuity a supply of timber to meet their wood products needs.” That
1s what our Government should be saying to Japan.

We cannot, or at least we should not, as a matter of national policy
ever export logs in quantities which amount in effect to taking away
from the American-consuming public a log supply to which they are
entitled under our national forestry programs.

An agreement with Japan should maintain a balance of log exports
which will protect economic interests of the ports of the United States
and the workers connected with the maritime industry, and likewise the
economic interests of the lumber mills and their workers, but not go
beyond a clear-cut, understood ceiling.

And therefore the main question of fact before this committee is:
What should be the log export limitations from the Pacific Northwest
that will maintain the economic balance that I am talking about, that
would be fair to the ports and their workers and the maritime workers
involved in the export trade, and also to the lumber mills and the
workers therein.
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The figure that has been used the most in these hearings is for right
now; it 1s not a fixed figure for all time. It doesn’t mean that it can’t
go up, and if economic conditions change it may have to go down.
That figure is 350 million board feet per year, which is the 1966 figure
for the exportation of round logs from Federal forests, to be supple-
mented, may we say to our Japanese friends, with an understanding or
agreement that they will take a larger quantity than they are now
taking of primary-processed lumber out of the States of Washington
and 6regon, and continue their economic lumber trade relationship
on the basis of the present program with Alaska.

Some of you seemed to think the other day—and I don’t blame you,
because lines of communication become confused—that there might
be some desire on the part of the members of this committee to seek
to make recommendations of policy that would change your lumber
practices in Alaska vis-a-vis Japan. There never has been any such
intention. I am afraid that any of you that did form that impres-
sion must have got it out of the Treasury staff report, which isn’t our
report, and about which the chairman is going to continue to take tes-
timony from this group of Alaskan witnesses and undoubtedly from
witnesses from other States as well.

I am sorry to take this much time, but I thought it was so important
in view of what both of you gentlemen have said about the balance-
of-payment issue, that we ought to pin it down before we recess tonight.

(The supplemental information submitted by Mr. Momma, subse-
quently received, follows:)

Arasga Luymser & Pure Co., INc,
Sitka, Alaska.
Senator WAYNE MORSE,

Chairman, Subcommittee on Retailing, Distribution, and Marketing Practices,
Senate Select Committee on Small Business:

For the purpose of clarifying the testimony given by me on January 18, 1968,
to the Senate Select Committee on Small Business, I wish to state for the record
as follows:

1. That my reference to the two states of Oregon and Washington was for the
purpose of identifying the subject of the hearing which was to determine the
economic impact of round log export in the Pacific Northwest.

2. My desire and intention was to protest against any attempt to open Alaska
to round log export.

3. It was not my intention to deprecate or judge any situation about which
I am not directly knowledgeable.

4. My testimony was intended to apply to conditions in the state of Alaska
and then only as they affect our company’s operation, where we operate a large
sawmill and pulp mill.

5. In the light of Alaska’s historic experiences with the primary manufac-
turing policy covering a period of 40 years or more, we Alaskans are opposed
to any action to open Alaska to round log export.

ATsUSHI MOMMA,
Resident Vice President.

- Senator Morse. Now it has gotten so late that I'm afraid we can’t
hear another witness. I am about to recess until 9 o’clock tomorow
morning and will proceed with the next witness at that time.

Mr. SopERBERG. Mr. Chairman, I have a plane to catch and I have
a short presentation. T don’t think it will take very long if you could
hear it.

Senator Morst. Go ahead. I will be glad to hear it.
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STATEMENT OF PATRICK A. SODERBERG, PRESIDENT, CLEAR
CREEK LOGGING CO0., INC., AND ALASKA LOGGERS ASSOCIA-
TION, KETCHIKAN, ALASKA

Mr. SoperBERG. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
Pat Soderberg, president of ‘Clear Creek Logging Co., Inc., and presi-
dent of the Alaska Loggers Association.

The Alaska Loggers Association has 64 logging company members.
This is almost 100 percent of the logging companies in southeast
Alaska. ‘

We became aware of the Treasury staff recommendation a short
time ago. We became alarmed. It looked to us like they were trying
to solve the Oregon and Washington log export problem by opening
up Alaska forests to round log export. We hope this isn’t so. I would
like to describe an Alaska logging camp operation, so you might better
understand some of our problems.

This logging show was Rodman Bay located 60 miles from Sitka,
Alaska. The only way to Rodman Bay is by water, 60 miles, or by
airplane, 35 miles. We moved our camp buildings, logging equipment
by barge to the campsite. After several months of work building
streets, sewers, waterlines, roads, docks, and airplane floats for sup-
plies, mail, and passengers, we were finally ready to start moving
people into camp. We had to provide family housing, bunkhouses,
cookhouse, recreation hall, electric power generating plants, school-
house, and supply boat to haul camp supplies from Sitka.

This is a far cry from a logging show that you can drive to on a
good highway. All our communication is by radio or mail service
three times a week.

Now, Rodman Bay, by Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co.’s forestry
department spot cruise and aerial photo, which have consistently been
lower in estimate and cruise than the U.S. Forest Service, was esti-
mated between 250 and 300 million board feet. We signed a contract
to log this area in 10 years. We finished it 514 years later—150 million
board feet. This is about one-half of what we had hoped to get off of
this area. '

Now I am sure that both of the large pulpmill allotments are
going to be way short of what they were cruised. I think the al-
lowable cut for Alaska of 860 million may be too high. Now getting
back to the logging camp operation. Getting' competent and good
people to come to a logging camp located 60 miles from the nearest
town by boat or plane is not as easy as you might think. We have to
take care of our employees. We pay top wages, provide a good camp,
have a pension plan, health and accident medical plan, recreation
movies, playgrounds, and transportation to hunting and fishing areas.
Some of our people have been with us since we came to Alaska 8 years
ago. They come to depend on us for almost everything.

Now we don’t think the type of a market that'is “cut out and get
out” is what we want. We are confident that with the primary manu-
facture of lumber, pulp, and other wood products in Alaska we will
continue to have the stable market that we have had in the past. We
lglgged in Oregon and California for many years before going to

aska. ) ‘
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After watching the effect of log export on the wood products mills
in Oregon and Washington, we are sure we don’t want that to
happen to us in Alaska. The Alaska Loggers Association has opposed
round log export from Alaska for many years. We will continue
to oppose it.

Regarding the Treasury staff recommendation on access roads, we
feel more access roads would be a help to enlarge the allowable cut
for the Tongass National Forest.

The balloon logging is certainly still in the experimental stage. In
1962 we became interested in the Wyssen skyline system of logging.
The Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., in hopes of logging some of the in-
accessible timber, entered into an agreement with %llear Creek Logging
Co. that they would purchase this equipment if we would operate it.
Cost of this experimental equipment was about $55,000.

We have used the Wyssen skyline logging system for the past 4
years. This system will reach logs as far as 5,000 feet from our roads.
We think there is some hope this kind of logging system could reach
some of the inaccessible timber, but up to date the cost of operating
this kind of logging show hasn’t been very good. We hope to improve
and have made plans for the coming logging season. We would like
to use helicopters to transport the crews on these long steep slopes.
Of course, the cost at this time is prohibitive.

In our group from Alaska there are some very knowledgeable
people in all phases of the wood products industry from Alaska so
anyone having a question can very likely get someone of this group
to answer it.

That is about all T have, so thank you for letting me testify.

I do have one comment. I don’t have any cost sheets with me or
anything like that, but there seems to be quite a lot of interest in the
difference in the cost of logging in Alaska than in Oregon. If you
would care to have me comment on that a little bit without any profit
and loss sheets here, why, I might make a small comment.

Senator Mogse. I think we ought to have it.

Mr. Sopereere. Well, in northern California we logged approxi-
mately 150 million feet of timber for private land and timber owners,
and we did approximately the same job that we are doing in Alaska,
and I would say that the difference in doing very nearly the same
kind of work would be roughly around $15 to $20 a thousand. So
there is quite a substantial difference in logging in Alaska than there is
in Oregon, Washington, or California.

Roadbuilding isat least twice as high. You can just figure all phases
of your labor are at least 25 percent higher than in Oregon, Wash-
ington, or California. All of your supplies, in fact everything needed
for logging, costs more. For example, it might cost you $30 just to
get a radio call through the Alaska Communications System to get
one part, and these things all add up, and along those lines I would
say even with the modest rate of stumpage for Alaska that if you
will check this out, you are going to find that when those logs reach
the mill, they are still pretty expensive logs.

Senator Mogse. I think you have made a terrific case and I am very
glad to have your testimony. S _

Now I want to talk to you a momnient about your schedule. I have
just been advised that you are not the only one that has to léave to-
night. How many in this delegation have to leave Washington tonight ¢
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Congressman Pollock spoke to me and said he thought others had
to leave tonight to go to Japan and he suggested that he would be
glad to read the statements tomorrow of anyone who has to leave.

I am very sorry that we haven’t been able to get to you before, but
no one has any question about the fact that we haven’t been wasting
time in making the record, and we have to take these witnesses in order.

I am going to recess the hearing now until tomorrow morning at 9
o’clock with the understanding that any of you that have to leave will
leave your statement with those members of the delegation that don’t
have to leave, and they will read the statement for you tomorrow morn-
ing and take the questions in regard to your statement. You all know
each other’s points of view anyway.

T am terribly sorry but that is the way it is going to have to be.

I want to insert in the record a letter of November 16, 1967, that I
addressed to the Secretary of Commerce, a reply that I received
under date of November 28, 1967, by Mr. Rodney L. Borum, Ad-
ministrator of the Department of Commerce, who wrote in behalf of
the Secretary and at the Secretary’s request, which included in it a
memorandum entitled “U.S. Department of Commerce Business and
Defense Services Administration Recent Trends in United States
Exports of Logs, Lumber and Other Wood Products.”

I am going to put it in the record today so that representatives of
the industry will have it available in their copies of the transcript in
ample time prior to the testimony of Department of Commerce repre-
sentatives next Tuesday.

I think a fair summary of the Department of Commerce memoran-
dum is that they are not convinced that we have a problem that justi-
fies placing restrictions on export of logs to Japan.

Fortunately we are going to be able to have a transcript to submit
to them before they testify that in my judgment is a complete and
thorough rebuttal of both the letter of November 28 and the memo-
randum that the Department of Commerce filed with the chairman
of this committee. However, I thought it ought to be available to you
representatives of the industry for your rebuttal in supplemental
memoranda that you will file for this record by 5 p.m. on the night
of January 30.

(The materials referred to follow:)



Noverber 16, 1967

Hon. Alexander B. Trowbridee
Eecretary

U. S. Department of Commerce
Veshington, D. C. 20230

Dear Mr. Secretary:

As you may be eware, the exportation of logs from the Pacific
Rorthwest hae been caueing increasing concern.

In the May, 1957 hearings in Portlend, Oregon, of the Senste
Small Busingss Cammittee, Mr. Branson J. Lewis, the Secretery of
the American Plywood Associstion, testified as follows:

"The Japenese are importing incressing emounts of timber
from the Pecific Forthwest, more than cone billion feet in
1966, The rate in the first quartsr of 1967 suggests 1.3
billion feet this yeer. These purchases, even in a time of
domestic market sleck, have developed e highly competitive
log market on the Vest Coest, tending to inflate timber
prices amd drain off raw material.

"Part of the problem has been our success in selling
plyvood building systems in Jepan. . .the Japanese obviously
prefer. . .(to) edd value to & relstively inespensive ravw
material by manufacturing it in their sheltered market. . . M

As ypu would imeging, the greatest impact of ithese developmants
is upon tbe emall, non-integrated sewmills in Washington end Oregon.

As & result, it appears that diplomatic discussions will commence
between the governmente of the United States and Japan in December of
this year in an effort to reach en understanding in this matter.

It is my understanding thet it is the policy of the United States
to use export controle to the exfemt necessary () to protect the
domestic economy from the excessive drain of the scerce materials end
to reduce the inflationary impact of abnormal foreign demand; (b) to
further the foreign policy of the United States and aid in fulfilling
its internationsl responsibilities; and (c) to exercise the necessary
vigilence in exports from the standpoint of their simificance to the
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Aonal eecurity. In implementation of these policies, Congress
acted the Export Contrcl Act of 1949, which wes Public Law 515
£ the 87th Congress.

With these developments in mind, I would like to request that
the Department furnish my office with e current enalysis of the log
export situation, and en opinicn as to whether it would be possible,,
under the circumstsnces, for the Department to take sction under smy
of the various provisions of the Export Control Act.

I also request advice as to any other programs, in cperation or
under considestion, by the Department of Cammerce, imcluding those
related to expanding exports of finished producte which mey offer or
promise imodinte relief or s long-term solution to the problems
faced by the forestry industry in Oregon.

With kind regaxds,

Sincerely,

WM:imec

89-248 0—68—pt. 2——11
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
BUSINESS AND DEFENSE SERVICES ADMINISTRATION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20230

OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR

Honorable Wayne Morse
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Morse:

The Secretary has asked us to reply to your letter of November 16,
which was acknowledged on November 20 by Mr. Lawrence P. Redmond,
Acting Special Assistant to the Secretary. You request an analysis
of the softwood log export situation, and an opinion as to whether
it would be possible, under the circumstances, for this Department
to take action under any of the various provisions of the Export
Control Act.

We are pleased to enclose two copies of "Recent Trends in United States
Exports of Logs, Lumber, and Other Wood Products."

The Department has received and denied requests to impose restrictions
on log exports under the Export Control Act. The criteria for impos-
ing export controls on grounds of "short supply" are not met in this
situation. First, there is not a shortage of softwood timber nation-
ally or even regionally. The latest available forest survey data,
contained in the official report of the U.S. Forest Service, "Timber
Trends in the United States," indicate vast resources of softwood
growing stock on commercial forest land including 2,058,022 million
board feet of sawtimber size as of January 1, 1963. On the basis of
rising lumber and plywood output since 1963, it is estimated that the
current annual cut of sawtimber is close to 40,000 million board feet.
Even if the cutting rate should be increased, there is scarcely any
prospect that our softwood sawtimber resources face any serious
depletion inasmuch as the annual growth increment (which is estimated
at about 35,000 million board feet annually) covers the cutting drain
to a substantial degree. According to the same Forest Service data

42 percent of our national softwood timber inventory is located in the
States of Washington and Oregon.

Second, if we consider the current exports of softwood logs from the
standpoint of their impact on domestic stumpage prices, it does not
appear that such price increases as have occurred in recent years were
due primarily to exports. Stumpage prices for softwood timber, as
reflected in National Forest timber sales, have fluctuated greatly
during the last ten years as a result of various factors including
domestic market conditions, timber quality, species compositicn,
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Honorable Wayne Morse

accessibility of supply, export demand for logs and others. These
prices, composite average for all species, were reported by the U.S.
Forest Service to be 27 percent lower during the second quarter of
1967 than in the preceding first quarter and 21 percent under the
average for the year 1966.

The Department of Commerce has worked with the forest products industry
by giving assistance to three industry-crganized, government-approved
trade missions to Japan. These were the American Plywood Association
missions in August 1964 and April 1965 and the West Coast Lumbermen's
Association mission in April 1965, Currently, this Department is
assisting the American Plywood Association regarding a plywood exhibit
in Tokyo, Japan, in the spring of 1968.

Further, the Department has participated in and has endorsed and
supported programs to obtain added production from timberlands in the
Pacific Northwest and Alaska; expansion of the Forest Development Roads
and Trails Program; the Set-Aside Program for Small Business; and other
positive action programs. The Department of Commerce is a member of
the Softwood Log Task Force which will meet the representatives from
Japan on December 11-12, 1967, in an effort to reconcile conservation
and trade interests in the use of timber resources of the Pacific North-
west and Alaska.

The Task Force met with representatives of the Pacific Northwest forest
products industries on November 27, to discuss all aspects of the problem
preparatory to discussions with the Japanese. Further, the Task Force
plans to discuss with industry representatives the results of the meeting
of December 11-12 and points which should be explared in a subsequent
meeting. This thorough preparation should result in an expeditious and
satisfactory solution of the softwood log export problem.

oA forea)

Rodney L. Bofrum
Administrator

Sincerely,

Enclosure



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Business and Defense Services Administration
Washington, D. C. 20230

RECENT TRENDS IN UNITED STATES EXPORTS OF LOGS,
LUMBER, AND OTHER WOOD PRODUCTS

Summar

United States exports of forest products show a marked upward trend during
recent years, increasing from $648 million in 1961 to $1,022 million in
1956 and an estimated $1,140 million in 1967.

"An upward trend is evident as well in exports to Japan, with an increase from
$74 million in 1951 to $172 million in 1956 and an estimated $217 million in
1967, Softwood logs, wood pulp and goftwood lumber are the principal export
commodities, but a rapidly growing trade is developing in wood chips and
prospects for increased exports of softwood plywood appear favorable. It
geems likely that these exports, in general, will continue to expand,

Imports of forest products from Japan consist primarily of hardwood products.
Exports of softwood logs alome exceed total imports, and the U,S. export
surplus in forest products will be about $140 millipn in 1267.

A, SOFTWOOD LOGS

A.1, Logs.at record high

Exports of softwood logs from the United States have increased steadily
and substantially during the past seven years. They will attain an unprece-
dented high level in 1957. The largest year-to-year gain in volume is in
prospect this year--500 million feet--which will raise exports to better than

,800 million board feet, or about 40 percent above 1956 exports.

At the current level, log exports represent gomewhat less than 5 percent
~% the estimated 40 billion board feet total softwood sawtimber cut in the
“Jnited States.

The predonderant share of the exported softwood logs--82 percent during
1557, and close to that level in previous recent years--originates in the
2rcific states. (See Table 1.)

A.2. Largest share of logs to Japan

The rapid rise in U.S. exports of softwood logs during the Sixties is
dva mainly to the increased demand for such logs in Japan. Annual shipments
fxom all regions to all countries have grown from 432 million board feet
Ayzing 1961 to 1,35C million during 1957, The yearly average export volume
during this seven-year span is 1,01C million board feet, of which nearly
0 percent, or about 791 million board feet, went to Japan, (See Table 2.)
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A.3. Japanese concentrate log purchases

Japanese procurement of logs in the U.S, right along has been and con-
tinues to be almost entirely concentrated in the Pacific states. Of the
5,50% million board feet purchased by Japan during the last seven years, all
but a small part (less than 1 percent) was acquired in the Pacific States.

Correspondingly, the states of the Pacific region consistently ship the
predonderant portion of their exported logs to Japan. Of the current year's
volume of 1,525 million board feet exported from this region to all countries,
about 94 percent is going to Japan, Exports of logs from Washington, Oregon
and California represent 6.5 percent of the estimated sawtimber cut (24
billion feet) in those states during 1357.

: (Table 2)

A.4, VWashington-Oregon leading log source

By far the largest volume of U.S. softwood log exports originates in
Washington and Oregon, The volume from these two states is expected to reach
a record high of approximately 1,550 million board feet during 1227, a gain
of 40 percent over the 1965 total of 1,100 million feet and close to 5 times
higher than the 1951 export volume, The estimated 1,55C million board feet
of combined Washington-Oregon exnort shipments in 1957 account for 384 percent
of total U.S, softwood log exports during that year. At their 19567 level,
log exports represent about 8.5 percent of the sawtimber cut (estimated at
17 billion board feet) in those states,

(Table 3)

Basically, these states have a substantial capability for log exnorta-
tion that probably cannot be equalled elsewhere in this country. The advan-
tageous factors supporting this capability include: a large timber resource
and a corresponding large-scale production and distribution structure;
close-by deepwater ports some of which reportedly, at substantial expense,
have been greatly improved with facilities to handle the booming log export
trade; the large degree to which available timber is, or can be when cut,
concentrated in proximity to the shipping ports.

The log export trade is causing concern and controversy in Oregon and
Washington. It is claimed, mainly by smaller non-timber-owning sawmills,
that log exports create a shortage of raw material for local timber
processing industries and push up timber costs to a level which those
industries cannot meet, On the other hand, exporters point to the substan-

- tial economic benefits that accrue to all those involved in the export
business, including port authorities, loggers, truclkers, and related workers.
Some members of Congress from Washington and Oregon and other interested
organizations and individuals have consistently called for Federal action
to restrict exports, .

The Department has received and denied requests to impose restrictions
on log exports under the Export Control Act. An Interdepartmental Task Force
in 1965 considered a request to seek an agreement with Japan that would
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restrict log buying to a propcrtion of lumber and plywood purchases. The Task
Force recommended against such action, also against Federal restrictions on
exports.

The issue has been aggravated because a portion of the exported logs are
cut in forests owned by the Federal Government. A petition to curb exports of
such logs by the establishment of & "sustained-yield unit" on National Forests
in Oregon and Washington was denied by the Department of Agriculture, the
administering agency.

A.5. Species of log exports

No compiete breakdown of exported softwood species is available from the
statistice published by the Census Bureau. The largest volume of the exported
logs is recorded in a miscellaneous "basket" category. It is understood that
hemlock accounts for the largest volume in that category in which a gain of
over 1 billfon board feet has occurred between 19561 and 1967, Douglas-fir logs
show a relatively large increase, and currently mske up over 15 perceunt of the
total quantity of exports.

(Table 4)

A.6. Lecg Export prices rise

Along with expanded volume, the prices of exported logs moved higher between
1951 and 1957. Substantially higher prices (average declared values per M board
feet) prevail currently for Port Orford Cedar, and for the unidentified species
comprising the miscellaneous category in Census statistics. Douglas-fir logs
show a moderate gain,

(Table 5)

B. WOODPULP, CHIPS, SOFIWOOD PLYWOOD

B.1. Woodpulp

Aggregate U.S. exports of woodpulp have followed an upward trend during
racent years. These exports for 1957 are likely to reach an estimated 1.9
uiilion tons, a record level and a gain of 63 nercent since 1951. Some 50
~ountries are in the trade pattern, and, on a regional basis, Europe is the
srincipel market--significant quantities go to the United Kingdom, Italy, West
‘armany, France, Belgium, and the Netherlands.

Japan is the leading export market among individual countries. This
.avket has expanded substantially during recent years, from 162,000 tons in
921 to an estimated 430,000 tons in 1957, an increase of 155 percent. By
27ue ($55 million in 1967), wood pulp is second in importance to logs.

(Table 7)
.2, Pulpwood chips

The exportation in quantity of chips for pulping began in 1955, and has
redly increased in that short 3-year span as a result of growing demand in
Shipments to Japan account for all except a small percentage of the
export volume, and they are nearing lumber in value. Further substan-

;al expansion appears as a definite vrospect.

A

2 (Table 5)
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B.3. Softwood plywood

Exports of softwood plywood show a steep growth rate during recent vears,
This is attributable in part to increased shipments to Japan from a zero leval,
However, the aggregate volume of exports is relatively iow (less than 1 per-
cent) comnared with domestic output,

Promotional efforts have been programmed in the interest of expanding
exports, The market in Japan is expected to be an important factor in the
growth pattern,

(Table 3)
C. SOFTWOOD LUMBER

C.1, Lumber exports gain

Exports of softwood lumber from the U.S, have increased steadily during
the past seven years, It is likely they will reach 920 million board faet in
1957 on a gain of nearly £ percent over expcrts in 1966, The volume of 1957
exports is 54 percent larger than the 595 million feet exported during 1961.

The current level of softwood lumber exports represents approximately
3 percent of total U.S. softwood lumber output, which is estimated at 28,700
million board feet,

As in the case of logs, although to a lesser degree, lumber exports from
the Pacific states are a major factor in the U.S. trade pattern, Western
exports expanded 95 percent between 1951 and 1957--from 325 million to 634
million board feet. This gain in large part accounts for the overall expan-
sion in U.S. softwood lumber exports during that seven-year period, and it
raised western exports to 69 percent of the total 1967 export shipments from
all regions. .

(Table 7)

C.2. Japan a ranking lumber market

The U.S. ships softwood lumber to more than 90 foreign countries, and
over a million board feet to each of about 30 of those countries. For many -
years shipments to Japan have held second rank, after Canada., However, in
1967 Japan is expected to be on top with an estimated 245 million board feet,
against about 205 million for Canada, on an approximate increase of 40 percent
over 1966 exports of 172 million board feet, The shipments to Japan represent
27 percent of the total volume to all countries in 1967.

(Table &)

C.3. Japan's main lumber source in Pacific states

The Pacific region, as it is for logs, is the primary source of U.S.
softwood lumber to Japan, Of the estimated 245 million board feet exported
%o Japan during 1967 from all areas of the U.S., about 36 percent (210
million feet) originated in the Pacific states, Within this region Alaska
i{s the leading supplier by far, Alaskan exports to Japan, after building up
for several years, rcached 158 million board feet during 1967, accounting for
75 percent of the Pacific region's lumber exports to Japan.
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Conversely, current exports to Japan from the Pacific states accoufite-
in the aggregate--for about a third of their exports to all countries, However,
virtually all of Alaska's lumber exports go to Japan. At the other extreme,
shipments to Japan represent about 1 percent of the 120 million feet exported
to all countries through the Washington Customs Districts. Oregon Districts
export about 16 percent of their total volume to Japan.
(Table 9)

The attached tables present data relating to the foregoing analysis. They
were prepared by the Forest Products Division, COC&4I, Busigess and Defense
Services Administration, Department of Commerce, mainly from statistics issued by
the Buresu of the Census. Annual figures for 19567 are estimates based on Census
statistics for the first 8 months. Western Customs Districts as® used in the
tables are those in Washington, Oregon, N. California, and Alaska.
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Table 1. - United States exports of softwood logs,
by quantity and value, totals for U.S, and
western Customs Districts, 1961-67

(Quantities and values in millions)

Year ' Total U.S, Western Customs Districts

e velw  Bome et Femewar

) (dolTars)

1961 432 33.8 367 85 28.2
1952 453 30,4 351 77 24.3
1963 £30 55.3 755 86 . 49,1
1954 1,023 66.8 852 83 58.8
1955 1,114 82.5 928 83 72.8
1966 1,318 | 104.3 1,147 87 92,3
1957 1,250 153.0 1,525 38 142.0
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Table 2. - Exports of softwood logs from the United States
and from western Customs Districts, by quantity, to all
countries and to Japan, 1961-67

(Quantities in million board feet, log scale)

- Year Total U.S, Western Customs Districts
All Japan Percent All Japan Percent
countries Japan countries Japan

1961 432 359 83 367 359 98
1962 453 326 . v 72 351 325 93
1963 880 689 78 756 686 91
1964 1,023 752 7% 852 752 88
1965 1,114 800 72 928 782 84
1966 1,318 1,080 82 1,147 1,071 93
1967 1,850 1,530 83 1,625 1,520 2
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Table 3. - United States exports of softwood logs to all
countries, quantities and values by Customs Districts,
1961-67

North

Year hi
Washington Oregon . California

Alaska Other Total

- Millions of board feet, log scale -

1961 148 188 ‘ 28 3 65 432
1962 154 17 37 2 103 453
1963 412 297 38 9 124 380
1964 46t 371 13 s 172 1,023
1965 612 283 15 1 187 1,114
1966 720 g 22 15 172 1,318
1957 1,010 540 40 35 225 1,850

- Miliions of dollars -

1961 9.9 15.5 8.3 33.8

1962 9.8 e o, 8.7 30.4
1963 25.2 20.4 ey 9.7 55.3
1964 30.3 26.4 Yl 10.1 66.8
1065 44.6 5.8 “the, 12.2 82.6
1966 55.9 3.0 12.4 104.3
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Table 4, - Volume of softwood logs exported from Washington and Oregon,

Customs Districts by species, 1961-67

(Million board feet, log scale)

Year Douglas fir Port Orford Cedar Other Total
To all countries
1961 66 51 219 336
1962 47 36 228 311
1963 71 52 585 709
1964 82 40 712 835
1965 110 30 761 901
1966 128 34 947 1,109
1567 226 38 1,286 1,550
To_Japan
1961 61 50 217 328
1962 43 35 209 287
1963 66 52 521 639
1964 65 40 635 740
1965 73 29 673 775
1966 123 34 866 1,023
1967 222 37 1,191 1,450
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Table 5, - Average values of softwood logs exported
from Washington and Oregon Customs Districts
by species, 1961-67 :

(In dollars per thousand board feet, log scale)

Year Douglas fir Port Orford Cedar Other

To '311 countries

1961 _ $ 77.04 $ 124,39 $ 64,34
1962 79.99 144,59 55.73
1963 . 69.10 116.72 59,06
1964 70.26 132.80 64.05
1965 73.61 175.14° 75.07
1966 74,62 176.31 80.58
1967 80.46 258,38 81.81
: Tc; Japan
1961 75.76 123.88 64.12
1962 79.09 144,36 56,06
1963 65.88 116.07 . 57.62
1964 69.33 132,51 64.93
1965 76.00 *174.93 78,09
1966 76,04 176.41 82,39

1967 80,35 256.13 84,68
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Table 6. - United States exports of woodpulp,
pulp chips, and softwood plywood, quantity
and value, to all countries and to Japan

Cuantity Value
Woodpulp:
(1000 short tons) (1000 dollars)
Year All countries Japan All countries Japan
1961 1,178 162 159,003 . 26,791
1962 1,186 181 157,721 27,793
1963 1,422 327 182,003 42,549
1964 1,580 331 207,975 44,402
- 1965 1,396 296 169,720 38,123
1966 1,548 364 207,300 48,240
1967 1,920 430 260,000 56,000
Pulpwood chips:
: (1000 cords) (1000 dollars)
Year All countries Japan All countries Japan
1965 80 76 1,909 1,809
1966 188 183 4,458 4,315
1967 470 460 11,060 10,850
Softwood plywood:
(Million square feet) (1000 dollars)
Year All countries Japan Ail countries Japan
1961 13.7 nil 1,880 nil
1962 16.7 nil 2,140 nil
1963 17.5 nil 2,328 nil
1964 28,2 0.2 3,484 24
1965 30.3 0.7 3,807 83
1966 47.7 2.9 5,540 226
1967 £5,0 9.7 8,800 770

e
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Table 7. - United States exports of softwood lumber
by quantity and value, totals for U.S. and western
Customs Districts, 1961-67

(Quantities and values in millions)

e Total U.S, Custoxess;:::ricts
Board feet Value Board feet Eegceggtg{:'
1961 596§ 52 >3
1962 621 68 381 61
1963 740 85 502 68
1964 796 % 483 61
1955 ' 71 9% 460 60
1966 855 101 521 81

1967 920 106 634 69
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Table 3. - Exporis of softwoed lumber from tne United States
and fron western Customs Districts, by quantity, to all
countries and to Japan, 1961-67

(wentities in millicn board feet)

Year Potdld U.S. Western Custom Districts
A1l Percent A ALl Percent
countries Japan Japan countries Japan Japan
1961 596 1h7 25 325 17 LS
1962 621 7hL iz 361 Th 1y
1963 740 113 15 52 111 22
1ok 7.6 L20 16 Lo3 125 26
165 771 103 13 L0 103 22
1966 555 17¢ 20 521 164 33
1767 920 245 27 634 210 32
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Table 9. - Exports of softwood lumber from western Customs
Districts, by quantity, to all couutries and to Japan,
1961-1967

(quantities in millions of board feet)

Year Washington Oregon Califorgia Alaska Total
1961 -
All courtries 97 198 (30) NA 325
To Japan 40 69 NA NA 147
% to Japan 41 35 45
1962 -
All countries 75 231 46) 29 381
To Japan 9 29 NA NA 74
% to Japan 12 13 19
1963 -
All countries 116 272 (59) 55 502
To Japan 21 28 7 55 111
%-to Japan 18 10 12 100 22
1964 -
All countries 103 245 (46) 89 483
To Japan 8 25 3 89 125
% to Japan 8 10 7 120 26 7
1965 -
All countries 96 242 (44) 78 460
To Japan 1 20 4 78 103
% to Japan 1 8 9 100 . 22
1966 -
"All countries 98 237 (51) 135 521
To Japan 3 23 3 135 164
% to Japan 3 10 6 100 33
1967 -
All countries 120 264 920 160 634
To Japan 1 43 8 158 219
% to Japan 1 16 9 929 33

Source: Compiled by Forest Products Division, Business and Defense Services
Administracion, U.S., Department of Commerce, from U.S. Bureau of the
Census statistics., Total exports from California (in parenthesis)
from PLIB statistics.

89-5¥8 0—e8—Dbf 5——17I35
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_ Senator Morse. We stand in recess until 9 o’clock tomorrow morn-
ing.
(Whereupon, at 6:15 p.m., the hearing was recessed to reconvene at
9 a.m., Friday, January 19, 1968.)



LOG-EXPORTING PROBLEMS

FRIDAY, JANUARY 19, 1968
U.S. SENATE,

SuBcoMMITTEE ON RETAILING,
DisTRIBUTION, AND MARKETING PRACTICES,
Serect CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 9 a.m. in room 308,
New Senate Office Building, Senator Wayne Morse (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding. 9

Present: Senators Morse, Scott, and Hatfield.

Also present: Senator Ernest Gruening of Alaska; Representative
John R. Dellenback, U.S. Representative from the Fourth District of
Oregon ; Representative Howard W. Pollock, U.S. Representative at
Large from Alaska; Raymond D. Watts, Associate General Counsel;
and Herbert L. Spira, Counsel.

Senator Morse. The hearing will come to order.

Will the witnesses from Alaska come to the witness table? I am
sorry to get you here so early, gentlemen. I want to thank you very
much for cooperating with the committee by coming at 9 o’clock. We
have such a long list of witnesses today that I wanted to start early.
1 appreciate your attendance. We will start with Mr. Charles P.
Xlacllgonald, vice president of the Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., Sitka,

aska.

Youmay proceed in your own way.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES P. MacDONALD, VICE PRESIDENT, TIM-
BER AND PUBLIC RELATIONS, ALASKA LUMBER & PULP CO.,
SITKA, ALASKA ! '

Mr. MacDoxarp. My name is Charles P. MacDonald, vice president,
timber and public relations, Alaska Lumber & Pulp Co., Sitka, Alaska.

In spite of the fact that the recent staff report of the Treasury
Department failed to acknowledge the existence of any pulpmills in
their comments on Alaska’s forest resource, my firm has been pro-
ducing sulfite pulp for the export trade at its Sitka, Alaska, mill
since 1959.

Tt is operating solely on public timber, primarily from the Tongass
National Forest. It was the successful purchaser of the long-term Sitka
pulp sale from the Forest Service in 1957, comprising a 50-year com-
mitment of 5.25 billion board feet primarily from Baranof and
Chichagof Island on the southeast Alaska coast.

693
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The export sales value of the 1967 production from our Sitka mill
amounted to on the order of $25 million. The production of this output
furnished employment to a mill force of 496 persons, plus over 600
more in the logging camps and on tugboats.

The community of Sitka has grown from a population of about 2,000
in 1950 to over 7,500 in 1967. The 1967 net earnings of Sitka citizens
employed by the mill was $5,632,000. The income tax revenues from
this employment amounted to $182,000 to the State of Alaska and
$914,000 to the Federal Government; and payroll related taxes of
$21,000 to the State and $157,000 to the Federal Government. Pur-
chases of supplies and service last year amounted to over $300,000 in
Sitka, over $8,000 elsewhere in Alaska, $5 million from the other States,
and $140,000 from Japan. Its purchases of logs provided over $8 mil-
lion in revenue to log suppliers and towboat firms. The 21 shiploads
of pulp sent overseas from Sitka furnished regular employment to 25
longshoremen.

While it is self-evident that the Sitka pulpmill would never have
heen built, and be able to make these contributions to Alaska’s economy,
if there had not been a primary manufacture policy at the time for
Alaska national forests, the retention of this policy is no less vital
to its continued existence. The long-term pulp sale was never intended
to supply all the wood needs for the Sitka mill. The Forest Service
wisely allowed for log purchases from independent firms operating
elsewhere in the Tongass National Forest, thereby spreading the eco-
nomic contribution made by such a plant.

Since it has been impossible to develop the obligated contract volume
from the initial operating area defined by our timber sale contract, the
Forest Service reduced the amount of this obligation in 1964 for the
operating period involved. By definition, this makes us even more de-
pendent on outside log purchases for that period. While the total
volume to be made available over the life of the contract is guaranteed
by our contract with the U.S. Forest Service, it is quite apparent that
the area originally defined to provide it is seriously inadequate. We
are now engaged in a bilateral survey with the Alaska region of the
Forest Service to put a quantitative definition on this shortage, upon
which corrective action will have to be based. We have gone to great
expense with an experimental skyline system, not even as revolutionary
as some of the means suggested in the Treasury report to develop inac-
cessible areas, but the cost in proportion to production thus far proved
too great. In the meantime, until a solution is reached on our sale
area shortage, we are especially dependent on purchased logs for our
wood procurement. We have never failed to offer a market for any
logs, or chips, within a competitive towing distance from our mill. In
1967 over 30 different operators from all over the northern portions
of the Tongass National Forest, and on adjacent State and private
lands, supplied our log needs.

The hazards of an open export policy to our log procurement, and
therefore our survival, were recently brought home very clearly when
an established reliable supplier to us from the Yakutat area, was bid
above a level the domestic market could stand, and therefore lost a
sale he needed to stay in timber and business to a group apparently
hoping to break the round log export restriction.
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In summary, the primary manufacture requirement of the U.S. For-
est Service, for the Alaska national forests, brought our plant to
Alaska. The retention of that policy is essential to its continued
existence. :

Thank you very much.

Senator Morse. Mr. MacDonald, this is an excellent statement. Be-
fore I call on Senator Hatfield for questions, I might as well deal now
with the point you make on page 4, the last page of your statement.
At that point you say :

The hazards of an open export policy to our log procurement, and therefore
our survival, were recently brought home very clearly when an established
reliable supplier to us from the Yakutat area, was bid above a level that the
domestic market could stand, and therefore lost a sale he needed to stay in
timber and business to a group hoping to break the round log export restriction.

Is it possible for you to expand your explanation of that matter?

* Mr. MacDo~arp. Yes. We have a contract logger operating up in
the Yakutat area, who was unable to operate with the stumpage as
high as the last sale went. I believe that sale went at $15.50, and Yaku-
tat, of course, is a long way for towing, and thus the expense of towing
from that area is much greater than any other area that we acquire
logs from, and as a consequence there is a matter of several hundred
thousand dollars of equipment idle at this time, because he was not
able to get a sale, and has not been thus far to keep him in business.
He is just waiting to see what happens.

1S%nafcor Morse. These logs were bought by another purchaser at the
sale? :

Mr. MacDoxNaLp. Yes. ‘

Senator Morse. Was that purchaser buying for Japanese interests’

Mr. MacDonarp. That person has not done any logging to my
knowledge there, and the sale is lying dormant at this time. At least
there is no operation going, while another man is there with, or, I
would say $200,000 or $300,000 worth of equipment, and has no logs
now to operate on or no stumpage.

Senator Morse. But you say, quoting again from your statement:

Therefore lost a sale he needed to stay in timber and business to a group ap-
parently hoping to break the round log export restriction.

Do I infer from that that you think that the purchaser hopes to ex-
port those logs? :

Mr. MacDo~awp. It would so appear. I believe there has been a press
release from the State government’s office dated I think January 15,
indicating that they have been approached at the State level for assist-
ance in getting the primary manufacturing requirements released or
relieved or something along that line. I think Mr. Murkowski perhaps-
could cover that when his testimony comes. I am not entirely familiar
with that. '

Senator Morse. These are logs derived from Federal timberlands?

Mr. MacDoxaLp. Yes.

Senator Morse. Do you know of any instances in which round logs
off of Federal timberlands have been exported to Japan ?

Mr. MacDonarp. No; I do not know of any case where logs off of
the Federal timberlands, U.S. Forest Service, have been exported ex-
cept the species that have no market in Alaska, and that was cedar.
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Senator Morse. I believe we have not spelled out in the record yet,
as to just how the Forest Service restrictions are applied. Am T correct
in my understanding that before any round logs off of Federal timber-
lands in Alaska can be exported to Japan, it would require approval
of the Forest Service?

Mr. MacDoxarp. I believe that is entirely correct.

Senator Morse. Is it your understanding that bidders on Federal
timber in Alaska bid with the understanding that logs purchased shall
be used for processing Jumber for domestic use or for primary process-
ing prior to any exportation ?

Mr. MacDoxaro. That’s right.

Senator Morsk. But the purchaser of these logs is not in the process-
ing business, and it is believed that the logs might be purchased in the
hope that this purchase could break, as you say in your statement, the
round log export restriction. Do you have some information that in-
quiries have been made to the Government’s office in order to make it
possible for them to export these round logs %

Mr. MacDoxarp. I think that is true.

Senator Morse. Do you think some other witness on the panel will
be gfble;, to testify in greater detail in regard to this particular trans-
action?

Mr. MacDowarp. I think quite likely that Mr. Murkowski from the
Government office will probably cover this in his testimony, at least
the date of this press release.

Senator MorsE. I have a general comment on your excellent state-
ment, Mr. MacDonald. My intuition whispers to me that it does not
stand to reason that the Forest Service, in view of the data you have
put in this statement, will be very prone to change their administra-
tive policies in Alaska with respect to the exportation of round logs.

Therefore, I am inclined to share the rather definite and emphatic
statement that Senator Gruening made yesterday afternoon that the
exportation of round logs from Alaska just is not going to come to
pass. You cannot be around here as many years as I have without
appreciating that type of defense of a Senator’s State interests that
Senator Gruening expressed yesterday afternoon. I am sure that the
observers in the audience from the departments downtown took note.
If they did not, I respectfully suggest that they reread the transcript
of yesterday.

It also bears out what I told you when you had your conference
with me the first afternoon that you arrived. There is no intention
on the part of this chairman to change any log policies in Alaska.
The hearings are convened primarily for the purpose of making a
record for the benefit of the administration offices downtown. The
record will set forth the facts brought forth by spokesmen for the
industry from the States concerned, who meet with this committee
by way of their right to petition against grievances. That is part of
the legislative responsibility of Congress, both Senate and House.

The completion of that kind of a record in support of those
petitions will be available throughout the Government for the negoti-
ation which will be conducted between the executive branch of the
Government and the Japanese. I would like to have that clearly
understood by the offices downtown too. : S

" Your statement this.morning is filled with considerable objective
data as to the consequences of changing the log policy of Alaska upon



697

the economy of Alaska. As far as this Senator is concerned, I would
have to have that data answered by the departments before I would
go along with any change in the administrative policies governing
the Alaska forests. ‘

It seems to me that the thrust of your statement is consistent with
the position that this chairman has taken throughout these hearings—
that the burden of proof is on the administration now. They should
come forward and tell us why they are not imposing the restrictions
that the law authorizes them to impose, if they are to carry out their
responsibilities in protecting this industry.

This is not an all-or-none approach with this chairman. They
can do it by helping us find that balance point that we have talked
about consistently, that will' give the maximum protection to the
ports and to the mills and the workers in each area without con-
tinuing to do what I think the record establishes thus far is irreparable
injury to the lumber economy of the Pacific Northwest. Your state-
ment supports that thesis, I believe. :

Senator Hatfield, any questions?

Senator Harrrerp. Mr. Chairman, I have just two or three brief
questions. Are you aware of any interests in Alaska who might be
interested in changing the present log policy ?

Mr. MacDonarp. Well, I can only assume that there are some people
who are interested in round log export. Naturally there would be,
because as you know here in Oregon, the trading companies of Japan
have offered a higher price for logs than the domestic mills can pay
and still operate at a profit, and I think we have the same situation
up north.

I think it is only natural that we are apprehensive, with large de-
velopments in milling equipment and installation of plants, that if
that situation ever develops up north we cannot possibly hope to
compete. f

Senator HaTrieLp. So there may be those who are outside your
particular group here today who would favor some change?

Mr. MacDo~awp. That 1s quite possible.

Senator Harrrerp. What about the allowable cut pattern in Alaska?
Is all of it purchased ?

Mr. MacDonarp. Well, personally I think the allowable cut is just
about reached now. For instance, in our case we have inventoried our
timber sale of U.S. Forest Service timber and our inventory figures
show a much lower volume of timber on the area than the original
Forest Service estimate.

Now to date we have cut much less than our own figures indicate,
so I would assume that, that would eventually reduce the allowable
cut that is now on record with the Forest Service. This, of course, is
an assumption on my part.

Senator HarrreLp. Why are you cutting less?

Mr. MacDo~Narp. Why ?

Senator HartrieLp. Yes.

Mr. MacDonarp. Well, that is a difficult question to answer except
this. That we try to harvest everything that is on the ground, and the
cruise have not ent out. completely. I might give you an example. The
last man who testified last night was Mr. Soderberg, president of the

Clear Creek Logging Co. They logged under a logging contract for
cur company a show known as the Rodman Bay. I believe our cruise
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figures were in the neighborhood of 250 to 300 million on this show.
We made a contract with Soderberg to complete the Jogging of that
particular unit in 10 years. He finished logging it in five, and I have
forgotten what his figures were that he gave in testimony last night,
but T believe it was

Senator Hatrierp. 150.

Mr. MacDoxaLp. Yes, so obviously much less than we had cruised,
and our total cruise was much less than the Forest Service cruise, so
you see by applying that same reason it would appear that when the
joint inventory is completed, that we will find we have less timber
than we originally contracted for.

Now, we are not worried except in the case that the allowable cut
is exceeded, and we find ourselves with less timber than will justify or
fulfill our contract obligaticn. ‘

Senator HaTrFIELD. When the Government puts up for bid certain
tracts of timber under the allowable cut program, what percentage of
that is purchased ?

Mr. MacDoxaLp. What percentage?

Senator HatrieLp. Is it all purchased, all the allowable cut?

Mr. MacDonarp. Well, the allowable cut and the sale I think are
two different things. For instance, in our sale we were guaranteed five
and a quarter billion feet over a 50-year period. As I pointed out in
my testimony here, the Forest Service very wisely allowed for pur-
chase of additional timber off of our allotment, which gives employ-
ment and business to local concerns. And so we still have to have a
background of timber to, you might say, fall back on when there is not
enough of logs that can be bought from independents.

Senator HaTrieLp. Let me approach it another way. Do you feel
that the present cutting policies as exercised by the control of the
Federal agencies could be increased in volume in relation to the amount
of timber that is standing in the great State of Alaska? Do you think
you are undercutting, are you about even or are you overcutting?

Mr. MacDoxarp. I think we are about even on the southeastern
Alaska areas. I am not familiar with the interior of Alaska where I
understand a great volume of timber exists.

Senator Harrierp. Isthis where the very devastating forest fire took
place about 2 or 3 yearsago? ’

Mr. MacDoxarp. Thatis in the interior?

Senator HatrreLp. That is the interior?

Mr. MacDonarp. Yes.

Scilf.‘?,tor Hartrrerp. And about how many acres did it burn do you
recall ?

Mr. MacDoxarp. I could not answer that. I do not have those
figures.

Senator Hartrierp. It was a very large fire though, was it not?

Mr. MacDo~xarp., What? '

Senator HaTrrerp. Isay’it wasa very large fire.

Mr. MacDoxarp. Yes.

Senator HatrreLp. And was there any effort made or any program
to fight that fire?

Mr. MacDowarp. I am sure there was, The Bureau of Land Manage-
ment has a very positive fire protection program, and I am sure that
they made a great effort.
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Senator Harrierp. They were restricted though in effectiveness be-
cause of lack of accessroads? ;

Nér. MacDownarp. Yes, I think that is true. Alaska is very short of
roads. :

Senator Hatrierp. Do you think that this would benefit the re-
sources as a whole, considering the entire State of Alaska, if access
roads and programs to develop more access roads became a priority
and ‘tl?le sale of logs might be part of that access road building pro-
gram? ‘

Mr. MacDonarp. Yes, providing the stumpage remains the same. T
think that the more roads we have in Alaska, the better job of fire-
fighting can be done, and more accessible timber will be available.

Senator Harrierp. What would you feel about the combination of
more sales, particularly in the interior tied to the program of build-
ing roads with the sale of timber tracts and what-have-you, if this
could be brought about would you favor that in the increase of the
overall cutting program for the State of Alaska?

Mr. MacDoxarp. I would like to condition that, that I would favor
it for developing the great volumes that are in the interior of Alaska.
I think the coastal fringe, in which our operation is confined, I think
it is up to its proper cut.

Senator Hatrierp. Yes. I understand your differentiation. Do you
feel that this is feasible under the present primary manufacturing
policy, this question of developing the interior with roads and extract-
ing some of the ripe timber from that part of Alaska?

Mr. MacDonarp. Yes; I do. I believe that with the railroad u
there having no backhauls—that is, freight all going inland an
nothing coming back—that they could make a very advantageous rate
so that mills could be built in the seaward area at the water terminal,
and I think it would greatly develop the country. I believe that is
quite possible.

Senator Harrirrp. There is—there would be naturally, I suppose
by just the constitution of things great amounts of timber ready now,
right now, for harvest, if access were available?

Mr. MacDonarp. I think that is true in the interior, although I am
not an authority on it, and I would prefer somebody that lives in the
interior and is more familiar with it to give that testimony.

Senator Harrierp. And do you subscribe to the Pinchot concept of
conservation, that conservation is not to lock up but wise utilization?

Mr. MacDowarp. Yes; I do.

Senator Hatrierp. On the question of wood chips, would you tell
us a little bit about this. This comes under the primary manufactur-
ing policy that you can export with chips as you do in terms in the
square-cut log, isthat right %

Mr. MacDonaLp. I am not positive about that, but I do know that
chips that come from waste materials such as the sawmills down here
would be exportable. In fact, they are being exported down here.

Senator Harrierp. Do you have any export of wood chips to Japan ?

Mr. MacDoxarp. No; we have none. We use all the chips we can
get. We buy all the chipswe can get. )

Senator Hatrrerp. But you would not be prevented from engaging
in that, would you, under the primary manufacturing agreements
or arrangements?



700

Mr. MacDoxarp. I doubt if we would be, but as I say, I am quite
familiar that chips that come from waste would be exportable. I do
not know that they would permit us as a primary manufacturing
requisite to take the round log and convert it strictly into chips for
shipment, but T believe it is possible, because a year ago or 2 years
ago there was a Japanese concern very seriously considering building
a chipmill near Homer.

Senator Harrrerp. Do you think it would be conceivable to broaden
your primary manufacture concept along such a hypothetical situa-
tion as this. That if round logs were desired, that a ratio between
the purchase of square-cut logs and round logs could be established,
that if someone wanted to buy a certain number of round logs, they
would have to first of all purchase # amount of square-cut logs, and
that you would tie that to a rising trend of what you project will be
under your present policy, a rising trend of square-cut log sales, so
that it s not free square-cut log sales at present levels but give it room
to grow, but still with the Interior possibilities there, a need for
access roads, that you could tie together some kind of a formula that
might mean the interior development, and at the same time provide
to @ world market round logs that are not now available from Alaska?
Is this hypothetical consideration conceivable? Is there any validity
to that possibility ¢

Mr. MacDowxArp. I think it would be possible, but T would not con-
sider myself qualified to make judgment on it. T think anything of that
sort would require much study before offering an opinion.

Senator HATrrELD. Let me assure you, as the chairman has assured
you, our chairman today, that I certainly am not anxious to do any-
thing that would inhibit or restrict the development of the great
State of Alaska. I think you know that I can say this, I think, without
being critical of next-door neighbors. That you received from the
State of Oregon longtime stronger support for statehood than other
States of the Northwest, and so there is a long tie of relationship and
friendship between the State of Alaska. I recall that we had the
wonderful agreements whereby we provide special education for the
people of Alaska in the field of blind and deaf, special education,
and our State public institutions of higher learning also welcome many
students from Alaska. So.I do not want to leave any impression that
T am anxious to foist upon you the problems that we have in Oregon.
But at the same time I do feel compelled to probe and to interrogate
along the lines of policies that might possibly be beneficial to both
Alaska and to Oregon.

I do not see ourselves unrelated or isolated one from the other and
as you pointed out very eloquently and others before you, you can
foresee problems that we now have if your policy were changed or
different. I am sure that shows that we do have interrelationships, but
1 am anxious to see if there is any possibility which might be developed
whereby Alaska could see this interior developed, opened up, access
roads to help not only protect the resource but to utilize the resource,
that this could be done and relieve the situation that we have at the
same time, and I think it would be mutually beneficial; I would see
nothing wrong with that. T am not an expert, but I am just asking the
questions in order to find out if these things are possible. I appreciate
what you have told us this morning.
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Senator Morse. Thank you very much, Senator Hatfield. Con-
gressman Pollock?

Representative PorLock. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacDonald, would you go into a little more the problem at
Yakutat, since it has been brought out. It is my understanding that
this area is so isolated from any of the mills that the only way at the
present time of removing any of the cut timber would be by barges
rather than log floats, as is done in southeastern Alaska.

Mr. MacDoxacp. That is true, and I think our company has the
only barge system that is capable of moving logs from there to the
mills, and this logger that has been logging quite successfully for us .
up there is totally dependent upon sending his logs to our mill at the
present time, but he is unable to get timber at this time, and he is shut
down now, just hoping that the State will make available some tim-
ber before he is in complete financial difficulty. .

Representative Porrock. I want to pursue the matter of availability
of timber in just a minute, but is it your understanding that the bid
that was successful in the Yakutat area was a bid in your opinion that
would be too high a cost to then tack the primary processing costs on
top and sell it ?

Mr. MacDonarp. That is right, because there is an expensive cost
in the moving of the logs, you see, so that naturally is added to the
total cost of the logs delivered to the mill. It does not matter whose
mill. ‘

Representative PorLocx. Was this bid a much higher cost than any
of the timber that has gone for sale in southeastern Alaska?

Mr. MacDoxacp. Yes. I believe the bid price on that was $15.50,
and I think the previous price was around $6.

Representative Porrock. I believe, Mr. Chairman, when Commis-
sioner Murkowski testifies the record will show through his testimony
that Governor Hickel and the Alaska State administration are not in
support of the appeal which was made by this individual who was
the successful bidder in Yakutat to ship round logs to Japan. The posi-
tion of the Governor and the State administration is very much in
support of primary processing.

Now, Mr. MacDonald, would you discuss a little bit the question of
the availability of timber in Alaska, in the southeastern area as you
are more familiar with it, vis-a-vis the allowable cut ? In other words,
is there a lot more timber available for cutting on a sustained-yield
basis than has been made available ?

You have been given a guarantee of a certain volume of timber in
a 50-year period, but in the areas which have been allocated to you,
the prediction of the available timber has been incorrect. There is not
as much timber there as was anticipated ?

Mr. MacDonaLp. Yes. ‘

Representative PoLLock. So how are you going to resolve this mat-
ter with the Forest Service?

Mr. MacDo~arp. There is a provision for contingency areas in the
contract, and of course we have got to prove that the timber does not
exist on the present sale areas as defined in cur contract, and that is
the purpose of this joint venture in reinventory. So that our foresters
and foresters of the U.S. Forest Service will do a joint inventory to-
gether, so that when the final figures are in on that, I think there will
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be no dispute, no difference of opinion between the Forest Service
and the company.

Representative Porrock. Do you think there is any difference of
opinion now ?

Mr. MacDoxarp. That I could not say, but I think there was to
begin with.

Representative Porrock. Do you think that the Forest Service is
aware; that there was not as much timber available in the allotted
areas?

Mr. MacDoxarp. This is an assumption on my part, but I think
they are. '

Representative PoLrock. Iam asking for an opinion, yes.

Mr. MacDoxarp. But so far as I know, they have made no public
statement to that effect.

Representative PoLrock. I want to congratulate you as I have the
other witnesses who have testified before for a very fine statement.
I think it was very factual and very useful. Thank you very much.

Senator Morsk. Thank you, Congressman.

Mr. MacDonald, did you hear Mr. Van Brunt’s testimony yesterday
representing the Longshoremen’s Union ¢

Mr. MacDox~arp. Yes, I did.

Senator MorsE. In his colloquy with the chairman he expressed the
view that primary processed lumber shipped out of Alaska to Japan
in many instances results in such little modification of the log that
it could be said that form rather than substance was involved as far
as primary processing is concerned. Did you hear him testify to
that effect? I paraphrase him, but I think accurately. He stated that
from his own observations, on the various docks in Alaska, he had
seen lumber ships to Japan in which only cuts on two sides of the
log had been made, that in some instances only a slab had been taken off,
but no substantial primary processing had taken place. His conclusion,
from his own observation was that in order to get the log qualified to
be exported, as little modification of it as could be made and still
fall under the ruling that primary processing had taken place seemed
to be the practice.

Then were you in the room when Mr. Davidson testified ?

Mr. MacDoxarp. Yes, I was. :

Senator Morse. You heard him say that he had owned and operated
amill in Wrangell prior to his sale of it.

Mr. MacDoxawp. Yes, I did.

Senator Morse. You heard his description of the type of primary
processed lumber that at least went out of his mill, particularly calling
attention to the 4 by 4’s that were processed in his mill and went
directly from the dock in Japan to the building sites and on into the
houses?

Mr. MacDoxarp. Yes.

Senator Morse. I think the record will show that Mr. Davidson
also testified that these processing practices were not limited to his
mill, but were characteristic of the primary processing of the other
lumber mills. Therefore he found himself in substantial disagree-
ment with Mr. Van Brunt’s testimony. Do you recall that testimony ?

Mr. MacDownarp. Yes.
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Senator Morse. What is your testimony in regard to the nature
of primary processing on logs that are shipped to Japan? In what
form are the cants when they leave Alaska mills for export to Japan?
Is it true that the processing is a matter of form and not of substance?

May I say that when I raise these questions, I raise no question as
to the veracity of any witness nor of their observations. However,
whenever I am presiding over a case, and there is a conflict in the
statement of facts, I think I owe it to the committee and to the wit-
nesses to get clarification in the record.

I do not question the honesty of either witness. But, you know
very well that individual witnesses can be placed in circumstances
where one sees something and another sees something else. All you
have to do is go through an automobile accident case to know how
witnesses can vary, each testifying as to what they actually did see
but they saw a different thing. What I have to find out from the
standpoint of my committee is how much primary processing takes
place on these cants, and is the practice one that might be character-
ized as really a manufacturing subterfuge in order to get under or
within a regulation that requires primary processing.

Mr. MacDoxarp. May I answer your question as I understand it?

Senator Morse. Take your time. You may answer.

Mr. MacDoxarp. Let us put it this way. I believe the manufactur-
ing, primary manufacturing policy calls for maximum size that will
go through a 10-inch edger. Now when you put a cant through a
10-inch edger, you can set those saws and cut it into 1-inch boards
with no extra time required. It is just a matter of setting the saws and
bang, it goes through the edger and it comes out in 1-inch boards,
except those boards are not saleable in Japan even at anywhere near
the price that we can get for what we call waney woods which is cants,
so I think nothing could be gained by cutting it up into small pieces,
into 1-inch boards. It might mean one or two more men on the green
chain and that is all, and it would drop the value of it that is there
in a thicker cant, because the Japanese mills that remanufacture this
have very thin saws, and their labor of course is quite low, and they
are able to manufacture these larger cuts which we call cants into
any market or any field that they wish. So it becomes more desirable
to them and they will pay more money for it in the cants than they
would in the 1-inch boards. In fact we could not sell 1-inch boards
to Japan. Does that answer your question ?

Senator Morse. Partly. In, however, putting those cants into the
form and shape that they need to be put in'in order to be exported to
Japan and meet the requirement that there must be primary processing,
are they cut on four sides or are they cut on two sides? Is the bark taken
off of the two sides or four sides? Are they squared out or do they
simply go through the edger, and the edges taken off on two sides?

What I am trying to get you to tell us on the basis of your own ex-
perience as an operator, as to whether or not this primary processing
1s one that is carried out by way of an operation that squares these cants
on two sides or four sides. In other words, is this process, generally,
what Mr. Davidson testified to when he said that he packaged four
by fours or what Mr. Van Brunt described as a 2-sided squaring ¢ You
heard his testimony ? ‘ ‘

Mr. MacDo~awp. Yes.
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Senator Morst. We have this conflict in the testimony as to whether
or not we are dealing, in Alaska, with an export practice that is, as I
said in my inquiry of Mr. Van Brunt, a matter of form rather than sub-
stance. That would be coming as near to shipping round logs as you
can and still come under the regulation of primary processing. That is
what T want to get cleared up in the record. We want to know what the
form of these cants really is.

Mr. MacDoxarp. Mr. Chairman, may I have your permission, we
have a sawmill man, here, sitting at the table, may I defer this question
tohim?

Senator Morsk. Delighted. Glad to have you do it. Mr. Daly.

Mr. Dary. Mr. Chairman, this argument, if you will, 1s mostly a
matter of words, I think, really. It depends on the quality of the log,
the size of the log, and the location of the log. The area I live in, and
where my mill operates we have a lot of high-grade spruce logs, large
logs, and the great majority of our cants, if you will, are four-sided.
You get farther north where you get into a smailer low-grade log, for
example, an 8-inch diameter log. if you are taking a 6-inch cant out,
you cannot take much off of that log and still get 6 inches. Mr. David-
son’s testimony was entirely correct. It all depends upon where you
are and what particular type of log you are using, whether it is hem-
lock or spruce, and what particular market you are going into.

Senator Morse. The two chief species are hemlock and spruce ¢

Mr. Davy. Hemlock and spruce, yes. I think the point, really, that I
would say Mr. Van Brunt is_probably missing is regardless of the
amount of processing done, there is a sawmill there, and there are
people working in that mill, and there is an investment in the mill as
well as the longshoring. To say that Mr. Davidson’s mill is representa-
tive of all of Alaska is not true, but it is fairly representative of the
industry.

Senator Morse. The question the chairman wants to get answered is
how much labor is expended on the logs. Is it simply a question of the
log going through for a one edge or a two-side edge or a four-side
edge?

Mr. Davy. That is entirely true.

Senator Morse. And Mr. Van Brunt says on page 554 of the tran-
seript of yesterday :

As you know, Mr. Chairman, I visit, periodically, the port of Vancouver,
British Columbia for the purpose of determining exactly what is being loaded
on the vessels to Japan, and I am not saying that there are not small amounts
of finished product. I am saying there is no measurable amount of finished product
as we know it shipped to Japan from Canada.

Later on page 555 the chairman said :

And your testimony is that in Alaska the lumber that is shipped to Japan
is even less finished, than the lumber that is shipped from Canada?

Mr. VAN BRUNT. It is cut to the absolute minimum required in order to meet
the tterm primary process. That is not the answer. Let me say that what I am
saying, and I am sure that the public port authorities, the stevedoring companies.
the steamship people and all people involved in our so-called side of the industry
will be most happy to ship lumber products, but we do not feel that you can or
should curtail any part of log exports. Rather what should be done is to develop
the market in Japan and that should begin to ship the finished product.

On page 552 he continues:

... Canada or not as you and I or the general public would consider finished
material although this is far closer to finished material than anything shipped
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from Alaska. Alaska they are not even shipping what the industry considers
for general cants. They are not four-sided surfaces. They are only two-sided sur-
faces and sometimes you must have a vivid imagination to even see those
two sides that have been touched with a saw. They are what is termed primary
process, that is they have been touched in some manner by a saw. I have seen
some of them or a great number of them that were sawed into three pieces.
The center piece most certainly was sawed on two sides, but the two outside
parts that were back on it were simply slabs. However, this is not the average.
The average is canted, that is the two sides cut, not surfaced. These are then
put into rough packages and shipped to Japan and they are then cut into some
type of finished product.

You get these two points of view between and among witnesses. Do
I understand correctly now, Mr. Daly, that it is your testimony that
it depends upon the size of the log—whether you are dealing with a
large log or a small log? )

Mr. Dary. Senator, all T can say really, I mean there is no way to
solve this argument unless you actually come up there and look at it,
but we do as much as we can to the log before we ship it, within the
price restrictions on the log, and we comply with primary manufac-
turing requirements, and I do not think, or I disagree with whoever
said it, that it is form rather than the substance. The restrictions are
laid down and we comply with them, and there are a group of us that
are going over to Japan as soon as we can, today or tomorrow, and
we are going to meet with our buyers to—as Mr. Van Brunt said yes-
terday and I entirely agree with him. The more you can do to a log,
the more labor you put in it, the better off you are, the higher quality
product you sell, and that is exactly what we are trying to do. We are
trying to increase the value of our product to Japan.

Senator Morsk. I think this exchange has been helpful. You are
welcome to file any supplemental statement for the record on this
point that you care to. ‘

Mr. MacDonald talked about the big fire in interior Alaska. We of
course have been plagued with forest fires in Oregon. We had the
Oxbow fire, the Tillamook burn, serious burns last summer. Following
our burns the Forest Service and BLM have been very cooperative
in helping us to salvage programs trying to get as much of the burned-
off sumpage out as possible. Is there any salvage operation going on
in Alaska at the present time time in regard to your big interior burn?

Mr. MacDo~arp. Not to my knowledge on a large scale. I am not
familiar with the interior. It is like being in another world, because
of the vast mileage involved, so we do not get back and forth very
much, and I am unable to speak from first-hand knowledge other
than what I read in the press. But I believe there are very few mills
in the interior, and those that are in existence are very small and
cater to just very narrow markets, so I could not answer that question.

Senator Morse. The Washington Post this morning, and I hope
participants in the hearing will take note, has a story which says:

The Department of Agriculture has cut its budget by $389, of which $21.5
million will come out of the Forest Service budget.

This is a newspaper story. I do not know what the official statement
of the Department is. The chairman takes notice of the story, and
certainly all in the lumber industry should do the same. I hope that
the Department of Agriculture witnesses next Tuesday will be pre-
pared to advise us if there is a $21.5 million cut out of the forest
budget, what services are going to be cut: whether this means cuts in
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access roads programs, wliether it means cuts in personnel so that
there will be a reduction in cruising, whether it means cuts that will
have the effect of slowing up the placing of stumpage on the market
in sales, or whether it is going to result in a restrictive program in
meeting the already short supply of logs alleged to exist by witnesses
that have already testified in these hearings. A $21.5 million cut in
the Forest Service budget, if that cut has the effect of reducing the
supply of raw materials to the mills of this country, would compound
the problems that already exist in this industry as described by the
witnesses in this hearing.

Furthermore, I hope that the Forest Service witnesses and the
Treasury witnesses will be able to relate such a budget cut program
to the balance-of-payments problem. The committee would find that
very interesting. As one who has taken a great interest in the laws of
economics ever since he was a graduate student, I have never been
able to follow any argument that reducing productive power in a time
of economic crisis which we are in, could possibly be helpful either
in the control of inflation or meeting a balance-of-payments problem.
Tt seems to me that, in such times of economic crisis, you should expand
your economy, not restrict it; that you should produce more goods
to produce more wealth to meet your economic problems, not less
goods. An economy of scarcity does not decrease inflation. Every
freshman economics student knows that.

Unless this $21.5 million cut, if it is the cut they are making, is
going to be made in a manner that will not decrease the productivity
of our forests, then this chairman would have to conclude that this is
another example of “penny wise and pound foolish” policy.

Tt could also be pointed out that, if this is going to be the kind of
cutting that this administration is going to engage in, then there is
quite a disparity between assertions of the administration that we are
going to meet our domestic needs and at the same time meet our
foreign-policy needs.

You cannot meet the domestic needs by impounding funds needed
for expenditures to expand the economy. You cannot meet the domes-
tic needs by making cuts that will have the effect of denying to an
already depressed area the sales of Federal timber essential to provid-
ing the mills with the logs essential and necessary for their operation.

The administration had better be ready, as far as this chairman is
concerned, to show that whatever reduction they are going to make,
will not cause further increases in log prices.

I raise this point because these are not singular issue problems. This
is a complex mixed economic problem on this matter of forestry. And,
as far as I am concerned, the burden of proof is on the Department
of Agriculture to show where the $21.5 million out of the Forest Serv-
ice budget is going to be taken, and what the effect of that cut is
going to have in connection with supplying an already depressed lum-
ber industry with the logs that it needs to operate.

If they make a multimillion-dollar reduction without impairing
present or future production, they ought to have done it long before
this, because if they can make that kind of a cut, they have been wasting
a lot of taxpayers’ money up until now,

This chairman, may I say, is going to have to have more than seman-
ties from the administration to satisfy him as to the effect of any
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such cut on the lumber industry in my State, in Washington, Alaska,
and the Pacific Northwest and generally for that matter anywhere
else in the country. :

Well, with that little message to the administration we are ready
to hear the next witness. But first, I want to insert in the record at this
point the newspaper article to which I referred.

(The news article referred to follows :)

[From the Washington Post, Jan. 19, 19681
Frepman Curs ’68 SpENDING
$386 MILLION TRIM AFFECTS FOOD FOR PEACE

(By Walter Pincus and Carroll Kilpatrick)

The Department of Agriculture is cutting $386,530,821 from its originally pro-
grammed spending for the next six months, it was learned yesterday.

The cutbacks during the last half of fiscal 1968 are being made in response to
the 1967 law requiring Federal agencies to trim payroll costs by two per cent and
program costs by 10 per cent.

" The cuts were detailed by Secretary Orville L. ¥Freeman in letters to House and
Senate chairmen of subcommittees handling department appropriations.

The biggest reduction is $167 million to be cut from Food for Peace shipments

to needy countries between now and July 1.

Overseas Jobs Are Cut

The Agriculture action became known as the White House confirmed a story
in yesterday’s editions of The ‘Washington Post that the President was ordering
a 10 per cent cut in Federal employment overseas, except for Vietnam.

[United Press International reported that President Johnson is considering
cutting back the Federal highway construction fund by $600 million as part of
his economy drive. Transportation ‘Secretary Alan S. Boyd had warned in
November that cuts might be made if ‘Congress forced deep cuts in Government
spending.] ;

In addition to announcing the overseas employment reduction, the White House
revealed yesterday that the President also sent out a memorandum aimed at
cutting travel abroad by Government officials.

The personnel and travel reductions are part of an overall program to cut
Government dollar expenditures abroad by $500 million in 1968.

25,000 Work Abroad

Americans serving under ambassadors overseas, exclusive of Vietnam, total
25,000 and include about 7000 from the State Department, 1500 from the United
States Information Agency, 5300 from the Agency for International Development,
9000 from the Defense Department, 500 Peace Corps officials, and 1500 from the
Departments of Commerce, Agriculture, Labor and other agencies.

No mention was made in the President’s directive of Central Intelligence
Agency employes overseas, for which no estimate of numbers or assignments is
available. .

In ordering a curb on official travel, the President told officials . to reduce the
number of international conferences to which the Government sends delegates,
to limit the number of officials attending those held and to schedule as many
conferences as possible in the United States.

Among the Agriculture reductions, in addition to the Food for Peace cuts :

0O $40 million to be cut from available Rural Electrificaion Administration
loan funds. .

© $3.6 million from the school lunch program. Agriculture officials say obliga-
tions will still run $9 million above those of a year earlier.

© $25 million from agriculture research programs.

© $26.4 million from soil conservation programs with $20 million to come from
watershed and flood control construction funds.

© $50 million frcm Farmers Home Administration funds.

@ $21.5 million from the U.S. Forest Service.

89-248 O—68—pt. 2——13
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® $24.5 million from the Agricultural ‘Stabilization and ‘Conservation 'Service
cost-sharing aid to farmers.

@ Outright cancellation of a new $8. million program to convert croplands to
recreation areas.

Senator Morse. Do you have any questions, Congressman?

Representative DeLLENBACK. No, Mr. Chairman.
_ Senator MorsE. The next witness will be Mr. Jack Reekie represent-
ing the Alaska Bankers Association.

STATEMENT OF JACK REEKIE, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
BANK OF ALASKA, KETCHIKAN, ALASKA; REPRESENTING THE
ALASKA BANKERS ASSOCIATION ’

Mr. Repxi. Chairman Morse, committee members, I am Jack
Reekie, representing the Alaska Bankers Association, which is an
association representing all of the banks of Alaska. I am also a senior
vice president of the National Bank of Alaska. I wish to thank you
for the opportunity to appear before you today.

Tarlier in these hearings the Treasury Department’s staff report
on the Pacific Northwest log export problem suggested that round logs
be exported from Alaska. You are all aware of the primary manufac-
ture policy of the U.S. Forest Service which prohibits the exportation
of round logs from national forests in Alaska. The purpose of this
policy is to develop the local economies in the areas of our timber
stands. The Forest Service should be highly commended for this posi-
tion and I salute them.

T know you have received communications from the various com-
munities of southeastern Alaska, all expressing unanimous opinions
that to allow log exports would be disastrous to the communities of
southeastern Alaska.

Let me present a few facts and figures to show you the impact of
the primary manufacture policy of the Forest Service. My remarks and
data are confined to southeastern Alaska, the archipelago stretching
south and east from the rest of our State along Canada’s border
and on the Pacific Ocean. This comprises the Tongass National Forest,
is part of the North Pacific rain forest, and is the only area of signif-
icant timber development in Alaska at the present time.

Tn 1942, approximately 10 years before the first pulp mill was con-
structed in Alaska, bank deposits in the southeastern communities
totaled roughly $12 million. In 1952, prior to the start of pulpmill
construction, bank deposits totaled $24 million. Today they total in
excess of $90 million. In other words, during the 10 years prior to
the start of Alaska’s first pulpmill deposits were growing at a rate of
$1.2 million per year.

‘Assessed valuations of southeastern communities have shown a very
similar pattern of growth. From 1944 to 1954 assessed valuations in-
creased 140 percent; from 1944 to 1967 they have increased 500 percent.
These increases have taken place despite some very significant fire
losses in Ketchikan, Wrangell and Sitka. This growth has taken place
during a period of nonexpansion in our fish industry, in fact we have
o contraction. Instead of seven canneries we now have only two in
Ketchikan. The site of Wrangell’s only cannery is now used as storage
area for the lumber of the Wrangell Lumber Co. Planned capital ex-
penditures of private funds for the year 1968 in the community of
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Wrangell is $1,370,000 or 17 percent of that city’s present assessed
valuation. ‘

I can unequivocally say that without the Forest Service policy pro-
hibiting exportation of round logs, southeastern Alaska would not
have this growth. I would like to quote a letter from P. K. J. ohansen,
assessor for the Gateway Borough, the taxing authority encompassing
the city of Ketchikan and the Ketchikan Pulp Co.:

“It 1s the appraiser’s opinion that this tremendous growth was due to
the fact that the Ketchikan Pulp Co. established their plant adjacent
to the city in 1954 and it is known that the only reason their plant
was built was that the timber supply or raw material was available to
them at that time.” ‘

Senator Morsg. The entire letter will be inserted in the record at this
point. . 1
(The document referred to follows:)
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EXHIBIT A

THE GATEWAY BOROUGH
4 P. O. BOX 142
L % KETCHIKAN, ALASKA 99901

T ‘12 January 1968

Mr. John Reekie

Senior Vice President
National Bank of Alaska
Box 1538 '
Ketchikan, Alaska 99901

Dear Sir:

This will confirm our {elephone conversation and your request relative
to the assessed valuation for the City of Ketchikan and the Ketchikan
Independent School District in 1954 and 1967.

The assessed valuation for the City of Ketchikan inm 1954 was $22,553,870.,
the school district in 195k was $3,72L,900.; the assessed valuation for
the City of Ketchikan in 1967 was $l5,302,500., and the School District

was $30,167,710.

It is the appraiser's opinion that this tremendous growth was due to

the fact that the Ketchikan Pulp Company established their plant adjacent
to the City in 195k and it is known that the only reason their plant

was built was that the timber supply or raw material was available to
them at that time. It can also be pointed out that in 1954 we had

seven salmon canneries -operating within the City of Ketchikan and the
School District; in 1967 only two camnneries were operating within the
same area, which would indicate that the fish supply is on the decline.

I trust this information will be of help to you.
Yours truly,
KETCHIKAN GATEWAY BOROUGH
7 :{//:A?Wt/
P, K/ Johansen
Borough Assessor

PKJ: 313
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Mr. Reekie. Alaska, more than any other State, has a battle with
weather conditions. We are cursed by seasonality, which is accentuated
by severe winters. We are striving to overcome these problems through
development of winter tourism. The key is spreading of payrolls
throughout the year rather than confining them to the summer months.
Year-round employment brings people to Alaska as permanent resi-
dents, who build homes, schools, commercial buildings, and pay taxes
and contribute to general economic growth. ’

For too long Alaska has had to contend with boomers and exploiters,
who come in, earn high seasonal wages, then leave our State, without
contributing anything. To allow round log export would only con-
tribute to our seasonality problem, not relieve it. Pulpmill and sawmill
operations continue year-round. Logging must shut down for a mini-
mum of 2 months each year. ‘

Log export is job export. Alaska is just beginning to emerge from
colonial status. In order to continue and sustain a standard of liv-
ing and thus become economically self-sustaining we must increase
the manufacturing process within the State in order to get the added
value of the processing. |

The U.S. Forest Service has had the foresight to prohibit log ex-
port and require primary manufacture and the determination to stand
by this very wise policy in spite of much opposition. Any relaxation
of this attitude would not only be the eventual ruination of Alaska’s
lumber and pulp industry—it would be disastrous to the local econo-
mies of the communities of southeastern Alaska.

In closing, and as a banker, I would like to thank the banking in-
dustry of both Oregon and Washington who have assisted Alaskan
banks by participating in financing some of the timber industry needs
in southeastern Alaska. One of the keys to a successful pulp or saw-
mill operation is an adequate supply of low-cost logs. Oregon, Wash-
ington, and Alaska banks have extended credit on this basis. If cur-
rent practices are changed that increase the costs of these logs we
are going to be faced with sizable loan losses. The liquidation value
of a mill is measured in tons—junk value. T trust we won’t have to
use this form of measurement.

Thank you.

Senator Morse. Mr. Reekie, this is very helpful testimony. These
data will be considered by the committee, and I hope will be noted by
the administration also.

Congressman Pollock?

Representative Porrock. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I
would like to comment to Mr. Reekie that his statement is a very fine
one. I think the information presented is very useful. I wonder, Jack,
if you might discuss a little bit the comment on the bottom of page 3
that “to allow round log export would only contribute to our season-
ality problem and not relieve it.” Tt would be useful for the record to
discuss it. ‘

Mr. Reexie. Well, logging is a seasonal operation. Pulpmills, saw-
mills that input the primary manufacture require them under the law
te provide year-round employment which you are well aware of.

They also have to cut the logs, but that 1s a seasonal job. The work
in the pulpmill and the work in the sawmill continues the year around,
and thisis the point I am making.
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Representative Porrock. Is part of what you are saying that be-
cause there is a processing of the timber, that a lot of it is cut in the
summer months, stored until winter and utilized the year around?

Mr. Reexie. Very definitely, Art Brooks or Charlie MacDonald
would have to comment on the amount. of storage, but again you have
to come to Alaska to visualize what is taking place. But throughout
our coast and the areas adjacent to the pulp and sawmills there are
vast areas of logs stored that must be built up through the summer
months to allow the mills and the pulpmills to continue cutting the
year round.

Representative Porrock. I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we might
have a comment on this from Art Brooks. Yesterday evening we got a
little short on the questioning and I think it might be useful, concern-
ing the year-round employment aspect of primary processing which
might not be available if round logs are exported ?

Senator Morse. Mr. Brooks, we shall be very glad to hear your
response to this question.

Mr. Brooxs. As I follow the trend of your thinking if the logs were
exported they would have to be logs just the same as if they went
through the mills, but it is true that in our area, which is possibly
the most favorable since we are in the most southerly part of the
Tongass National Forest, an average operating season for logging
is about 9 months. We have run the year round, but it is not usual. In
that 9 months we produce logs to run the mills for the full year.

The average operation of a pulpmill is about 854 or 355 days a year,
and of course the sawmills are on a somewhat lesser schedule but they
are presently running on a full season basis too, so that employment 18
steady and it is very important in our State economy, because we do
have a history of seasonality in areas further on.

Representative Porrock. I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Daly
might comment as far as the mills are concerned about seasonal em-
ployment versus year-round employment.

Senator Morse. We will be glad to hear you, Mr. Daly.

Mr. Dary. Well, Mr. Brooks pretty well covered it. In the past
when we were serving strictly the domestic market we were down to,
in most of the mills, 4 or 5 months out of the year, but now with this
market, well, my particular mill will be shutting down for 1 month this
spring in order to put in some new machinery. All the rest of them
so far as I know are not shutting down at all this year. They are keep-
ing going. '

Representative Porrock. Aside from this replacement of machinery
vou would be operating on a 12-month basis?

Mr. Dary. If it were not for that we would not be shut down.

Representative Pourock. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Morse. Congressman Dellenback.

Representative DeLLeNBaCK. I would like to just make a pair of
general statements, Mr. Chairman. One, I have had a chance to look
over the testimony having not been here yesterday to listen to the
gentlemen, but I appreciated the chance to read their testimony, and a
member of my staff has also been involved in this, so I am aware of
what Alaska’s concerns are in this regard.

But also I just wanted to say a word to these men about thanking
them for coming this far to help us on this, because while Oregon is
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a long way away and it is quite a trip there, I recognize that it is an
even longer trip for you gentlemen. If our process here is to work
soundly, as the chairman has stated, all along, our intention not to
make a case for a preconceived opinion, but to search out as many facts
as we can that pertain to the problem, and we need the sort of testimony
that you gentlemen bring. As one Member of the Congress, I express
my appreciation for your taking the time, going to the expense of
coming this far to help us in this regard.

Senator Morse. Congressman Dellenback, we appreciate your thank-
Ing these witnesses for coming. I associate myself with everything you
have said. The committee is grateful for your testimony, Mr. Reekie.

I will now call upon Mr. Clarence Kramer of Sitka, Alaska, who is
president of the Alaska State Chamber of Commerce.

STATEMENT OF CLARENCE F. KRAMER, PRESIDEN' T, ALASKA STATE
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE, SITKA, ALASKA

Mr. Kramer. Thank you. \

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am Clarence Kramer
of Sitka, Alaska, and am here to speak on behalf of the Alaska State
Chamber of Commerce of which I am president.

Our organization is made up of approximately 356 members and
embraces a good share of the businesses in our State from the small
two-man operations to our largest corporations. Even though Alaska
has enjoyed a modest growth i the last 15 years and especially since
statehood our industrial base is still quite thin.

Alaska’s forests are one of our greatest resources and the fact that
they are self-renewing makes them doubly so. Our forest products
industry is Alaska’s second largest industry exceeded only by fishing.

Because it gives steady employment to more people and leaves more
money in the State in taxes, payroll, and local purchases, I feel it
could soon have the greatest impact on the economy of our State.

Naturally, when something threatens the stability and future growth
of this industry we are deeply concerned. )

I feel the size of the delelgation that has made the trip to Washing-
ton, at considerable personal expense, indicates the depth of their
concern. Our Alaska State Chamber of Commerce has long been on
record supporting primary manufacture. ;

This position 1s reviewed and it is our firm belief that without the
protection of a primary manufacture law we would not have the
vigorous expanding wood products industry that exists in Alaska to-
day. Our State chamber is interested in the health and growth of all
of our industries and in the last 5 years has made three trade missions
to Japan to further expand foreign markets, the last one in September
of 1967, headed by our dynamic Governor, Walter J. Hickel.

It was my privilege to make two of the trips as a representative of
the wood products industry.

Many times my colleague and I were cornered by top Japanese
l&usinessmen and asked why we were opposed to round log export from
Alaska.

When properly explained and a firm stand taken they would admit
that export of raw material—round logs—was a shortsighted policy
and one they realized would be limited or abolished in the near future.
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The testimony of Mr. A. Momma agrees with this and the increased
purchases of cants and rough Tumber from Alaskan mills bears out this
position. To avoid any misunderstanding T would like to reiterate the
‘Alaska State chamber’s interest in all of our basic industries because
we need all of the payrolls and tax base derived therefrom.

We are sometimes accused of being a little favorable to the timber
industry.

Although I will not take the time of the committee to read the many
letters, wires, and resolutions supporting our position in favor of
“primary manufacture,” T would like to report for the record that
the following organizations share our position:

(1) Ketchikan Chamber of Commerce.

(2) City of Ketchikan.

(3) Alaska Loggers Association, Ketchikan.

(4) International Longshoremen’s & Warehousemen’s Union, Local
62, Ketchikan.

(5) The West Coast Development Association, Klawock.

(6) Wrangell Chamber of Commerce.

(7) International Longshoremen’s & Warehousemen’s Union, Local
87, Wrangell.

(8) Petersburg Chamber of Commerce.

(9) Juneau Chamber of Commerce.

(10) Greater Juneau Borough.

(11) Alaska Sportsman’s Council, Juneau.

(12) Moore Clinic, Dr. George Longenbaugh, Sitka.

(18) City of Sitka (adopted December 1962).

(14) Seward Chamber of Commerce.

1 was going to read the letter from the Alaska Sportsman’s Council
because it is & bit unusual and it does indicate we are doing a good job
of harvesting timber under the multiple-use concept, but as this will be
along hearing, T will submit this material for entry into the record.

Senator Morsk. The letter will be received.

(The letter referred to for inclusion in the record follows:)



